

WORLD Resources Institute

THE **NEW** CLIMATE **ECONOMY** The Global Commission on the Economy and Climate

SEEING IS BELIEVING: CREATING A NEW CLIMATE ECONOMY IN THE UNITED STATES

NICHOLAS BIANCO, KRISTIN MEEK, REBECCA GASPER, MICHAEL OBEITER, SARAH FORBES, & NATE ADEN

A growing body of evidence shows that economic growth is not in conflict with efforts to reduce emissions of greenhouse gases. Experience at the state and national levels demonstrates that well-designed policies can reduce greenhouse gas emissions while providing overall net public benefits, for example, through improved public health, as well as direct financial benefits to businesses and consumers. Policies are often necessary to unlock these opportunities, however, because market barriers hamper investment in what are otherwise beneficial activities. Our analysis illustrates that many more opportunities could be realized with the right policy interventions, including the strengthening of existing policies and programs. In addition, we find that continued technological advancements could allow for even deeper reductions in the years ahead, as long as policies are put in place to help bring them to maturity.

OVERVIEW

This study examined several opportunities for reducing greenhouse gas emissions, including:

- Reducing the carbon intensity of power generation
- Improving electric efficiency in the residential and commercial sectors
- Building cleaner, more fuel-efficient passenger vehicles
- Improving production, processing, and transmission of natural gas, and
- Reducing consumption of high global warmingpotential hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs)

These five measures can drive significant greenhouse gas emissions reductions. If done right, they can also lead to net economic benefits, even before the benefits of avoiding climate change are considered. The sectors considered

CONTENTS

Overview	1
Ch 1: Producing Cleaner Energy	. 11
Ch 2: Reducing Electricity Consumption	. 52
Ch 3: Cleaner and More Fuel Efficient Vehicles	. 72
Ch 4: Improved Production, Processing and	
Transmission of Natural Gas	. 93
Ch 5: Reducing Emissions of High Global	
Warming Potential Gases	102

Disclaimer: Working Papers contain preliminary research, analysis, findings, and recommendations. They are circulated to stimulate timely discussion and critical feedback and to influence ongoing debate on emerging issues. Most working papers are eventually published in another form and their content may be revised.

Suggested Citation: Bianco, N. et al. 2014. "Seeing is Believing: Creating a New Climate Economy in the United States." Working Paper. Washington, DC: World Resources Institute. Available online at http://www.wri.org/publication/new-climate-economy. here accounted for 55 percent of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions in 2012 and provide significant opportunity for emissions reductions.

For each measure, we examined recent developments and trends, identified current and emerging opportunities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, highlighted some of the barriers to scaling these opportunities, and laid out strategies for driving a shift in investment. This working paper surveys peer-reviewed reports from academics, government laboratories, regulatory agencies, think tanks, industry associations, trade publications, and nongovernmental organizations, and complements that work with new analyses where warranted to help fill in the gaps.

This study is one of several in-country studies commissioned to support the research of the Global Commission on Energy and Climate, an international initiative to identify the economic benefits of acting on climate change. Its flagship project is the New Climate Economy, which identifies the opportunities for enhanced economic performance and climate action in urban, land use, and energy systems across a range of country circumstances.

DELAYING ACTION WILL HAVE SIGNIFICANT ECONOMIC IMPACTS

Climate change itself constitutes a significant risk to the nation's economy. We are beginning to see some of these impacts today. Globally, 12 of the 13 warmest years on record occurred within the last 15 years.¹ Some extreme weather and climate events, such as heat waves and wildfires in the West and heavy downpours in the Midwest and Northeast, are becoming more frequent and intense.² These changes will continue unless significant action is taken to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. For example, the conditions that led to the 2011 Texas heat wave, which cost \$5 billion in livestock and crop losses, are 20 times more likely to occur today than in the 1960s.³ Over the longer term, unless action is taken to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, climate-related damages are expected to mount considerably, resulting in up to a 20 percent reduction in per capita consumption globally.⁴

Delaying action will result in real costs from greater warming and increase the number of stranded highcarbon investments. A July 2014 report by President Obama's Council of Economic Advisers concluded that each decade of delay will increase the costs of mitigation by 40 percent on average, with higher costs for more ambitious climate goals. The council further found that with each year of delay "it becomes increasingly difficult, or even infeasible, to hit a climate target that is likely to yield only moderate temperature increases."⁵

WE DON'T HAVE TO CHOOSE BETWEEN ECONOMIC GROWTH AND AVERTING CLIMATE CHANGE

A September 2014 study by the Global Commission on Energy and Climate found that key drivers of further economic growth—namely greater resource and energy efficiency; investment in infrastructure; and enhanced innovation—can also be key drivers of greenhouse gas emissions reductions, if they are done right. This finding is supported by a growing body of literature that concludes that supporting economic growth and tackling climate change are not mutually exclusive, and indeed that in certain circumstances, well-designed climate change policies can actually boost economic growth. The ability to reduce greenhouse gas emissions while benefitting the economy has already been demonstrated through numerous policies and programs implemented in the United States. For example:

- Capping emissions in the Northeast is reducing electric bills and creating jobs. Energy efficiency and other investments made during the first three years of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, a regional capand-trade program for carbon dioxide emissions from power plants in nine Northeast and mid-Atlantic states, will save customers nearly \$1.1 billion on electricity bills and create 16,000 net job-years while adding \$1.6 billion in net present economic value to the region's economy, according to a study by the Analysis Group.⁶
- Energy efficiency programs provide multiple benefits. State energy efficiency programs regularly save consumers \$2 for every \$1 invested, and in some cases up to \$5. But the benefits extend beyond direct financial savings to consumers. For example, according to the Wisconsin Public Service Commission, the state's energy efficiency program is expected to inject over \$900 million into the state's economy and net over 6,000 new jobs over the next 10 years. After taking into account the benefits from reduced electricity and natural gas bills as well as avoided air pollution, total benefits are estimated to be three times greater than

program costs.⁷ Similar results are seen across the 24 states that have energy efficiency savings targets (see Chapter 2).

Improved cars and light trucks reduce pollution and save drivers money. New standards for cars and light trucks will cause them to emit roughly one half as much carbon pollution in 2025 as vehicles sold in the United States today. The Department of Transportation and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) estimate that model year 2025 car and light truck owners will save a net \$3,400 to \$5,000 on average over the life of their vehicle (compared with a vehicle meeting model year 2016 standards) as a result of lower fuel costs. They further estimate that the standards will produce net savings of \$186 to \$291 per metric ton of CO₂ reduced for model years 2017-25 in 2030 and 2050, respectively. These standards will also help reduce America's dependence on oil by more than 2 million barrels per day in 2025 (which could help reduce U.S. oil imports) and result in \$3.1 to \$9.2 billion in benefits (net present value) from reducing non-greenhouse gas air pollutants.8 Plus, the model year 2017-25 light-duty vehicle standards could result in a net gain of 570,000 jobs and an increase of \$75 billion in annual gross domestic product by 2030, according to American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy estimates.9

- Reducing waste from natural gas systems can improve air quality and save money for industry. EPA's 2012 standards for natural gas systems aimed at reducing emissions of hazardous air pollutants, sulfur dioxide (SO₂), and volatile organic compounds are also expected to significantly reduce methane emissions while saving the gas industry \$10 million per year in 2015. This is because the value of the avoided emissions of natural gas is greater than the cost of controls, according to EPA analysis (annual savings are estimated at \$330 million versus \$320 million in compliance costs). When including the value of reduced air pollution, the net benefits increase considerably. EPA estimates that the standards will reduce emissions of volatile organic compounds by 172,000 metric tons in 2015 alone.¹⁰ Some studies have suggested that the public health impacts from these emissions could be as high as \$2,640 per metric ton nationwide, and even higher in some localities.
 - Industry has a history of developing cost-effective alternatives for refrigerants. The global phase out of chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs) under the Montreal Protocol, which aims to protect the ozone layer, will

result in an estimated \$1.8 trillion in global health benefits and almost \$460 billion dollars in avoided damages to agriculture, fisheries, and materials that would have been caused by depletion of the ozone layer (both cumulative estimates from 1987 to 2060). The CFC phase-out has also reduced greenhouse gas emissions by a net 135 billion metric tons of CO₂ equivalent between 1990 and 2010 (about 11 billion metric tons CO_2 equivalent per year annually). Consumers around the world were not faced with higher prices for new products, and some of the new products were cheaper to maintain than the replaced equipment because of higher efficiencies, product quality, and reliability.¹¹

As shown in the sections that follow, these five examples are hardly unusual, and, in fact, are representative of a much broader trend of smart policies and actions that reduce greenhouse gas emissions while also delivering benefits to the broader economy.

SUSTAINED TECHNOLOGICAL PROGRESS CREATES NEW OPPORTUNITIES

In each of the five areas we examined, sustained technological progress continues to create opportunities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions while delivering net economic benefits. We profile a number of low-carbon options that are already cost competitive with, and in some cases cheaper than, their high-carbon alternatives. Continued maturation of these technologies could increase the number of markets where they can compete. Plus, a number of new technologies on the horizon could unlock much deeper reductions of greenhouse gas emissions. For example:

Natural gas and renewable generation is cheaper than coal in many markets. New natural gas-fired power plants now cost 19-44 percent less than new coal-fired power plants.12 Meanwhile, wind and solar are cost competitive in a growing number of markets. Recent price declines for solar photovoltaics are particularly pronounced, with module costs falling 80 percent since 2008.¹³ Increased renewable energy generation has the potential to save American ratepayers tens of billions of dollars a year over the current mix of electric power options, according to studies by Synapse Energy Economics and the National Renewable Energy Laboratory.¹⁴ Continued technological progress could increase the number of markets in which renewable generation can compete with existing fossil-based electric generation.

Product efficiency continues to improve, creating new opportunities for customers to save money. A number of major appliances are 50-80 percent more efficient than they were just a few decades ago. Nevertheless, in many states, utilities can procure energy efficiency at one-half to one-third the cost of new electricity generation. Technological advancement continues to create new opportunities for consumers to save money. For example, prices for light-emitting diodes (LEDs) have fallen 80 percent since 2012.15 These bulbs use one-seventh the amount of electricity as an incandescent bulb, saving consumers up to \$140 for every bulb they replace.¹⁶ Intelligent building energy management systems have the ability to reduce building electricity use by as much as 30 percent, and are beginning to take hold in the marketplace. If successful, wide bandgap semiconductors-used in power conversion in consumer electronics-could eliminate up to 90 percent of the power losses that occur in electricity conversion from AC to DC.17

Vehicles are getting more efficient, and new technologies could transform the light-duty vehicle sector. Since the implementation of new CO₂ emissions and fuel economy standards for cars and light-duty trucks, the number of vehicles with a fuel economy of 40 miles per gallon or more has increased sevenfold. A growing number of vehicles use energy-saving technologies such as variable valve timing, gasoline direct injection, turbochargers, hybrid engines, and six- and seven-speed transmissions. Meanwhile, next-generation vehicles are moving ahead. Battery prices for electric vehicles have fallen by 40 percent since 2010. This trend is likely to continue; Tesla Motor Company plans to build facilities by 2017 to produce batteries that are 30 percent cheaper than today's batteries. Some industry analysts predict that long-range electric vehicles will become cost competitive with internal-combustionengine vehicles by the early 2020s, even without federal tax incentives. Meanwhile, several large automakers continue to pursue fuel cells for light-duty vehicles, with commercialization expected in 2015-17.

Cost-saving measures can reduce waste from natural gas systems. Methane emissions from natural gas systems can be reduced using technologies available today, such as dry-seal centrifugal compressors, lowbleed pneumatic devices, and infrared-camera-assisted leak detection and repair. By reducing the amount of product lost through leaks and venting, these measures can save the industry money. Emissions can be reduced by 25 percent or more through measures that pay for themselves in three years or less, and even deeper reductions are possible at just a few cents per thousand cubic feet of gas. However, opportunity costs and principal-agent problems present barriers to achieving the full potential of emissions reductions.

New alternatives for high global warmingpotential hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs) are entering the marketplace. The United States can reduce HFC emissions by over 40 percent from what would otherwise be emitted in 2030 entirely through measures possible at a negative or break-even price today, according to data from EPA.¹⁸ Companies around the world-including General Motors, Coca-Cola, Red Bull, and Heineken, among others-are already beginning to employ some of these technologies. Some of these companies began doing so for environmental reasons, but as technologies have matured, many more are discovering the economic benefits of the alternatives. Convenience stores in Japan have reported 10 to 26 percent energy savings from using HFC alternatives, while some supermarkets have achieved 19 to 21 percent energy savings.19 Meanwhile, even more technologies now in the pipeline are expected to be available within the next five years, and could allow for even deeper reductions in greenhouse gas emissions.20

POLICIES CAN OVERCOME MARKET BARRIERS AND FACILITATE INVESTMENT AND INNOVATION

While existing cost-saving opportunities are being pursued, in many instances market and other barriers get in the way and prevent widespread adoption. Some of the common barriers hampering the shift to low-carbon growth include: split incentives, ownership transfer issues, network effects, imperfect information, capital constraints, and externalities. For example:

Split incentives can impede investments in cost-saving measures in the natural gas sector. This is because thousands of companies are active in the U.S. natural gas industry, from contractors that drill wells to pipeline operators to the local utilities that operate the million-plus miles of small distribution pipelines. With so many independent actors, the incentives for investment in emissions control technologies are not always well aligned because the companies that are able to reduce methane emissions are not always the same companies that reap the benefits of those investments.

- **Ownership transfer issues** can impede investment in energy efficiency, for example, when an investor does not expect to capture the full lifetime benefits of an investment. This is a significant barrier in residential buildings where energy efficiency measures have an average payback period of seven years, yet 40 percent of homeowners will have moved in that time.
- Widespread penetration of electric cars depends on the development of a robust network of charging stations. However, it is less profitable to build new charging stations when there are only a few drivers of electric vehicles. Therefore, policy intervention is required in the early stages to reap the longer-term societal benefits of the network. (This chicken-and-egg situation is commonly referred to as **network effects**.)
- In a number of sectors, including electricity generation, the persistence of pollution **externalities** gives an unfair advantage to polluting activities. Externalities occur when a product or activity affects people in ways that are not fully captured in its price, such as the full health effects of air pollution not being factored into the cost of electricity generation. Thus society, rather than the company, pays the cost.

Well-designed policies can overcome these market barriers and direct investment into beneficial technologies and practices. Likewise, they can influence the rate at which emerging technologies mature by driving research, development, and deployment, thus ensuring advancement through learning-by-doing, and helping overcome network effects, among other factors. In this working paper, we identify a number of policies that can help promote both existing and emerging technologies. By so doing, new policies can enhance the transition to a low-carbon economy while delivering net economic benefits and, in many cases, direct savings for consumers and businesses.

This working paper identifies a number of opportunities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions while fostering economic growth. However, we are not suggesting that the United States should limit its climate policies to just these win-win opportunities. Climate change itself imposes economic costs, and reducing each ton of greenhouse gas emissions has a value that is not currently internalized in the U.S. economy. Indeed, analysis by the Interagency Working Group on the Social Cost of Carbon for the United States found that the damage of each incremental ton of CO_2 emitted in 2020 is between \$13 and \$144 (in 2013 dollars).²¹ Fully incorporating the value of the benefits of reduced greenhouse gas emissions into economic decisions and policymaking will ultimately lead to better outcomes for both the U.S. economy and environment. Nevertheless, as we show here, numerous actions can be taken today that will produce net positive economic benefits even before accounting for the avoided impacts of climate change.

PRELIMINARY RECOMMENDATIONS

1. Produce Cleaner Electricity

- To make good long-term decisions that minimize stranded assets and maximize return on investment, the industry needs **long-term regulatory certainty.** EPA has taken a step in this direction by proposing carbon pollution standards under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act. Regulatory certainty could also be provided through legislative measures such as a clean energy standard, a greenhouse gas tax, or a greenhouse gas cap-and-trade program.
- The transition to a low-carbon future will be cheaper and easier with the right policy support. Specifically, we find that:
 - □ States and utilities should enhance access to longterm contracts by renewable energy providers, which could reduce the average electricity costs over the lifetime of typical wind and solar projects by 10–15 percent.²²
 - Congress should stabilize federal tax credits and eliminate inefficiency in their design so that more of the value of the credit flows to project developers without increasing the cost to taxpayers.²³
 - Financial regulators and lending institutions should work together to develop commercial investment vehicles that align the risk profile of low-carbon assets with the needs of investors to **reduce the costs of finance.**
 - States and utilities should update regulations and business models to **promote a flexible power grid**, allowing customers and utilities to maximize their use of low-cost variable generation such as wind and solar.

- EPA should finalize greenhouse gas performance standards for new and existing power plants. Together, these standards will: (1) help with the nation's efforts to reduce greenhouse gas emissions; (2) deliver public health benefits through improved air quality; (3) reduce the risk of technological lock-in and stranded assets; and (4) encourage investment in natural gas generation and renewables.
- The United States should increase federal funding for research, development, and commercialization of low-carbon and energy-saving technologies. This would help foster opportunities for American businesses and manufacturing by helping the country remain a world leader of innovation.

2. Reduce Electricity Consumption

- The United States should scale up its existing initiatives, which are already delivering benefits many times their costs. This includes, but is not limited to:
 - □ Strengthening and expanding federal appliance and equipment standards;
 - Enhancing efforts to deploy new technology (e.g., research and development, partnerships with industry, competitions, voluntary labeling, rebates and incentives for efficient appliances);
 - Strengthening existing state energy efficiency targets, and adopting targets in states without them;
 - Pursuing policies to better align utility incentive structures, such as: providing performance incentives for energy efficiency, requiring utilities to consider efficiency as part of their integrated resource planning, and decoupling, among other policies.
- New federal policies should be implemented to promote the proliferation of ambitious state efficiency policies, thus expanding the number of consumers that benefit from increased energy efficiency. This could include new legislation, such as a nationwide electric energy-efficiency resource standard, a clean-energy standard, and a greenhouse gas cap-andtrade program or carbon tax, including the option to recycle revenue into energy-efficiency measures. EPA's proposed carbon pollution standards for existing power plants could also be an important addition

to the toolkit, since they allow states to make progress toward their carbon dioxide emissions reduction targets through efficiency programs.

- Federal, state, and local governments should ensure that consumers benefit from the latest cost-saving building technologies by encouraging adoption and enforcement of the most up-to-date building codes.
- Federal, state, and local governments should help unlock cost-saving opportunities available through retrofits to existing buildings by (1) expanding labeling and energy assessment tools; (2) implementing building energy auditing, disclosure, and benchmarking policies; (3) recognizing the benefits of energy efficiency in mortgages; and (4) incentivizing wholebuilding retrofits.
- Federal, state, and local governments should take steps to improve access to low-cost financing options to help address barriers that might otherwise be created by high up-front costs. Specifically, they should:

 (1) stimulate private funding;
 (2) improve access to property assessed clean energy (PACE) financing; and
 (3) pursue other innovative financing options (e.g., by establishing "green banks").

3. Develop and Deploy Cleaner and More Efficient Passenger Vehicles

- Corporate Average Fuel Economy (CAFE) standards and greenhouse gas emissions standards are poised to deliver significant benefits to consumers as a result of lower ownership costs and improved air quality. Depending on the progress of technology over the coming years, these standards may warrant strengthening.
- In the meantime, complementary policies by federal, state, and local governments can help promising technologies realize their potential:
 - Increase the number of alternative fuel stations (e.g., electricity and hydrogen) to help ease drivers' range anxiety and provide the certainty auto companies need to commit to manufacturing alternativefuel vehicles.
 - Charging options should be improved by eliminating barriers to access and adopting communication standards for controlled charging by grid

operators. This would allow electric vehicle charging to better align with periods of high generation from variable renewable resources and provide low-cost grid stabilization as well as reduce charging costs for electric vehicle owners.

- Research and development for next-generation technologies should be expanded to help the United States take a leadership position in alternative vehicle manufacturing.
- □ Federal and state **mandates and incentives to promote sales of alternative vehicles** should be sustained and expanded to help accelerate the technology learning curve and bring lower-cost alternative vehicles to market faster.

4. Improve the Production, Processing, and Transmission of Natural Gas

- Emissions standards for natural gas systems should be implemented or strengthened to help correct the market failures that leave many cost-saving opportunities on the table. These standards could be achieved through section 111 of the Clean Air Act, through Congressional legislation, or through standards implemented at the state level.
- Agencies like the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission and EPA should work with industry to **revise contracts in such a way that service providers throughout the natural gas supply chain share in the benefits of reducing waste** and increasing the amount of natural gas brought to market.
- The Department of Energy (DOE) should work to improve emissions measurement and control technologies through **continued research and development**. Reducing the cost of this equipment will further encourage voluntary measures to reduce emissions, and lower the cost of complying with future standards from EPA.
- The Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration could require **stricter inspection and maintenance standards** for gathering, transmission, and distribution systems, which would improve safety and increase industry revenues while reducing methane emissions from those sectors.

5. Reduce Emissions of Hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs)

- The United States should continue to work to achieve an international phase-down of the consumption of high-global-warming-potential (GWP) hydrofluorocarbons (HFC) through **amendments to the Montreal Protocol.**
- In the meantime, EPA and Congress can take the following steps to reduce domestic emissions of high-GWP HFCs:
 - □ EPA should use its authority under its Significant New Alternatives Policy program (SNAP) through section 612 of the Clean Air Act. This includes **finalizing proposed regulations to delist some uses of high-GWP HFCs** and continuing to phase down HFCs where safer, cost-effective alternatives exist. This will help harness win-win opportunities. EPA previously estimated that HFC emissions could be reduced by over 40 percent from what would otherwise be emitted in 2030 entirely through measures that come at a negative or break-even price today.
 - EPA should work toward ensuring that the alternatives development process moves swiftly and that new chemicals are quickly, yet thoroughly, tested for their safety and performance. EPA should also finalize its proposed regulation to list new alternatives and continue evaluating and approving appropriate low-GWP alternatives.
 - EPA should extend the servicing and disposal of air conditioning and refrigeration equipment requirements for HCFCs and CFCs to HFCs (under section 608 of the Clean Air Act) as well as increase initiatives for HFC reclamation and recycling to ensure that fewer virgin HFC compounds are used until they are phased down.²⁴
 - □ Over time, it may also be appropriate to implement a **flexible program** to reduce emissions of high-GWP HFCs either by EPA under section 615 of the Clean Air Act or via Congressional legislation, as the flexibility provided by these programs could allow for deeper reductions in a cost-effective manner.

Box ES.1 | Nationwide Emissions Have Fallen, But More Work Remains

The United States has already begun to decouple its emissions from economic growth. From 2005 to 2013, energy-related CO_2 emissions fell 10 percent in absolute terms (Figure ES.1),^a while real gross domestic product increased 11 percent.^b These CO_2 reductions were the result of reduced residential electricity demand, a reduction in the carbon intensity of power generation, and reduced transportation emissions, among other factors.^c

A number of state and federal policies contributed to these trends, and these policies have multiplied in recent years. However, as we conclude in the World Resources Institute report, "Can the U.S. Get There From Here?" the country is not expected to meet its international commitment to reducing emissions 17 percent below 2005 levels by 2020 unless significant new policies are adopted.^d

The policies proposed by the Administration in 2013 and 2014 will help, but more will be necessary to reach the 2020 target and then to achieve the even more rapid emissions reductions needed thereafter to keep global temperature rise below 2°C. The current portfolio of standards and current market forces are not sufficient to drive a continued decline in CO_2 emissions from fossil fuel combustion, and other greenhouse gas emissions (both non-energy and non- CO_2 emissions) are expected to rise 15 percent above 2005 levels by 2020, largely because of increasing emissions of hydrofluorocarbons.^{e,f,g}

However, that trajectory could shift considerably if the Administration adopts proposed policies, including greenhouse gas performance standards for existing power plants and new rules to reduce HFC emissions. The question is: Will these actions and others being considered go far enough to reach the 17 percent reduction target and achieve deep reductions in the years that follow?





Note: Projections only include policies finalized as of August 2014, and do not include recently proposed standards for existing power plants or HFCs. Sources for energy emissions: U.S. Energy Information Administration, Annual Energy Review (Years 2005–13) and Annual Energy Outlook (Years 2014–40). Sources for non-energy and non-CO₂ emissions: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990-2012" (Years 2005–12); U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Climate Action Report 2014" (Years 2013–14); World Resources Institute, 2013, "Clearing the Air: Reducing Upstream Greenhouse Gas Emissions from U.S. Natural Gas Systems."

Notes:

- a. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 12.1 Carbon Dioxide Emissions From Energy Consumption by Source," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/ monthly/pdf/sec12_3.pdf.
- b. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Real Gross Domestic Product," Chained Dollars, accessed September 02, 2014, accessible at http://www.bea. gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=9&step=1#reqid=9&step=3&isuri=1&910=x&911=0&903=6&904=2000&905=2013&906=a.
- c. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Energy-Related Carbon Dioxide Emissions," October 2013, accessible at: http://www.eia.gov/environment/emissions/carbon/.
- d. N. Bianco, F. Litz, K. Meek, and R. Gasper, 2013, "Can the U.S. Get There from Here?" World Resources Institute, February, accessible at http://www.wri.org/publication/canus-get-there-here.

e. Ibid.

- f. As highlighted in this study, there are also emerging opportunities for cost-effective reductions in HFCs.
- g. WRI estimates based on data from the following sources: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990-2012," and U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Climate Action Report 2014," (non-energy CO₂ and non-CO₂ emissions); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Annual Energy Review," and U.S. Energy Information Administration, Annual Energy Outlook 2014 (most energy CO₂ emissions); World Resources Institute, 2013, "Clearing the Air: Reducing Upstream Greenhouse Gas Emissions from U.S. Natural Gas Systems," (methane emissions from natural gas systems).

ENDNOTES

- 1. National Climatic Data Center, "Global Land and Ocean Temperature, July," Climate at a Glance, August 2014, accessible at http://www.ncdc. noaa.gov/cag/time-series/global.
- U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2014 National Climate Assessment, "Extreme Weather,"U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2014, accessible at http://nca2014.globalchange.gov/highlights/reportfindings/extreme-weather.
- T. Peterson, P. Stott, S. Herring, "Explaining Extreme Events of 2011 from a Climate Change Perspective," National Climatic Data Center, May 4, 2012, accessible at http://www1.ncdc.noaa.gov/pub/data/cmb/ bams-sotc/2011-peterson-et-al.pdf.
- Nicholas Stern, 2006, "Executive Summary," Stern Review: The Economics of Climate Change, accessible at http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20130129110402/http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/d/ Executive_Summary.pdf.
- Executive Office of the United States of America, 2014, "The Cost of Delaying Action to Stem Climate Change," July, accessible at http:// www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/the_cost_of_delaying_ action_to_stem_climate_change.pdf.
- P. Hibbard, S. Tierney, A. Okie, P. Darling, "The Economic Impacts of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative on Ten Northeast and Mid-Atlantic States," Analysis Group, November 15, 2011, accessible at http://www.analysisgroup.com/uploadedFiles/Publishing/Articles/ Economic_Impact_RGGI_Report.pdf.
- Public Service Commission of Wisconsin and Cadmus Group, 2013, "Focus on Energy Calendar Year 2012 Economic Impacts Report, "accessible at https://focusonenergy.com/sites/default/files/FOE_XC_ CY12_EconomicImpacts-Final_24JAN2014.pdf.
- 8. These ranges are based on lifetime net present value with 7 and 3 percent discount rates, respectively, using 2010 dollars. While more efficient vehicles are expected to cost more than their counterparts, EPA estimates that fuel savings from model year 2025 vehicles will offset the higher vehicle cost in less than 3.5 years when those vehicles are purchased outright by the consumer. However, consumers that purchase their new model year 2025 vehicle with a standard five-year loan will benefit right away as fuel savings offset loan repayment by \$12 each month.
- American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, "Fuel Economy Standards Bring Major Oil Savings Benefits," Fact Sheet, September 2013, accessible at http://www.aceee.org/files/pdf/fact-sheet/cafe-factsheet.pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, "Oil and Natural Gas Sector: New Source Performance Standards and National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants Reviews," Final Rule, 40 CF Part 63 (EPA-HQ-PA-2012-0505), accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ airquality/oilandgas/pdfs/20120417finalrule.pdf.
- A. Markandya and N. Dale, 2012, "The Montreal Protocol and the Green Economy: Assessing the Contributions and Co-Benefits of a Multilateral Environmental Agreement," Contribution to the Green Economy Initiative, United Nations Environment Programme, OzonAction Branch and Economics and Trade Branch, accessible at http://www.unep.org/ozonaction/Portals/105/documents/publications/green-economy-report.pdf.

- 12. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014. "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf, Bloomberg New Energy Finance, January 2014, "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update"
- The Business Council for Sustainable Energy, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America Factbook, Bloomberg New Energy Finance, February, accessible at http://www.bcse.org/factbook/pdfs/2014%20Sustainable%20Energy%20in%20America%20Factbook.pdf.
- 14. Bob Fagan, Patrick Luckow, David White, and Rachel Wilson, 2013, "The Net Benefits of Increased Wind Power in PJM," Synapse Energy Economics, Inc., May, accessible at http://www.synapse-energy.com/ Downloads/SynapseReport.2013-05.EFC.Increased-Wind-Powerin-PJM.12-062.pdf; Bob Fagan, Max Chang, Patrick Knight, Melissa Schultz, Tyler Comings, Ezra Hausman, and Rachel Wilson, 2012, "The Potential Rate Effects of Wind Energy and Transmission in the Midwest ISO Region," Synapse Energy Economics, Inc., May, accessible at http://cleanenergytransmission.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/Full-Report-The-Potential-Rate-Effects-of-Wind-Energy-and-Transmissionin-the-Midwest-ISO-Region.pdf; D. Lew, and G. Brinkman, 2013, "The Western Wind and Solar Integration Study Phase 2: Executive Summary," National Renewable Energy Laboratory, September, accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy13osti/58798.pdf; Josh Ryor and Letha Tawney, 2014, "Shifting to Renewable Energy Can Save U.S. Consumers Money," World Resources Institute, June, accessible at http://www.wri.org/blog/2014/06/shifting-renewable-energy-can-saveus-consumers-money.
- L. Tillemann, 2013, "Revolution Now: The Future Arrives for Four Clean Energy Technologies," U.S. Department of Energy, September, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2013/09/f2/Revolution%20 Now%20--%20The%20Future%20Arrives%20for%20Four%20 Clean%20Energy%20Technologies.pdf.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. U.S. Department of Energy, 2013, "Wide Bandgap Semiconductors: Pursuing the Promise," Fact Sheet, DOE/EE-0910, April 2013, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, Advanced Manufacturing Office, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/manufacturing/rd/ pdfs/wide_bandgap_semiconductors_factsheet.pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Global Mitigation of Non-CO₂ Greenhouse Gases: 2010–2030," Executive Summary, April 2014, EPA Office of Atmospheric Programs, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/EPAactivities/economics/ nonco2mitigation.html.
- Atmosphere ASIA, "Summary Report: Technology & Innovation: Natural Refrigerants," presentation in Tokyo, Japan, February 2014, accessible at: http://www.atmo.org/presentations/files/401_atmo_Asia_report_2014_final_small.pdf.

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Benefits of Addressing HFCs under the Montreal Protocol," June, EPA, Stratospheric Protection Division, Office of Atmospheric Programs, Office of Air and Radiation, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/ downloads/Benefits_of_Addressing_HFCs_Under_the_Montreal_Protocol_6-21-2013.pdf.
- 21. Cost estimates were converted from 2007 dollars to 2013 dollars. See: Interagency Working Group on Social Cost of Carbon, United States Government, "Technical Update of the Social Cost of Carbon for Regulatory Impact Analysis—Under Executive Order 12866," Technical Support Document, May 2013, and "Revised Social Cost of CO₂, 2010–2050 (in 2007 dollars per metric ton of CO₂)," accessible at http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/assets/inforeg/technical-update-social-cost-of-carbon-for-regulator-impact-analysis.pdf.

22. Ibid.

- 23. M. Bolinger, "An Analysis of the Costs, Benefits, and Implications of Different Approaches to Capturing the Value of Renewable Energy Tax Incentives," May 2014, accessible at http://eetd.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/ Ibnl-6610e_0.pdf.
- 24. The Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy recently petitioned EPA to extend the rules on air conditioning and refrigerant management in section 608 of the Clean Air Act to HFCs (See Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy, "Petition to Extend the Requirements of 40 C.F.R. Part 82, Subpart F to HFCs," January 2014, accessible at http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-05/documents/ alliance-petition-31jan2014-v2-2.pdf). This action is also included in the proposed Senate bill, the Super Pollutants Act of 2014 (See "Super Pollutants Act of 2014," accessible at http://www.murphy.senate.gov/ download/super-pollutants-act_-bill-text?id=be4ed0be-4cef-49d9aaa2-338cdebfceba&download=1).

CHAPTER 1: PRODUCING CLEANER ENERGY

OVERVIEW

The U.S. power grid has already begun to decarbonize.¹ In 2013, carbon dioxide (CO₂) emissions were 15 percent below 2005 levels as a result of a reduction in the carbon intensity of power generation (Figure 1.1) and slowed demand growth.² Several emerging trends in the marketplace are driving these changes and could allow for a deep transition to a low-carbon future at a much lower cost than is commonly assumed, with net financial benefits for power companies and customers potentially accruing in some parts of the country. When layering in the public health benefits from replacing old, inefficient, and heavily polluting power generation with new, cleaner forms of generation (which also happen to be low-carbon), this transition could bring significant net benefits to society.

Figure 1.1 | U.S. Electric Generation by Fuel Source





Here we profile recent and emerging trends in natural gas, coal, wind, solar, and nuclear power and examine policies that can unlock investments in a low-carbon power grid while delivering net economic benefits. In short, we found four main trends:

- 1. Greater supply and lower prices for natural gas have helped reduce coal generation, leading to reductions in greenhouse gas emissions from the power sector. In fact, coal, the dominant fuel used for power, accounts for only five percent of the new capacity built since 2000, whereas natural gas accounts for 74 percent of new capacity. The question is how much further the shift from coal to natural gas will go. Favorable natural gas prices and increasing standards to protect public health could lead to a wave of coal plant retirements in the coming years, likely with a corresponding increase in generation from natural gas. This would bring not only reductions in CO₂ emissions, but also reductions in a variety of pollutants, including sulfur dioxide (SO₂), nitrogen oxides (NO_x), and mercury. Natural gas combustion still emits CO₂, thus presenting long-term challenges for the fuel unless it employs carbon capture and storage; however, it still can play an important role in the decarbonization of the power sector. Replacing all existing coal generation with combined-cycle gas generation could reduce power-sector CO₂ emissions by 44 percent below 2012 levels. Importantly, as variable generation from resources such as wind and solar increases, grid operators will look to flexible resources like natural gas to help ensure grid reliability, suggesting that gas could play an important role even in an aggressive greenhouse gas abatement scenario.^a
- 2. Renewable generation has increased in recent years and could be more significant in the future. Pollution-free electricity generation from renewable resources grew by almost 6 percent per year on average over the past five years (2009–13) and accounted for 12.5 percent of total generation in 2013—nearly half of which came from nonhydropower sources.³ This increase has been spurred by widespread
- a. Natural gas plants can cycle up or down more quickly, and more cheaply, than coal or nuclear plants, making them a more natural fit to serve as back-up generation for variable renewable resources.

implementation of state programs, federal tax incentives, voluntary renewable energy markets, new transmission, and rapidly declining prices for renewable resources, especially solar. As a result, new wind energy is cheaper than new coal generation in most markets (Figure 1.2),⁴ and some new solar photovoltaic projects are being chosen over new coal generation because of lower costs or larger net benefits.

While the variability of renewable generation does create some challenges for grid balancing authorities, renewables have considerable room to expand on the

Figure 1.2 | Levelized Cost of Electricity (\$/MWh) for New Generation Sources and Levelized Power Purchase Agreement Prices for Recent Wind and Solar Projects



Note: This figure depicts the estimated cost for new power plants (levelized cost of electricity) and recent actual costs for various renewable projects (levelized power purchase agreement). The line shows the full range of estimates, while the dots and boxes show specific data points from the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), the Department of Energy (DOE), and Bloomberg New Energy Finance. These data suggest that new natural gas plants are typically cheaper to build than new coal plants, and new wind plants can be cheaper to build than new gas plants, even without incentives. Recently finalized wind and solar photovoltaic installations show that with incentives, certain projects could cost less than a new gas plant.

Levelized power purchase agreements (PPAs) represent an actual contract for future prices that has been "locked-in" and includes the value of any federal and state incentives. The levelized cost of electricity (LCOE) represents an estimate of the per-megawatt- hour cost of building and operating an electric generating plant, taking into account the project's capital costs, operating costs, and capacity factor, among other factors. Differences in levelized cost of electricity estimates can be explained by the underlying assumptions used in each analysis. For example, it has been suggested that EIA's assumptions related to renewable technologies are more conservative than recent governments and industry reports (see Union of Concerned Scientists, May 2014, "Climate Game Changer Methodology and Assumptions," accessible at: http://www.ucsusa.org/assets/documents/global_warming/UCS-Carbon-Standards-Analysis-Methodology-and-Assumptions.pdf). All cost and price estimates displayed here were converted to \$2013.

Sources: **BNEF**₂: Bloomberg New Energy Finance, January 2014, "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update;" **EIA 2014**: U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014," in *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/ electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 2014, "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," in *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf; **DOE Sunshot**: U.S. Department of Energy, February 2012, "SunShot Vision Study," accessible at: http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2014/01/f7/47927_chapter5.pdf; **LBNL**_a: M. Bolinger and S. Weaver, Lawrence Berkeley National Laborator, September 2013, "Utility-Scale Solar 2012," accessible at: http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbn1-6408e_0.pdf; **LBNL**_b: R. Wiser and M. Bolinger, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, August 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at: http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/2013_Wind_Technologies_Market_Report_Final3.pdf; **BNEF**_b: Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, "Sustainable Energy in America Factbook", accessible at http://www.bcse.org/factbook/pdfs/2014%20Sustainable%20Energy%20in%20America%20Factbook.pdf. grid. Several studies have shown that grids across the country can handle up to 35 percent generation from variable renewable resources with minimal cost.⁵ In part this is because of improvements in renewable energy forecasting and sub-hourly supply scheduling, as well as increases in transmission.^{6,7} Over the longer term, however, as renewable penetration continues to increase with expected declines in equipment costs, the United States would benefit from expanded transmission⁸ and increased system flexibility, for example through increased grid storage, distributed generation sources, and demand response.⁹

- 3. Nuclear power has an uncertain future. Nuclear power provides around-the-clock baseload generation that is free of CO₂ emissions. In 2013, it was responsible for 20 percent of total U.S. electric generation.¹⁰ Industry-wide generation levels remained at or near historic levels while three new nuclear plants were under construction. However, several nuclear reactors closed in 2013.11 Some analysis suggests that certain nuclear plants may be struggling to remain viable as a result of cheap natural gas; low renewable energy prices; lower demand for electricity; and rising costs for nuclear fuel, operations, and maintenance (particularly at smaller, older, standalone units).12 If nuclear retirements continue, fossil baseload generation could increase, leading to an overall increase in CO₂ emissions from the power sector. Even if these pressures do not force nuclear plants to retire prematurely, the nation will eventually need to replace some of these units as they reach the end of their useful lives. Stringent regulations or other climate policies that value lowcarbon generation could help improve the economics of the existing fleet, and could potentially spur the construction of new nuclear units, particularly if increasing international development of nuclear plants leads to reductions in construction costs. Any expansion, however, will likely depend on public concerns about nuclear safety and solving the challenges of long-term waste storage.
- **4. Policies can encourage decarbonization.** With the confluence of the first two trends, and despite the challenges faced by nuclear generation, the nation appears to be trending toward a lower-carbon future. In some places this is happening through market

forces alone, resulting in savings for consumers. However, even where incremental costs are associated with shifting generation, analysis suggests that net benefits are accruing to populations as a result of reductions in air pollution. With the right long-term policy push, the transition could accelerate, delivering even greater public health and environmental benefits. Conversely, a lack of policy could slow down this transition and lead to continued reliance on high-carbon electric generation.

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is moving forward with greenhouse gas emissions standards for existing power plants under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act, which they project would reduce power sector CO_2 emissions by 26 to 27 percent below 2005 levels by 2020 and by 30 percent by 2030¹³ and lead to health benefits three to eight times the compliance costs. Given current technology trends, these estimates may be overly conservative, and deeper reductions may be possible.

Over time, Congress should consider implementing an economy-wide carbon price to capture the full costs of unchecked carbon emissions. Studies show that a carbon price can be implemented in ways that boost economic growth.¹⁴ In the meantime, a number of additional discrete actions can help unlock investments in low-carbon technologies. Specifically:

- States and utilities should enhance access to long-term contracts by renewable energy providers.
- Congress should stabilize federal tax credits and eliminate inefficiency in their design.
- Financial regulators and lending institutions should work together to develop commercial investment vehicles.
- States and utilities should update regulations and business models to promote a flexible grid.
- EPA should finalize greenhouse gas performance standards for new and existing power plants.
- The United States should increase federal funding to spur the research, development, and commercialization of low-carbon and energy-saving technologies.

PROFILES OF CHANGE

Fueled by the declining costs of renewables and the increased supply and lower price of natural gas, the United States has made strides recently to reduce the carbon intensity of its electricity generation. Below we highlight a few of these developments, which together hint at the possibility for a deep transformation of the U.S. power sector.

Low Prices for Natural Gas Are Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions

- Power companies that once relied heavily on coal have recently turned to natural gas. For example, both Southern Power (and its affiliates) and Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA) generated over 60 percent of their electricity from coal in 2005. In 2013, coal provided about 40 percent of electricity for these utilities. Both utilities now rely more on natural gas; in 2013, Southern Power generated 34 percent of its electricity from natural gas (compared with 10 percent in 2005) and TVA generated 11 percent from natural gas (compared with 2 percent in 2005).¹⁵
- Nine Northeast and Mid-Atlantic states participating in the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) have already reduced power-sector emissions by more than 40 percent, and are committed to reducing them further, to 50 percent below 2005 emissions levels in 2020.¹⁶ These reductions have been aided by the changing economics of coal and natural gas. Between 2005 and 2009, relatively low natural gas prices contributed to 31 percent of total reductions by driving a reduction in coal generation.¹⁷ Because RGGI states invest much of the revenue from auctioning emissions allowances into energy efficiency programs, electricity bills in these states are projected to drop. Investments over the first three years alone are expected to reduce electricity bills by \$1.1 billion (net present value).^{b, 18}

Renewables Are Cost Competitive with Fossil-Based Generation in Several States

A recent state survey of renewable and fossil contracts submitted to the Michigan Public Service Commission found that the most recent new utility-scale wind power contracts cost about half the price of new coal generation.¹⁹ The same study found that a combination of renewable energy and energy efficiency is cheaper than any other new fossil fuel generator, including combinedcycle natural gas units.²⁰ DTE Energy in Michigan recently announced that it is lowering customers' electricity rates by 6.5 percent in 2014, citing low-cost wind energy (aided by technology improvements and tax credits) as a major factor.²¹

- Austin Energy in Texas finalized a power purchase agreement that will bring it 150 megawatts of solar energy at less than 5 cents per kilowatt hour.²² By comparison, the company estimates that new naturalgas-fired generation would cost 7 cents per kilowatt hour, coal 10 cents, and nuclear 13 cents.²³ After subtracting federal tax incentives (according to company officials, the project is not receiving any local incentives), the rate for solar energy compares favorably to natural gas, at just over 7 cents per kilowatt hour.
- In early 2014, the Minnesota Public Utility Commission chose a 100-megawatt distributed solar project over natural gas projects because the solar project will deliver many economic and environmental benefits, including the elimination of transmission costs and a reduction in transmission line loss.²⁴ Specifically, it was found that "when one accounts for avoided energy costs, avoided capacity costs, avoided transmission costs, the impact of emissions, and the cost to Xcel Energy [the utility] from transmission line losses, the benefits of [the solar] proposal amounts to a savings of \$46 million of net present value of societal costs."²⁵

Renewable Energy Investments Are Driving Energy Bill Savings, Supporting New Jobs, and Providing Other Economic Benefits in Several States

- In Iowa, MidAmerican Energy just announced it will invest \$1.9 billion in new wind power, bringing wind capacity up to 39 percent of its generation portfolio.²⁶ The company estimates that when all the turbines are completed, rates will go down by \$10 million annually, while creating 460 construction jobs, 48 permanent jobs, and generating more than \$360 million in new property tax revenue.²⁷
- The Illinois Power Agency found that the state's renewable energy standard enabled significant job creation and economic development opportunities; moreover, in 2011, the growth of wind energy reduced electricity

b. In its analysis of the first three years of RGGI (2009–11), the Analysis Group found that RGGI customers experienced slightly higher (0.7 percent) electricity bills, but over the 2009–21 period, the investments made in energy efficiency led to net savings in electricity bills (See P.J. Hibbard et al, 2011).

rates by about 4 percent per megawatt hour of electricity generation, for total statewide savings of over \$175 million.²⁸

- Oregon's second largest utility, PacifiCorp, reported that the required investments in renewable energy actually helped lower their total costs by \$6.6 million in 2011.²⁹
- Studies by the New York Independent System Operator (NY ISO), Synapse Energy Economics, and the National Renewable Energy Laboratory suggest that increased renewable energy generation has the potential to save American ratepayers tens of billions of dollars a year over the current mix of electric power options.³⁰

More Renewable Energy Is Integrating into the Grid at Minimal Cost

- Texas just completed a \$6.8 billion transmission project that is expected to lead to 7.5 gigawatts of new wind generation over the next three years, and eventually up to 16 gigawatts of new wind generation (in addition to the 12 gigawatts of wind capacity installed by the end of 2012³¹).³² In total, the state's grid balancing authority (ERCOT) is studying 25 gigawatts of new wind projects.³³ While many of these projects are in the planning process and may ultimately not be built,³⁴ these figures are significant when one considers that Texas' record peak summer generating capacity was about 68 gigawatts in August 2011.³⁵ Notably, Texas already generates more than twice as much electricity from wind as the next largest wind producing state (California), and has more installed wind capacity than all but five countries.³⁶
- Several studies have shown that states can handle up to 35 percent of annual power from renewable sources with minimal cost. For example, PJM (a regional transmission organization covering the Mid-Atlantic, Virginia, and parts of the Midwest), the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) for the Western United States, and the state of Michigan have all found that 30–35 percent of electricity could be generated using variable renewable resources with minimal integration cost.³⁷

The key question is whether these developments are indicative of a broader transition, or merely outliers. The underlying market and policy trends affecting these opportunities, as well as challenges, and emerging opportunities for natural gas, coal, renewables, and nuclear are explored below.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR NATURAL GAS

Recent low prices for natural gas have had a significant impact on the power sector, resulting in a surge in gasfired generation and a corresponding decline in coal generation. The question is: How far and how fast will the shift from coal to gas be? That question will be determined largely by: (1) whether existing natural gas plants reach their full capacity; (2) how many coal plants retire; and (3) what is built in place of retiring coal plants.

The existing power generation fleet still has room for considerable change, as today's combined-cycle gas plants run well below their peak design capacity on average.38 In the coming years, the combination of projected low gas prices and new public health standards could cause a number of the older and less efficient coal plants to retire, with natural gas as the likely beneficiary. These trends could be strengthened as new carbon pollution standards are implemented. Industry analysts do not expect retired coal plants to be replaced by new coal plants because new gas plants are currently much cheaper,³⁹ and because greenhouse gas emissions standards for the power sector could prevent new coal plants from being built unless they are able to reduce their emissions by 40 percent below the most efficient coal plant (which would likely entail partial carbon capture and storage).40

Natural gas-fired generation offers considerable nearterm promise. Simply increasing generation at existing combined-cycle gas plants so that they run 75 percent of the time, displacing an equivalent amount of coal generation, could reduce greenhouse gas emissions from the power sector roughly 10 percent below 2012 levels, while replacing all existing coal generation with combined-cycle gas generation would reduce power-sector emissions by about 44 percent.⁴¹ Importantly, coal remains a significant source of emissions of other pollutants, including SO₂, NO_x, PM_{2.5}, and mercury. Although recent public health standards will reduce the level of these emissions, they will not totally prevent them. Therefore, reducing coal generation can bring significant public health benefits.

Nevertheless, natural gas remains a source of greenhouse gas emissions, which has led some to raise questions about the nature of its long-term role in the U.S. power system. However, as variable generation from resources such as wind and solar increases, grid operators will likely look to flexible resources like natural gas to help ensure grid reliability, suggesting that gas could play an important role even in an aggressive greenhouse gas abatement scenario.

Box 1.1 | Government Support Accelerated the Shale Revolution

The U.S. government can play a key role in accelerating the evolution of the energy system, by ensuring research and development funding, tax credits, and other supportive policies for low- and zero-carbon sources of energy. The shale revolution provides a model for the role government can play in fostering change, as it followed decades of federal government support that facilitated natural gas production and promoted shale gas development along with other unconventional sources (e.g., coal bed methane, tight gas, shales, hydrates). This includes spending on research and development and tax credits (see Table 1.1).

Beginning in the 1930s, the United States built a highly integrated natural gas pipeline infrastructure that operated based on "common carriage," which ensured that producers had access to these pipelines. The presence of a mature pipeline network for natural gas was among the factors that facilitated the shale gas revolution because much of the fixed-cost natural gas infrastructure was already in place.

Regulatory support also played a significant role in the emergence of the shale gas industry. The Natural Gas Policy Act of 1978 encouraged the exploration and development of unconventional gas,^a in large part by deregulating wellhead prices from "Devonian-age gas shales, coal seams and geo-pressured brines," and enabling producers to recover more of the costs from unconventional development.^b Beginning in 1980, section 29 of the Crude Oil Windfall Profits Tax Act provided a production tax credit of \$0.50 per thousand cubic feet of natural gas produced from shales and \$1.00 per thousand cubic feet for coalbed methane. The tax credit provided immense support for the precommercial shale gas industry until it expired in 2002, just as commercial production was first achieved at the Barnett Shale in Texas. These economic incentives proved effective in driving the industry forward.

Notes:

a. Unconventional gas in this context includes shale gas, as well as coal bed methane.

b. V.A. Kuuskraa and H.D. Guthrie, 2001, "Translating Lessons from Unconventional Gas R&D To Geologic Sequestration Technology," accessible at http://seca.doe.gov/publications/proceedings/01/carbon_seq/1a3.pdf.

The Growing Use of Natural Gas

Natural gas generation in the United States increased by nearly 50 percent between 2005 and 2013, according to the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA).⁴² This increase contributed to a reduction of just over 350 million metric tons of CO₂ (equating to a 15 percent reduction in greenhouse gas emissions) from the power sector over the same period.⁴³ EIA predicts that natural gas could play an even greater role in the years ahead as domestic production continues to grow.⁴⁴

The power sector began to see a pronounced shift in new construction in the early 1990s, when new natural gas capacity exceeded new coal capacity by 4 to 1.⁴⁵ This trend intensified in the 2000s, when new gas capacity outpaced new coal capacity by 13 to 1 as a result of low natural gas prices and increased competition in electricity generation markets because of the deregulation of those markets in many states.⁴⁶ This rapid build out of natural gas capacity led to increased demand for natural gas, greatly increasing prices in the 2000s, which briefly muted further growth in natural gas generation.⁴⁷ By the mid-2000s, spurred in

part by billions of dollars in federal research spending and subsidies, natural gas production surged. This increase in production caused natural gas prices to fall, which led to record amounts of natural gas generation and even more construction of natural gas plants (see Box 1.1 for more information on how the federal government accelerated gas production).⁴⁸

The surge in natural-gas-fired generation has largely come at the expense of coal-fired generation, which fell from 53 percent of all generation in 2000 to 40 percent in 2013.49 Because natural gas plants emit roughly half as much CO₂ as coal plants, overall greenhouse gas emissions from the electric sector have fallen as well.50 Natural gas generation has the potential to increase further as gas plants remain underused across the United States.⁵¹ The capacity factor^{c, 52} of the combined-cycle natural gas fleet was about 51 percent in 2012, according to EIA data.53 However, these units are designed to be operated at up to 85 percent capacity, suggesting that they can be run more frequently.⁵⁴ Increasing generation at these plants to just 75 percent of their capacity could reduce CO, emissions 10 percent below 2012 levels if it displaces coalfired generation.55

c. A power generator's capacity factor indicates the ratio of the amount of electricity generated over a certain time period to the amount of electricity that generator could have produced if it was continuously generating electricity (See U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 2014).

Box 1.1 | Government Support Accelerated the Shale Revolution, continued

Table 1.1 Federal Government Research and Development and Financial Support for Shale Gas Development

MECHANISM	DESCRIPTION	LEVEL OF SUPPORT	TIMEFRAME
Research and development: Public-private partnership	Eastern Gas Shales Project—A U.S. Department of Energy (DOE)-sponsored project that provided fundamental science and engineering research including geological characterization and development of drilling methods. ^a	\$172.4 million total—\$137.4 million from federal contributions and \$35 million provided by industry as part of the cost-share; (1999 dollars) ^b	1976–92°
Research and development: Public-private partnership	Natural gas research and development funding provided by DOE for public-private partnerships	Annual natural gas budget of \$12 million- \$117 million ^d	1997–2007
Research and development led by an indus- try consortium	Gas Research Institute established and led by the gas industry -	By surcharge (approval and oversight managed by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC): 0.12 cents to 1.5 cents per thousand cubic feet (Mcf) ^{e, f}	1976–98
		After the surcharge expired, the research continued with voluntary donations from industry and federal funding allocated to Gas Research Institute ⁹ : Total contributions averaged \$50 million to \$100 million per year	1998–2005
Financial support: Incentive pricing	Natural Gas Policy Act of 1978, section 107	Deregulated the wellhead sales price for shale gas to enable producers to recover more of the costs from unconventional development by selling the gas at a higher price	1978– present
Financial support: Tax credit	Crude Oil Windfall Profits Tax Act section 29	Leveraged increased taxes on crude oil to provide tax credits for shale gas and coalbed methane of \$0.50 per Mcf and \$1.00 per Mcf, respectively	1980–2002

Notes:

a. Albert B. Yost II Morgantown Energy Technology Center, "Session 2A: Eastern Gas Shales Research," accessible at http://www.fischer-tropsch.org/DOE/_conf_proc/MISC/Conf-89_6103/doe_metc-89_6103-2A.pdf.

b. Committee on Benefits of DOE R&D et al., "Energy Research at DOE: Was It Worth It? Energy Efficiency and Fossil Energy Research 1978 to 2000," accessible at http://www.nap. edu/catalog/10165.html.

c. The National Energy Technology Laboratory (NETL), DOE's unconventional gas research programs 1976-1995.

d. U.S. GAO, 2007, "Department of Energy: Oil and Natural Gas Research and Development Activities," accessible at http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-08-190R.

e. Only a portion of this went to unconventional gas research.

f. Henry R. Linden, 1996. "The Evolution of an Energy Contrarian," Annual Review of Energy and the Environment 21.1 (1996): 31–67.

g. In 1998 the Gas Research Institute's funding mechanism radically changed, leading to a phase out of the mandatory surcharge and a shift toward voluntary funding by industry and government.

Source: Based on research and analysis by WRI. First appeared in a working paper available online at http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/events/2014/2/06%20china%20 clean%20energy/uschina%20moving%20toward%20responsible%20shale%20gas%20development_sforbes.pdf.





Source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 9.9 Cost of Fossil-Fuel Receipts at Electric Generating Plants," and "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," Monthly Energy Review, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/index.cfm.

Rising Natural Gas Prices Could Halt or Reverse Recent Gains

Market forces alone are not expected to drive this continued shift. The coal-to-gas-fuel price spread for existing fossil units is quite narrow, and recent analysis has suggested that gas prices may continue to rise.

As shown in Figure 1.3, when gas prices were at their low of \$2.78 per thousand cubic feet in April 2012, gas and coal briefly provided an almost equal share of generation for the first time since 1973 (the earliest year for which EIA provides data).⁵⁶ Since then gas prices have risen, leading to a decrease in gas generation and corresponding increase in coal generation. EIA predicts that even with increases in production, natural gas prices will steadily increase over time, but that sustained prices will not reach the highs seen in 2008 until after 2040 (see Figure 1.4). Natural gas prices would rise more rapidly if carbon pricing or another program leads to a significant increase in gas generation.

Natural gas prices could also be driven up by increases in exports.^{d, 57} Domestic natural gas prices are currently well below prices in much of the world. In 2013, prices in Europe were nearly three times higher than U.S. prices, while prices in Japan were over four times higher.58 As of March 2014, 14 liquefied natural gas (LNG) export terminals had been proposed, with one having secured approval from DOE.59 It will be years before these terminals are fully permitted and constructed, however, and because the liquefaction, transport, and regasification of LNG adds several dollars to the cost of each thousand cubic feet of natural gas, it is not vet clear how many terminals will actually be built and how much LNG the United States will ultimately export. While exports are generally expected to lead to price increases,⁶⁰ some studies have suggested that producers and consumers will react to mitigate price increases. Because the application process for a new LNG export terminal takes several years, producers and consumers can anticipate changes in the natural gas market and react accordingly-producers by increasing both storage and new supply, and consumers by anticipating potential price increases and reducing overall demand for gas, thus moderating those price increases.⁶¹

d. Currently, the U.S. imports and exports only a small fraction of the gas it consumes. In 2013, the United States consumed just over 26 trillion cubic feet of natural gas and produced 25.6 trillion cubic feet, importing 2.9 trillion cubic feet (almost entirely from Canada) and exporting 1.6 trillion cubic feet (mostly to Canada and Mexico) (See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014).



Figure 1.4 | Historical and Projected Future Natural Gas Prices

Source: Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Natural Gas Supply, Disposition, and Prices, Reference Case," *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/oiaf/aeo/ta blebrowser/#release=AE02014&subject=8-AE02014&table=13-AE02014®ion=0-0&cases=ref2014-d102413a; *EIA Monthly Energy Review*, July 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/ totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec9_13.pdf

Further price increases for natural gas could increase generation at existing coal plants, slowing their retirement and curtailing the recent greenhouse gas emission reductions from the power sector unless programs are implemented that require generators to account for the impact of their greenhouse gas emissions.

A Changing Outlook for Coal Could Drive More Natural Gas Generation

The transition from coal to gas could accelerate as the coal fleet ages and units become uneconomical. In fact, more than 18 gigawatts of coal plants retired between 2011 and 2013.⁶² In the coming years, 50–117 gigawatts of coal generation could be "ripe for retirement" as a result of shifting fuel price economics, low electric demand growth, new pollution control requirements, declining prices for renewable generation, and their advanced age.⁶³ This accounts for 16–38 percent of existing coal generation capacity⁶⁴ (though likely a smaller percentage of total generation because the units most likely to retire tend to be smaller, less efficient, and have lower capacity factors).⁶⁵

The existing coal fleet was largely built between 1950 and 1990. More than 30 percent of coal plants are more than 50 years old_{66}^{66} and only 74 percent of these plants contain at least one control for SO_2 and NO_x (Figure 1.5),⁶⁷ air pollutants linked to respiratory diseases.⁶⁸ Several reports suggest that some plants without advanced mercury controls adequate to meet the new mercury and air toxics standards may opt for retirement before the rule begins to take effect in 2015, particularly those that are older, smaller, and have lower average annual capacity factors.^{e, 69} For example:

According to reports collected by EIA, 9.5 percent of the existing U.S. coal capacity in 2012 (roughly 30 gigawatts) is expected to retire before the Mercury and Air Toxics Standards (MATS) deadline rather than install advanced mercury controls. Owners and operators of another 20 percent of plants (roughly 60 gigawatts) reported they were unclear about whether they will retire or retrofit their plants to comply with MATS.^{70, 71}

e. Under the Mercury and Air Toxics Standards, power plants will need to reduce mercury emissions 90 percent below what would otherwise be emitted from the combustion of coal without emissions controls. EPA has noted that most facilities will have up to four years to comply, with up to an additional year where necessary to ensure grid reliability (See U.S. Federal Register, April 2013).



Figure 1.5 | Smaller, Older Coal Units are More Likely to Lack Controls for SO, or NO

Note: "Pollution control" is defined as a wet or dry flue gas desulfurization "scrubber" (for controlling SO₂) or a pre- or post-combustion NO_x control technology. EPA notes that some units with reported SO₂ removal efficiencies of less than 50 percent are considered to have an injection technology and are classified as "unscrubbed." There may be some units with the same age and capacity, and thus data points may overlap.

Source: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, National Electricity Energy Data System v. 5.13

- EIA modeling predicts that after 10 gigawatts of coal retire in 2012,⁷² about 50 gigawatts of additional coal capacity will retire between the start of 2013 through 2020 (amounting to 16 percent of 2012 capacity). This is slightly less than all retirements in the power system between 1990 and 2012.^{73, 74}
- However, some studies indicate that many more uneconomic units exist and could shut down in the coming years. For example, the Union of Concerned Scientists found that nearly 106 gigawatts of coal plants are either retiring or are uneconomic compared with existing natural gas plants and up to 117 gigawatts of coal plants are retiring or are uneconomic compared with new wind plants (with the federal production tax credit).⁷⁵

Meanwhile, electricity regulators in the states that have oversight over capacity additions have started questioning the economics of their states' coal fleet. For example, the Oregon Public Utility Commission challenged Pacifi-Corp's analysis in which the company proposed billions of dollars of new pollution controls in their latest integrated resource plan.⁷⁶ One commissioner stated that the company "was headed 'for a trainwreck' on the rate approval process unless it fully accounted for the financial risks of spending hundreds of millions of dollars on its aging fleet of coal plants."^{77, 78}

What Will Take the Place of Retired Coal Plants?

In the face of reduced generation from coal, the question is: What will generate electricity in its place? A big part of the answer has been, and will likely continue to be: more gas. It now costs roughly 19-44 percent more to generate electricity from a new coal plant than a new gas plant.79 This is not just because of low natural gas prices, but also because of increases in coal prices from their recent lows in early 2000s, the higher fixed price of building new coal plants,⁸⁰ and increased pollution control requirements. Alone, these economics would likely spell an end to the construction of new coal-fired power plants, at least in the near term.⁸¹ In addition, EPA proposed regulations in 2013 that require new coal generation to achieve CO emission levels around 40 percent below the most efficient conventional plants, which presently is not possible without partial carbon capture and storage (see Box 1.2).82 These regulations will reduce the risk of technological lock-in and stranded assets and encourage investment in low-carbon sources of generation, such as natural gas and renewables, which today are cheaper than new coal in most regions of the country.

Box 1.2 | Carbon Capture and Storage

Carbon capture and storage (CCS) technology has been demonstrated by a number of large-scale projects in operation or under construction around the world. Costs continue to fall, and the technology could play a significant role in the future as carbon regulations become increasingly ambitious.

CCS demonstrations span a range of industrial facilities (natural gas processing; steel, cement, and power plants) and geological storage situations (using CO_2 to enhance oil recovery and storage in underground saline formations). According to the Global CCS Institute, as of February 2014, 21 large-scale CCS projects are in operation or under construction around the world. These projects have the collective capacity to capture 40 million metric tons of CO_2 per year (See Figure 1.2.1).

The cost for carbon capture and storage at a coal-fired power plant using enhanced oil recovery for storage is roughly equivalent to the cost of off-shore wind today, but costs are expected to come down with operational experience. For example, cost estimates for a 90 percent CO_2 capture were near \$100 per metric ton of CO_2 for a first-of-a-kind plant around 2009, however more recent estimates put the cost of capture closer to \$70 per metric ton, based on operation experience with

post-combustion capture in demonstration projects.^{a, b} If partial capture is employed, the cost on a per ton basis may be even less. In North America, much of the CO₂ captured in the initial demonstrations may be used for enhanced oil recovery, rather than stored for climate purposes. Such projects benefit from the existing CO₂ pipeline network and the incentive to boost domestic oil production and enhance energy security, but with marginal climate benefits.

Greenhouse gas emissions standards for new power plants under section 111(b) of the Clean Air Act, if finalized as proposed, will require new coal-fired power plants to reduce their emissions to a rate comparable to a natural gas combined-cycle power plant. In most cases this would require the installation of partial CO_2 capture on new coal plants. The comparatively low cost for low- and zero-carbon generation, such as natural gas and wind, make it unlikely that these regulations will spur many new CCS projects. Ambitious greenhouse gas reduction targets for the entire power sector, however, could drive power plants to deploy CCS technologies.

In the meantime, continued research and development support can continue to drive down technology costs, allowing for deep reductions at lower costs than might otherwise be possible.

Figure 1.2.1 | Twenty-One Large-Scale CCS Projects in Operation or Under Construction around the World Could Capture 40 Million Metric Tons of CO₂ Per Year



Note: CCS projects in the power and industrial sectors and projects utilising geologic storage options are expected to become operational over the coming years. Source: Global CCS Institute, "The Global Status of CCS: February 2014," 2014, accessible at http://www.globalccsinstitute.com/publications/global-status-ccs-february-2014.

Notes:

- a. For example, see this discussion paper estimating first of a kind plant costs: Mohammed Al-Juaied and Adam Whitmore, 2009, "Realistic Costs of Carbon Capture," July, Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, accessible at http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/publication/19185/realistic_costs_of_carbon_capture.html; and this technical report: D. A. Jones, T. McVey, S. J. Friedmann, 2013, "Technoeconomic Evaluation of MEA versus Mixed Amines for CO₂ Removal at Near-Commercial Scale at Duke Energy Gibson 3 Plant," August, Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, accessible at http://library.llnl.gov/uhtbin/cgisirsi/cAiqgVY6nD/MAIN/269660007/2/1000 (search LLNL-TR-642494) that estimates the costs based on data from research projects. Costs for carbon capture and storage are usually given in dollars per ton of CO₂ avoided rather than a cost per MWh because the cost per MWh varies depending on the type of plant and is equivalent to a plant of that type without CO₂ capture and storage. The other way to look at the cost of CCS is the percentage increase in price. Coal is at the high end with an estimated 60–80 percent increase, while ethelyene, ethanol, and gas processing plants may experience less than a 5 percent increase in costs because they emit CO₂ in much higher concentrations. See R. Middleton, J. Levine, J. Bielicki, M. Rice, H. Viswanathan, J. Carey, P. Stauffer. "Jump-Starting Commercial-Scale CO₂ Capture and Storage Using High-Value Chemicals and Products," Los Alamos National Laboratory.
- b. D. A. Jones, T. McVey, and S. J. Friedmann, 2013, "Technoeconomic Evaluation of MEA versus Mixed Amines for CO₂ Removal at Near-Commercial Scale at Duke Energy Gibson 3 Plant," August 19, Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, accessible at https://e-reports-ext.llnl.gov/pdf/761994.pdf.

How Good Is Gas?

The recent surge in gas generation has helped reduce U.S. CO_2 emissions. Natural gas is sometimes considered a "clean" fuel because of its lower emissions profile than coal. However, some question its long-term role in the

transition to a low-carbon economy because of its greenhouse gas emissions and local environmental concerns associated with its extraction, processing, transmission, and distribution (see Chapter 4). While overinvestment in natural gas plants could result in stranded assets^{f, 83} under

Box 1.3 | Major Public Health and Environmental Impacts from Fossil Fuel Combustion

Some of the major impacts on public health and the environment from fossil fuel combustion are described here. For a more comprehensive overview of the impacts associated with fossil and non-fossil-based electric generation, see Hamilton et al., *Multiple Benefits from Climate Mitigation:* Assessing the Evidence.^a

Particulate Matter (PM): Particulate matter is a general term for a combination of solid particles and liquids (including acids and other pollutants) in the air. Particles less than 10 micrometers in diameter (PM_{10})—roughly one-fifth the diameter of a human hair—can pass through the throat and nose and lodge deep in the lungs.^b They can lead to serious health effects, including "premature death in people with heart or lung disease, nonfatal heart attacks, irregular heartbeat, aggravated asthma, decreased lung function, and increased respiratory symptoms, such as irritation of the airways, coughing or difficulty breathing.^{vc} The smallest particulates—smaller than 2.5 micrometers ($PM_{2.5}$)— are particularly harmful. In addition, they are the main cause of haze in parts of the United States, which reduces visibility. When nitrogen oxides and sulfur dioxide react with other compounds in the atmosphere they can form particulate matter.^d

Sulfur Dioxide: Once emitted, sulfur dioxide (SO₂) cools in the atmosphere to form ultrafine particulate matter ($PM_{2.5}$). It can then fall to the ground as acid rain, which can damage structures and plants, and can make bodies of water uninhabitable to fish. In addition, high concentrations of SO₂ can lead to adverse respiratory impacts, especially for vulnerable groups such as children, the elderly, and asthmatics. SO₂ is formed when sulfur in fuels is combined with oxygen during the combustion process. While coal can be a significant source of sulfur, there is typically very little sulfur in natural gas.^e

Nitrogen Oxides: Nitrogen oxides (NO_x) are a group of pollutants that includes nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), nitric oxide (NO), nitrous acid (HNO₂) and nitric acid (HNO₃). In high concentrations, they can also exacerbate respiratory issues such as asthma. These pollutants also contribute to the formation of ground-level ozone (or smog), $PM_{2.5^{3}}$ and acid rain. Ozone can also lead to respiratory issues and harmful effects on sensitive vegetation and ecosystems.¹ The combustion process itself forms NO_x as the high temperatures cause nitrogen (N₂) and oxygen (O₂) in the atmosphere to react. In addition, certain fuels, such as coal and biomass, contain nitrogen, which reacts with oxygen to form NO_x during the combustion process. While fuel-based nitrogen accounts for a significant amount of the NO_x formed from coal combustion, it is not a significant contributor to the NO_y emitted by natural-gas-fired power plants.^{a,h}

Mercury: When coal or other mercury-containing compounds (e.g., certain waste products) are burned, mercury is released into the atmosphere and eventually gets deposited on land or into water. Aquatic microorganisms convert mercury in water into methyl mercury, its most common organic compound. This pollutant then bioaccumulates, or builds up, in fish and shellfish and in the humans and other animals that consume them.¹ Methyl mercury is particularly damaging to the developing nervous system of unborn children and young children.

Water: A typical 500 megawatt power plant produces enough heat to boil millions of gallons of water each day. Once used, this steam must be cooled so that it can recycle through the plant. The cooling process frequently employs either once-through cooling systems or closed-loop systems, which use nearby water sources, such as rivers, lakes, aquifers, or the ocean. According to the U.S. Geological Society, 41 percent of all freshwater withdrawals in the United States in 2005 were for thermoelectric power operations, nearly all of which was used for cooling.^j Power plants impact marine ecosystems when withdrawing water because fish, shellfish, and their eggs may be drawn into or trapped against intake pipes.^k In addition, the discharge of hot wastewater (or "thermal pollution") can adversely affect wildlife unaccustomed to sudden temperature spikes. The wastewater often contains high levels of pollutants: in fact, steam electric power plants are responsible for more than one-half of all toxic pollutants discharged to surface waters by all industrial categories regulated under the Clean Water Act.¹

Extraction: Mining coal and drilling for natural gas can have significant impacts on the local environment. Natural gas extraction is associated with emissions of volatile organic compounds that are precursors to the formation of smog, and hazardous air pollutants that are often toxic or carcinogenic. Millions of gallons of water are also used to hydraulically fracture each well,^m and the resulting wastewater is often stored in above-ground ponds before being treated and discharged to waterways, posing risks to the local environment and potentially creating hazards downstream.ⁿ In addition, some have raised questions about groundwater impacts from the process of natural gas extraction itself. Coal mining is also a significant source of both air and water pollution,^o and the process of mountaintop removal—whereby the tops of mountains are dynamited off to expose coal seams underneath—has major environmental impacts on local land and water.

f. An asset is "stranded" if "a reduction in its value (that is, value to investors) is clearly attributable to a policy change that was not foreseeable by investors at the time of investment." See endnote 83, Karen Laughlin, June 2014.

certain scenarios, the role of natural gas could be significantly extended by its ability to help back variable renewable generation. In addition, natural gas plants could also employ carbon capture and storage in the future.

Natural gas emits less CO_2 than coal or oil, and negligible amounts of SO_2 and mercury.⁸⁴ While burning coal produces toxic coal ash, burning gas produces almost no solid waste, which reduces threats to drinking water. Both coal and natural gas, however, can be significant sources of NO_x emissions and can impact ecosystems in a variety of ways (see Box 1.3). Thus policies that reduce power generation by either source can provide additional public health and environmental co-benefits.

Hamilton et al. estimated that the co-benefits of reducing greenhouse gas emissions from coal plants could be in the range of \$5 to \$130 per metric ton of CO_2 depending on the nature of the controls installed in the plant and its physical location, among other factors. Meanwhile, they found that the co-benefits of reducing greenhouse gas emissions from natural gas plants could range from \$0.10

to \$42 per metric ton of CO_2 .⁸⁵ On average, the monetized health and other damages not related to climate change from each megawatt hour of coal generation is 20 times the amount of damage from natural gas generation.⁸⁶ This suggests that under most circumstances, switching from coal to gas will produce significant public health benefits.

Another challenge associated with the expansion of natural gas generation is that the production, processing, transmission, and distribution of natural gas are also significant sources of greenhouse gas emissions. The primary component of natural gas—methane—is a powerful greenhouse gas, which exerts 34 times the impact of CO_2 over a 100-year timeframe.⁸⁷ Therefore, any leaks in the supply chain will undercut the climate advantage of natural gas over other fossil fuels.⁸⁸ However, as described in Chapter 4, cost-effective opportunities exist to reduce methane emissions from natural gas presents clear advantages over coal, even when the global warming impacts are evaluated over a 20-year timeframe (see Figure 1.6).

Box 1.3 | Major Public Health and Environmental Impacts from Fossil Fuel Combustion, continued

Notes:

- a. K. Hamilton, M. Brahmbhatt, N. Bianco, and J. Liu, "Multiple Benefits from Climate Mitigation: Assessing the Evidence," New Climate Economy, forthcoming.
- b. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, "What are the Six Common Air Pollutants?" accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/airquality/urbanair/ and http://www.epa.gov/pm/.
- c. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Particulate Matter: Health," 2014, accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/pm/health.html.
- d. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, "What are the Six Common Air Pollutants?" accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/airquality/urbanair/.
- e. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Six Common Pollutants: Sulfur Dioxide," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/airquality/sulfurdioxide/index.html.
- f. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013 "Ground Level Ozone," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/airquality/ozonepollution/.
- g. National Energy Technology Laboratory, "Syngas Processing Systems," accessed August 28, 2014, accessible at http://www.netl.doe.gov/research/coal/energy-systems/gasification/syngas-processing.
- h. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Six Common Pollutants: Nitrogen Dioxide," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/airquality/nitrogenoxides/.
- i. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Mercury: Basic Information," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/mercury/about.htm.
- j. J. Kenny et al., 2009, "Estimated Use of Water in the United States in 2005," U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, accessible at http://pubs.usgs.gov/ circ/1344/pdf/c1344.pdf.
- k. http://water.epa.gov/lawsregs/lawsguidance/cwa/316b/.
- I. http://water.epa.gov/scitech/wastetech/guide/steam-electric/upload/proposed_factsheet.pdf
- m. Frac Focus, 2014, "Hyraulic Fracturing Water Usage," accessible at http://fracfocus.org/water-protection/hydraulic-fracturing-usage.
- n. Nathaniel R. Warner, Cidney A. Christie, Robert B. Jackson, and Avner Vengosh, 2013, "Impacts of Shale Gas Wastewater Disposal on Water Quality in Western Pennsylvania," Environmental Science & Technology, accessible at http://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/es402165b?journalCode=esthag&.
- o. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Coal," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/cleanenergy/energy-and-you/affect/coal.html.



Figure 1.6 | Gas vs. Coal—A Climate Perspective

Global Warming Potential for Methane

Note: Considerable uncertainty remains surrounding the amount of natural gas emitted to the atmosphere during the production, processing, transmission, distribution, and end-use of natural gas (for more information, see Chapter 4). Yet even at the high end of leakage estimates (as depicted by the black ovals), natural gas has a smaller climate footprint than coal over 100 years. For policymakers concerned with comparative climate impacts over 20 years, however, the picture is much less clear.

Source: Adapted from IEA (International Energy Agency), "Golden Rules for a Golden Age of Gas," 2012, World Energy Outlook Special Report on Unconventional Gas, adapted from IEA (2012), figure 1.5.

While considerably lower than the greenhouse gas emissions from coal combustion (without carbon capture and storage), the combustion process itself at natural gas-fired power plants is still a significant source of CO₂ emissions. As a result, analysis by Michael Levi at the Council on Foreign Relations suggests that natural gas could play a significant role in reducing emissions through 2030. After that point, he found that natural gas' overall contribution to the U.S. energy supply must either decline, or plants must be accompanied by carbon capture and storage if the United States is going to help the world stabilize CO emissions at 450 parts per million and keep warming to 2° Celsius above pre-industrial levels.⁸⁹ This raises questions about whether natural gas plants and the broader scope of natural gas infrastructure could become stranded assets in a low-carbon world. The scale of the risk will largely depend on how much new generation is built, the pace of commercialization of carbon capture and storage, and the ability of those plants to integrate with increasing solar and wind resources.

As variable generation from renewables increases in the coming years, natural gas will play an increasingly important role as back-up generation to ensure grid reliability. This is because natural gas plants can easily be ramped up or down to meet changing demand.⁹⁰ Analysis by the Climate Policy Initiative concluded that natural gas plants "will increasingly be valued more for their flexibility than for their actual energy output."⁹¹

Thus, natural gas could play an important role even in an aggressive greenhouse gas abatement scenario. However, for natural gas to realize its full potential, the environmental concerns surrounding its use need to be met. They include: methane leakage associated with natural gas production and processing; air and water quality impacts associated with natural gas development; and volatile organic compounds, sulfur dioxide, and hazardous air pollutants associated with natural gas production.

EMERGING OPPORTUNITIES FOR RENEWABLES

Renewable generation has been on the rise in recent years, and evidence suggests that it could play an even more significant role in the future. Electricity generation from non-hydro renewable resources increased by almost fourfold between 2005 and 2013, accounting for 6 percent of generation in 2013 (all renewables, including hydro, accounted for 12.5 percent of total generation).92, 93 This increase has been driven by widespread implementation of state programs, federal tax incentives, voluntary renewable energy markets, new transmission, and declining prices for renewable resources. Twenty-nine states and the District of Columbia have renewable portfolio standards, which require a portion of electricity generated to come from renewable sources. According to analysis by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory, existing state renewable portfolio standards are expected to drive 140 terawatt hours of new renewable generation by 2015.94 Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratories project that up to 3-5 gigawatts of new renewable capacity per year will be needed through 2025 to comply with existing targets.95 However, falling costs for renewable projects-particularly when coupled with voluntary renewable power markets, EPA's carbon pollution standards, and uncertainty around future fossil-based electricity prices-could drive new wind and solar construction above and beyond those state mandates, while delivering benefits for consumers in the form of lower electricity rates and better air quality.96

In this section we profile emerging trends in wind, solar photovoltaic, and concentrating solar power. We also reflect on how grid operators have been addressing the challenges of integrating these variable resources in recent years, and how they might manage an increasing amount of renewables going forward. In short we have four main findings:

- 1. Wind development costs have fallen in recent years because of improved turbine technology and more favorable terms for turbine technology purchasers.97 Many states are generating more of their electricity using wind resources, and are finding numerous economic benefits by doing so. This is partly because of the 64 percent decline in levelized power purchase agreements for wind generation between 2009 and the end of 2013, to about \$24 per megawatt hour on average across the country (with incentives).98 New wind energy is now routinely cheaper than new coal generation, and is cheaper than new gas in many parts of the country. If gas prices continue to rise or wind prices continue to fall, wind will become increasingly competitive with natural-gas-fired generation in more regions of the country.
- 2. Prices for solar photovoltaic modules have declined 80 percent since 2008.⁹⁹ When combined with the federal investment tax credit, this rapid decline has helped make power purchase agreements

for electricity generated from utility-scale projects competitive with conventional sources in some regions. Power purchase agreements for utility-scale photovoltaic projects have reported prices below \$50 per megawatt hour.¹⁰⁰ However, prices for residential systems are typically higher because of their smaller size and larger non-module (soft) costs, such as mounting hardware, labor, permitting, and fees.¹⁰¹

- **3.** Concentrating solar power (CSP) is also on the rise in the United States. One major benefit of CSP is its ability to be deployed with thermal energy storage so it can produce electricity on demand.¹⁰² CSP is a relatively new technology with only 1.4 gigawatts deployed as of early 2014. While its costs are currently high, the DOE SunShot Initiative aims to reduce the cost of generation to \$60 per megawatt hour by 2020.
- 4. While the variable nature of wind and solar generation creates some challenges for grid operators, there is considerable room to expand the amount of renewables on the grid. Several studies have shown that grids across the country can handle up to 35 percent or more variable renewable resources with minimal integration costs.¹⁰³ This is partly because of improvements made in forecasting the availability of renewable energy and sub-hourly supply scheduling, as well as increases in transmission.^{104, 105} As renewable generation continues to increase, however, the United States may need to expand transmission and increase system flexibility, for example through demand response and energy storage.¹⁰⁶

Wind Generation

Wind development costs have fallen in recent years as a result of improved turbine technology, turbine price reductions, and more favorable terms for turbine technology purchasers.¹⁰⁷ Wind power is now cost competitive in many states with new coal-fired generation, and in some instances, it is even cost competitive with *new* gas-fired generation, even without federal tax credits. If gas prices continue to rise or wind prices continue to fall, wind will become increasingly competitive with natural-gas-fired generation in more regions of the country.¹⁰⁸

Because of falling costs and state programs, many states are generating more of their electricity using wind resources, and are finding economic benefits by doing so. In 2013, eight states generated more than 15 percent of their electricity with non-hydro renewables, mostly wind.¹⁰⁹ Iowa is among the leaders, with wind accounting





Note: Prices are generation-weighted average levelized wind power purchase agreement prices.

Source: Wiser and Bolinger, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, August 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/2013_Wind_ Technologies_Market_Report_Final3.pdf

for more than 27 percent of generation in 2013 as a result of more than 5,000 megawatts of installed capacity.¹¹⁰ The state had another 1,000 megawatts under construction in early 2014. Wind development of this scale has had a positive impact on the Iowa economy. MidAmerican Generation estimates that its anticipated \$1.9 billion investment in new wind power will cause rates for Iowa customers to go down by \$10 million annually when all the turbines are completed, while generating 460 construction jobs, 48 permanent jobs, and more than \$360 million in new property tax revenue.¹¹¹ These results are not unique. Studies by the Midcontinent Independent System Operator (MISO) and the Illinois and Ohio Public Utility Commissions, among others, have also found that increasing wind resources in the Midwest region will drive electricity prices down for customers.112

New wind generation is competitive with new coal in many parts of the country. These positive economic results are partly because of the 64 percent decline in levelized power purchase agreements for wind generation between 2009 and the end of 2013, from \$70 per megawatt hour to around \$24 per megawatt hour on average across the country.^{g. 113} This brings them down below prior lows for wind in the early 2000s.^{h, 114} These agreements incorporate the federal production tax credit, which can provide a wind project with up to \$23 per megawatt hour.^{i, 115, 116} However, as discussed further in the section "Bringing Opportunities to Scale," project developers typically only capture about \$16 per megawatt hour because of inefficiencies in the structure of the tax credit.¹¹⁷

The price of wind varies by location, in large part because of geographic differences in wind resource quality. Bloomberg New Energy Finance and Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory report that power companies in the interior region of the country recently signed power purchase agreements for wind projects in the \$20-\$35 per megawatt hour range, the lowest in the country.¹¹⁸ At these prices, new wind turbines beat out new coal and new natural gas plants even without the production tax credit. Meanwhile, prices currently range between \$50 and \$60 per megawatt hour in the Mid-Atlantic, the Pacific Northwest, and California and between \$55 and \$90 per megawatt hour in New England (Figure 1.7 illustrates how regional prices have changed over time).¹¹⁹ At these prices,

i. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 allowed project developers to receive 30 percent of a project's capital cost in the form of a cash payment in lieu of the tax credits. However, qualifying projects needed to begin construction by December 31, 2011 (See U.S. Department of Treasury, May 2014).

g. Prices vary geographically across the country. Part of the reason wind prices fell in 2013 is that the sample was dominated by projects in the interior portion of the country, where wind prices are lowest. For example, projects in the interior of the United States saw power purchase agreement prices of around \$22 per megawatt hour (See Wiser and Bolinger, August 2014).

h. Note, wind turbine prices more than doubled from 2002 through 2008 as a result of "a decline in the value of the U.S. dollar relative to the Euro; increased materials, energy, and labor input prices; a general increase in turbine manufacturer profitability due in part to strong demand growth and turbine and component supply shortages; increased costs for turbine warranty provisions; and an up-scaling of turbine size, including hub height and rotor diameter." Before this increase in turbine prices, wind power purchase agreement prices were in the mid-\$30 per megawatt hour range. In 2009, national average power purchase agreement prices jumped to a high of around \$90 per megawatt hour (generation-weighted average levelized cost) (See Wiser and Bolinger, August 2014).



Figure 1.8 | Wind Power Struggles to Compete with Current Wholesale Power Prices in Some Regions

Source: Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. August 2014. "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."

wind can still compete with new coal plants (estimated at \$79-\$118 per megawatt hour) in many circumstances even without the production tax credit.¹²⁰ Their competitiveness with new natural gas generation, however, depends on natural gas prices.

Predicting future gas prices for the electricity sector is difficult because the price has changed significantly in recent years-from \$12.30 per thousand cubic feet in June 2008, to \$2.78 in April 2012, to \$5.03 at the end of 2013.^{j, 121, 122} A natural gas price of \$4 per thousand cubic feet corresponds to generation costs about \$52 per megawatt hour, and a natural gas price of \$7 per thousand cubic feet corresponds to a generation cost around \$76 per megawatt hour, according to EIA data.123 This means that some wind projects in the Mid-Atlantic, Pacific Northwest, and California that receive tax credits can potentially beat out new gas plants as long as natural gas prices do not fall below \$4 per thousand cubic feet and the wind plants continue to receive tax credits. If the credits are not extended, wind projects in these areas would struggle to out-compete new natural gas generation at natural gas prices under \$7 per thousand cubic feet. EIA projects that natural gas prices begin to approach the \$7 per thousand cubic feet range by 2030. However, higher prices could be seen sooner if natural gas production is lower than expected, or if natural gas exports increase significantly.¹²⁴

Likewise, technological advances could also continue driving wind prices downward in these regions, making wind more competitive with new natural gas projects.

Because of this interplay between natural gas fuel prices and the competitiveness of wind, some have suggested that wind could provide a valuable hedge against unknown future natural gas prices. This is particularly true when one considers the possibility of continued volatility in natural gas prices, which is not captured by the projected average annual prices shown in Figure 1.4.

The challenge of existing generation. For wind to rise to a significant portion of the nation's generation mix in the near term, it will need to not just outcompete new fossil generation, but also existing fossil generation. According to analysis by Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, with the production tax credit, the lowest priced wind contracts for 2011–13 (for which data were available) were below average wholesale electric prices in the interior region of the United States, while wind contracts in the rest of the country were mostly higher than wholesale electric prices (Figure 1.8).¹²⁵ In addition, competing coal and gas units will frequently capture ancillary service revenues from ensuring grid reliability,¹²⁶ for which wind generation frequently does not qualify.

j. While new supplies of natural gas from shale formations should mitigate some of this volatility, there is no guarantee that the end of sudden price spikes has been reached—indeed, the cold winter of 2013–14 and infrastructure constraints in the Northeast caused natural gas prices for electric power to increase by over 50 percent between December 2013 and February 2014, before falling back to previous levels three months later.





Source: Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. August 2014. "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."

However, this analysis yields too static an understanding of the interplay between wind prices and electricity wholesale prices.¹²⁷ As shown in Figure 1.9, wholesale power prices are not constant, and in fact have fallen considerably in recent years largely because of low natural gas prices.^{k, 128} If gas prices increase and wind prices continue to decrease, these relationships will continue to shift in a manner that is more favorable to wind development. According to analysis by Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, the average wind power purchase agreement price (included in their sample) fell to \$24 per megawatt hour (with the production tax credit) in 2013, which was at the low end of the range of nationwide electricity prices. Part of the reason for this, however, is that the sample was dominated by projects in the interior portion of the country, where wind prices are lowest.129

Location is no longer a barrier for wind. A key development for wind energy has been the continued increase in turbine height—from a hub height of 30 meters in 1990–95 to about 140 meters in 2011.¹³⁰ Turbine

technology improvements, including the ability to install larger turbines on taller towers (which can have a hub height of 140 meters and a rotor diameter of 160 meters). have expanded the areas suitable for onshore wind energy development. Nearly 1,000 gigawatts of additional wind capacity could be possible throughout the country if these new, taller turbines are installed (which is about as much as the total amount of wind capacity current installed).¹³¹ The majority of this new potential is in the eastern United States, which was previously thought to have lower onshore wind potential than other parts of the country. Capitalizing on low-speed wind resources (6 meters per second) these state-of-the-art turbines could result in levelized costs of \$35-\$55 per megawatt hour (this includes the federal production tax credit), according to a National Renewable Energy Laboratory analysis.132 Without additional financial support, the price range would be \$58-\$78 per megawatt hour (assuming the full level of the production tax credit can be realized by the developer, which, as previously discussed, is usually not the case). This price is well below the levelized cost of

k. Note, wholesale power prices are one part of retail electricity prices, which also include costs associated with transmission, distribution, stranded assets, and other services. While wholesale power prices were lower in 2013 compared with 2008, retail electricity prices actually increased by 3.4 percent over the same period (See U.S. Energy Information Administration, July 2014).

electricity from coal technologies (79-118 per megawatt hour) and is similar to the levelized cost of new natural gas generation (63-78 per megawatt hour).^{1, 133}

However, hurdles in developing these state-of-the-art wind turbines remain, including transportation and regulatory issues. For example, it can be difficult to transport these large towers and blades around turns, narrow roads, or through tunnels or on railways.¹³⁴ The weight limit of side roads can also be restrictive. DOE is currently exploring innovative solutions, such as segmented blades and on-site tower manufacturing. Continued or expanded funding can help drive commercialization of these technologies.

Additionally, as of April 2012, the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) stated it is not approving structures over 152 meters until it establishes new rules, policies, and procedures for marking and lighting. In late 2012, two wind turbine manufacturers and developers indicated that they received "no hazard" determinations from the FAA for turbine installations which were slightly taller than 152 meters. However, because of this perceived limitation, some manufacturers and developers have been hesitant to engage in projects that exceed 152 meters. According to the National Renewable Energy Laboratory, finalizing FAA guidelines will help ensure that project developers have the certainty they need. This can help open up the country to the development of these costeffective higher altitude resources.¹³⁵

Solar Power

Solar photovoltaic power is also on the rise in the United States as a result of falling prices and new state solar mandates. Residential and commercial systems made up the bulk of new photovoltaic capacity additions from 2001 to 2009, at which time utility-scale photovoltaic systems started increasing their market share.¹³⁶ In 2013, 4.8 gigawatts of photovoltaic capacity was added in the United States—60 percent from utility-scale installations. At the beginning of 2014, the United States had 13.4 gigawatts of installed photovoltaic capacity.¹³⁷ However, other countries have led in new solar photovoltaic capacity—in 2013 alone, China added 12.9 gigawatts while Japan added 6.9 gigawatts.¹³⁸ According to EIA, there are proposals for another 6.5 gigawatts of proposed U.S. utility-scale photovoltaic projects, suggesting strong near-term growth prospects.¹³⁹ Concentrating solar power (CSP) is also on the rise in the United States as 517 megawatts of CSP was installed during the first quarter of 2014; which is more than the total capacity installed through 2013. With these additions, total CSP capacity has reached 1.4 gigawatts. While CSP prices remain high, the DOE SunShot Initiative aims to reduce the levelized cost of CSP technology to \$60 per megawatt hour by 2020.

Solar photovoltaic prices are rapidly falling.

According to Bloomberg New Energy Finance, prices of solar modules have declined by 99 percent since 1976 and by about 80 percent since 2008.¹⁴⁰ Project costs vary depending on project size, configuration, and the solar resources at the project location. Solar projects in the United States are supported by a federal investment tax credit through 2016, which is valued at 30 percent of the total project capital cost.

Decreasing solar module prices, combined with the federal investment tax credit, have helped make power purchase agreements for electricity generated from utility-scale projects competitive with conventional sources. In their February 2014 Sustainable Energy in America Factbook, Bloomberg reported that the typical utility-scale photovoltaic project in the 2015-16 timeframe will be in the mid-to-high \$60 per megawatt hour range.141 However, in the summer of 2014, Austin Energy finalized a new solar photovoltaic power purchase agreement below \$50 per megawatt hour. This is cheaper than company estimates for new natural gas generation (\$70 per megawatt hour), coal (\$100 per megawatt hour) or nuclear (\$130 per megawatt hour).142 Even without the estimated full value of the federal investment tax credit (30 percent of the total project capital cost), the rate for solar energy still compares favorably to natural gas, at just over \$70 per megawatt hour (according to company officials the project is not receiving local incentives). However, as mentioned earlier, because of inefficiencies associated with the investment tax credit, its value to a project (in terms of how much it reduces long-term power purchase agreement prices) is frequently less than its full value.

Prices for residential systems are typically higher than utility-scale systems because of their smaller size and larger non-module costs (or "soft costs," such as mounting hardware, labor, permitting, and fees).¹⁴³ Declines in installed prices for residential and commercial photovoltaic

I. However, as mentioned previously, fossil generation can also capture ancillary service revenues, such as forward capacity payments.

systems historically have been aided by reductions in soft costs, but these costs have remained relatively flat in recent years. As a result, soft costs have grown to become a large portion of total system costs.¹⁴⁴ Lowering these costs could help drive further solar photovoltaic price reductions-households in the United States typically pay \$2.70 per watt more in soft costs for residential photovoltaic systems than households in Germany (which has about the same solar photovoltaic resource as Alaska).145 Soft costs make up over half of total residential photovoltaic costs in the United States (compared with 21 percent in Germany).¹⁴⁶ Many factors contribute to these higher soft costs, including U.S. installers having a longer installation process, higher marketing and advertising costs, higher sales taxes on photovoltaic systems, higher labor costs, and higher permitting and interconnection fees.147 Reducing these costs to levels more consistent with those in Europe could help further increase deployment.

Soft costs are 45–50 percent lower for utility-scale photovoltaics,¹⁴⁸ yet potential remains to further lower these costs and reduce overall utility-scale photovoltaic system prices. For example, total system costs for global, bestin-class utility-scale solar installations are now \$1.55 per watt and are expected to continue falling.¹⁴⁹ DOE reports that while soft costs for utility-scale photovoltaic systems (including permitting, inspection, and installation) have dropped by almost one-third between 2010 and 2013, these costs still make up around 40 percent of utility-scale photovoltaic system costs.¹⁵⁰

While some soft costs for all sectors (residential, commercial, utility) will likely fall over time with more experience and economics of scale, policies could help address other costs by simplifying interconnection, permitting, and inspection requirements, among others.¹⁵¹ Government funding can also help spur investment and innovation. In May 2014, the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) announced its SunShot Catalyst contest, which offers a reward of up to \$1 million for help in reducing the soft costs of solar by identifying relevant problems and developing innovative business solutions as well as prototyping these ideas and incubating the final product.¹⁵²

Location is not a barrier for photovoltaics

Solar resource potential varies across the United States, with the Southwest having the highest resource potential. For example, Arizona has 50 percent more solar resource potential than Maine, and Maine has 50 percent more solar resource potential than Germany.¹⁵³ However, Germany has over 2.5 times more installed photovoltaic capacity (35.7 gigawatts at the end of 2013)¹⁵⁴ than the entire United States (13.4 gigawatts through the first quarter of 2014).¹⁵⁵ In fact, solar photovoltaic accounted for 5.7 percent of Germany's net generation in 2013,¹⁵⁶ while it accounted for only 0.2 percent of U.S. generation in the same year.¹⁵⁷

Distributed photovoltaics bring unique benefits and costs

Distributed generation (i.e., small scale generation^{m, 158}) solar photovoltaic resources offer unique benefits and costs to both power companies and customers.¹⁵⁹ For example, as mentioned earlier, Minnesota's Public Utility Commission ruled in favor of a 100-megawatt solar project over natural gas projects because the solar project will deliver many benefits, including the elimination of transmission costs and a reduction in line losses by interconnecting with multiple substations across the state.¹⁶⁰ However, distributed solar projects also have costs associated with program administration and the interconnection and integration with the grid.¹⁶¹ Some states and utilities (such as Minnesota and Austin Energy in Texas) are looking at other models to encourage distributed generation by fully compensating solar owners for the value produced by solar distributed generation, but in a way that does not penalize consumers that do not have distributed generation themselves.162

Concentrating solar power is emerging

Concentrating solar power (CSP) is also on the rise in the United States—517 megawatts of CSP was installed during the first quarter of 2014; which is more than the total capacity installed through the end of 2013 (total CSP capacity is now 1.4 gigawatts).¹⁶³ CSP produces electricity by concentrating solar energy to produce heat, which is used to heat fluids and move a steam turbine. A major benefit of CSP is its ability to be deployed with thermal

m. According to the Department of Energy, distributed generation energy "consists of a range of smaller-scale and modular devices designed to provide electricity, and sometimes also thermal energy, in locations close to consumers," (See U.S. Department of Energy, 2014).

energy storage so that it can store energy and produce electricity on demand.¹⁶⁴ With this attribute, CSP plants can be used to balance the grid over a variety of timescales—from minutes to days.¹⁶⁵ Currently, CSP plants have 4–8 hours of thermal energy storage but experts expect that this can eventually increase to 24 hours.¹⁶⁶ It can also be integrated with fossil-based generation to produce "hybrid" configurations.¹⁶⁷

CSP cost and performance vary by technology type, project location, and incentives, although total costs remain high. For locations in the Southwest (which has the best resource potential in the country), DOE has estimated its levelized cost in the \$130–\$190 per megawatt hour range (including a 30 percent investment tax credit); note, EIA estimates higher levelized costs at \$224 per megawatt hour with incentives and \$243 per megawatt hour without incentives.^{168, 169} DOE expects prices to decrease by lowering the upfront investment cost (through scaling up manufacturing and installation as well as technology advancements aimed at reducing costs) and improving technological performance.¹⁷⁰ The DOE SunShot Initiative aims to reduce the levelized cost of CSP to \$60 per megawatt hour by 2020.¹⁷¹

CSP technologies have benefited from government funding and industry partnerships; DOE reports that long-term investments by DOE and industry partners drove the installation of "some of the most innovative CSP plants in the world" in 2013, including the Solana parabolic trough plant (280 megawatts) that includes six hours of storage so the plant can dispatch electricity to customers in cloudy weather or after the sun sets.¹⁷² Four additional plants are expected to become fully operational in the United States during 2014, including the largest CSP plant in the world.173 In fact, DOE has called 2014 "the year of concentrating solar power," with these new plants nearly quadrupling the preexisting U.S. CSP capacity. Continued support from federal and state loan programs and incentives, as well as industry partnerships could help drive CSP costs down even further.

Integrating Variable Renewable Generation

Solar and wind generation are unique among sources of electricity, in that their output varies based on when the sun shines and the wind blows. As a result, generating capacity factors typically fall between 18 and 53 percent for wind power¹⁷⁴ and between 14 and 30 percent for photovoltaics.¹⁷⁵ Solar photovoltaic and wind sources are also unable to dispatch on command in response to hourly changes in electricity demand (unlike other forms of generation such as coal, gas, nuclear, and hydro). These limitations create challenges for grid balancing authorities who are responsible for ensuring that electric supply matches demand, and preventing outages that result when there is a mismatch. However, several studies have shown that existing grids across the country can handle up to 35 percent variable renewable resources with minimal integration costs.¹⁷⁶ This is because of improvements in forecasting, grid management, and transmission. Achieving deeper penetration of renewables, however, will likely require sustained investment to expand transmission and increase system flexibility, for example through demand response and energy storage.

Today's grid can handle considerably more renewable electricity

Several studies have shown that states can handle up to 35 percent annual variable renewable generation penetration with minimal integration costs. For example, PJM (covering the Mid-Atlantic, Virginia, and parts of the Midwest), National Renewable Energy Laboratory (for the Western United States), and the state of Michigan have all found that 30–35 percent of electricity could be generated using variable renewable resources with minimal integration costs.¹⁷⁷ Analysis by Synapse concluded that bringing more renewables online would provide a net benefit of up to \$9.4 billion a year in the Midwest (\$241 per year per person in the Midcontinent Independent System Operator region) and \$6.9 billion a year in the PJM region (\$113 per year per person) after taking into account the infrastructure costs and lower wholesale power prices.¹⁷⁸

The move to integrate increased amounts of wind and solar photovoltaic power into the existing power grid has benefited from improvements in renewable energy forecasting and sub-hourly supply scheduling.¹⁷⁹ Studies have shown that integration costs are lower in areas with faster dispatch; sub-hourly dispatch can reduce costs by at least 50 percent.¹⁸⁰ These integration improvements have also led to economic benefits.¹⁸¹ For example, Xcel Energy was able to reduce its average wind forecast errors from 15.7 percent to 12.2 percent between 2009 and 2010, resulting in a savings of \$2.5 million.¹⁸² DOE is working to further improve renewable integration by optimizing the design and performance of electrical, thermal, and fuel systems at multiple scales (from end user to regional) that will further increase reliability and performance, reduce costs, and minimize environmental impacts.¹⁸³ This approach could also help increase the efficiency of the U.S. power system.

Increased renewable generation has also been assisted by significant investments in transmission. As renewable penetration increases, investments in transmission expansion will need to continue, but likely at a rate comparable to levels seen about five years ago. According to Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, "during the last five vears, more than 2,300 circuit miles of new transmission additions were constructed per year, with an additional 18,700 circuit miles planned over the next 5 years. By comparison, transmission was only being constructed at a rate of about 1,000 circuit miles per year as recently as 5 years ago."184 Over the long term, the National Renewable Energy Laboratory found that the increase in transmission necessary to generate 80 percent of U.S. electricity demand from variable renewable electricity technologies in 2050 is within the recent historical range for annual investor-owned utility transmission expenditures in the United States (i.e., \$2 billion per year to \$9 billion per year from 1995 through 2008).185 Meanwhile, the Edison Electric Institute reported that transmission investments through 2024 are likely to average roughly \$6 billion per year, more than three-quarters of which is expected to help with renewable integration.¹⁸⁶

A grid where renewables account for the majority of generation, however, may require further changes

Sustained expansion of renewable generation will eventually require expansion of storage technologies that provide grid stabilization services such as backup power, load leveling, and frequency regulation as well as other services that help increase the overall flexibility of the electric grid.¹⁸⁷ For example, the California ISO identified energy storage, among other measures, as being able to help address real-time system conditions as the state ramps up to 33 percent renewable generation by 2020, such as short, steep ramps of generation startups or shut downs, increased risk of over-generation, and decreased frequency response throughout the day.¹⁸⁸ As a result, in October 2013, the California Public Utilities Commission unanimously approved a mandate requiring the state's big three investor-owned utilities to add 1.3 gigawatts of energy storage by 2020.¹⁸⁹ Many types of energy storage technologies are available and can provide for multiple applications, such as pumped hydro, compressed-air energy storage, or various types of batteries and flywheels. However, according to DOE, four main challenges related to the widespread deployment of storage technologies remain: cost, validated reliability and safety, equitable regulatory environment, and industry acceptance.¹⁹⁰ Continued research and development as well as establishing industrial standards for energy storage and regulations that define how storage technology should be used and monetized could help alleviate some of these issues.¹⁹¹

The Regulatory Assistance Project (RAP) analyzed how best to balance a system that had between 50 and nearly 100 percent of its load (in megawatts) met by solar and wind resources at different times during the day. They identified strategies that can not only help create a more uniform load, but also "enable greater renewable integration, enhance system reliability, and reduce generation and transmission capital and fuel costs." These strategies include those described earlier coupled with:¹⁹²

- Pursuing targeted energy efficiency measures to reduce peak demand;
- Implementing aggressive demand-response programs;
- Implementing variable electricity pricing that increases electricity rates during the "ramping hours" of the utility's load to enable price-induced changes in demand;
- Deploying energy storage in targeted locations (including the use of electric vehicles that are connected to the grid);
- Adopting service standards that allow grid operators to manage electric water heating loads and thermal storage capacity associated with new large air conditioners;
- Retiring inflexible generating plants with high off-peak must-run requirements;
- Using more solar thermal with storage instead of solar photovoltaic generation (where appropriate given local solar resources); and,
- Taking advantage of the diversity in neighboring region's resources by using inter-regional power transactions.

RAP concluded that "the combination of renewables and [these] strategies is an easier system to manage than a system without the addition of renewables."¹⁹³

The Future of Renewables

While electricity generation from non-hydro renewable resources increased by almost fourfold between 2005 and 2013, it remains around 6 percent of total generation in the United States (12.5 percent including hydro sources).¹⁹⁴ This is well below renewable energy's contribution to the grid in many other developed countries.¹⁹⁵ For example, the European Union (EU-28) generated an average of 20 percent of its electricity from renewable sources (including hydro) in 2013, with 17 countries achieving at least 20 percent and 5 countries achieving at least 50 percent. For wind and solar generation to play a significant role in the decarbonization of the U.S. electric grid, a step-change in investment will be required. Whether or not this happens will depend on a number of factors including:

- The rate at which existing power plants reach the end of their economic lives;
- Future natural gas prices;
- The extent to which state mandates, voluntary markets, and other programs (such as GHG standards for existing power plants) drive renewable energy adoption;
- How states recognize and take advantage of policies that help the grid accommodate large amounts of these variable resources via complementary grid services like energy storage, demand response, and flexible back-up generation;
- The ability to reduce inefficiencies in the system that increase project development costs, such as the inability to secure long-term contracts and the limitations with the design of federal tax credits (see "Bringing Opportunities to Scale");
- Technological progress; and,
- Whether climate and public health externalities are fully factored into generation decisions.

REMAINING CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES FOR NUCLEAR

Nuclear power provides around-the-clock baseload generation that is free of CO₂ emissions. In 2013, it was responsible for 20 percent of total U.S. electric generation and for over 60 percent of U.S. zero-carbon generation.¹⁹⁶ At the time of publication, three new nuclear plants were under construction, the first new plants since 1996.197 However, several nuclear reactors closed in 2013¹⁹⁸ and analysis suggests that some nuclear plants are struggling to remain viable as a result of cheap natural gas, low renewable energy prices, lower demand for electricity, and rising costs for nuclear fuel and operations and maintenance (particularly at smaller, older, standalone units).¹⁹⁹ Continued retirements could prompt an increase in fossil baseload generation and lead to an overall increase in CO_o emissions from the power sector. Even if these pressures do not force nuclear plants to retire prematurely, the nation will eventually need to replace some of these units as they reach the end of their useful lives. Stringent regulations that value low-carbon generation could help improve the economics for the existing fleet, and could potentially spur the construction of new nuclear units, particularly if increasing international development of nuclear plants leads to reductions in construction costs. Any expansion, however, will likely depend on solving the challenge of public concerns about nuclear safety and long-term waste storage.

Fleet Capacity Is High, But Some Units May be Struggling

Generation from nuclear plants has been relatively constant over the past 15 years at about 20 percent of U.S. electric generation, but some units have struggled as of late. According to EIA, total nuclear generation in 2012 and 2013 was within 2 percent of its 2000–10 average. Meanwhile, the average capacity factor for nuclear plants in 2012 (86 percent) and 2013 (90 percent) was comparable to the 2000–10 average (90 percent), and well above the typical capacity factors achieved from 1980 to 1995.²⁰⁰

However, this apparent constancy could be masking some difficulties at the plant level, as some analysis has suggested that certain units are struggling. According to analysis by Credit Suisse, 10 units were offline for more than 100 days in 2012, versus an average of four units per year over the previous four years.²⁰¹ In addition, four nuclear plants retired in 2013, and a fifth is slotted to retire by the end of 2014.²⁰² Together these retired and soon-to-retire units accounted for 4.2 gigawatts of capacity²⁰³ (4 percent of 2012 nuclear capacity).²⁰⁴ This will be offset, however, by the three new nuclear plants under construction, which will have a combined capacity of 6.6 gigawatts.²⁰⁵ The question is whether the new or the retiring units are outliers or portend a greater shift in the economics of nuclear generation.

A recent study by Credit Suisse found that some nuclear units may be experiencing a \$6 per megawatt hour shortfall between their operating costs and electricity sales revenue because electricity prices have not kept up with the increased costs of nuclear generation.²⁰⁶ The study found that nuclear fuel prices rose 9 percent per year from 2007 to 2011, while total operation and maintenance costs increased 5 percent per year. Meanwhile, power prices have not escalated at the same rate. While rates vary by region and customer class, U.S. electricity rates overall increased only 2 percent per year from 2007 to 2011, and 3 percent from 2004 to 2013.²⁰⁷ Analysis by Exelon, the nation's largest nuclear operator,²⁰⁸ suggests a more dire outlook for some nuclear units. They found that small single-unit nuclear plants have projected shortfalls of \$2 to \$18 per megawatt hour in the Mid-Atlantic and New England regions, and up to \$38 per megawatt hour in the Midwest. They also found that under current market conditions, even larger plants could face shortfalls in certain regions.209

In some regions, increasing renewable generation (aided by federal tax incentives) can cause market electricity prices to become very low, or even negative, during periods of low demand and high renewable generation.²¹⁰ This is primarily because renewable energy sources have no fuel costs, and will typically be price takers in competitive markets, often bidding at or near \$0 per megawatt hour.²¹¹ When renewable generation is particularly high in a region that is transmission constrained, negative pricing may result because of the renewable electricity credit and/ or production tax credit benefits renewable generation receives in addition to the payments for supplying the grid with electricity.²¹² To compete, a nuclear unit may actually pay a system operator to take its power rather than shutting down and restarting, which can be costly.²¹³ However, this is a rare phenomenon, and new transmission is expected to help alleviate this issue in most regions.^{214, 215} For example, the new competitive renewable energy zone (CREZ) transmission lines in Texas were built to carry the electricity generated by wind in remote areas of the state to areas of higher demand, which has helped reduce instances of negative pricing.²¹⁶ In fact, EIA recently reported that the instances of negative pricing have not only been lowered dramatically, but have also dropped in magnitude from the -\$20 to -\$50 or more per megawatt hour range in 2011 and 2012 to just slightly less than \$0 per megawatt hour in 2014.217

Some industry analysts have concluded that the larger challenge for nuclear generation is low natural gas prices. In May 2014, Commissioner John Norris of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission stated that "the current low gas prices and increased reliance on our gas fleet pose the biggest economic challenge to our nuclear fleet."²¹⁸ As previously noted, natural gas prices have nearly doubled since their lows in 2012. While these trends are not expected to continue, EIA projects that natural gas prices will slowly increase over time and that higher natural gas prices after 2020 would support the continued operation of the nuclear fleet, with limited retirements between 2020 and 2040.²¹⁹

What Will The Future Hold For An Aging Fleet? The Role of New Construction and Public Safety Concerns

Even if market pressures do not force nuclear capacity to prematurely retire, the nation will eventually need to replace some of these units as they reach the end of their useful lives. The question is when. The average age of the nuclear fleet is 33 years. Reactors are licensed for 40 years, and can apply for a 20-year extension.²²⁰ Fortythree²²¹ of the nation's 100²²² nuclear reactors are up for relicensing in the next 20 years. If all are relicensed and run for a full 60 years, the current and proposed fleet will



Figure 1.10 | Most Nuclear Plants Could Retire Between 2030 and 2060

Note: Figure includes the seven proposed nuclear units (7.7 GW summer capacity) listed in Form EIA-860 that are estimated to come online between 2015 and 2022. Source: U.S. Energy Information Administration. "Form EIA-860 2012."

gradually shut down between 2030 and 2060 (Figure 1.10). Credit Suisse speculates that if margins remain thin for the industry, fewer owners of nuclear plants will invest the capital typically required for extending plant life and relicensing, particularly for smaller nuclear plants. Regulations that value low-carbon generation could help improve the economics for the existing nuclear fleet. According to EPA, the \$6-per-megawatt-hour shortfall identified by Credit Suisse can be overcome when CO_2 is valued at \$12-\$17 per metric ton.²²³ EIA analysis found that implementing a carbon pricing program that started at \$25 per metric ton in 2015, increasing by 5 percent per year, could actually drive a nearly 50 percent increase in nuclear generation in 2030 compared with 2012 generation.²²⁴

It remains to be seen whether the three new nuclear plants are the start of a trend in the United States. Nuclear plants are typically more expensive to build (\$98–\$138 per megawatt hour) than new coal plants (\$79–\$118 per megawatt hour without carbon capture and storage; \$150 per megawatt hour with it) and natural gas units (\$63– \$78 per megawatt hour).²²⁵ However, China, India, and Russia are scaling up nuclear generation: all have "maintained ambitious development programs" according to the International Energy Agency.²²⁶ As of 2013, China had about 17 gigawatts of operational nuclear capacity,²²⁷ and as of March 2013 more than 60 reactors were reportedly under construction,²²⁸ with targets of building 40 gigawatts of nuclear capacity by 2015 and 58 gigawatts by 2020.²²⁹ IEA notes that because non-OECD countries are shifting toward nuclear power, the transition to more advanced reactors is accelerating.²³⁰ If this expansion moves forward as planned, it could lead to a reduction in the cost of new nuclear generation, which could increase the likelihood that new nuclear plants would be built in the United States.

However, the high cost of new construction is only one of the factors that have slowed the advance of nuclear. Safety concerns, heightened by Japan's Fukushima disaster, have led some countries to reevaluate the role of nuclear. Germany, for example, has announced its intention to phase out its entire nuclear fleet.²³¹ Another challenge is waste disposal, which would likely need to be solved before a sizable expansion of the nuclear fleet could happen. However, barriers to taking action to address nuclear waste include: the lack of a permanent storage facility for spent fuel; public fears related to the transport of spent nuclear fuel from nuclear plants to potential storage sites; and concerns that any reprocessing of spent fuel could lead to the proliferation of weapons-grade materials.

BRINGING OPPORTUNITIES TO SCALE

Long-term policy signals, such as carbon pricing or a greenhouse gas emission standard, are needed so that power companies can make good long-term decisions that minimize stranded assets and maximize return on investment. In addition, a number of actions can help promote development of low-carbon generation. These actions can help unlock investments in low-carbon technologies in the absence of any long-term policy signal, and can help deliver even greater change and/or increase the net benefits when combined with a long-term policy signal. They are outlined below.

Long-term policy signals—such as carbon pricing or a greenhouse gas emissions standard—are needed.

While the economics of new electricity generation are now clearly in favor of building lower-carbon generation like natural gas or renewable energy, continuing uncertainty still exists about how much new generation will be built. In the coming years, power plant owners will need to decide whether to reinvest in their existing fleet of old coal-fired power plants to bring them into compliance with national standards for mercury and other air toxics-a decision made in the context of low-cost natural gas, declining prices of renewables, and pending carbon pollution standards for new and existing power plants. As mentioned earlier, studies have shown that a significant portion of the existing coal fleet is becoming uneconomic compared with natural gas and wind power.232 This provides a critical window of time to signal power companies and investors through a long-term regulatory and policy environment. Failing to do so could increase the risk of stranded assets, which would increase electricity rates for consumers.

Extracting and burning fossil fuels to generate electricity produces many negative externalities—including greenhouse gas emissions and adverse health effects from air and water pollution—that are not fully reflected in the price we pay for power. Internalizing those externalities is among the most economically efficient ways to reduce the side effects associated with an overreliance on polluting sources of energy. By putting a discrete price on carbon emissions, through either a nationwide carbon tax or cap-and-trade program, the United States would send a long-term price signal to change consumer behavior and spur power companies to make investments in cleaner sources of energy. Studies show that these policies can promote economic growth if revenues are used to offset distortionary taxes elsewhere in the economy, or put to other beneficial uses such as energy efficiency.²³³

Other approaches can achieve similar results. For example, EPA is moving forward with greenhouse gas emissions standards for existing power plants under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act. The recent proposal sets state-specific rate-based standards (in pounds of CO, per megawatt hour) that must be met by 2030, with an interim goal between 2020 and 2029.234 EPA did not prescribe how each state must meet these standards; instead, a flexible approach was proposed that allows states to use a combination of measures to decarbonize their power fleets. This includes making existing coal plants more efficient, re-dispatching natural gas in place of existing coal generation, using carbon-free generation (such as nuclear and renewables), and increasing demand-side energy efficiency, among other measures. EPA projects that these proposed standards would reduce power-sector CO₂ emissions by 26 to 27 percent below 2005 levels by 2020 and 30 percent by 2030²³⁵ and lead to \$55 billion to \$93 billion in climate and health benefits by 2030 at a cost of \$7.3 billion to \$8.8 billion.²³⁶ Notably, the health benefits alone are projected to be 3 to 8 times the compliance costs.

Compliance costs are kept down, in part, because energy efficiency programs can be used as a compliance option, which, as we profile in Chapter 2, frequently provides \$2 or more in savings for every \$1 invested. As a result, electricity bills are projected to be about 8 percent lower in 2030.²³⁷ According to EPA analysis, the standards are expected to increase generation from non-hydro renewables only 7–8 percent above business-as-usual projections in 2020 and 2 percent in 2030. Given the current trends in renewable technologies, more renewable generation (and thus more CO₂ abatement) seems achievable.

The benefits of integrating energy efficiency and climate programs have been well demonstrated by the Northeast and Mid-Atlantic Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative. The Analysis Group found that because of the energy efficiency investment states made during the program's first three years (2009–11), 16,000 job years were created. In addition, electricity bills in these states are projected to drop by \$1.3 billion and economic growth is expected to grow by \$1.6 billion.²³⁸
States and utilities should enhance access to long-term contracts by renewable energy providers.

This can be accomplished by: (1) requiring utilities to enter into long-term power purchase agreements when meeting state renewable targets; and (2) by allowing consumers the option to voluntarily enter into long-term fixed-price purchase agreements for renewables.

Long-term contracts for energy, through power purchase agreements for example, can ensure long-term revenue support and eliminate electricity market price risks at the same time.239 In fact, the Climate Policy Initiative found that under current financing arrangements, extending the duration of a power purchase agreement by 10 years (say from 10 to 20 years), alone could reduce the average electricity costs over the lifetime of typical wind and solar projects by 10-15 percent.240 Thus, market reforms that make it easier (or possible) for project developers to obtain these contracts can help reduce financing costs. For example, Massachusetts enacted legislation that directs its utilities to meet part of the state renewable portfolio standard through procuring long-term power purchase agreements-approximately 3 percent of the utilities' retail load between 2009 and 2014 and 7 percent by 2016-"to facilitate the financing of renewable energy generation."241 This means that almost two-thirds of the state's renewable portfolio standard requirement for 2016 (11 percent) will be met through long-term contracts.²⁴²

Companies²⁴³ and government agencies can play a role as well by directly entering into long-term renewable contracts for their renewable purchases, potentially delivering benefits to shareholders and taxpayers alike. States and utilities should support these voluntary purchases by ensuring that contracting processes are simple and meet the customers' unique needs.

Congress should stabilize federal tax credits and eliminate inefficiency in their design.

Renewable power projects have been supported through tax credits, helping the technology reach maturity more rapidly and thus reducing production costs. However, application of the credits is uneven and inefficient. Addressing these barriers could reduce volatility in the marketplace and ensure that more of the value flows to project developers, which together would help lower the cost of new renewable generation.

As discussed earlier, renewable projects in many parts of the country can now outcompete new coal plants, and sometimes outcompete new gas plants. But, this is not yet true for all technologies in all regions. Over time it may be appropriate to sunset these tax credits, but in the meantime, the marketplace would benefit from enhancing stability in the incentive structure. The production tax credit has been allowed to expire several times before being re-extended. This has increased the volatility in the market for new wind power as projects scramble to take advantage of expiring federal tax incentives and then pause while waiting to see if the incentives are extended (Figure 1.11).



Figure 1.11 | Impact of Production Tax Credit Expirations on Annual Wind Capacity Installation, 1997–2013

Source: American Wind Energy Association (AWEA), "Federal Production Tax Credit for Wind Energy," accessible at http://www.awea.org/Advocacy/Content.aspx?ltemNumber=797.

Figure 1.12 | Levelized Cost of Energy Under Different Financial Structures in the United States (Projected Wind Project in the Absence of Tax Credits)

Projected situation: Wind plants being built today have construction safe harbor PTCs. Looking forward, in the absence of tax incentives, most wind power would be project financed with 12–20 year bank debt at interest rates 2% or more higher than corporate bonds.

Impact of the financial crisis: Some banks are reducing the time period over which they lend to reduce their own risk, limiting debt to 7 years raises lifetime energy cost 15%.

Utility corporate finance: Utilities can reduce financing costs by financing projects using corporate debt and equity, but leverage falls slightly and the resulting investment is fairly unattractive to utilities.

New investment models: Properly structured, a portfolio of renewable energy projects traded on financial markets could attract corporate bond type investors for a large share of the investment, lowering debt and equity costs, increasing leverage, and accessing large pools of capital.



Source: David Nelson, 2014, "Roadmap to a Low Carbon Electricity System in the U.S. and Europe," Climate Policy Initiative.

Analysis by the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory and the Climate Policy Initiative found that the current structure of the production tax credit and investment tax credit could reduce their value to project developers by up to 36 and 64 percent, respectively.244 Renewable project developers frequently do not have sufficient tax liabilities to use the full value of the tax credit. As a result, developers often bring in a third party "tax equity" investor who invests in the project in exchange for being able to use most or all of the production tax credit benefits.²⁴⁵ However, according to Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, tax equity is the second most expensive form of capital that renewable projects often use.²⁴⁶ Reauthorizing the 1603 American Recovery and Reinvestment Tax Act grant program (which offered developers a cash payment of 30 percent of the project's cost),²⁴⁷ or making tax incentives "refundable" (where the recipient applies as much of the credit to the tax liability as possible and is then refunded the balance in cash) could help ensure that more of the value of the credit flows to project developers and not financial intermediaries without increasing the cost to U.S. taxpayers.²⁴⁸

Financial regulators and lending institutions should develop commercial investment vehicles that provide investors direct access to low-carbon renewable investments.

Wind projects being built in the United States today are able to take advantage of the production tax credit. However, with this tax credit expired, most wind projects going forward will likely rely on project finance with interest rates 2 percent or more higher than corporate bonds.²⁴⁹ Switching those projects to new investment models (such as YieldCos or more traditional municipal finance) could reduce the annual investment return requirement by 1-2 percent and thus reduce the cost of renewable energy by up to 18 percent (Figure 1.12). Such a switch is possible because, according to Better Growth, Better Climate, renewable projects are "relatively simple investments. There are no fuel costs to manage, operating costs are relatively low, output is fixed by wind or solar conditions, and revenues are also fixed, assuming a fixed, long-term price contract or feed-in tariff. As simple investments, these projects remain attractive investments even when returns are low, and with the right structural changes they can remain attractive at lower returns still."250 Under the right circumstances, this can allow them to attract bond investors.

YieldCos, which own portfolios of low-risk long-term projects, are equity vehicles that can go a step further than infrastructure bonds by effectively bundling equity and debt in one package. By bundling projects, the project finance premium for single projects can be avoided, while for a portfolio of projects with risks comparable to corporate bonds, the result for investors can be a higheryielding bond-like instrument that reduces the overall financing cost for the projects in question. YieldCos such as NRG Yield, TransAlta Corporation, and Pattern Energy Group and NextEra have begun to enter the marketplace. However, the full potential of this investment vehicle will likely remain constrained as long as the production tax credit and the investment tax credit remain nonrefundable.²⁵¹

Municipal bonds are debt securities issued by governments commonly used to finance capital expenditures, such as roads and school buildings. Municipalities have "low borrowing costs and a long history of financing infrastructure for municipal needs, giving them the ability to finance renewable energy at low costs."²⁵² Additionally, some municipal bonds are tax exempt.²⁵³ However, this requires the municipal government to bear the equity risk and role itself. Therefore, this vehicle may only be appropriate in certain types of circumstances.

States and utilities should update regulations and business models to promote a flexible grid.

Utilities and regulators may find it advantageous to work together to update regulations and business models to better align with the transition to a low-carbon power system. This includes properly valuing and encouraging demand response and storage; fully harnessing smart grid technologies, seamlessly integrating and properly valuing distributed generation; and ensuring that transmission expansion continues and is accompanied by appropriate pricing mechanisms; among other steps.

EPA should finalize greenhouse gas performance standards for new and existing power plants.

Together these actions will: (1) help with the nation's efforts to reduce greenhouse gas emissions; (2) deliver public health benefits through improved air quality; (3) reduce the risk of technological lock-in and stranded assets; and (4) encourage investment in low-carbon sources of generation, such as natural gas and renewables, which today are cheaper than new coal in most regions of the country.

The United States should increase federal funding to spur the research, development, and commercialization of low-carbon and energy-saving technologies.

Financing for research and development in the power sector does not match the scale of the challenge. Power company funds spent on research and development were only \$280 million in 2011, or approximately 0.05 percent of power sector sales.²⁵⁴ By comparison, company funds spent on research and development were 11 percent of sales for pharmaceuticals, 8 percent for computers and electronics, 5 percent for professional services, and 3 percent for general manufacturing.²⁵⁵ Compounding the challenge is the fact that federal spending on research and development in the power sector has fallen 77 percent in inflation adjusted dollars from 1980 to 2013 (from \$8.3 billion to \$1.9 billion), declining from 11 percent to 2 percent of total federal research and development spending (Figure 1.13).²⁵⁶ Increasing federal funding to match the scale of the challenge could help the nation develop the next generation of low-carbon technology, and in so doing foster opportunities for American businesses and manufacturing by helping the country remain a world leader of innovation.

Figure 1.13 | Federal Spending on Research and Development, 1980 and 2013



Source: U.S. Office of Management and Budget, Historical Tables, Table 9.8. This was adjusted to constant 2009 dollars using GDP deflators in U.S. Office of Management and Budget, Historical Tables, Table 10.1.

ENDNOTES

- 1. U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Monthly Energy Review*, June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/ sec12_9.pdf.
- Since 2000 the United States has primarily built lower carbon resources, constructing 249 gigawatts (GW) of gas, along with 57 GW of wind, and only 18 GW of coal. Includes new capacity built for the electric utility sector and independent power producers between 2000 and 2012. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, Form EIA-860 2012, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia860/.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 1.1. Net Generation by Energy Source: Total (All Sectors), 2004–May 2014," *Electricity Power Monthly*, July 28, 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/ monthly/epm_table_grapher.cfm?t=epmt_1_1.
- 4. While new natural gas generation is almost always cheaper to build than new coal generation, the cost of building new wind or solar generation is now becoming cheaper than coal in many areas of the country. For example, see U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Annual Energy Outlook 2014 Early Release Overview," accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm>; Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America Factbook, accessible at http://www.bcse.org/factbook/pdfs/2014%20Sustainable%20 Energy%20in%20America%20Factbook.pdf; T. Randall, "U.S. Wind Power Blows New Records. Again. And Again," Bloomberg, Sustainability, April 2014, accessible at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-04-07/u-s-wind-power-blows-new-records-again-and-again-.html; Michigan Environmental Council, "MEC Priorities," accessible at http://www.environmentalcouncil.org/priorities/article.php?x=326>; N. Ankrum, "AE's Solar Deal: 'Game Changer,' " Austin Chronicle, July 4 2014, accessible at http://www.austinchronicle.com/news/2014-07-04/ aes-solar-deal-game-changer/.
- 5. For example, PJM, National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) for the Western United States, and the state of Michigan have all found that 30-35 percent of electricity could be generated using variable renewable resources with minimal cost. See GE Energy Consulting, "PJM Renewable Integration Study Executive Summary Report," Revision 05, 2014, accessible at http://pjm.com/~/media/committees-groups/taskforces/irtf/postings/pris-executive-summary.ashx; GE Energy, Prepared for National Renewable Energy Laboratory, 2010, "Western Wind and Solar Integration Study," accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy10osti/47434.pdf; J.D. Quackenbush and S. Bakkal, 2013, "Readying Michigan to Make Good Energy Decisions: Renewable Energy," Michigan Public Service Commission, Licensing and Regulatory Affairs. Michigan Economic Development Corporation, accessible at http:// www.michigan.gov/documents/energy/renewable final_438952_7.pdf.
- L. Bird, M. Milligan, and D. Lew, 2013, "Integrating Variable Renewable Energy: Challenges and Solutions," Technical Report, September, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, accessible at http://www.nrel. gov/docs/fy13osti/60451.pdf.
- 7. According to DOE, "more than 2,300 circuit miles of new transmission additions were constructed per year, with an additional 18,700 circuit miles planned over the next 5 years. By comparison, transmission was being constructed at a rate of about 1,000 circuit miles per year as recently as 5 years ago." Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, accessible at http://emp.lbl. gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6356e.pdf.

- 8. American Wind Energy Association has identified near-term transmission projects which could integrate almost 70 gigawatts of additional wind capacity if all projects were completed. See Wiser and Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- For more information, see M. M. Hand, S. Baldwin, E. DeMeo, J. M. Reilly, T. Mai, D. Arent, G. Porro, M. Meshek, D. Sandor (eds.), *Renew-able Electricity Futures Study*, 4 vols. NREL/TP-6A20-52409, Golden, CO: National Renewable Energy Laboratory, accessible at http://www. nrel.gov/analysis/re_futures/.
- 10. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/index.cfm.
- 11. According to EIA, four nuclear units closed in 2013 (U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 8.1: Nuclear Energy Overview," *Monthly Energy Review*, June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec8_3.pdf), with additional closures announced for 2014, including Entergy's Vermont Yankee plant. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2013, "Vermont Yankee Nuclear Plant Closure in 2014 Will Challenge New England Energy Markets," September 6, 2013, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=12851.)
- H. Northey, 2014, "Nuclear: Spate of Reactor Closures Threatens U.S. Climate Goals—DOE," *Greenwire*, February 5, E&E Publishing, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/greenwire/stories/1059994082;
 P. Maloney, "Power Price Recovery May Be Too Late to Aid Its Nuclear Plants: Exelon Exec," April 9, 2014, Platts, *McGraw Hill Financial*, Las Vegas, accessible at http://www.platts.com/latest-news/electric-power/ lasvegas/power-price-recovery-may-be-too-late-to-aid-its-21452315.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units," proposed rule, June 18, 2014, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- 14. See, for example, Sebastian Rausch and John Reilly, 2012, "Carbon Tax Revenue and the Budget Deficit: A Win-Win-Win Solution?" MIT Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change, Report 228, August, accessible at http://globalchange.mit.edu/files/document/ MITJPSPGC_Rpt228.pdf; and Adele C. Morris, and Aparna Mathur, 2014, "A Carbon Tax in Broader U.S. Fiscal Reform: Design and Distributional Issues," Center for Climate and Energy Solutions, May, accessible at http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2014/05/22% 20carbon% 20tax% 20broader% 20us% 20fiscal% 20 regulation% 20morris/05222014_carbon_tax_broader_us_fiscal_reform_morrisa_mathura.pdf.
- 15. According to EIA's Form 923 (accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia923/), Southern Power Company (along with its affiliates Alabama Power, Georgia Power, Gulf Power, and Mississippi Power) generated 68 percent of its electricity from coal in 2005 and 41 percent in 2013. TVA generated 61 percent of its electricity from coal in 2005 and 40 percent in 2013.
- 16. D. Esty, J. Betkoski, C. P. O'Mara, D. Winslow, D. Little, P. W. Aho, R. M. Summers, K. Speakes-Backman, K. Kimmell, M. Sylvia, T. S. Burack, R. R. Scott, J. Martens, A. Zibelman, J. Coit, M. S. Gold, J. Johnson, J. Volz, 2013, "Report on Emission Reduction Efforts of the States Participating in the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative and Recommendations for Guidelines under Section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act," Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, December, accessible at http://www.rggi.org/docs/RGGI_States_111d_Letter_Comments.pdf.

- New York State Energy Research and Development Authority, 2010, "Relative Effects of Various Factors on RGGI Electricity Sector CO₂ Emissions: 2009 Compared to 2005," November, accessible at http:// www.rggi.org/docs/Retrospective_Analysis_Draft_White_Paper.pdf.
- 18. P.J. Hibbard, S.F. Tierney, A.M. Okie, and P.G. Darling, 2011, "The Economic Impacts of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative on Ten Northeast and Mid-Atlantic States," November 15, Analysis Group: Economic, Financial and Strategy Consultants, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.analysisgroup.com/uploadedFiles/Publishing/ Articles/Economic_Impact_RGGI_Report.pdf. For a summary of RGGI state investments in energy efficiency, see Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, "State Investment Pages," accessible at http://www.rggi.org/ rggi_benefits/program_investments.
- 19. The most recent contracts approved by the commission for new wind capacity have levelized costs in the \$50 to \$59 per MWh range. The commission reports that new coal projects have a levelized cost of \$133 per MWh. Thus, even without the federal tax credit (up to \$23 per MWh), these wind projects would still be cheaper than new coal plants. (J. Quackenbush, G. White, and S. Talberg, 2014, "Report on the Implementation of the P.A. 295 Renewable Energy Standard and the Cost-Effectiveness of the Energy Standards," Michigan Public Service Commission, February 14, p. 30, accessible at http://www.michigan.gov/documents/mpsc/pa295report_447680_7.pdf.)
- 20. The combined weighted average cost of energy optimization and renewable energy is \$34.1 per MWh, which "is less than any new generation including new natural gas combined cycle plants when compared to the Energy Information Administration levelized plant costs," Quackenbush, White, and Talberg, 2014, "Report on the Implementation of the P.A. 295 Renewable Energy Standard," p 30; C. Kolb, 2013, "A Reasonable Proposal for Continuing Michigan's Renewable Energy Momentum," President's Column, *Michigan Environmental Report* 31 Issue 1, Winter 2013, accessible at http://www.environmentalcouncil.org/newsroom/mecReport.php?x=36.
- 21. DTE Energy's Renewable Energy Plan Surcharge (REPS) recovers the cost of incorporating renewable sources in DTE Energy's generation mix. Improvements in technology for wind and solar as well as federal production tax credits have allowed for a considerable decrease of this monthly surcharge, lowering rates by approximately 2.5 percent. See DTE Energy, "Residential Electric Rates," accessible at http://bit.ly/1nDq0yG; and DTE Energy, "DTE Energy to Lower Rates for Electric Customers," December 20, 2013, accessible at https://dteenergy. mediaroom.com/2013-12-20-DTE-Energy-to-lower-rates-for-electric-customers.
- Eric Wesoff, "Austin Energy Switches from SunEdison to Recurrent for 5-Cent Solar," *GreenTech Media*, May 2014, accessible at http://www. greentechmedia.com/articles/read/Austin-Energy-Switches-From-SunEdison-to-Recurrent-For-5-Cent-Solar.
- 23. Ibid.
- PR Newswire, 2014, "Minnesota Public Utilities Commission Says Solar is Part of the Solution, Selects Geronimo's Distributed Solar Proposal," March 28, 2014, accessible at http://www.prnewswire.com/ news-releases/minnesota-public-utilities-commission-says-solaris-part-of-the-solution-selects-geronimos-distributed-solar-proposal-252881751.html.

- 25. E. L. Lipman, 2013. "In the Matter of the Petition of Northern States Power Company to Initiate a Competitive Resource Acquisition Process: Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Recommendation," p. 39, State of Minnesota Office of Administrative Hearings, St. Paul, MN, accessible at https://www.edockets.state.mn.us/EFiling/edockets/searchDocuments.do?method=showPoup&documen tld={BDCD83F5-1BBA-46C8-972C-D07191477C0B}&document-Title=201312-95007-01.
- 26. MidAmerican Energy, "Wind Energy Overview," accessible at http:// www.midamericanenergy.com/wind_overview.aspx.
- MidAmerican Energy, "MidAmerican Energy Announces \$1.9 Billion Investment in Additional Wind Generation Capacity," May 8 2013, accessible at http://www.midamericanenergy.com/wind_news_article. aspx?id=634.
- Illinois Power Agency, 2012, "Annual Report: The Costs and Benefits of Renewable Resource Procurement in Illinois under the Illinois Power Agency and Illinois Public Utilities Acts," March 30, 2012, accessible at http://www2.illinois.gov/ipa/Documents/April-2012-Renewables-Report-3-26-AAJ-Final.pdf.
- 29. Governors' Wind Energy Coalition, 2013, "Renewable Electricity Standards: State Success Stories," March, accessible at http://www. governorswindenergycoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/RES-White-Paper-March-2013.pdf.
- Josh Ryor and Letha Tawney, 2014, "Shifting to Renewable Energy Can Save U.S. Consumers Money," June, World Resources Institute, accessible at http://www.wri.org/blog/2014/06/shifting-renewable-energycan-save-us-consumers-money.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, Electricity: "Form EIA-860 detailed data" Final 2012 data, October 2013, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia860/.
- 32. D. Cusick, 2014, "Renewable Energy: New Power Lines Will Make Texas the World's 5th-Largest Wind Power Producer," *ClimateWire*, February 25, 2014, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/2014/02/25/ stories/1059995041.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, 2013, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report," August, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6356e.pdf.
- Electric Reliability Council of Texas (ERCOT), 2014, "ERCOT Expects Tight Reserves at Start of Summer," News Release, March 5, 2014, accessible at http://www.ercot.com/news/press_releases/show/26606.
- 36. U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, 2013, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report," August, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6356e.pdf.
- 37. See GE Energy Consulting, 2014, "PJM Renewable Integration Study Executive Summary Report," Revision 05, accessible at http://pjm. com/~/media/committees-groups/task-forces/irtf/postings/pris-executive-summary.ashx; and B. Fagan, P. Luckow, D. White, and R. Wilson, 2013, "The Net Benefits of Increased Wind Power in PJM," Synapse Energy Economics, Inc, May, accessible at http://www.synapse-energy. com/Downloads/SynapseReport.2013-05.EFC.Increased-Wind-Powerin-PJM.12-062.pdf; D. Lew and G. Brinkman, 2013, "The Western Wind and Solar Integration Study Phase 2: Executive Summary," National

Renewable Energy Laboratories, September, accessible at http://www. nrel.gov/docs/fy13osti/58798.pdf; Quackenbush and Bakkal, 2013, "Readying Michigan to Make Good Energy Decisions: Renewable Energy;" MISO (covering the Midwest region) could increase its wind capacity fivefold (from 10 GW to 50 GW) and "cost savings will far exceed the annual costs of any transmission improvements needed to integrate this level of wind addition." See B. Fagan, M. Chang, P. Knight, M. Schultz, T. Comings, E. Hausman, and R. Wilson, "The Potential Rate Effects of Wind Energy and Transmission in the Midwest ISO Region," Synapse Energy Economics, May 2012, accessible at http://cleanenergytransmission.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/Full-Report-The-Potential-Rate-Effects-of-Wind-Energy-and-Transmissionin-the-Midwest-ISO-Region.pdf.

- 38. In 2012, natural gas combined-cycle plants ran at 51.1 percent, while they are typically designed with an 85 percent capacity factor. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 6.7.A. Capacity Factors for Utility Scale Generators Primarily Using Fossil Fuels, January 2008-May 2014," *Electric Power Monthly*, May 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/monthly/epm_table_grapher. cfm?t=epmt_6_07_a.
- 39. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, May 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, May 2014, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf; and Bloomberg New Energy Finance, "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update," January 2014.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Standards of Performance for Greenhouse Gas Emissions From New Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units; Proposed Rule," January 2014, Federal Register Vol. 79, No. 5. 40 CFR Parts 60, 70, 71, and 98, accessible at http:// www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-01-08/pdf/2013-28668.pdf.
- Power sector data from 2012 for capacity, generation, and CO₂ emissions by technology type from *Annual Energy Outlook 2014* Reference Case detailed outputs provided by the U.S. Energy Information Administration.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6.pdf.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 12.6 Carbon Dioxide Emissions From Energy Consumption: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/ monthly/pdf/sec12_9.pdf.
- 44. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, *Annual Energy Outlook* 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/.
- 45. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Form EIA-860 2012," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia860/.
- 46. Tony Dutzik, "Natural Gas: Predictably Unpredictable," Frontier Group, blog, May 10, 2012, accessible at http://www.frontiergroup.org/blogs/ blog/fg/natural-gas-predictably-unpredictable.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector 2014," *Monthly Energy Review*, June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/ sec7_6.pdf.

- 48. Paul Joskow, "Natural Gas: From Shortages to Abundance in the U.S.," December 31, 2012, accessible at http://economics.mit.edu/files/8618.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6.pdf.
- 50. Ibid.
- Stan Kaplan, "Displacing Coal with Generation from Existing Natural Gas-Fired Power Plants," Congressional Research Service, Washington DC, January 19, 2010, accessible at http://www.westernenergyalliance. org/wp-content/uploads/2010/02/CRS-Displacing-Coal-with-Generation-from-Existing-Natural-Gas-Fired-Power-Plants.pdf.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 2014, "What is a Capacity Factor?" accessible at: http://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq. cfm?id=187&t=3.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 2014, "Table 6.7.A. Capacity Factors for Utility Scale Generators Primarily Using Fossil Fuels, January 2008-May 2014," *Electric Power Monthly*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/monthly/epm_table_grapher. cfm?t=epmt_6_07_a.
- 54. See MIT Energy Initiative, "The Future of Natural Gas, Chapter 4," June 2011, accessible at http://mitei.mit.edu/system/files/NaturalGas_Chapter4_Electricity.pdf.
- 55. Capacity, generation, and CO₂ emissions data for the power sector in 2012 by technology type from Annual Energy Outlook 2014 Reference Case detailed outputs provided by the U.S. Energy Information Administration.
- 56. In April 2012, coal generation provided 34 percent of total U.S. generation while natural gas provided 31 percent. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 9.9 Cost of Fossil-Fuel Receipts at Electric Generating Plants," and "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," Monthly Energy Review, 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/index.cfm.
- 57. Currently, the U.S. imports and exports only a small fraction of the gas it consumes. For reference, in 2013, the U.S. consumed just over 26 trillion cubic feet of natural gas (U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Natural Gas Consumption by End Use," 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_cons_sum_dcu_nus_a.htm), and produced 25.6 trillion cubic feet (U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals and Production," 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_prod_sum_dcu_NUS_a.htm). We imported 2.9 trillion cubic feet, almost entirely from Canada (U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Natural Gas Imports by Country," 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/na_move_impc_s1_a.htm), and exported 1.6 trillion cubic feet, mostly to Canada and Mexico (http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_move_expc_s1_a.htm).
- See British Petroleum, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy June 2014," accessible at http://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/pdf/Energyeconomics/statistical-review-2014/BP-statistical-review-of-worldenergy-2014-full-report.pdf.
- 59. See Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC), 2014, "LNG," Natural Gas Industry Activities, updated on June 23, 2014, accessible at https://www.ferc.gov/industries/gas/indus-act/Ing.asp..
- 60. See, for example, K. Ditzel, J. Plewers, and B. Broxson, 2013, "US Manufacturing and LNG Exports: Economic Contributions to the US Economy and Impacts on US Natural Gas Prices," Charles River As-

sociates, February 25, accessible at http://www.crai.com/uploadedFiles/ Publications/CRA_LNG_Study_Feb2013.pdf; and EIA, "Effect of Increased Natural Gas Exports on Domestic Energy Markets," January 2012, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/analysis/requests/fe/ pdf/fe_Ing.pdf.

- See, for example, Deloitte Center for Energy Solutions and Deloitte MarkPoint LLC, 2011, "Made in America: The Economic Impact of LNG Exports from the United States," accessible at http://www.deloitte.com/ assets/Dcom-UnitedStates/Local%20Assets/Documents/Energy_us_er/ us_er_MadeinAmerica_LNGPaper_122011.pdf.
- 62. SourceWatch, Coal Plant Retirements, Table 2: "Recent and Upcoming Coal Plant Retirements and Conversions, Including Probable Retirements," Last modified June 5, 2014, accessible at http://www. sourcewatch.org/index.php/Coal_plant_retirements#Recent_and_Upcoming_Retirements_and_Conversions.
- 63. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, *Annual Energy Outlook* 2014, May, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/; and Lesley Fleischman, Rachel Cleetus, Steve Clemmer, Jeff Deyette, and Stevel Frenkel, 2013, "Ripe for Retirement: An Economic Analysis of the U.S. Coal Fleet," Union of Concerned Scientists, December, accessible at http://www.ucsusa.org/assets/documents/clean_energy/Ripe-for-Retirement-An-Economic-Analysis-of-the-US-Coal-Fleet.pdf.
- 64. According to EIA, there was 308 GW of existing coal capacity in 2012. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Electric Power Projections by Electricity Market Module Region, United States, Reference Case, "Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia. gov/forecasts/aeo/.
- 65. For example, even though EIA projects nearly 50 GW of coal retirements between 2012 and 2020 in its Reference Case (with only 330 MW of coal capacity coming online over the same time period), total coal-fired generation is expected to actually increase by 9 percent between 2012 and 2020. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Electric Power Projections by Electricity Market Module Region, United States, Reference Case," *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/. Additionally, according to EPA, the average capacity of coal-fired units without at least one pollution control for SO_x or NO_x is under 50 MW. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "EPA NEEDS v5.13," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/powersectormodeling/BaseCasev513.html.
- 66. Note, 55 percent of plants are more than 40 years old. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "EPA NEEDS v5.13."
- 67. Ibid.
- 68. See http://www.epa.gov/airquality/sulfurdioxide/health.html; and http:// www.epa.gov/air/nitrogenoxides/health.html.
- See the final rule (U.S. Federal Register, "Rules and Regulations," Vol. 78, No. 79, Wednesday, April 24, 2013, accessible at http://www. gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2013-04-24/pdf/2013-07859.pdf.) or this EPA presentation (U.S. EPA, "Reducing Toxic Pollution from Power Plants," Presentation, December 2011, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/mats/ pdfs/20111216MATSpresentation.pdf.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Coal-Fired Power Plant Operators Consider Emissions Compliance Strategies," *Today in Energy*, March 28, 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=15611.

- 71. EIA reported in its Annual Energy Outlook 2014 that there were 306.6 GW of coal capacity in 2012. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Electric Power Projections by Electricity Market Module Region, United States, Reference Case," 2014, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/oiaf/aeo/tablebrowser/#release=AEO2014&subject=6-AEO2014&table=62-AEO2014®ion=3-0&cases=ref2014-d102413a.
- According to form EIA-860, roughly 10 GW of coal capacity retired in 2012, U.S. Energy Information Administration, Electricity: "Form EIA-860 detailed data," Final 2012 data, October 2013, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia860/.
- 73. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, Annual Energy Outlook 2014.
- 74. Note, Form EIA-860 reflects 57.4 GW of retirements (summer capacity) occurring between 1990 and 2012 for the electric utility and independent power producer sectors. Twenty GW of this total were coal plant retirements.
- 75. Union of Concerned Scientists identified 46 GW of retirements expected between 2011 and 2025. Lesley Fleischman, Rachel Cleetus, Steve Clemmer, Jeff Deyette, and Stevel Frenkel, 2013, "Ripe for Retirement: An Economic Analysis of the U.S. Coal Fleet," Union of Concerned Scientists, December, accessible at http://www.ucsusa.org/assets/ documents/clean_energy/Ripe-for-Retirement-An-Economic-Analysisof-the-US-Coal-Fleet.pdf.
- 76. T. Sickinger, 2014, "Consumer and Environmental Groups Urge PUC to Rein in Pacificorp's Coal Plant Upgrades," March 18, 2014, *The Oregonian*, accessible at http://www.oregonlive.com/business/index.ssf/2014/03/consumer_and_environmental_gro.html.
- Sierra Club, 2013, "Oregon Public Utility Commission: Pacificorp Headed For a 'Trainwreck' On Electricity Rates," Press Release, October 28, 2013, accessible at http://content.sierraclub.org/press-releases/2013/10/oregon-public-utility-commission-pacificorp-headed-"trainwreck"-electricity.
- 78. The commission is now holding workshops that will establish a new approach to analyzing coal plants in the state's Integrated Resource Planning processes moving forward; the commission was expected to present final recommendations by mid-August. See Ted Sickinger, "Consumer and Environmental Groups Urge PUC to Rein in Pacificorp's Coal Plant Upgrades," *The Oregonian*, March 2014, accessible at http:// www.oregonlive.com/business/index.ssf/2014/03/consumer_and_environmental_gro.html; Amy Hojnowski, Sierra Club, personal communication, July 1, 2014.
- 79. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014,"Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/ forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf; Bloomberg New Energy Finance, January 2014, "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update"
- 80. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Updated Capital Cost Estimates for Utility Scale Electricity Generating Plants," April 2013, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/capitalcost/pdf/updated_capcost.pdf.

- 81. This point is further supported by projections from EIA. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Standards of Performance for Greenhouse Gas Emissions From New Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units; Proposed Rule," January 2014, Federal Register Vol. 79, No. 5. 40 CFR Parts 60, 70, 71, and 98, Acaessible at http:// www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-01-08/pdf/2013-28668.pdf.
- Karen Laughlin, Climate Policy Initiative, June 2014, "The Clean Power Plan means changes for coal, but not the ones you might expect," accessible at: http://climatepolicyinitiative.org/2014/06/18/the-cleanpower-plan-means-changes-for-coal-but-not-the-ones-you-mightexpect/.
- 84. According to EPA, "The average emissions rates in the United States from natural-gas-fired generation are: 1135 pounds per megawatt hour of carbon dioxide, 0.1 pounds per megawatt hour of sulfur dioxide, and 1.7 pounds per megawatt hour of nitrogen oxides. Compared with the average air emissions from coal-fired generation, natural gas produces half as much carbon dioxide, less than a third as much nitrogen oxides, and 1 percent as much sulfur oxides at the power plant." Additionally, natural gas generation produces negligible mercury emissions. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Natural Gas," accessible at http:// www.epa.gov/cleanenergy/energy-and-you/affect/natural-gas.html.
- 85. Kirk Hamilton, Milan Brahmbhatt, Nicholas Bianco, and Jiemei Liu, 2014, "Co-Benefits and Climate Action," Global Commission on the Economy and Climate.
- Committee on Health, Environmental, and Other External Costs and Benefits of Energy Production and Consumption; National Research Council, 2010, "Hidden Costs of Energy: Unpriced Consequences of Energy Production and Use," accessible at http://www.nap.edu/download.php?record_id=12794#.
- 87. According to the latest estimates from the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, because it is a powerful but short-lived greenhouse gas, methane traps 34 times as much heat in the atmosphere as CO₂ over 100 years, and 86 times as much over 20 years. See G. Myhre and D. Shindell, 2013, "Anthropogenic and Natural Radiative Forcing," in *Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*, (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press), accessible at http://www.climatechange2013.org/images/report/WG1AR5_Chapter08_FINAL.pdf.
- 88. Natural gas plants present immediate climate advantages relative to efficient coal plants when evaluated on a 100-year basis, and can provide a benefit over a 20-year time horizon if the upstream leakage rate is kept to 3.2 percent or below—any higher, and natural gas would be more greenhouse gas-intensive over a 20-year timeframe.
- See Michael Levi, 2013, "Climate Consequences of Natural Gas as a Bridge Fuel," Council on Foreign Relations, accessible at http://www.cfr. org/content/publications/attachments/Levi_CH4CC_% 20Archived.pdf. Global emissions recently crossed the 400 parts per million threshold, up from preindustrial levels of approximately 270 parts per million.
- For example, General Electric makes combined cycle turbines that can start up in 10 minutes, making them good choices for back-up generation. See GE Energy, "Heavy Duty Gas Turbine Products," accessible at http://www.ge-energy.com/content/multimedia/_files/downloads/ GEH12985H.pdf.

- 91. David Nelson, 2014, "Roadmap to a Low Carbon Electricity System in the U.S. and Europe," Climate Policy Initiative, accessible at http:// climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/roadmap-to-a-low-carbonelectricity-system-in-the-u-s-and-europe/.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6. pdf.http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6.pdf.
- 93. Other countries have much higher renewable penetration. For example, looking only at wind generation at the end of 2012, the United States ranked twelfth in terms of the proportion of wind generation as a part of total electricity consumption (just over 4 percent). Denmark ranked first with just over 28 percent, whereas Ireland, Spain, and Portugal achieved roughly 16 to 19 percent wind generation. See "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6356e.pdf.
- J. Heeter and T. Nicholas. National Renewable Energy Laboratory. October 2013. "Status and Trends in the U.S. Voluntary Green Power Market (2012 Data)." Accessible at: http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy14osti/60210. pdf>.
- Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at http://emp.lbl. gov/sites/all/files/2013_Wind_Technologies_Market_Report_Final3. pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units," Proposed Rule, June 18, 2014, Accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- 97. This includes reduced turbine delivery lead times, longer initial O&M contract durations, improved warranty terms, and more-stringent performance guarantees. Wiser and Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- 98. Prices vary geographically across the country and part of the reason wind prices fell in 2013 is that the sample was dominated by projects in the interior portion of the country, where wind prices are lowest. For example, projects located in the interior of the United States saw PPA prices of around \$20 per MWh. See Wiser and Bolinger, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook, February 2014, The Business Council for Sustainable Energy (BCSE), accessible at http://www.bcse.org/factbook/ pdfs/2014%20Sustainable%20Energy%20in%20America%20Factbook.pdf.
- 100. Eric Wesoff, "Austin Energy Switches From SunEdison to Recurrent for 5-Cent Solar," GreenTech Media, May 2014, accessible at http:// www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/Austin-Energy-Switches-From-SunEdison-to-Recurrent-For-5-Cent-Solar.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2012, "Photovoltaics: Technologies, Cost, and Performance," February, SunShot Vision Study, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/solar/pdfs/47927_chapter4.pdf.
- 102. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, "2014: The Year of Concentrating Solar," May, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/ files/2014/05/f15/2014_csp_report.pdf.
- 103. For example, PJM, NREL for the Western United States, and the state of Michigan have all found that between 30 and 35 percent of electricity could be generated using variable renewable resources with minimal cost. See GE Energy Consulting, "PJM Renewable Integration Study, Executive Summary," Revision 05, 2014, accessible at http://pjm.

com/~/media/committees-groups/task-forces/irtf/postings/pris-executive-summary.ashx; GE Energy, "Western Wind and Solar Integration Study," 2010, accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy10osti/47434. pdf; Quackenbush and Bakkal, 2013, "Readying Michigan to Make Good Energy Decisions: Renewable Energy."

- 104. L. Bird, M. Milligan, and D. Lew, 2013, "Integrating Variable Renewable Energy: Challenges and Solutions," Technical Report, National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy13osti/60451.pdf.
- 105. According to DOE, "more than 2,300 circuit miles of new transmission additions were constructed per year, with an additional 18,700 circuit miles planned over the next 5 years. By comparison, transmission was being constructed at a rate of about 1,000 circuit miles per year as recently as 5 years ago." See "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6356e.pdf; Bird, Milligan, and Lew, 2013, "Integrating Variable Renewable Energy: Challenges and Solutions."
- 106. For more information, see National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), 2012, "Renewable Electricity Futures Study."
- 107. This includes reduced turbine delivery lead times, longer initial operation and maintenance contract durations, improved warranty terms, and more-stringent performance guarantees." See Wiser and Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- 108. Wiser and Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Form EIA-923.S," November 2013, Electricity: "Form EIA-923 detailed data," Annual Final 2012 Data, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia923/.
- 110. American Wind Energy Association (AWEA), 2014, State Wind Energy Statistics: Iowa. April 10, 2014, accessible at http://www.awea.org/ Resources/state.aspx?ltemNumber=5224; U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), November 2013, Electricity: "Form EIA-923 detailed data" Annual Final 2012 Data, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia923/.
- 111. D. Cusick, *ClimateWire*, "Buffett's Midwest utility places major new bet on wind power," accessible at: http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/ stories/1059980917.
- 112. B. Fagan et al., 2012, "The Potential Rate Effects of Wind Energy and Transmission in the Midwest ISO Region;" The Public Utilities Commission of Ohio, 2013, "Renewable Resources and Wholesale Price Suppression," August 2013, Columbus, OH, accessible at http://www. midwestenergynews.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/PUCO-renewable-energy-standard-study.pdf; Illinois Power Agency, 2012, "Annual Report: The Costs and Benefits of Renewable Resource Procurement in Illinois Under the Illinois Power Agency and Illinois Public Utilities Acts," March 30, 2012, accessible at http://www2.illinois.gov/ipa/Documents/April-2012-Renewables-Report-3-26-AAJ-Final.pdf.
- 113. Wiser and Bolinger, August 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/2013_Wind_Technologies_Market_Report_Final3.pdf.
- 114. Wiser and Bolinger, 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- 115. U.S. Department of Treasury, "Overview of Status Update of the §1603 Program," May 13, 2014, accessible at http://www.treasury. gov/initiatives/recovery/Documents/Status% 20overview.pdf; and M. Mendelsohn, and J. Harper, "§1603 Treasury Grant Expiration: Industry Insight on Financing and Market Implications," National Renewable Energy Laboratory, June 2012, accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy12osti/53720.pdf.

- 116. Database of State Incentives for Renewables & Efficiency (DSIRE), "Renewable Electricity Production Tax Credit (PTC)." Last reviewed October 2, 2013, U.S. Internal Revenue Service (IRS)/U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Washington, DC, accessible at http://dsireusa.org/incentives/ incentive.cfm?Incentive_Code=US13F.
- 117. Mark Bolinger, 2014, "An Analysis of the Costs, Benefits, and Implications of Different Approaches to Capturing the Value of Renewable Energy Tax Incentives," Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6610e.pdf.
- 118. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook and Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger, August 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report," Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/2013_Wind_Technologies_Market_Report_Final3.pdf.
- 119. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook and Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger, August 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report," Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/2013_Wind_Technologies_Market_Report_Final3.pdf.
- 120. EIA estimated the levelized cost of new coal (integrated gasification combined-cycle) plants to be \$118 per MWh (\$150 per MWh with carbon capture and storage) while Bloomberg estimated a range of \$79-\$97 per MWh. Differences in these estimates can be explained by the underlying assumptions used in each analysis, such as differences in the assumed capital costs, operating costs, capacity factor, among other factors. Costs converted to 2013\$. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014,"Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/ electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/ electricity.pdf; and Bloomberg New Energy Finance, "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update," January 2014.
- 121. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Natural Gas Prices," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_pri_sum_dcu_nus_m.htm.
- 122. See "Table 9.9 Cost of Fossil-Fuel Receipts at Electric Generating Plants," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/ sec9_13.pdf.
- 123. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 1. Estimated Levelized Cost of Electricity (LCOE) for New Generation Resources, 2019," in "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources," in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm#3. Nonfuel fixed operation and maintenance data from: U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 8.2 Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/table8_2_2014er.pdf.
- 124. EIA projects natural gas prices for electricity generation to reach \$6.73 per Mcf in 2030 (\$2013) under its reference case. However, under its "Low Oil and Gas Resource," side case which assumes that the ultimate recovery of natural gas is 50 percent lower than in the reference case, natural gas prices reach \$6.78 per Mcf in 2023 (\$2013). If natural gas recovery is higher than in the reference case, however, prices may not begin to reach \$7 per Mcf until after 2040. See U.S. Energy

Information Administration, "Natural Gas Supply, Disposition, and Prices," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/oiaf/aeo/tablebrowser/#rele ase=AEO2014&subject=8-AEO2014&table=13-AEO2014®ion=0-0&cases=lowresource-d112913a,highresource-d112913b,ref2014-d102413a.

- 125. Wiser and Bolinger, 2014, Figure 3. Generation Capacity Additions by Region (2007–2013), "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- 126. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Glossary: A," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/tools/glossary/index.cfm?id=A.
- 127. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory notes that while wind power purchase agreement (PPA) prices are reduced by federal (and sometimes state) incentives, "these prices do not fully reflect integration, resource adequacy, or transmission costs. At the same time, wholesale electricity prices do not fully reflect transmission costs, may not fully reflect capital and fixed operating costs, and are reduced by virtue of any financial incentives provided to fossil-fueled generation and by not fully accounting for the environmental and social costs of that generation. In addition, wind PPA prices—once established—are fixed and known, whereas wholesale electricity prices are short term and therefore subject to change over time (EIA and others project natural gas prices to rise, and therefore wholesale electricity prices to also increase, over time). Finally, the location of the wholesale electricity nodes and the assumption of a flat block of power are not perfectly consistent with the location and output profile of the sample of wind power projects." Wiser and Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- 128. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 9.8 Average Retail Prices of Electricity," *Monthly Energy Review*, July 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec9_11.pdf.
- 129. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory's estimates are based on its survey of all PPA price data that it was able to obtain, regardless of region. Much of the wind development in 2013 was in the interior of the country. Wiser and Bolinger, 2014, Figure 3, Generation Capacity Additions by Region (2007–2013), "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- 130. Global New Climate Economy, The Global Commission on the Economy and Climate, September 2014, "Chapter 7: Innovation" in *Better Growth*, *Better Climate: The New Climate Economy Report*, accessible at: http:// newclimateeconomy.report/.
- 131. J. Cotrell, T. Stehly, J. Johnson, J. O. Roberts, Z. Parker, G. Scott, and D. Heimiller, 2014, "Analysis of Transportation and Logistics Challenges Affecting the Deployment of Larger Wind Turbines: Summary of Results," January, NREL/TP-5000-61063, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, Golden, CO, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/ wind/pdfs/analysis_of_transportation_and_logistics_challenges.pdf.
- 132. Using this new technology at the higher speeds typically found offshore or in the central United States (8 meters per second) could result in even lower prices—around \$35 per MWh (with the federal PTC). See J. Roberts, "Land-Based Wind Potential Changes in the Southeastern United States," National Renewable Energy Laboratory presentation, September 2013, accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy14osti/60381.pdf.
- 133. EIA's Annual Energy Outlook 2014 estimated the levelized cost of new coal (IGCC) plants to be \$118 per MWh (\$150 per MWh with carbon capture and storage, in 2013\$) while Bloomberg estimated a range of \$79–\$97 per MWh (2013\$). EIA and Bloomberg estimated levelized costs for natural gas combined cycle plants to be \$65 per MWh (for advanced natural gas combined cycle plants) and \$63–\$78 per MWh

range, respectively (2013 dollars). Differences in these estimates can be explained by the underlying assumptions used in each analysis, such as differences in the assumed capital costs, operating costs, capacity factor, among other factors. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014," *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014. "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf; and Bloomberg. "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update."

- 134. J. Cotrell, et al., 2014, "Analysis of Transportation and Logistics Challenges Affecting the Deployment of Larger Wind Turbines."
- 135. Ibid.
- See U.S. Department of Energy, 2012, Figure 2-3, "SunShot Vision Study," February, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/ files/2014/01/f7/47927_chapter2.pdf.
- Solar Energy Industries Association, "U.S. Solar Market Insight Report | Q1 2014 | Executive Summary," accessible at http://www.seia.org/sites/ default/files/resources/fxD2AN7d502014q1smies.pdf.
- Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century, 2014, "Renewables 2014 Global Status Report," accessible at http://www.ren21. net/Portals/0/documents/Resources/GSR/2014/GSR2014_full%20 report_low%20res.pdf.
- 139. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Electricity Monthly Update," April 2014, with Data for February, 2014, accessible at http://www.eia. gov/electricity/monthly/update/.
- 140. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook.
- 141. Ibid.
- 142. N. Ankrum, "Game Changer," Austin Chronicle, accessible at http:// www.austinchronicle.com/news/2014-07-04/aes-solar-deal-gamechanger/; Z. Shahan, 2014, "Solar Less than 5¢/kWh in Austin, Texas! (Cheaper than Natural Gas, Coal, & Nuclear)," Clean Technica, March 13, 2014, accessible at http://cleantechnica.com/2014/03/13/solarsold-less-5% C2% A2kwh-austin-texas/.
- 143. U.S. Department of Energy, "Photovoltaics: Technologies, Cost, and Performance," accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/solar/ pdfs/47927_chapter4.pdf.
- 144. G. Barbose, N. Darghouth, S. Weaver, and R. Wiser, 2013, "Tracking the Sun VI: An Historical Summary of the Installed Price of Photovoltaics in the United States from 1998 to 2012," Environmental Energy Technologies Division, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, July, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6350e.pdf; U.S. Department of Energy, "Photovoltaics: Technologies, Cost, and Performance," accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/solar/pdfs/47927_chapter4.pdf.
- 145. B. J. Roberts, 2009, "Photovoltaic Solar Resource for the United States, Spain, and Germany," November 23, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/gis/images/us_germany_ spain/pvmap_usgermanyspain%20poster-01.jpg.
- 146. J. Seel, G. Barbose, and R. Wiser, 2013, "Why Are Residential PV Prices in Germany So Much Lower than in the United States?" February 2013 revision, Environmental Energy Technologies Division, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/ files/german-us-pv-price-ppt.pdf.

- 147. Ibid., p. 37.
- 148. DOE reports that average residential soft costs (for a 4.9 kW system) are around \$2.70 per watt while utility-scale soft costs can range, on average, around \$1.30 to \$1.50 per watt depending on the PV configuration. See: U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2012, Figure 4-4 Benchmarked 2010 Installed PV System Prices with Uncertainty Ranges for Multiple Sectors and System Configurations with Three Standard Deviation Confidence, Intervals Based on Monte Carlo Analysis, "Photovoltaics: Technologies, Cost, and Performance," February 2012, SunShot Vision Study, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/solar/pdfs/47927_ chapter4.pdf. Note, these price points may differ from other studies that examine other PV systems that differ on size or configuration.
- 149. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook.
- 150. E. Pierce, 2014, "Progress Report: Advancing Solar Energy Across America," February 12, U.S. Department of Energy, accessible at http:// energy.gov/articles/progress-report-advancing-solar-energy-acrossamerica.
- 151. J. Seel, G. Barbose, and R. Wiser, "Residential PV Prices in Germany and United States," accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/ german-us-pv-price-ppt.pdf.htt.
- 152. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), SunShot Catalyst Program, DOE, Washington, DC, accessible at http://energy.gov/eere/sunshot/sunshotcatalyst-program; K. Ling, "DOE Offers \$1M in Prizes for Efforts to Shrink Rooftop Costs," Solar, Environment & Energy Publishing, May 20, 2014, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/eenewspm/stories/1059999914/search?keyword=sunshot+catalyst.
- 153. Billy Roberts, 2009, "Photovoltaic Solar Resource: The United States of America, Spain, and Germany," National Renewable Energy Laboratory, November, accessible at http://www.cleanenergyresourceteams.org/ sites/default/files/pvmap_nrel.jpg.
- 154. Harry Wirth, "Recent Facts about Photovoltaics in Germany," July 2014, Fraunhofer ISE, accessible at http://www.ise.fraunhofer.de/en/publications/veroeffentlichungen-pdf-dateien-en/studien-und-konzeptpapiere/ recent-facts-about-photovoltaics-in-germany.pdf.
- 155. Solar Energy Industries Association, "U.S. Solar Market Insight Report | Q1 2014 | Executive Summary," accessible at http://www.seia.org/sites/ default/files/resources/fxD2AN7d502014q1smies.pdf.
- 156. Harry Wirth, "Recent Facts about Photovoltaics in Germany," Fraunhofer ISE, July 2014, accessible at http://www.ise.fraunhofer.de/en/publications/veroeffentlichungen-pdf-dateien-en/studien-und-konzeptpapiere/ recent-facts-about-photovoltaics-in-germany.pdf.
- 157. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Distributed Energy," last accessed September 2014, accessible at http://energy.gov/oe/technology-development/ smart-grid/distributed-energy.
- 159. Rocky Mountain Institute, "Empower: Accurately Valuing Distributed Energy Resources," September 2013, accessible at http://www.rmi.org/ elab_emPower; B. Norris, M. Putnam, and T. Hoff, "Minnesota Value of Solar: Methodology," Minnesota Department of Commerce, Division of Energy Resources, April 2014, accessible at https://mn.gov/commerce/ energy/images/MN-VOS-Methodology-FINAL.pdf.

- 160. Lindsay Smith, "Minnesota Public Utilities Commission Says Solar is Part of the Solution, Selects Geronimo's Distributed Solar Proposal," accessible at http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/minnesotapublic-utilities-commission-says-solar-is-part-of-the-solution-selectsgeronimos-distributed-solar-proposal-252881751.html.
- 161. L. Bird, J. McLaren, and J. Heeter (National Renewable Energy Laboratory) and C. Linvill, J. Shenot, R. Sedano, and J. Migden-Ostrander (Regulatory Assistance Project), November 2013, "Regulatory Considerations Associated with the Expanded Adoption of Distributed Solar," accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy14osti/60613.pdf.
- 162. J. Finnigan, "Changing Times For Electric Utilities," Forbes, March 7, 2014, accessible at http://www.forbes.com/sites/edfenergyexchange/2014/03/07/changing-times-for-electric-utilities/; Minnesota Value of Solar, accessible at https://mn.gov/commerce/energy/images/ MN-VOS-Methodology-FINAL.pdf. The 2013 legislation specifically mandated that the value of solar legislation take into account the following values of distributed photovoltaic sources: energy and its delivery; generation capacity; transmission capacity; transmission and distribution line losses; and environmental value. The legislation also mandated a method of implementation, whereby solar customers will be billed for their gross electricity consumption under their applicable tariff, and will receive a VOS credit for their gross solar electricity production. This is intended to ensure that utility infrastructure costs will be recovered by the utilities as designed in the applicable retail tariff.
- 163. Electricity Monthly Update, April 2014, with data for February, 2014, http://www.eia.gov/electricity/monthly/update/; Greentech Media, Inc., and Solar Energy Industries Association (SEIA), 2014, "U.S. Solar Market Insight Report," Quarter 1, 2014, GTM Research and SEIA, accessible at http://www.seia.org/sites/default/files/resources/fxD2AN-7d502014q1smies.pdf.
- 164. U.S. Department of Energy, 2014, "2014: The Year of Concentrating Solar," May, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2014/05/ f15/2014_csp_report.pdf.
- 165. REN21, 2013, "Renewables Global Futures Report," REN21 Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century and Institute for Sustainable Energy Policies, Paris, accessible at http://www.ren21.net/Portals/0/ documents/activities/gfr/REN21_GFR_2013.pdf.
- 166. Ibid.
- 167. Department of Energy, "2014: The Year of Concentrating Solar."
- 168. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/ forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf.
- 169. Note, cost estimates were converted to 2013 dollars. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2012, "Concentrating Solar Power: Technologies, Cost, and Performance," February, SunShot Vision Study, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2014/01/f7/47927_chapter5.pdf.

- 171. Ibid.
- 172. N. Owano, 2013, "Arizona Solar Plant Achieves Six Hours after Sun Goes Down," *Phys.org.*, October 11, 2013, accessible at http://phys. org/news/2013-10-arizona-solar-hours-sun.html.

^{170.} Ibid.

- 173. U.S. Department of Energy, 2014, "2014: The Year of Concentrating Solar."
- 174. Wiser and Bolinger, 2014, "2013 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- M. Bolinger and S. Weaver, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, September 2013, "Utility-Scale Solar 2012," accessible at: http://emp. lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6408e_0.pdf.
- 176. For example, PJM, NREL for the Western United States, and the state of Michigan have all found that between 30 and 35 percent of electricity could be generated using variable renewable resources with minimal cost. See GE Energy Consulting, "PJM Renewable Integration Study, Executive Summary"; Fagan et al., 2013, "The Net Benefits of Increased Wind Power in PJM"; Lew and Brinkman, 2013, "The Western Wind and Solar Integration Study Phase 2: Executive Summary"; Quackenbush and Bakkal, 2013, "Readying Michigan to Make Good Energy Decisions: Renewable Energy," http://www.michigan.gov/documents/energy/ renewable_final_438952_7.pdf. The Midcontinent Independent System Operator (covering the Midwest region) could increase its wind capacity fivefold (from 10 GW to 50 GW) with "cost savings (that) will far exceed the annual costs of any transmission improvements needed to integrate this level of wind addition." See The Potential Rate Effects of Wind Energy and Transmission in the Midwest ISO Region," accessible at http://cleanenergytransmission.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/Full-Report-The-Potential-Rate-Effects-of-Wind-Energy-and-Transmissionin-the-Midwest-ISO-Region.pdf. High levels of renewables would likely not threaten grid reliability either; a recent report from the Regulatory Assistance Project examined eight recent studies commissioned by utilities, governments, and nongovernmental organizations and found that none suggest insurmountable reliability problems would arise from high penetrations of variable renewable resources. See The Regulatory Assistance Project, 2014, "Clean Energy Keeps the Lights On," accessible at http://www.raponline.org/press-release/clean-energy-keepsthe-lights-on?utm_source=ZohoCampaigns&utm_campaign=US+RAPP ORT+June+2014 2014-06-02&utm medium=email.
- 177. Ibid.
- 178. Fagan et al., 2013, "The Net Benefits of Increased Wind Power in PJM"; Fagan et al., 2012, "The Potential Rate Effects of Wind Energy and Transmission in the Midwest ISO Region," Ryor and Tawney, 2014, "Shifting to Renewable Energy Can Save U.S. Consumers Money," World Resources Institute.
- Milligan and Lew, 2013, "Integrating Variable Renewable Energy: Challenges and Solutions," accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy13osti/60451.pdf.
- 180. Studies have also shown that integration costs are lower in areas with faster dispatch; subhourly dispatch can reduce costs from \$7–\$8 per MWh to \$0–\$4.40 per MWh; See http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy13osti/60451.pdf
- Milligan and Lew, 2013, "Integrating Variable Renewable Energy: Challenges and Solutions."
- 182. Ibid.
- 183. Ibid.
- 184. Wiser and Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report."
- For more information, see "Renewable Electricity Futures Study," accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/analysis/re_futures/.
- 186. EEI's report, which was released in March, 2014, states that "of the total \$60.6 billion worth of transmission projects highlighted in this report...projects supporting the integration of renewable resources

represent approximately \$46.1 billion (76 percent)." Assuming these projects are completed as proposed, this would equate to roughly \$6 billion per year of investment between 2014 and 2024. See: Edison Electric Institute, March 2013, "Transmission Projects: At A Glance," accessible at http://www.eei.org/issuesandpolicy/transmission/Documents/Trans_Project_lowres.pdf.

- 187. T. Mai, D. Sandor, R. Wiser, T. Schneider, 2012, "Renewable Electricity Futures Study: Executive Summary," NREL/TP-6A20-52409-ES, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, Golden, CO, accessible at http:// www.nrel.gov/docs/fy13osti/52409-ES.pdf; U.S. Department of Energy, 2013, "Grid Energy Storage – December 2013," accessible at http:// energy.gov/oe/downloads/grid-energy-storage-december-2013.
- 188. California Independent System Operator (CAISO), 2013, "What the Duck Curve Tells Us about Managing a Green Grid," Fast Facts, October, Folsom, CA, accessible at http://www.caiso.com/Documents/ FlexibleResourcesHelpRenewables_FastFacts.pdf.
- 189. See Jeff St. John, "California Passes Huge Grid Energy Storage Mandate," Green Tech Grid, October 17, 2013, accessible at http://www. greentechmedia.com/articles/read/california-passes-huge-grid-energystorage-mandate; California Public Utilities Commission, "Proposed Decision of Commissioner Peterman (Mailed 09/3/2013): Decision Adopting Energy Storage Procurement Framework and Design Program," October 2013, accessible at http://docs.cpuc.ca.gov/Published-Docs/Published/G000/M078/K929/78929853.pdf.
- 190. U.S. Department of Energy, 2013, "Grid Energy Storage," December, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2013/12/f5/Grid%20 Energy%20Storage%20December%202013.pdf.
- 191. Ibid.
- 192. The Regulatory Assistance Project, 2014, "Teaching a Duck to Fly: Integrating Renewable Energy," accessible at: http://www.raponline.org/ featured-work/teach-the-duck-to-fly-integrating-renewable-energy
 102. Ibid
- 193. Ibid.
- 194. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6.pdf.
- 195. According to Eurostat, Norway, Croatia, Austria, Portugal, and Latvia all achieved at least 50 percent renewable generation in 2013. See European Commission, Eurostat, "Share of Renewables in Electricity Production, 2013 (in percent)," accessible at http://epp.eurostat. ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/File:Share_of_renewables_in_electricity_production,_2013_(in_%25).png.
- 196. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 7.2b Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/index.cfm.
- 197. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, Proposed Rule, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units," pp. 151–52. June 18, 2014, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/ pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- According to EIA, four nuclear units closed in 2013 with additional closures already announced for 2014, including Entergy's Vermont Yankee plant. U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2014, Table 8.1: "Nuclear Energy Overview," *Monthly Energy Review*, June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec8_3. pdf; U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2013, "Vermont Yan-

kee Nuclear Plant Closure In 2014 Will Challenge New England Energy Markets," September 6, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/ detail.cfm?id=12851.

- 199. H. Northey, 2014, "Nuclear: Spate of Reactor Closures Threatens U.S. Climate Goals—DOE." *Greenwire*, E&E Publishing, February 5, 2014, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/greenwire/stories/1059994082;
 P. Maloney, 2014, "Power Price Recovery May Be too Late to Aid Its Nuclear Plants: Exelon Exec."
- 200. For example, nuclear generators achieved a fleetwide average capacity factor of 56, 58, 66, and 77 percent in 1980, 1985, 1990, and 1995, respectively. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Table 8.1 Nuclear Energy Overview," *Monthly Energy Review*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec8_3.pdf.
- 201. Dan Eggers, Kevin Cole, Matthew Davis, and Katir Chapman, 2013, "Nuclear...The Middle Age Dilemma? Facing Declining Performance, Higher Costs, Inevitable Mortality," February 19, Credit Suisse Securities Research & Analytics, accessible at http://www.wecc.biz/committees/BOD/TEPPC/SPSG/Lists/Events/Attachments/485/Credit%20 Suisse%20Nuclear%2019Feb13.pdf.
- 202. Jeffery Jones and Michael Leff, 2014, "Implications of Accelerated Power Plant Retirements," April, U.S. Energy Information Administration, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/power_plant. cfm; and U.S. Energy Information Administration, "How Many Nuclear Power Plants Are In the U.S. and Where Are they Located?" Frequently Asked Questions, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq. cfm?id=207&t=21.
- Jones and Leff, 2014, U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Implications of Accelerated Power Plant Retirements," April, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/power_plant.cfm.
- 204. U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 2014, "Electric Power Projections by Electricity Market Module Region, United States, Reference Case," *Annual Energy Outlook 2014*, accessible at http://www.eia. gov/forecasts/aeo/.
- 205. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Form EIA-860 2012," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia860/.
- 206. As reported by EPA in their proposed Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units, accessible at http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/ files/2014-05/documents/20140602proposal-cleanpowerplan.pdf; Original Report: Credit Suisse, "Nuclear...The Middle Age Dilemma? Facing Declining Performance, Higher Costs, Inevitable Mortality" February 19, 2013, accessible at http://www.wecc.biz/committees/BOD/ TEPPC/SPSG/Lists/Events/Attachments/485/Credit%20Suisse%20 Nuclear%2019Feb13.pdf.
- 207. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Regional Electricity Prices," August 12, 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/ data/browser.
- 208. Exelon Nuclear, "Nation's Largest Nuclear Fleet," accessible at http:// www.exeloncorp.com/energy/generation/nuclear.aspx.
- 209. K. Barron, "GHG Regulation of Existing Power Plants," Exelon, December 6, 2013, Presentation, accessible at http://bipartisanpolicy.org/sites/default/files/Barron%20Dec%206%20Workshop.pdf.
- D. Vine and T. Juliani, 2014, "Climate Solutions: The Role of Nuclear Power," April, Center for Climate and Energy Solutions (C2ES), Arlington, VA, accessible at http://www.c2es.org/docUploads/nuclear-energybrief-04-14-final.pdf.

- 211. Phillip Brown, 2012, "U.S. Renewable Electricity: How Does Wind Generation Impact Competitive Power Markets?" Congressional Research Service, November, accessible at http://nationalaglawcenter.org/wpcontent/uploads/assets/crs/R42818.pdf.
- 212. Ryan Wiser and Mark Bolinger, "2012 Wind Technologies Market Report," accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6356e.pdf.
- 213. Vine and Juliani, 2014, "Climate Solutions: The Role of Nuclear Power."
- 214. J. R. Norris, "Statement of Commissioner John R. Norris on Preserving our Country's Nuclear Fleet," May 15, 2014, Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.ferc. gov/CalendarFiles/20140515112240-Norris-05-15-14.pdf.
- 215. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Fewer Wind Curtailments and Negative Power Prices Seen in Texas after Major Grid Expansion," June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail. cfm?id=16831&src=email#tabs_SpotPriceSlider-1.
- 216. J.D. Jones, 2014, "Perspectives on Financing ERCOT Projects," Infocast ERCOT Market Summit 2014, February 25, GE Energy Financial Services, accessible at http://geenergyfinancialservices.com/files/ presentations-files/InfocastERCOTConferenceFINAL_nodebtslide. pdf; M. Del Franco, 2014 "Nearly Completed CREZ Lines Unlock Wind Congestion," North American Windpower, AWEA Wind Energy Fall Symposium, November 2014, accessible at http://www.nawindpower. com/issues/NAW1307/FEAT_01_Nearly_Completed_CREZ_Lines_Unlock_Wind_Congestion.html.
- 217. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Fewer wind curtailments and negative power prices seen in Texas after major grid expansion," June 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail. cfm?id=16831&src=email#tabs_SpotPriceSlider-1.
- 218. John Norris. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. May 2014. "Statement of Commissioner John R. Norris on Preserving our Country's Nuclear Fleet." Accessible at http://www.ferc.gov/ CalendarFiles/20140515112240-Norris-05-15-14.pdf.
- 219. Jones and Leff, 2014, "Implications of Accelerated Power Plant Retirements."
- 220. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "How Old Are U.S. Nuclear Power Plants and When Was the Last One Built?" Frequently Asked Questions, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq. cfm?id=228&t=21.
- 221. Eggers et al., 2013, "Nuclear...The Middle Age Dilemma?"
- 222. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "How Many Nuclear Power Plants Are In the U.S. and Where Are they Located?" Frequently Asked Questions.
- 223. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units, Proposed Rule," June 18, 2014, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- 224. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, Annual Energy Outlook 2014.
- 225. U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Levelized Cost and Levelized Avoided Cost of New Generation Resources in the Annual Energy Outlook 2014," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/electricity_generation.cfm; U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "Table 8.2. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Central Station Electricity Generating Technologies," Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/assumptions/pdf/electricity.pdf; and Bloomberg New Energy Finance, "H1 2014 Levelised Cost of Electricity Update."

- 226. International Energy Agency, "Nuclear Energy's Rebirth Is Not Robust Enough to Limit Climate Change," *IEA Journal*, Issue 6, May 2014, accessible at http://www.iea.org/ieaenergy/issue6/nuclear-energysrebirth-is-not-robust-enough-to-limit-climate-change.html.
- 227. International Atomic Energy Agency, Power Reactor Information System, 2014, "China," accessible at http://www.iaea.org/pris/CountryStatistics/ CountryDetails.aspx?current=CN.
- 228. World Nuclear Association, "Plans for New Reactors Worldwide," March 2013, accessible at http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/current-and-future-generation/plans-for-new-reactors-worldwide/.
- 229. J. Nakano, 2014, "U.S.-China Clean Energy Cooperation," statement before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Center for Strategic and International Studies, accessible at http://www. uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Testimony_Nakano_USCC_4%2025%20 2014_revised.pdf.
- 230. Specifically, IEA notes that this transition is "accelerating the transition to the more robust Generation III reactors, which are designed to reduce the likelihood and mitigate the consequences of severe accidents. Nearly half of the reactors under construction use the technology, and following the Fukushima accident, China announced that it would build only Generation III reactors." International Energy Agency, "Nuclear Energy's Rebirth Is Not Robust Enough to Limit Climate Change," IEA Journal.
- 231. Note, following Fukushima, Japan decided to phase out its use of nuclear power, but its current government recently approved a new energy plan that "calls nuclear power the country's most important power source." Martin Fritz, "Japan Reverses Its Withdrawal from Nuclear Power," Deutsche Welle, April 2014, accessible at http://www. dw.de/japan-reverses-its-withdrawal-from-nuclear-power/a-17563405. See also Embassy of the Federal Republic of Germany, London, "Q&As on Germany's Phasing Out of Nuclear Energy," accessible at http:// www.london.diplo.de/contentblob/3247702/Daten/1507479/NuclearQA_DD.pdf.
- 232. Synapse Energy Economics, 2013, "73% of U.S. Coal Units Uneconomic Compared to Market Purchases, Study Finds," Synapse Energy Economics, Inc. Newsletter, October 16, 2013, accessible at http:// www.synapse-energy.com/Newsletter/2013-10-16-Newsletter.htm; L. Fleischman, R. Cleetus, J. Deyette, S. Clemmer, and S. Frenkel, "Ripe for Retirement: An Economic Analysis of the U.S. Coal Fleet," *The Electricity Journal* 26, Issue 10, December 2013, pp. 51–63, accessible at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tej.2013.11.005.

- 233. A. Mathur and A. Morris, 2012, "Distributional Effects of a Carbon Tax in Broader U.S. Fiscal Reform," Climate and Energy Discussion Paper, Brookings, December 14, accessible at http://www.aei.org/ files/2012/12/18/-mathur-distributional-effects-of-a-carbon-tax-inbroader-us-fiscal-reform_17161031273.pdf; R. Williams et al, 2014, "The Initial Incident of a Carbon Tax across Income Groups," Discussion Paper, Resources for the Future, August, accessible at http://www. rff.org/RFF/Documents/RFF-DP-14-24.pdf; Morris and Mathur, 2014, "A Carbon Tax in Broader U.S. Fiscal Reform: Design and Distributional Issues."
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units," Proposed Rule, June 18, 2014, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- 235. Ibid.
- 236. Costs and benefits reported in 2011 dollars with a 3 percent discount rate and include state and regional results; See Ibid., "Table ES-10, Summary of Estimated Monetized Benefits, Compliance Costs, and Net Benefits for the Proposed Guidelines –2030 (billions of 2011\$)."
- 237. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, Clean Power Plan Fact Sheet. "Overview of the Clean Power Plan: Cutting Carbon Pollution From Power Plants," last updated on June 21, 2014, accessible at http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-05/ documents/20140602fs-overview.pdf.
- 238. Hibbard et al., 2011, "The Economic Impacts of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative on Ten Northeast and Mid-Atlantic States."
- 239. Climate Policy Initiative, 2011, "The Impacts of Policy on the Financing of Renewable Projects: A Case Study Analysis," accessible at http:// climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/the-impacts-of-policy-on-thefinancing-of-renewable-projects-a-case-study-analysis.
- 240. Ibid.
- 241. J. Weiss, and M. Sarro, 2013, "The Importance of Long-Term Contracting for Facilitating Renewable Energy Project Development," May 7, The Brattle Group, accessible at http://www.brattle.com/system/ publications/pdfs/000/004/927/original/The_Importance_of_Long-Term_Contracting_for_Facilitating_Renewable_Energy_Project_Development_Weiss_Sarro_May_7_2013.pdf?1380317003.
- 242. Ibid.
- 243. World Resources Institute and World Wildlife Fund, 2014, "Corporate Renewable Energy Buyers' Principles: Increasing Access to Renewable Energy," July, accessible at http://www.wri.org/sites/default/files/Corporate_Renewable_Energy_Buyers_Principles.pdf.

- 244. Specifically, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory found that wind developers can typically lose 36 percent of the production tax credit's value while solar developers can typically lose 64 percent of the investment tax credit's value. CPI found similar results, with wind developers typically losing 33 percent of the PTC's value while solar developers can typically lose 50 percent of the ITC's value. Mark Bolinger, 2014, "An Analysis of the Costs, Benefits, and Implications of Different Approaches to Capturing the Value of Renewable Energy Tax Incentives," May, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp. Ibl.gov/sites/all/files/IbnI-6610e.pdf; Uday Varadarajan, Brendan Pierpont, Andrew Hobbs, and Kath Rowley, 2012, "Supporting Renewables while Saving Taxpayers Money," Climate Policy Initiative, accessible at http://climatepolicyinitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/Supporting-Renewables-while-Saving-Taxpayers-Money.pdf.
- 245. Bolinger, 2014, "An Analysis of the Costs, Benefits, and Implications of Different Approaches to Capturing the Value of Renewable Energy Tax Incentives."
- 246. Ibid.
- 247. U.S. Department of Treasury, "Overview of Status Update of the §1603 Program," accessible at http://www.treasury.gov/initiatives/recovery/ Documents/Status%20overview.pdf.
- 248. Bolinger, "An Analysis of the Costs, Benefits, and Implications of Different Approaches to Capturing the Value of Renewable Energy Tax Incentives."
- 249. The Global Commission on the Economy and Climate, September 2014, "Better Growth, Better Climate: The New Climate Economy Report," accessible at: http://newclimateeconomy.report/.

250. Ibid.

- 251. David Nelson, Climate Policy Initiative, Personal conversation, August 18, 2014.
- 252. David Nelson, 2014, "Roadmap to a Low Carbon Electricity System in the U.S. and Europe," Climate Policy Initiative, accessible at http:// climatepolicyinitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Roadmap-to-a-Low-Carbon-Electricity-System-Parts-1-and-2.pdf.
- 253. Bethany Speer, "Municipal Bond Power Purchase Agreement Model Continues to Provide Low-Cost Solar Energy," September 2013, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, accessible at https://financere. nrel.gov/finance/content/municipal-bond-power-purchase-agreementmodel-continues-provide-low-cost-solar-energy#sources.
- 254. Investment data reflects research and development performed by utilities, according to data from the National Science Foundation (Appendix table 4-20, Domestic R&D Paid for by the Company and Others and Performed by the Company, by Business Activity: 2011," accessible at http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/seind14/content/chapter-4/at04-20. pdf) and estimated utility revenue data from the United States Census Bureau (http://www.census.gov/services/). This does not include venture capital or private financing, nor does it include investment in demonstration of clean energy technologies.
- 255. National Science Foundation, "Business R&D Performance in the United States Increased in 2011," 2013, accessible at http://www.nsf. gov/statistics/infbrief/nsf13335/#tab1.
- 256. Office of Management and Budget, Historical Tables, accessible at http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budget/Historicals/.

CHAPTER 2: REDUCING ELECTRICITY CONSUMPTION

OVERVIEW

The United States has implemented a robust and growing portfolio of both regulatory and voluntary energy efficiency initiatives aimed at reducing electricity use. Together, these initiatives have helped offset total electricity demand growth, which has fallen from over 6 percent per year in the early 1970s to around 1 percent per year today as major household appliances—including refrigerators, dishwashers, and clothes washers—have become 50 to 80 percent more energy efficient. New federal appliance standards implemented since 2009 alone are expected to save consumers nearly \$450 billion in lower electricity bills between now and 2030. State efficiency programs regularly save customers over \$2 for every \$1 invested, and in some cases up to \$5.

Yet, a growing body of literature suggests electricity demand could be reduced further, and that additional actions could reduce demand 14 to 30 percent below projected levels over the next two decades while creating hundreds of billions of dollars in net savings for consumers, and significantly reducing U.S. greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Promising next-generation technologies under development—for example, high-efficiency rooftop air conditioning units, wide bandgap semiconductors, and data-enabled intelligent technologies—could lead to even greater savings.

In large part, the presence of cost-saving efficiency opportunities is due to the persistence of market barriers, such as lack of information about potential energy savings, limited capital for upfront investments, and split incentives that occur when the actors with the ability to make investment decisions differ from those who are affected by those decisions. Targeted policy interventions can help overcome these barriers and encourage improvements in efficiency, driving cost savings for consumers while reducing greenhouse gas emissions.

In this chapter, we focus on opportunities in the residential and commercial sectors, which together account for 74 percent of electricity sales nationwide.¹ These sectors have experienced significant reductions in their energy intensity as a result of the successful implementation of a number of policies, including appliance and equipment standards, energy efficiency savings targets, building codes, voluntary labeling programs, financial incentives for customers, and federally supported research and development.

The United States can continue to reduce electricity demand growth and save money for consumers and businesses in the near to medium term by scaling up existing initiatives, increasing investment in research and development, and adopting new policies. The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) greenhouse gas standards for existing power plants, proposed in June 2014,² could be an important addition to the toolkit. By including state efficiency programs as a compliance option, ambitious standards could encourage widespread adoption of strong efficiency policies, such as energy efficiency targets. These standards should be complemented by a portfolio of other state, federal, and local actions including: (1) updating building codes and improving their enforcement; (2) measures to promote retrofits of existing buildings; and (3) improving access to low-cost finance for efficiency projects.

PROFILES OF CHANGE

The energy efficiency of the American economy continues to improve as a result of innovations in technology, business models, and finance, coupled with sustained pushes from new state and federal policies. This success can be attributed largely to the simple fact that smart efficiency investments save consumers and businesses money. Consider:

- Over the past decade, efficiency has remained the least-cost option for utilities, with levelized costs to utilities ranging from 2 to 5 cents per kilowatt hour,³ about one-half to one-third the cost of new electricity generation options.⁴
- Major household appliances—including refrigerators, dishwashers, and clothes washers—have become 50 to 80 percent more energy efficient over the last two decades as a result of technological innovation driven by

stricter federal and state efficiency standards, ENERGY STAR labeling,⁵ federal research and development, and state energy efficiency programs.⁶ For example, refrigerators sold today use only one-quarter of the energy they did in 1975—this will drop to one-fifth following the latest round of standards that will take effect in 2014—while providing 20 percent more storage capacity at less than half the price per unit.^{7, 8, 9} Meanwhile, new clothes washers, dishwashers, and air conditioners use 70, 40, and 50 percent less energy, respectively, than they did in 1990.¹⁰

- Since 2009, the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) has issued new or updated standards covering more than 30 products.¹¹ These standards could save consumers nearly \$450 billion in lower electricity bills between now and 2030,¹² and reduce total electricity consumption by 400 terawatt hours in 2030, 9 percent below projected demand in the absence of standards.¹³
- The price for light emitting diodes (LEDs) is falling rapidly and may soon begin to transform the lighting market. Prices have fallen by about 80 percent since 2012, from over \$50 per bulb to models that cost less than \$10 today.¹⁴ Today, LEDs use only one seventh the amount of electricity of conventional incandescent light bulbs¹⁵ and save consumers up to \$140 for every bulb they replace.¹⁶ This rapid advancement has been driven in part through federal light bulb efficiency standards,¹⁷ voluntary appliance labeling through the ENERGY STAR program, and federal research and development efforts.
- A diverse group of over 100 businesses and other entities—including Macy's, PNC Financial Services Group, Walgreens, Ascension Health, USAA Real Estate Company, and others—have pledged to reduce the energy intensity of their building portfolios 20 percent over 10 years through DOE's Better Buildings Challenge. Partners in the program have found that annual energy intensity improvements upwards of 2.5 percent per year are possible with cost-effective measures, giving them an average total energy savings (electricity and heating fuel) of about \$60 million per year.¹⁸ The Administration is expanding the program as part of President Obama's Climate Action Plan to include multifamily housing,

which could save \$7 billion in total energy costs (electricity and heating fuel) nationwide each year for families living in these units.^{19, 20}

- Demonstrations of whole-building retrofits and nextgeneration systems-level building technologies are showing that even greater energy savings in buildings are possible, as high as 30 to 50 percent per building. For example, DOE is currently working with private and academic partners to develop advanced, integrated control systems for cooling and heating, lighting, ventilation, and windows with the goal of reducing total building energy use (electricity and heating fuel) by 40 percent.²¹ DOE has also implemented programs to target major efficiency improvements in specific technologies for which no federal standards exist, such as its Rooftop Challenge that focuses on 10- to 20ton-capacity rooftop air conditioners.²²
- Twenty-four states have implemented electric efficiency savings targets, and most have proven cost effective. The portfolios of programs states use to meet their targets regularly save customers over \$2 for every \$1 invested, and in some cases up to \$5.^{a, 23} As a result of these programs, EPA predicts that some states could approach zero or even negative electricity demand growth even as their economies continue to grow.²⁴
- Efficiency is beginning to feature in forward capacity markets in regions where it is permitted to directly compete for the right to meet the capacity needs of the electric grid. In the Independent System Operator (ISO) New England grid region,²⁵ the electric efficiency resources clearing the forward capacity market more than doubled between the first auction held in 2008 and 2013, accounting for nearly 30 percent of new capacity in the 2013 auction (to be provided in the 2016–17 timeframe).²⁶ Electric energy efficiency resources clearing the market also nearly doubled in the PJM interconnection grid region²⁷ during auctions held between 2009 and 2013, accounting for 20 percent of new capacity in the 2013 auction (also for the 2016–17 timeframe).^{28, 29}
- Companies are capitalizing on growing demand for building energy management services, an industry now worth over \$2 billion.³⁰ For instance, the green tech company OPower developed home energy assessments that show homeowners how their energy use compares

a. Estimate based on a review of 23 state programs for which cost and savings data were available. These data were available in all but one state with an energy savings target (North Carolina) at the time of publication. Note that we did not calculate the cost and benefit data, but relied on information reported by each state, utility, or independent organization. Methodologies and assumptions underlying the calculations of costs and benefits may differ across reports and we did not standardize these estimates.

to their neighbors. OPower provides services to 93 utilities—including National Grid, PG&E, Exelon, and others—and reaches approximately 32 million households and businesses worldwide, with most activity focused in the United States. Opower increased its revenue over eightfold between 2010 and 2013 and had a strong initial public offering in April 2014, selling over 6 million shares and raising over \$115 million in revenue.³¹

These profiles illustrate just a handful of the success stories around the United States—opportunities that could be scaled up with the right initiatives.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR SCALE

Despite steady growth in new construction, home size, and use of home appliances and electronics, total electricity demand growth has been declining, from over 6 percent per year in the early 1970s to only 1 percent per year from 2004 through 2013.^{32, 33} This decline has occurred even as gross domestic product (GDP) has continued to grow, outpacing electricity demand growth since the 1990s (Figure 2.1).^{34, 35} Falling electricity demand growth is the result of a number of factors, including slowing population growth, widespread use of more energy-efficient appliances and equipment, and a shift toward less energy intensive industry. The U.S. Energy Information Administration expects that, even without new policies to promote efficiency improvements, electricity demand growth will remain steady at an average of 0.9 percent per year through 2040, while GDP and population grow at 2.5 percent and 0.7 percent annually.^{36, 37}

Nevertheless, research suggests that much greater efficiency potential and economic savings are available. While economists debate the size of this potential,³⁸ a growing body of literature concludes that electricity



Figure 2.1 | GDP Has Outpaced Electricity Demand Growth Since the 1990s

Note: U.S. electricity use and economic growth, 1950–2040. Percent growth (3-year compound annual growth rate) and trend lines. Source: Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Economy and Electricity Demand Growth are Linked, but Relationship is Changing, March 2013, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=10491#. demand could be reduced 14 to 30 percent below future projections in the 2020–30 timeframe while saving consumers money. For example:

- A 2010 study by the National Academy of Sciences found that it is possible to reduce electricity consumption in buildings 30 percent below projections in 2030 while saving consumers \$130 billion each year as a result of reduced electricity costs.³⁹
- In 2009, McKinsey & Company found that unlocking cost-effective efficiency potential in the residential and commercial sectors could reduce electricity use by about 30 percent below projections in 2020 and yield \$330 billion in net savings.⁴⁰
- The Institute for Electric Innovation, an industry association of investor-owned utilities, found that even modest growth in current energy efficiency policies could reduce total electricity consumption by 14 percent in 2035, offsetting the majority of future demand growth. They also found that if policy action is more ambitious, overall decreases in electricity consumption could be possible, with reductions up to 20 percent below projected levels in 2035.⁴¹
- The Rockefeller Foundation identified investment opportunities of nearly \$280 billion across the residential, commercial, and industrial sectors that could return \$1 trillion in total energy bill savings (electricity and heating fuel) over 10 years and create 3.3 million cumulative job years of employment.⁴²

Box 2.1 | Overview of Market Barriers to Investing in Energy Efficiency

Split incentives (or principal-agent problems) occur when the actors with the ability to make investment decisions differ from those who are affected by those decisions. This is a significant barrier to efficiency measures in commercial and residential rental properties, where building owners typically do not pay the energy bills and thus lack incentive to invest in efficiency. Split incentives can also arise between different actors in the same organization. For example, in large companies, energy efficiency investment decisions are typically made by financial officers in charge of capital budgets, but the energy savings accrue to the division responsible for operations.^a

Ownership transfer issues arise when residents do not expect to capture the lifetime benefits of an investment. This can be a significant issue for homeowners: energy efficiency measures have a payback period of around 7 years, yet 40 percent of homeowners will have moved by that time. Homeowners may not implement long-lived efficiency measures if they think they will not own the home long enough to reap the savings.^b

Capital constraints may be a particular problem in the residential sector, where core spending accounts for about 90 percent of the average household budget.^c Efficiency improvements compete with more visible home improvements including remodeling and entertainment.^d

Lack of knowledge or uncertainty about the longer-term benefits of more efficient product choices affects purchases in both the residential and commercial sectors. Consumers may simply be unaware of the lifetime energy savings associated with different products, or they may not have confidence in the long-term benefits.^e

Consumer decisionmaking does not always center on a simple assessment of costs and benefits. Other factors influence consumer choices of products (e.g., appearance, features) or choices to undertake retrofit projects (e.g., convenience). Energy efficiency tends not to be the highest priority for consumers, who may stick with the status quo rather than implement new efficiency projects even though they are cost effective. Consumers also tend to value short-term savings more than long-term savings and desire relatively short payback periods on their investments, creating a hurdle for deeper retrofits.^f

Notes:

- a. National Academy of Sciences, National Academy of Engineering, and National Research Council, 2010, "Real Prospects for Energy Efficiency in the United States," 2010, National Academies Press (NAP), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.nap.edu/openbook.php?record_id=12621.
- b. H. C. Granade, J. Creyts, A. Derkach, P. Farese, S. Nyquist, and K. Ostrowski, 2009, "Unlocking Energy Efficiency in the U.S. Economy," July 2009, McKinsey Global Energy and Materials, accessible at http://www.greenbuildinglawblog.com/uploads/file/mckinseyUS_energy_efficiency_full_report.pdf.
- c. Ibid.
- d. C. Rich, B. Sisson, A. Dasinger, M. Chenard, G. Atwood, M. Eckhart, C. Eicher, J. Presswood, P. Smith, M. Hughes, A. Gerney, S. Buettner, and L. Ungar, 2013, "Residential & Commercial Buildings," January, Alliance Commission on National Energy Efficiency Policy, Residential & Commercial Buildings Research Team, accessible at https://www.ase. org/sites/ase.org/files/ee_commission_building_report_2-1-13.pdf.
- e. H. C. Granade, J. Creyts, A. Derkach, P. Farese, S. Nyquist, and K. Ostrowski, 2009. "Unlocking Energy Efficiency in the U.S. Economy," July, McKinsey Global Energy and Materials, accessible at http://www.greenbuildinglawblog.com/uploads/file/mckinseyUS_energy_efficiency_full_report.pdf.

f. Ibid.

The Rocky Mountain Institute estimated that total building-sector energy consumption (electricity and heating fuel) could be reduced by 40 to 70 percent by 2050 through cost-effective strategies.^{43, 44}

Barriers to Savings

This body of research raises the question of why efficiency would be left on the table if it is truly an economic winwin opportunity. Studies suggest that these cost-saving efficiency opportunities exist because of the persistence of several well-studied market barriers. For example, energy efficiency projects require upfront investments that return savings over a number of years, yet building owners or homeowners may lack the incentive (e.g., because of split incentives and ownership transfer issues) or capital to make upfront investments. Even if capital is available, consumers may not place a high priority on efficiency, preferring to invest in other building improvements or projects, in part because consumer decisionmaking does not always center on a simple assessment of costs and benefits. These and other prevalent barriers are described in Box 2.1.45,46,47

Overcoming Barriers

Experience over the past several decades has shown that well-implemented policy interventions can help overcome or reduce the impact of market barriers by: (1) driving more-efficient new products to market and culling the shelves of inefficient products; (2) encouraging uptake of the most efficient products and equipment; and (3) improving the efficiency of new and existing buildings.

A number of efficiency programs are already in place and delivering considerable savings. Below we profile three sets of policies, including: (1) appliance and equipment efficiency standards, labeling, and research and development; (2) state energy efficiency savings targets; and (3) building codes. Scaling them up could help drive significant improvements in efficiency, saving customers money while reducing GHG emissions.

Appliance and equipment standards, labeling, and research and development

Federal appliance and equipment standards set minimum energy efficiency levels for more than 50 products commonly used in homes and businesses, covering 90 percent of the energy used by homes, 60 percent by commercial buildings, and 29 percent by industry.⁴⁸ According to the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBNL), standards adopted since 1987 generated \$370 billion in cumulative utility bill savings (electricity and heating fuel) for consumers in 2012.⁴⁹ Without these standards, total electricity demand would have been 8 percent higher in 2012.⁵⁰ Looking forward, LBNL estimates that existing standards will save over 3,200 terawatt hours of electricity and \$570 billion on utility bills (electricity and heating fuel) between 2012 and 2020.⁵¹ Over 20 new standards under development by DOE are poised to deliver even greater savings.^{52, 53}

Appliance and equipment standards are complemented by other programs, including research and development, partnerships with industry, competitions (e.g., L-prize and ENERGY STAR awards), voluntary labeling programs (e.g., ENERGY STAR and the Federal Trade Commission's EnergyGuide), and rebates and incentives for efficient appliances. Together, these programs can drive innovation and commercialization of products that are even more efficient than the minimum required by standards. This can pave the way for increased stringency of standards over time.

For example, until recently, residential clothes dryers had seen virtually no technological improvements since they entered the market 50 years ago. The Super-Efficient Dryer Initiative, a partnership between state and federal efficiency programs that began in 2009, engaged with manufacturers, and supported an ENERGY STAR competition for clothes dryers and development of an ENERGY STAR label. In 2012, Samsung Electronics became the first manufacturer to receive EPA's ENERGY STAR Emerging Technology Award for Advanced Dryers for a model that used 25 percent less energy than conventional models.54 Shortly thereafter, in early 2014, LG announced that they would soon release the first heat-pump clothes dryer for the U.S. market, which the company claims is 50 percent more efficient than a standard model.55 The United States has seen similar success stories for other products including LEDs, water heaters, and refrigerators.

State energy efficiency savings targets

Over the past decade, states have increasingly adopted energy efficiency savings targets that require utilities to achieve a specific amount of electricity savings either annually or over a specified time. To meet these standards, utilities or third-party program administrators offer energy-saving programs to electricity customers, helping them overcome capital constraints or other market barriers. In the process, these programs regularly save customers over \$2 for every \$1 invested, and in some cases up to \$5.⁵⁶ Beyond benefitting direct participants through lower electricity bills, utility programs frequently benefit other consumers because reducing electricity demand allows power companies to avoid investments in new capacity for generation, transmission, and distribution.

As of May 2014, 24 states had fully funded, mandatory electric savings targets, including energy efficiency resource standards, combined renewable standards and efficiency standards, or policies requiring the capture of all cost-effective electric efficiency.⁵⁷ These programs are typically run by utilities or third-party administrators and financed through a charge on electric bills or a public benefit fund. Programs often include financial incentives (e.g., rebates and loans), technical services (e.g., audits and retrofits), and educational campaigns.⁵⁸

The majority of states with savings targets aim to save over 1 percent of annual electricity sales once programs are fully ramped up, and several states have pushed further, with a few requiring savings in excess of 2 percent of sales. Many states with the most robust programs are expected to see electricity growth rates well below the national average over the next six years, and several states are actually expected to experience negative demand growth in the 2015–20 timeframe.⁵⁹

State experiences show that energy efficiency programs are cost-effective, win-win opportunities that can save money for customers and provide broader benefits including economic growth, job creation, and improved local air quality. For instance, Minnesota's largest utility, Xcel energy, reported that the direct savings of their electric efficiency programs exceeded its expenditures over fourfold in 2012, netting customers over \$300 million in savings.⁶⁰ According to the Wisconsin Public Service Commission, the state's efficiency program will inject over \$900 million into the state's economy and net over 6,000 new jobs over the next 10 years. After taking into account benefits from reduced electricity and natural gas bills as well as avoided air pollution, total benefits are estimated to be three times greater than program costs.⁶¹ Many other states are experiencing similar results. The Pacific Northwest National Laboratory found that every \$1 million of consumer energy bill savings leads to a net gain of 8 jobs because the money saved is spent on other goods and services, and that an additional 11 net jobs are created for every \$1 million of upfront investment in energy efficiency projects.⁶²

The proliferation of state efficiency policies has contributed to a doubling in electric efficiency budgets over the past six years. Although not universal, this trend is expected to continue, with electric efficiency budgets reaching \$10 to \$14 billion by 2025.^{63, 64, 65, 66} Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory projects that state spending on electric efficiency could scale up from \$6 billion to \$12 billion in 2025, even in the absence of new policy developments like standards for existing power plants. This would lead to national annual incremental electricity savings of 0.5–1.2 percent of sales, potentially offsetting the demand growth otherwise projected by the Energy Information Administration.^{67, 68}

However, there appears to be room for improvement as more than half the states do not have any energy efficiency targets, and some states with targets could do more. The American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE) recently estimated that the United States could increase GDP by over \$17 billion by 2030 while creating over 600,000 new jobs if every state ramped up its electricity savings to 1.5 percent of electricity sales per year.⁶⁹ Scaling up state energy efficiency savings targets so that each state achieves savings of 2 percent annually would reduce electricity consumption in the range of 400–500 terawatt hours in 2035 (9–11 percent of total projected electricity sales),⁷⁰ and save customers tens of billions of dollars in the process (see Box 2.2).

Box 2.2 | State Efficiency Programs: Who Pays and Who Benefits?

Funding sources for state efficiency programs vary throughout the country. Some states provide funds for energy efficiency investments by selling air pollution allowances at auction (e.g., the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative) or by allowing efficiency resources to bid into forward capacity markets (e.g., ISO-New England). Other states use surcharges on electricity bills to collect revenue for public benefits funds or allow utilities to recover costs for efficiency programs they pay for directly.^a

Regardless of the specific mechanism, the funding ultimately comes from the customers themselves. Therefore, states often design their programs to ensure that the benefits of efficiency upgrades and the corresponding reduction in utility bills are shared among consumers.^b This is done by allocating program funding among both residential and commercial consumers. Some states also target a portion of their funds to small businesses and low-income customers.

For instance, in Massachusetts, about 60 percent of its 2012 efficiency program budget was dedicated to residential customers. About half of the residential funding was targeted specifically toward low-income

homes through incentives for ENERGY STAR appliances, zero-interest loans on home heating and air conditioning systems, weatherization assistance, and subsidized lighting and refrigeration retrofits for multifamily homes, among other strategies. Over half of program spending for commercial and industrial customers was dedicated to programs for small businesses, including zero-interest financing and technical assistance for retrofits.^c

Inevitably, not every electricity customer will receive efficiency upgrades through state programs. However, all consumers do benefit when reduced demand caused by the program allows the region to avoid certain types of infrastructure investments, such as transmission expansion and building new power plants. All state residents also enjoy health benefits when reduced power consumption leads to lower air pollution. In Massachusetts, program administrators estimate that these shared benefits could reach \$4 billion in net lifetime savings for residents after accounting for program costs.^d

Notes:

- a. American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, November 2013, "The 2013 State Energy Efficiency Scorecard," available at http://www.aceee.org/state-policy/scorecard.
- b. Analysis Group, 2014, "EPA's Clean Power Plan: States' Tools for Reducing Costs and Increasing Benefits to Consumers," accessible at http://www.analysisgroup.com/uploadedFiles/Publishing/Articles/Analysis_Group_EPA_Clean_Power_Plan_Report.pdf.
- c. Massachusetts Energy Efficiency Advisory Council, 2012, "Staying on Top: Energy Efficiency Continues to Deliver Benefits to Massachusetts Residents and Businesses," November 2013, Massachusetts Department of Energy Resources, Boston, MA, accessible at http://www.mass.gov/eea/docs/doer/energy-efficiency/ma-advisory-council-2012-report.pdf.
- d. Net savings estimate includes lifetime energy and nonenergy benefits from efficiency programs implemented in the state from 2010 to 2012. The evaluation defines energy benefits as "the value of avoided energy purchases, reductions in operations and maintenance costs, and other resource savings (e.g., water or raw materials)" and nonenergy benefits as "reduced pollutant emissions and increased comfort or worker productivity." For more details, see http://www.mass.gov/eea/energy-utilities-clean-tech/energy-efficiency/eeac-2011-report-ee-advisory-council.pdf.

Building energy codes

Building codes help ensure that new construction and existing buildings that undergo major renovations or repairs meet minimum efficiency requirements. This helps overcome split incentives in the marketplace between builders and occupants and between landlords and tenants that can otherwise prevent investment in cost-effective energy efficiency opportunities. Building codes adopted between 1992 and 2012 have resulted in approximately 2 quads^b in cumulative total energy savings and are expected to save more than \$40 billion over the lifetime of buildings constructed during this time period.⁷¹ Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory estimates that future energy code adoption could result in cumulative energy savings of 20 quads and cumulative cost savings of approximately \$190 billion from 2013 through 2040.^{72, 73}

Because states and localities adopt and enforce building codes, the stringency of standards can vary. The 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (a.k.a. the stimulus bill) helped drive a modernization of state building codes by making new state energy funding conditional on each state's pledge to adopt ASHRAE 90.1-2007⁷⁴ standards for commercial buildings and the 2009 International Energy Conservation Code for residential buildings.^{c, 75} Many states have adopted

b. A quad is a unit of energy equal to 1 quadrillion (10¹⁵) British thermal units (BTUs).

c. DOE establishes model codes, but these are not legally binding. However, the agency does have the obligation and authority to support the adoption, implementation, and enforcement of new building codes within states through technical assistance and incentives. For more information, see O.V. Livingston, D.B. Elliott, P.O. Cole, R. Bartlett, 2013, "Building Energy Codes Program: National Benefits Assessment, 1992-2040," U.S. Department of Energy, October, accessible at http://www.energycodes.gov/about/statutory-requirements.

these standards, which can reduce energy use by new buildings 10 percent below what was required by older codes.^d

However, only about one-quarter of states have adopted the most up-to-date codes for residential and commercial buildings—which reduce building energy use by 20 and 25 percent, respectively, compared with the 2007–09 standards—leaving the door open for greater savings by other states.^{e, 76} In *Factors Affecting Electricity Consumption in the United States*, the Institute for Electric Innovation estimates that updating state building codes could lead to electricity savings of 123–205 terawatt hours in 2035, 3–4 percent below total electricity demand projections (assuming they are enforced).⁷⁷

Opportunities for the Private Sector

Demand for energy efficiency services has been on the rise in part because of the programs described above, providing a growing opportunity for private energy service companies. Major companies include Johnson Controls, Ameresco, Honeywell, Noresco, Chevron Energy Solutions, among others. Energy service company (ESCO) revenues have risen steadily since the 1990s, more than doubling between 2000 and 2012 to over \$5 billion, and are expected to reach \$11 to \$15 billion by 2020 (Figure 2.2).⁷⁸ Thus far, state and local government facilities, schools, and hospitals have accounted for about 90 percent of the ESCO market. However, this may change as ESCOs have been looking to expand into other commercial and residential markets as well.⁷⁹

Over the past five years, demand has particularly grown for intelligent building energy management systems. These systems allow users to collect information and make adjustments to energy use, enabling identification of retrofit opportunities, real-time load reduction, optimization of energy use, as well as monitoring and verification of new approaches or technologies. Commercial



Figure 2.2 | Energy Service Company Revenues Rose Steadily Since 1990 and Are Projected to Climb Higher by 2020

Source: Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6300e_0.pdf.

d. As of July 2014, 38 states had adopted IECC 2009 or more efficient codes for residential buildings, and 42 states had adopted ASHRAE 2007 or more efficient codes for commercial buildings. For more information, see U.S. Department of Energy Building Energy Codes Program, accessible at https://www.energycodes.gov/.

e. According to DOE, 10 states have adopted IECC 2012, which can achieve over 20 percent site energy savings compared to IECC2009 and 12 states have adopted ASHRAE 90.1-2010, which can achieve 25 percent site energy savings relative to 90.1-2007.

building energy management is now a \$2 billion industry. In addition to well-established ESCOs, a number of new software and technology companies are emerging in the field, including Retroficiency, FirstFuel, Lucid, Agilis, KGS Buildings, and Building IQ. Companies such as Tendril, C3, and OPower have also moved into the residential market, providing services to utilities to meet energy efficiency savings targets.⁸⁰

EMERGING OPPORTUNITIES

DOE and EPA are promoting the development and commercialization of innovative technologies and approaches that could be game-changers for building efficiency in the next 5 to 10 years. Three of these opportunities—highefficiency rooftop air conditioners, wide bandgap semiconductors, and data-enabled intelligent efficiency—are profiled below.

High-efficiency Rooftop Air Conditioners

DOE is working with industry partners to catalyze the market introduction of new high-efficiency 10-toncapacity commercial air conditioners (i.e., rooftop units) that use 50 percent less energy than typical equipment through its High Performance Rooftop Unit Challenge. In 2011, DOE released a specification detailing how to build units that could meet the challenge.^{81, 82} Since then, two manufacturers have met the challenge-Daikin McQuay in 2012 and Carrier in 2013-and three others are still participating.^{83, 84} DOE estimates that replacing equipment 10 years and older with new models could save 80 trillion British thermal units of energy per year, over 60 percent of the typical annual energy use (the typical lifespan of a commercial rooftop unit is 10–20 years).85,86 And if all existing rooftop units were replaced with units built to DOE's latest specification, businesses would save about \$1 billion each year in energy costs.⁸⁷ Based on pilot testing, DOE expects that these units likely will have less than a three-year payback period for businesses before taking into account any incentives offered by utilities. As part of the Commercial Building Energy Alliance, major companies-including Costco, Macy's, Target, and Lowe'shave signed a pledge indicating their support of DOE's efforts and interest in purchasing high-efficiency units as they become commercially available.88

Wide Bandgap Semiconductors and In-building DC Power

The balance between alternating current (AC) and direct current (DC) power consumption in U.S. buildings is shifting toward DC as consumers use more electronics (e.g., computers, TVs, LED lighting) and as motor loads (e.g., dishwashers, refrigerators) become more efficient because of appliance standards, labeling, and innovation. The problem is that a significant amount of energy is lost when converting from wall current, which is typically AC, to DC for these products. For instance, one-quarter of the power from the wall is wasted when powering a typical laptop.⁸⁹

If successful, wide bandgap semiconductors could change the landscape of electronics in the near term by eliminating up to 90 percent of the power losses that occur in electricity conversion from AC to DC with current technology.90 This is because they can handle higher temperatures, frequencies, and voltages than their silicon counterparts, thereby wasting less energy. In addition, their higher-temperature operation allows for smaller, lighter product designs, which could reduce production costs and thus prices of technologies including LEDs and consumer electronics. Wide bandgap semiconductors could have a broad range of applications throughout the economy, including industrial motors, grid integration, utility applications, and electric vehicles. DOE is working with partners across industry, academia, and state and federal organizations to bring down the cost and promote domestic manufacturing of this technology.91,92

Data-enabled Intelligent Efficiency

Efficient technology is moving toward a systems-level approach, as opposed to an individual end-use productbased approach. Technologies under development for lighting, windows, ventilation, and heating and cooling collect data from individual equipment and use enabling technologies (e.g., sensors, control panels, data storage) to optimize performance of the integrated system as its components respond to real-time demands and environmental factors.⁹³ Energy information systems that provide wholebuilding, web-accessible data can allow facility managers to identify waste, cutting building electricity use by as much as 30 percent.⁹⁴ As previously mentioned, DOE is partnering with private and academic partners to develop and deploy these systems.

Retailers, particularly grocery stores, are increasingly using networked sensors to monitor their building energy consumption by devices such as refrigerators and air conditioners. The motivation is partly to save energy by identifying poor operation (e.g., air conditioners left running after business hours, aging and failing refrigerator compressors, unnecessary lighting) and partly to reduce operational waste (e.g., repairing refrigerators before they fail and food is spoiled). Companies such as OPower, Innovari, Enernoc, and Verisae are beginning to offer these services for retailers.

REMAINING CHALLENGES

The extent to which greater efficiency opportunities can be harnessed depends in part on reducing the impacts of the market barriers discussed previously. Additional challenges to be addressed include conflict with traditional regulatory models, building code compliance, and access to financing for energy efficiency. Below we explore these three challenges in more detail.

Conflict with Traditional Regulatory Models

Under traditional regulatory models, utilities are rewarded based on the volume of their electricity sales. Therefore, revenue from sales declines as efficiency programs expand. This creates natural disincentives for them to pursue all cost-effective opportunities to improve efficiency. A shift in their financial model could unlock pathways to deep electricity savings.

Over the past several years, states have begun taking steps to retool regulatory frameworks to support energy efficiency. Sixteen states have a form of decoupling in place, whereby utility profits are to some extent "decoupled" from sales.⁹⁵ Twenty eight states provide performance incentives for energy efficiency.⁹⁶ States have also enacted policies to require or encourage utilities to pursue electric efficiency as a resource: 20 states require efficiency planning or consideration of efficiency under utility integrated resource planning and 7 states require distribution utilities to invest in all cost-effective efficiency before adding more expensive new supply (i.e., least-cost procurement).^{97, 98, 99, 100, 101}

Lack of Compliance with Building Energy Codes

Building codes can only deliver savings to consumers if they are properly enforced. Unfortunately, efforts to monitor and enforce compliance are weak or lacking in many jurisdictions around the country, sacrificing billions of dollars in potential energy savings. This is because of a number of challenges including lack of resources, limited educational efforts, and absence of political will, among others. The Institute for Market Transformation estimates that weak compliance currently costs consumers \$63 to \$189 million in energy (electricity and heating fuel) per year. They found that enhanced code compliance for new construction from 2013 through 2017 could yield lifetime savings of \$37 billion.^{102, 103}

Financing Challenges for Energy Efficiency Projects

The widespread deployment of existing and emerging technologies that can achieve deep reductions in energy use is an ongoing challenge, particularly in existing buildings. Because buildings are long-lived assets, retrofits to increase their efficiency are necessary to achieve deep energy demand savings on a national scale.¹⁰⁴ Retrofits that reduce building energy use in the range of 30 to 50 percent—or even greater, in some cases—are possible through cost-effective whole-building approaches.¹⁰⁵ Too frequently, however, building owners are discouraged from undertaking these projects because of factors such as high upfront investment, lengthy completion times, limited access to (or knowledge about) attractive financing options, and limited data on financing and returns on efficiency projects.

Energy efficiency projects are a challenging area for traditional lending. They generally offer poor collateral because many investments (e.g., improvements to building walls, windows, and ducts) cannot be repossessed and resold if the lessee defaults. Lenders typically have low confidence in the success of financial products for energy efficiency because of the lack of comprehensive historical data about their performance. Some have suggested that standardization (i.e., making loans and leases similar regardless of where they originated) could allow financial products to be offered in high volume, aggregated, and re-sold on secondary markets, which is where the profit lies for many financial institutions. This could attract more investors, allowing for better financing terms.^{106, 107} However, standardization requires strong historical data so that lenders can properly assess risk. Without that data, lenders will typically assume high risk and thus require more security, restrict underwriting, and offer high interest rates and short financing terms, 108 leading to less favorable terms compared with loans for other projects.¹⁰⁹

In the late 2000s, property-assessed clean energy (PACE) programs emerged as an innovative mechanism to fund energy efficiency or renewable energy projects. State PACE legislation enables a city or county to offer funds for clean energy projects-usually by issuing bonds-which homeowners or business owners repay through an annual assessment on their tax bills.^{110, 111, 112} From 2008 to 2011, state legislation enabling PACE financing was rapidly adopted, and is now in place in 31 states and the District of Columbia, 25 of which have active PACE programs in place or under development.¹¹³ As of May 2014, over 250 PACE projects worth more than \$75 million had been completed, and more than \$250 million in PACE project applications were in the pipeline nationwide.¹¹⁴ However, residential PACE programs have stalled since 2010, when the Federal Housing Finance Agency advised major lenders not to back PACE-assessed mortgages.^{f, 115} While PACE financing is continuing to scale up in the commercial sector, it is not clear what role it will play in the residential market.

BRINGING OPPORTUNITIES TO SCALE

The United States can continue to reduce electricity demand growth and deliver savings to consumers by scaling up existing initiatives and adopting new programs to fill gaps in efforts. Although it is not a comprehensive list, we explore several opportunities that can be implemented in the near term to overcome market barriers and harness more electric efficiency potential. No single measure will be sufficient to achieve deep electricity savings; rather, an integrated approach will be necessary. Through a comprehensive efficiency portfolio including elements discussed below, the United States can continue to reduce electricity demand growth in the near term and, if ambitious, potentially flatten or reduce overall electricity use in the longer term.

The United States should scale up existing initiatives.

Existing efficiency programs help overcome market barriers to investment in cost-effective energy efficiency measures. Strengthening and deepening these initiatives would further offset electricity demand growth while saving millions of dollars for consumers. Specifically, we recommend:

Box 2.3 | Rebounds in Electricity Consumption Caused by Efficiency Policies

As homes and appliances become more efficient, their operating costs decrease and consumers may increase their use of electricity, a phenomenon broadly referred to as the "rebound effect." Direct rebound effects occur when cost-savings from an energy-efficient product lead to increased used of that product. Indirect rebound effects occur when consumers spend their utility bill savings on other energy-consuming products (e.g., savings from a more efficient refrigerator allow them to purchase a new mobile phone). Both direct and indirect rebound effects increase public welfare. However, they offset some of the electricity savings from efficiency programs.

The magnitude of rebound effects is uncertain, as there has been limited empirical research and studies show wide variation across end uses and within and among countries. Recent studies have broadly estimated that direct rebound effects for appliances in the United States may erode as much as 10 to 12 percent of the energy savings from efficient appliances.^a The magnitude of indirect rebound effects is also uncertain, although recent estimates suggest this effect is not greater than 15 percent.^{b, c} A few case studies from the United States and other developed countries showed greater rebound effects, in some instances 30 percent for indirect effects and up to 60 percent for direct and indirect effects combined, but many of these studies were published over two decades ago and have not been supported by more recent research.^d

Notes:

- a. For example, see S. Nadel, 2012, "The Rebound Effect: Large or Small?" August, White Paper, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE). Washington, DC, accessible at http://aceee.org/files/pdf/whitepaper/rebound-large-and-small.pdf; K. Gillingham, M. J. Kotchen, D. S. Rapson, and G. Wagner, 2013, "Energy Policy: The Rebound Effect Is Overplayed," January 23, Nature 493, 475-476, accessible at http://www.nature. com/nature/journal/v493/n7433/full/493475a.html; and Gilligham et al., 2014, "The Rebound Effect and Energy Efficiency Policy," accessible at http:// www.econ.ucdavis.edu/faculty/dsrapson/Rebound_Effect_GRW.pdf.
- b. S. Nadel, 2012, "The Rebound Effect: Large or Small?"
- c. K. Gillingham et al., "Energy Policy: The Rebound Effect Is Overplayed."
- d. D. Chakravarty, S. Dasgupta, and J. Roy, 2013, "Rebound Effect: How Much to Worry?" *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 5 (2): 216-28, accessible at http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1877343513000134.

f. FHFA stated that first liens established by PACE loans represent a "key alteration of traditional mortgage lending practice" and that they "present significant risk to lenders and secondary market entities."

- The federal government should continue to set efficiency standards for new appliances and strengthen existing standards.
- These standards should continue to be supported through efforts to deploy and commercialize new technologies, such as: sustained and enhanced research and development, partnerships with industry, competitions (e.g., L-prize and ENERGY STAR awards), voluntary labeling programs (e.g., ENERGY STAR and the Federal Trade Commission's EnergyGuide), and rebates and incentives for efficient appliances.
- States without energy efficiency targets should adopt them, and those with targets should consider increasing them.
- States should pursue policies to address conflicts with regulatory models, such as: providing performance incentives for energy efficiency, requiring utilities to consider efficiency as part of their integrated resource planning, and decoupling, among other policies.

New federal policy signals should promote ambitious state action.

Federal policies should be enacted that promote more widespread adoption of ambitious state policies thus expanding the number of consumers who benefit from increased energy efficiency. This could be accomplished through a variety of legislative approaches, such as a nationwide electric energy efficiency resource standard, a clean energy standard, and a greenhouse gas cap-andtrade program or carbon tax that recycles revenue into energy efficiency measures.

However, a similar effect could also be achieved in the near term by EPA's greenhouse gas emissions standards for existing power plants under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act. The rule EPA proposed in June 2014 allows states to make progress toward their carbon dioxide reduction targets through electric efficiency programs.¹¹⁶ Because energy efficiency is typically the lowest cost compliance option, this rule could encourage states to increase the ambition of their efficiency targets and other efficiency programs, and spur some of the 26 states that do not currently have robust, binding efficiency programs to adopt them. Doing so can help reduce the costs of implementing the standards and produce net benefits for electricity customers over time, as well as inject more revenue into the economy and create new jobs.^{117, 118}

The question for many states will be how far to go. In establishing state-specific standards, EPA assumed that all states will eventually achieve annual electricity savings of 1.5 percent per year, a rate 12 states have already achieved or plan to achieve.¹¹⁹ They estimate that this would reduce electricity use and electricity bills nationwide by 11 and 8 percent, respectively, below 2030 projections. However, there is reason to believe that states could go even further since there is no limit to the amount of efficiency they can apply toward the standard, and several states are already achieving annual savings of 2 to 2.5 percent of sales.

The Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) has several years of practical experience linking emissions standards and energy efficiency. RGGI is a cap-and-trade program for power-sector carbon dioxide emissions among nine states in the Northeast and mid-Atlantic regions, which could serve as a model for compliance with EPA's new standards. The program auctions approximately 90 percent of its emission allowances and invests a significant portion of the proceeds in energy efficiency programs. This approach has been successful and cost effective in the region: over \$440 million in efficiency investments from 2009 to 2011 (about half of total auction revenue generated) are projected to save electricity customers nearly \$1.1 billion through 2021, while generating 16,000 new job-years and injecting over \$1.5 billion in value added to the economy.120

Federal, state, and local governments should take action to encourage adoption and enforcement of the most up-to-date building codes.

About three-quarters of states do not have the most up-to-date building energy codes, and weak enforcement of codes in states and jurisdictions around the country is leaving billions of dollars in savings on the table. According to the American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, enforcement can be improved through education and training of contractors, building inspections, streamlining review processes for building plans and permit applications, and in some cases third-party enforcement.¹²¹ While building code enforcement typically occurs at the local level, the federal government can encourage more widespread adoption of the most recent codes and best practices for compliance by continuing outreach to states and jurisdictions through measures such as: DOE's Building Energy Codes Program; providing contingent energy funding to states; and potentially through EPA's carbon pollution standards for existing power plants.

Federal, state, and local governments should help unlock cost saving opportunities available through retrofits to existing buildings.

Federal, state, and local authorities should take actions to help capture the win-win opportunities available in existing buildings, including: (1) improving labeling, (2) recognizing the benefits of energy efficiency in mortgages, (3) incentivizing whole-building retrofits, and (4) implementing building energy auditing, disclosure, and benchmarking policies.

- 1. Expanding federal voluntary building labeling programs (e.g., ENERGY STAR, Home Energy Rating System [HERS], LEED, and others) and energy assessment tools (e.g., DOE's Home Energy Score) could help overcome lack of knowledge or uncertainty by informing consumers about money-saving opportunities and providing incentives for building owners to invest in energy efficiency even if they will not benefit directly from utility bill savings. Expansion of partnerships like the Better Buildings Challenge—which provides technical assistance, grants, and publicity for projects—could help building owners find financing for upfront costs.
- 2. Local, state, and federal governments should promote building energy auditing, disclosure, and benchmarking policies. These policies typically make building energy-use information available to its owners, occupants, interested buyers or tenants, and potential

financiers. In some cases, the information is also made available to the public. Disclosure of information can encourage energy efficiency upgrades by making owners aware of money-saving opportunities and by helping prospective buyers or investors factor efficiency into their purchasing decisions. This information can also help city or state policymakers target incentives, grants, and other efficiency programs to the segments of the building sector that would yield the greatest impact.122,123 Seventeen cities currently have such policies in place or under consideration for commercial or residential buildings.124 A handful of cities-including Austin (Texas), Boston, and New York-require owners to complete upgrades based on the results of the audit.¹²⁵ But there is room to go further; as of 2013, energy auditing, disclosure, and benchmarking policies covered only about 7 percent of commercial floor space nationwide.126

- 3. State and federal authorities should consider implementing policies to incorporate the benefits of energy efficiency investments in mortgages. For example, the Sensible Accounting to Value Energy (SAVE) Act of 2013 would have required all federal-agency-issued, insured, or purchased mortgages-covering more than 90 percent of all new loans¹²⁷-to account for energy efficiency. This could allow buyers to receive better loan terms when factoring in energy savings from efficient equipment over time, which would have encouraged buyers and sellers to consider the costs and benefits of efficiency upgrades at the time of sale. In the absence of new legislation, the federal government has a number of ways to promote consideration of energy efficiency in mortgages using existing authorities, for instance by revising appraisal and underwriting procedures at Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac.128
- 4. State utility efficiency programs should be expanded beyond a focus on single measures to include wholebuilding retrofits. The current emphasis on single measures misses a major portion of the efficiency opportunities in existing buildings. Several states, including California and Connecticut, are pioneering new models that encourage deeper retrofits by offering incentives for whole-building approaches and limiting benefits for small or individualized measures.¹²⁹

Federal, state, and local governments should take steps to improve access to financing options.

Federal, state, and local jurisdictions should take steps to improve access to low-cost financing for energyefficiency projects by: (1) stimulating private funding; (2) improving access to PACE financing; and (3) pursuing other innovative financing options. These measures can reduce barriers imposed by upfront costs and provide business and homeowners with confidence in the performance of energy efficiency measures.

- 1. Working with states and financial institutions, the federal government should stimulate private financing by helping facilitate the standardization of loan terms. Specific actions could include:
- Collecting and maintaining a centralized database of financed projects to allow lenders to develop accurate risk profiles, increase lending, and ultimately lower financing costs;^{130, 131}
- Developing common data definitions and reporting guidelines for energy efficiency financing programs; and,
- Developing best practices for measuring energy savings, for instance through DOE's Uniform Methods Project.¹³²

- 2. Federal, state, and local jurisdictions should improve access to PACE financing. Although PACE has faced challenges, states and local jurisdictions continue to pursue this model, particularly in the commercial sector. A handful of states have recently developed strategies to continue operating their residential PACE programs, for instance by insuring mortgage holders against losses they may incur because of PACE financing, subordinating the status of residential PACE liens, or maintaining the senior status of PACE liens and providing disclaimers to homeowners interested in enrolling.¹³³ The federal government should work with states to remove impediments to residential PACE programs.
- 3. State and federal authorities should also examine other innovative financing mechanisms.¹³⁴ In 2013, New York became the first state to use the Clean Water State Revolving Fund to support over \$24 million in bonds to finance energy efficiency projects, an approach that could serve as a model to other states.¹³⁵ Several states have established "green banks," which provide lowcost, long-term financing by leveraging public funds to attract private investment. This model is relatively new, but has attracted clean energy investments in Connecticut, New York, Hawaii, and California, with a number of other states expressing interest.^{136, 137}

ENDNOTES

- 1. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Electricity Data, 2013," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/electricity/data.cfm.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units," Proposed Rule, June 18, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- 3. Levelized costs are amortized over the lifetime of the energy resource and discounted back to the year in which the costs are paid and the actions are taken. Costs represent national averages. For more details, see American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, 2014, "The Best Value for America's Energy Dollar: A National Review of the Cost of Utility Energy Efficiency Programs," accessible at http://www.aceee.org/ sites/default/files/publications/researchreports/u1402.pdf.
- 4. For a more detailed analysis of costs of saved energy across efficiency program types and regions of the United States, see Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, 2014, "The Program-Administrator Cost of Saved Energy for Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Programs." This analysis found a national average electricity cost of saved energy of about 2 cents per kilowatt-hour from 2009 through 2011 when gross savings and spending were aggregated at the national level and the cost of saved energy was weighted by savings. The study noted wide variation for results across efficiency program types.
- 5. ENERGY STAR is a government-backed label that identifies products that meet energy-efficiency requirements with reasonable payback periods (if their upfront costs are greater than less-efficient products) and without sacrificing product performance or features that consumers prefer. For more details, see "Energy Star: How a Product Earns the ENERGY STAR Label," accessible at http://www.energystar.gov/ certified-products/how-product-earns-label.
- C. Badger, R. Foster, C. Granda, and C. Wold, 2012, "Bringing North American Clothes Dryers into the 21st Century: A Case Study in Moving Markets," ACEEE Summer Study on Energy Efficiency in Buildings, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE), accessible at https://www.google.com/search?q=aceee&oq=aceee&aqs=chrome..6 9i57j0l2j69i60l2j0.1020j0j1&sourceid=chrome&es_sm=91&ie=UTF-8.
- R. Risser, 2011, "The Proof is in the Pudding: How Refrigerator Standards Have Saved Consumers \$Billions," July 11, U.S. Department of Energy Building Technologies Office, accessible at http://energy. gov/articles/proof-pudding-how-refrigerator-standards-have-savedconsumers-billions.
- 8. Ibid.
- Appliance Standards Awareness Project (ASAP), 2011, "Average Household Refrigerator Energy Use, Volume, and Price Over Time," July, Boston, MA, accessible at http://www.appliance-standards.org/ sites/default/files/Refrigerator%20Graph_July_2011.PDF.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Appliance and Equipment Standards, "History and Impacts," DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, accessible at http://energy.gov/eere/buildings/history-andimpacts.
- U.S. Department of Energy, 2014, "Saving Energy and Money with Appliance and Equipment Standards in the United States," accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2014/05/f16/Saving%20Energy%20 and%20Money2.pdf.
- 12. Ibid.
- Unpublished data provided by Energy Efficiency Standards Group, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. See S. Meyers et al. 2013, "Energy and Economic Impacts of U.S. Federal Energy and Water Conservation Standards."

- 14. L. Tillemann, 2013, "Revolution Now: The Future Arrives for Four Clean Energy Technologies," September 17, U.S. Department of Energy, accessible at http://energy.gov/downloads/revolution-now-future-arrives-four-clean-energy-technologies.
- 15. LEDs can use as little as half the electricity of compact fluorescent bulbs that just meet current lighting standards.
- 16. L. Tillemann, 2013, "Revolution Now."
- 17. Congress first established general service incandescent lighting (GSIL) standards as part of the Energy Independence and Security Act of 2007. The standards, which specify minimum efficacy ranges for four light output categories equivalent to traditional GSIL wattage, were phased in from 2012 through 2014. They require efficiency improvements of about 28 percent above traditional incandescents. For more information, see U.S. Department of Energy Building Technologies Office, "General Service Incandescent Lamps," accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/appliance_standards/product.aspx/productid/61.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2013, Better Buildings Challenge: "Progress Update," Spring, accessible at http://www4.eere.energy.gov/ challenge/sites/default/files/uploaded-files/may-recognition-fs-0520-13.pdf.
- 19. Executive Office of the President, 2013, "The President's Climate Action Plan," June, accessible at http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/ image/president27sclimateactionplan.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2013, "Obama Administration Expands Better Buildings Challenge to Multifamily Housing, Launches New Programs to Boost U.S. Energy Efficiency," December 3, accessible at http://energy.gov/articles/obama-administration-expands-betterbuildings-challenge-multifamily-housing-launches-new.
- 21. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), "Emerging Technologies: Advanced, Integrated Control for Building Operations," DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, accessible at http://energy.gov/eere/ buildings/advanced-integrated-control-building-operations.
- 22. T. Rickey, 2013, "DOE Rooftop Challenge Winners Offer Energy, Cost Savings," October 28, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, accessible at http://www.pnnl.gov/news/release.aspx?id=1017.
- 23. Following is a list of all states and utilities considered and associated references: Arizona (Arizona Public Service Company, http://assets. fiercemarkets.com/public/sites/energy/reports/apsreport1.pdf); Arkansas, Entergy (Entergy Arkansas, http://www.apscservices.info/EEInfo/ EEReports/Entergy%202013.pdf); California (California Public Utilities Commission, http://www.cpuc.ca.gov/NR/rdonlyres/89718A1B-C3D5-4E30-9A82-74ED155D0485/0/EnergyEfficiencyEvaluationReport. pdf); Colorado, Xcel Energy (Xcel Energy, http://www.xcelenergy.com/ staticfiles/xe/Regulatory/Regulatory%20PDFs/CO-DSM-2012-Annual-Status-Report.pdf); Connecticut (Connecticut Energy Efficiency Fund, http://www.energizect.com/sites/default/files/uploads/Final%20 2013%20ALR%20as%20Released%20for%20Print.WEB.2.25.14.pdf); Hawaii (Hawaii Public Utilities Commission, http://puc.hawaii.gov/wpcontent/uploads/2013/04/2013-PUC-EEPS-Report_FINAL.pdf); Illinois (ACEEE, http://switchboard.nrdc.org/blogs/rstanfield/ACEEE%2C%20 Preliminary%20Insights%20on%20IL%20Energy%20Productivity%20 Gains%2C%20Aug%2026.pdf); Iowa (Iowa Utilities Board, http://www. state.ia.us/government/com/util/energy/energy_efficiency/ee_plans_reports.html); Maine (Efficiency Maine, http://www.efficiencymaine.com/ docs/2013-Efficiency-Maine-Annual-Report.pdf); Maryland (Maryland Energy Administration, http://energy.maryland.gov/empower3/documents/EmPOWERPlanningFinalReport2013-01-16.pdf); Massachusetts

(Massachusetts Energy Advisory Council, http://www.mass.gov/eea/ docs/doer/energy-efficiency/ma-advisory-council-2012-report.pdf); Michigan (Natural Resources Defense Council, http://switchboard.nrdc. org/blogs/rstanfield/NRDC,%20Building%20on%20Michigan's%20Energy%20Efficiency%20Accomplishments.pdf); Minnesota, Xcel Energy (Xcel Energy, http://www.xcelenergy.com/staticfiles/xe/Regulatory/ Regulatory%20PDFs/MN-DSM-CIP-2012-Status-Report.pdf); Nevada (Nevada Energy, https://www.nvenergy.com/company/rates/filings/IRP/ NPC_IRP/images/vol_7.pdf); New Mexico, PNM and Xcel (https://www. pnm.com/documents/396023/1284062/2013+EE+Program+Annual+Re port/cba48ad4-e96b-4832-8ad7-a45e3330bfc4;http://www.xcelenergy. com/staticfiles/xe/Regulatory/Regulatory%20PDFs/NM-DSM/2012-Energy-Efficiency-and-Load-Management-Annual-Report.pdf); New York (Pace Energy and Climate Center, http://energy.pace.edu/sites/default/ files/publications/Energy%20Efficiency%20in%20New%20York%20 15x15_1.pdf); Oregon (Energy Trust of Oregon, http://energytrust.org/ library/plans/2010-14_Strategic_Plan_Approved.pdf); Pennsylvania (GDS Associates/Nexant, http://www.puc.state.pa.us/electric/pdf/ Act129/Act129-PA_Market_Potential_Study051012.pdf); Rhode Island (Rhode Island Energy Efficiency and Resource Management Council, http://www.rieermc.ri.gov/documents/annual/3 EERMC April%20 2013.pdf); Texas (Entergy Texas, http://www.texasefficiency.com/images/documents/RegulatoryFilings/EEPRs/2013_EEPRs/entergy%20 2013%20eepr%2041196.pdf); Vermont (Efficiency Vermont, https:// www.efficiencyvermont.com/docs/about_efficiency_vermont/annual_reports/Efficiency-Vermont-Annual-Report-2012.pdf); Washington (Pacific Power, http://www.utc.wa.gov/docs/Pages/DocketLookup. aspx?FilingID=111880);Wisconsin (Public Service Commission of Wisconsin/Cadmus Group, https://focusonenergy.com/sites/default/ files/FOE_XC_CY12_EconomicImpacts-Final_24JAN2014.pdf)

- 24. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2013, State and Local Climate and Energy Program: "Projected Impacts of State Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Policies," EPA, Washington, DC, accessible at http://epa.gov/statelocalclimate/state/statepolicies.html.
- 25. ISO New England is an independent, nonprofit regional transmission organization, serving Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Rhode Island, and Vermont.
- A. George, and S. J. Rourke, 2012, ISO on Background, "Energy-Efficiency Forecast," December 12, ISO New England, Inc., accessible at http://www.iso-ne.com/nwsiss/pr/2012/ee_forecast_final_12122012_ post.pdf.
- 27. PJM is a regional transmission organization that coordinates the movement of wholesale electricity in all or parts of 13 states and the District of Columbia.
- P. M. Sotkiewicz, 2013, "Overview of the Role of Demand Resources in PJM's Markets," October 30, PJM Interconnection LLC, Institute for Regulatory Policy Studies, Springfield, IL, accessible at http://irps. illinoisstate.edu/conferences/IRPS%20PPT%20Sotkiewicz%20110413. pdf.
- PJM Interconnection LLC, "2016/2017 RPM Base Residual Auction Results," PJM DOCS #753726, accessible at http://www.pjm.com/~/ media/markets-ops/rpm/rpm-auction-info/2016-2017-base-residualauction-report.ashx.
- 30. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014. "Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook."
- 31. Ibid.

- 32. C. Rich, B. Sisson, A. Dasinger, M. Chenard, G. Atwood, M. Eckhart, C. Eicher, J. Presswood, P. Smith, M. Hughes, A. Gerney, S. Buettner, and L. Ungar, 2013, "Residential & Commercial Buildings," January, Alliance Commission on National Energy Efficiency Policy, Residential & Commercial Buildings Research Team, accessible at https://www.ase. org/sites/ase.org/files/ee_commission_building_report_2-1-13.pdf.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2013, "U.S. Economy and Electricity Demand Growth are Linked, but Relationship Is Changing," *Today in Energy*, March 22, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=10491#.
- Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), 2013, "America's (Amazingly) Good Energy News," First Annual Energy and Environment Report: October, NRDC, accessible at http://www.nrdc.org/energy/ energy-environment-report/files/energy-environment-report-2013.pdf.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2013, "U.S. Economy and Electricity Demand Growth Are Linked," *Today in Energy*, http://www. eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=10491#.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2014, "Annual Energy Outlook 2014—with Projections to 2040," May 7, EIA Office of Integrated and International Energy Analysis, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/.
- U.S. Census Bureau, 2012, Population Projections, "2012 National Population Projections: Summary Tables," U.S. Department of Commerce, Washington, DC, accessible at https://www.census.gov/population/projections/data/national/2012/summarytables.html.
- 38. Resources for the Future, 2013, "Bridging the Efficiency Gap," accessible at http://www.rff.org/RFF/Documents/RFF-DP-13-02-REV.pdf.
- National Academy of Sciences, National Academy of Engineering, and National Research Council, 2010, "Real Prospects for Energy Efficiency in the United States," The National Academies Press, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.nap.edu/openbook.php?record_id=12621.
- 40. H. C. Granade et al., "Unlocking Energy Efficiency."
- Institute for Electric Innovation (IEE), An Institute of the Edison Foundation, 2013, "Factors Affecting Electricity Consumption in the United States (2010-2035)," March, Edison Foundation, accessible at http:// www.edisonfoundation.net/iei/Documents/IEE_FactorsAffectingUSElec-Consumption_Final.pdf.
- 42. The Rockefeller Foundation and Deutsche Bank Climate Change Advisors, 2012, "United States Building Energy Efficiency Retrofits," March, accessible at http://www.rockefellerfoundation.org/uploads/ files/791d15ac-90e1-4998-8932-5379bcd654c9-building.pdf.
- 43. A. Lovins and Rocky Mountain Institute, 2011, "Reinventing Fire: Bold Business Solutions for the New Energy Era," October 15, Chelsea Green Publishing, White River Junction, VT.
- 44. The study estimated that energy efficiency investments of \$0.5 trillion over 40 years would yield returns of \$1.9 trillion in saved energy costs.
- 45. H. C. Granade et al., "Unlocking Energy Efficiency."
- 46. National Academy of Sciences et al., "Real Prospects for Energy Efficiency."
- 47. C. Rich et al., "Residential & Commercial Buildings."
- 48. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), "Appliance and Equipment Standards: History and Impacts," DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, accessible at http://energy.gov/eere/buildings/ history-and-impacts.
- 49. Unpublished data provided by Energy Efficiency Standards Group, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. See Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, 2013, "Energy and Economic Impacts of U.S.

Federal Energy and Water Conservation Standards Adopted from 1987 through 2012," accessible at http://eetd.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/standards_1987-2012_impacts_overview_lbnl-6217e.pdf.

- 50. Ibid. 51. Ibid.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, "Energy Conservation Standards Activities Report to Congress," February, U.S. Department of Energy, Washington, DC, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/ files/2014/02/f7/2014_feb_report_to_congress.pdf.
- 53. In 2012, the American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy estimated that adoption of appliance standards for 34 new product categories would reduce electricity demand by 5 percent in 2025 and 7 percent in 2035, saving customers \$26 billion and \$38 billion in utility bills, respectively (see American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, 2012, "Efficiency Boom: Cashing in on Savings for Appliance Standards," accessible at http://www.appliance-standards.org/sites/ default/files/The%20Efficiency%20Boom.pdf.) As of February 2014, DOE had either finalized standards or begun rulemaking procedures for 23 of these product categories, and had begun rulemaking on at least nine additional product categories, all which are expected to be finalized by 2020.
- Vermont Energy Investment Corporation (VEIC), "Advanced Dryer Technology Earns 2013 ENERGY STAR Emerging Technology Award," accessible at https://veic.org/our-results/success-stories/advanceddryer-technology-earns-2013-energy-star-emerging-technology-award.
- 55. E. Perratore, 2014, "LG's New Dryer Saves Energy and Money: Uses a Hybrid Heat Pump to Recycle Wasted Heat," January 14, Consumer Reports, accessible at http://www.consumerreports.org/cro/ news/2014/01/lg-s-new-dryer-saves-energy-and-money/index.htm.
- 56. Estimate based on a review of 23 state programs for which cost and savings data were available. See endnote 23 for details.
- 57. The 24 states referred to include those that set mandatory, long-term targets for electricity, either as part of an energy efficiency resource standard, combined renewable portfolio standard and energy efficiency standard, or an "all cost-effective" energy policy, and are sufficiently funded to meet these targets. For more details, see A. Downs and C. Cui, 2014, "Energy Efficiency Resource Standards: A New Progress Report on State Experience," Report Number U1403, April, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE), Washington, DC, accessible at http://aceee.org/sites/default/files/publications/researchreports/u1403.pdf.
- A. Downs, A. Chittum, S. Hayes, M. Neubauer, S. Nowak, S. Vadiyanathan, K. Farley, and C. Cui, 2013, "The 2013 State Energy Efficiency Scorecard," Research Report E13K, November 4, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.aceee.org/research-report/e13k.
- 59. These states all experienced positive growth in gross state product as their efficiency programs were ramping up.
- Xcel Energy, 2012, "Status Report & Associated Compliance Filings," Minnesota Electric and Natural Gas Conservation Improvement Program, Docket No. E,G002/CIP-09-198, accessible at http://www. xcelenergy.com/staticfiles/xe/Regulatory/Regulatory%20PDFs/MN-DSM-CIP-2012-Status-Report.pdf.
- The Cadmus Group, Inc., and Public Service Commission of Wisconsin, 2013, "Focus on Energy Calendar Year 2012 Economic Impacts Report," November, Public Service Commission of Wisconsin, Madison, WI, accessible at https://focusonenergy.com/sites/default/files/ FOE_XC_CY12_EconomicImpacts-Final_24JAN2014.pdf.

- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), June 2014, "Assessing National Employment Impacts of Investment in Residential and Commercial Sector Energy Efficiency: Review and Example Analysis," accessible at http://www.pnnl.gov/main/publications/external/technical_reports/ PNNL-23402.pdf.
- Institute for Electric Innovation (IEE), An Institute of the Edison Foundation, 2014, "Summary of Electric Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Savings, Expenditures, and Budgets."
- G. L. Barbose, C. A. Goldman, I. M. Hoffman, and M. Billingsley, 2013, "The Future of Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Programs in the United States: Projected Spending and Savings to 2025," January, LBNL-5803E, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-5803e.pdf.
- 65. Downs and Cui, 2014, "Energy Efficiency Resource Standards: A New Progress Report on State Experience."
- 66. In March 2014, Indiana passed Senate Bill 340, ending its state efficiency program, which saved about 0.6 percent of electricity sales in 2011 and was set to ramp up to 1 percent of sales in 2014 (see State of Indiana Utility Regulatory Commission, Cause No. 42693-S1, accessible at http://www.in.gov/iurc/files/Cause_No._42693.pdf; American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, The State Energy Efficiency Scorecard. Accessible at http://www.aceee.org/state-policy/ scorecard). In June 2014, Ohio adopted new legislation that will freeze Ohio's renewable energy and energy efficiency standards for two years (see Ohio State Senate, SB310, accessible a http://www.legislature. state.oh.us/bills.cfm?ID=130_SB_310.) These changes were not made because programs were failing to deliver electricity savings. According to analysis by ACEEE, Indiana reached 70 percent of its 2011 savings target and 100 percent of its 2012 savings target, while Ohio exceeded its targets by about 150 percent in both 2011 and 2012. For more details, see Downs and Cui, 2014, "Energy Efficiency Resource Standards," accessible at http://aceee.org/sites/default/files/publications/researchreports/u1403.pdf. A program evaluation by Indiana's Statewide Core Program Evaluation Team found that every dollar invested in Indiana's 2012 efficiency program saved customers over \$1.70 on their electricity and heating bills (see State of Indiana Utility Regulatory Commission, Cause No. 42693-S1, accessible at http:// www.in.gov/iurc/files/EMV_Summary_Report.pdf). ACEEE found that implementing Ohio's energy efficiency standard before the freeze would save Ohio's electricity customers nearly \$6 billion in reduced electricity bills, lower wholesale electricity prices, and wholesale capacity price mitigation savings through 2020, doubling program costs (see N. Neubauer, B. Foster, N. Elliott, DC White, and R. Horny, 2013, "Ohio's Energy Efficiency Resource Standard: Impacts on the Ohio Wholesale Electricity Market and Benefits to the State," American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, Washington, DC, April, accessible at http:// www.ohiomfg.com/legacy/communities/energy/OMA-CEEE_Study_ Ohio_Energy_Efficiency_Standard.pdf).
- 67. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory's projections are based on a bottom-up review and modeling of all relevant state policies and legislation, regulatory decisions, and utility integrated resource and demand-side management plans available as of 2013. The range in their scenarios represents their judgment of potential outcomes under the current policy environment, given uncertainties in policy implementation as well as broader economic and policy contexts. The scenarios are not intended to capture major new policy developments, which could increase the range of potential savings beyond what is included in the range presented here.

- 68. Barbose et al., "The Future of Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Programs in the United States."
- H.Hayes, G. Herndon, J. P. Barrett, J. Mauer, M. Molina, M. Neubauer, D. Trombley, and L. Ungar, 2014, "Change Is in the Air: How States Can Harness Energy Efficiency to Strengthen the Economy and Reduce Pollution," April, Report E1401, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.aceee. org/sites/default/files/publications/researchreports/e1401.pdf.
- 70. Estimate made using an updated version of the World Resources Institute's emission model described in "Can the U.S. Get There From Here?" For details about the model, see N. Bianco, F. Litz, K. Meek, and R. Gasper, "Can the U.S. Get There from Here?" 2013, World Resources Institute, February, accessible at http://www.wri.org/publication/can-usget-there-here.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Building Technologies Office, "Building Energy Codes Program," DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at https://www.energycodes.gov/.
- 72. Based on an assessment of DOE's Building Energy Code Program activities including historical building code adoption and DOE's expectations of future building code adoption. For details, see http://assets. fiercemarkets.com/public/sites/energy/reports/usdebuildingcodereport. pdf.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, "Building Energy Codes Program: National Benefits Assessment 1992-2040," accessible at http:// assets.fiercemarkets.com/public/sites/energy/reports/usdebuildingcodereport.pdf.
- ANSI/ASHRAE/IESNA Standard 90.1-2007, "Energy Standard for Buildings Except Low-Rise Residential Buildings," accessible at https://law. resource.org/pub/us/code/ibr/ashrae.90.1.2007.pdf.
- 75. International Energy Conservation Code 2009, accessible at http://publicecodes.cyberregs.com/icod/iecc/2009/index.htm.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, Building Energy Codes Program: "Status of State Energy Code Adoption," July, U.S. DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www. energycodes.gov/adoption/states.
- 77. Projections based on 100 percent state adoption of moderate and aggressive scenarios of future building codes. For more details, see Institute for Electric Innovation (IEE), "Factors Affecting Electricity Consumption in the United States (2010-2035)."
- E. Stuart, P. H. Larsen, C. A. Goldman, and D. Gilligan, 2013, "Current Size and Remaining Potential of the U.S. Energy Service Company Industry," September, LBNL-6300E, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, accessible at http://emp.lbl.gov/sites/all/files/lbnl-6300e_0.pdf.
- 79. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, "Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook."
- 80. Ibid.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2012, "DOE and Private-Sector Partners Introduce a New Money-Saving Specification for Commercial Air Conditioners," April, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, Building Technologies Program, Washington, DC, accessible at http://apps1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/publications/pdfs/alliances/ techspec_rtus.pdf.
- 82. Advanced RTU Campaign, "Awards & Results," accessible at http:// www.advancedrtu.org/awards--results.html.
- 83. Ibid.

- 84. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), "Install Units Produced by the High Performance Rooftop Unit Challenge that Meet the High Performance Rooftop Unit Specification," http://www4.eere.energy.gov/alliance/ac-tivities/technology-solutions-teams/space-conditioning/rtu.
- General Services Administration, 2014, "Preliminary Technology Assessment: High Efficiency HVAC Rooftop Units," accessible at http:// www.gsa.gov/portal/mediald/181223/fileName/High_Efficiency_HVAC-508-11-15b.action.
- U.S. Department of Energy, 2013, "RTU Suite: RTU Challenge, RTU Advanced Controls and RTU Smart Monitoring and Diagnostic System," accessible at: http://energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2013/12/f5/commlbldgs16_brambley_040413.pdf.
- 87. In anticipation of a phase-down of high-global warming potential hydrofluorocarbon refrigerants, DOE is also exploring non-vapor-compressor heating, cooling, and ventilation systems that operate efficiently and eliminate the need for refrigerants. For more information, see U.S. Department of Energy Building Technologies Office, "Energy Savings Potential and RD&D Opportunities for Non-Vapor-Compression HVAC Technologies," March, accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/ files/2014/03/f12/Non-Vapor%20Compression%20HVAC%20Report. pdf.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2012, "DOE and Private-Sector Partners Introduce a New Money-Saving Specification for Commercial Air Conditioners," April, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, Building Technologies Program, Washington, DC, accessible at http://apps1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/publications/pdfs/alliances/ techspec_rtus.pdf.
- PennEnergy Editorial Staff, 2014, "Wide Bandgap Semiconductors Essential to Our Technology Future," January 16, PennEnergy, U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), accessible at http://www.pennenergy.com/ articles/pennenergy/2014/01/power-news-wide-bandgap-semiconductors-essential-to-our-technology-future.html.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, 2013, Advanced Manufacturing Office, "Wide Bandgap Semiconductors: Pursuing the Promise," April, DOE/EE-0910, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/manufacturing/rd/pdfs/ wide_bandgap_semiconductors_factsheet.pdf.
- 91. PennEnergy Editorial Staff, 2014, "Wide Bandgap Semiconductors Essential to Our Technology Future."
- 92. An alternative approach is being pursued by a coalition of manufacturers (the Emerge Alliance), which aims to add DC power distribution into buildings, eliminating the need for power conversion at individual devices, and also simplifying the integration of rooftop solar photovoltaics. For more information, see Emerge Alliance, 2013 "Emerge Alliance Launches Residential DC Power Initiative," November, San Ramon, CA, accessible at http://www.emergealliance.org/NewsEvents/AllianceNewsReleases.aspx?Contenttype=ArticleDet&moduleId=920&Aid=113&PR=PR.
- E. A. Rogers, R. N. Elliott, S. Kwatra, D. Trombley, and V. Nadadur, 2013, "Intelligent Efficiency: Opportunities, Barriers, and Solutions," October, Report Number E13J, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.aceee. org/sites/default/files/publications/researchreports/e13j.pdf.
- 94. Mary Ann Piette, Jessica Granderson, Michael Wetter, and Sila Kiliccote, "Intelligent Building Energy Information and Control Systems for Low-Energy Operations and Optimal Demand Response," 2012, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratories, http://eetd.lbl.gov/sites/all/ files/LBNL-5894E.pdf

- 95. Center for Climate and Energy Solutions, 2014, "Decoupling Policies," accessible at http://www.c2es.org/us-states-regions/policy-maps/ decoupling.
- 96. This is typically achieved by minor rate adjustments (plus or minus 3 percent or less) to ensure a utility's actual revenue matches its authorized revenues to recover its fixed costs. For more detail, see Natural Resources Defense Council, 2012, "Removing Disincentives to Utility Energy Efficiency Efforts," May, accessible at http://www.nrdc.org/energy/decoupling/files/decoupling-utility-energy.pdf.
- D. York and M. Kushler 2011, "The Old Model Isn't Working: Creating the Energy Utility for the 21st Century," White Paper, September, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy (ACEEE), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.aceee.org/files/pdf/white-paper/ The Old Model Isnt Working.pdf.
- I. Scott, 2013, "Dancing Backward in High Heels: Examining and Addressing the Disparate Regulatory Treatment of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Resources," *Environmental Law* 43 255, April 18, Lewis & Clark Law School, accessible at http://law.lclark.edu/live/files/14248-432scott.
- Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), 2011, Energy Facts: "Doing More and Using Less: Regulatory Reforms for Electricity and Natural Gas Utilities Can Spur Energy Efficiency," January, accessible at http://www.nrdc.org/energy/files/doingmoreusingless.pdf.
- 100. Institute for Electric Innovation (IEE), 2014, "Summary of Electric Utility Customer-Funded Energy Efficiency Savings, Expenditures, and Budgets."
- 101. Downs et al., 2013, "The 2013 State Energy Efficiency Scorecard."
- 102. The Institute for Market Transformation estimates that bringing a year's worth of new residential and commercial construction in the United States up to full compliance with existing state codes could save 2.8 to 8.5 trillion Btu per year, up to a 4 percent reduction in total commercial and residential building energy consumption, leading to \$63 to \$189 million in annual energy cost savings. This equates to lifetime savings of up to \$37 billion for just five years of construction. See Institute for Market Transformation, 2013, "Assessment of Energy Efficiency Achievable from Improved Compliance with U.S. Building Energy Codes: 2010-2030," accessible at http://www.imt.org/uploads/resources/files/ IMT_Report_Code_Compliance_Savings_Potential.pdf.
- S. Stellberg, 2013, "Assessment of Energy Efficiency Achievable from Improved Compliance with U.S. Building Energy Codes: 2010-2030," February, Institute for Market Transformation (IMT), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.imt.org/uploads/resources/files/IMT_Report_ Code_Compliance_Savings_Potential.pdf.
- 104. Only about a quarter of today's homes were built within the last 25 years, and new construction represents about 2 percent of total building stock in a given year. See U.S. Department of Energy, 2010, "Multi-Year Program Plan: Building Regulatory Programs," accessible at http://apps1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/publications/pdfs/corporate/regulatory_programs_mypp.pdf and Alliance to Save Energy, 2013, "Residential and Commercial Buildings," accessible at https://www.ase.org/sites/ase.org/files/ee_commission_building_report_2-1-13.pdf.
- 105. A New Buildings Institute review of nine projects across the country showed that deep commercial retrofits are capable of reducing energy use by 30 percent or more, cutting energy costs in half, and elevating building performance to 50 percent above the national average. (See New Buildings Institute, 2011, "A Search for Deep Energy Savings," August, accessible at http://newbuildings.org/sites/default/ files/NEEA_Meta_Report_Deep_Savings_NBI_Final8152011.pdf.)

Residential retrofits through DOE's Building America program—which aims to reduce energy use in new and existing homes 50 percent by 2017 through cost-effective measures—demonstrate that it is possible to bring existing building performance up to the same standard as bestin-class new construction. Homes in the program demonstrated average energy savings of nearly 60 percent, with some homes reaching as high as 90 percent improvement.See http://apps1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/ publications/pdfs/building_america/der_pilot_mass_rhodeisland.pdf.

- 106. State & Local Energy Efficiency Action Network, 2014, "Energy Efficiency Financing Program Implementation Primer," accessible at https://www4.eere.energy.gov/seeaction/system/files/documents/ financing_primer_0.pdf.
- 107. Alliance to Save Energy, 2013, "Residential and Commercial Buildings," accessible at https://www.ase.org/sites/ase.org/files/ee_commission_building_report_2-1-13.pdf.
- 108. State & Local Energy Efficiency Action Network, 2014, "Energy Efficiency Finance Programs: Use Case Analysis to Define Data Needs and Guidelines," accessible at https://www4.eere.energy.gov/seeaction/ system/files/documents/finance_progams.pdf.
- 109. American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, 2013, "Overcoming Market Barriers and Using Market Forces to Advance Energy Efficiency," accessible at http://www.aceee.org/files/pdf/summary/e136-summary. pdf.
- 110. American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, 2013, "The 2013 City Energy Efficiency Scorecard," accessible at http://www.aceee.org/ sites/default/files/publications/researchreports/e13g.pdf.
- 111. Resources for the Future, 2012, "Borrowing to Save Energy: An Assessment of Energy Efficiency Financing Programs," accessible at http:// www.rff.org/RFF/Documents/RFF-Rpt-Palmeretal%20EEFinancing.pdf.
- 112. PACE Now, 2013, "Lender Support Toolkit," accessible at http:// pacenow.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/8.30.2013-Lender-Support-Handbook.pdf.
- 113. PACE Now, "PACE Programs," accessible at http://pacenow.org/paceprograms/.
- 114. Setting the PACE 2.0: Financing Commercial Retrofits, May 2014, Institute for Building Efficiency, http://pacenow.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/SettingThePACE-2.0.pdf.
- 115. Federal Housing Finance Agency, "Statement on Certain Energy Retrofit Loan Programs," July 2010, accessible at http://www.fhfa.gov/Media/ PublicAffairs/Pages/FHFA-Statement-on-Certain-Energy-Retrofit-Loan-Programs.aspx.
- 116. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units," June 18, Proposed Rule, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf.
- 117. Natural Resources Defense Council, 2014, "Cleaner and Cheaper: Using the Clean Air Act to Sharply Reduce Carbon Pollution from Existing Power Plants, Delivering Health, Environmental, and Economic Benefits," accessible at http://www.nrdc.org/air/pollution-standards/ files/pollution-standards-IB-update.pdf.
- 118. Analysis Group, 2014, "EPA's Clean Power Plan: States' Tools for Reducing Costs and Increasing Benefits to Consumers," accessible at http://www.analysisgroup.com/uploadedFiles/Publishing/Articles/ Analysis_Group_EPA_Clean_Power_Plan_Report.pdf.
- 119. EPA assumes that states with existing targets of 1.5 percent or greater reach 1.5 percent savings in 2017 and sustain that rate through 2030. For states without existing targets, or targets lower than 1.5 percent, EPA assumes savings ramp up from historical levels beginning in 2017

at 0.2 percent per year until the state reaches 1.5 percent savings. For more details, see U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, "Regulatory Impact Analysis for the Proposed Carbon Pollution Guidelines for Existing Power Plants and Emission Standards for Modified and Reconstructed Power Plants," June, accessible at http://www2.epa. gov/sites/production/files/2014-06/documents/20140602ria-cleanpower-plan.pdf.

- 120. According to the Analysis Group (see Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative, 2014, "Regional Investment of RGGI CO₂ Allowance Proceeds 2012," accessible at http://www.rggi.org/docs/Documents/2012-Investment-Report.pdf). The analysis accounts for the positive direct and induced impacts associated with the injection of RGGI dollars into economic goods and services as well as the net positive impacts associated with consumer savings on energy supply expenditures.
- 121. R. Meres, J. Sigmon, M. DeWein, K. Garrett, and J.H. Brown, 2012, "Successful Strategies for Improving Compliance with Building Energy Codes," Summer Study on Energy Efficiency in Buildings, American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, accessible at http://www. aceee.org/files/proceedings/2012/data/papers/0193-000112.pdf.
- 122. American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, 2013, "The 2013 City Energy Efficiency Scorecard."
- 123. Palmer and Wells, 2014, "Can Benchmarking and Disclosure Laws Provide Incentives for Energy Efficiency Improvements in Commercial Buildings?"
- 124. Institute for Market Transformation, May 2014, "U.S. Building Benchmarking and Disclosure Policies," accessible at http://www.imt.org/ uploads/resources/files/US_Rating_Map_May2014.pdf.
- 125. For example, see Austin Energy, "Energy Conservation Audit and Disclosure (ECAD) Ordinance," accessible at http://goo.gl/mtUqmI.
- 126. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, "Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook."
- 127. Senators M. Bennet and J. Isakson, 2013, "The SAVE Act—S.1106: Sensible Accounting to Value Energy," June Institute for Market Transformation (IMT), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.imt.org/ uploads/resources/files/SAVE_Act_Factsheet_2013.pdf.
- 128. For more examples, see T. Carbonell, S. Fidler, and D. Smith, "Using Executive Authority to Achieve Greener Buildings," April 29, 2010, accessible at http://www.usgbc.org/Docs/Archive/General/Docs7187.pdf.

- 129. K. Smith and M. Bell, 2011, "Going DEEPer: A New Approach For Encouraging Retrofits," Issue Brief, September, Rocky Mountain Institute and Institute for Building Efficiency, Johnson Controls, accessible at http://www.institutebe.com/InstituteBE/media/Library/Resources/Existing%20Building%20Retrofits/Issue_Brief_DEEP_Programs_for_Retrofits.pdf.
- 130. Environmental Defense Fund, 2011, "Show Me the Money."
- State and Local Energy Efficiency Action Network, 2014, "Energy Efficiency Finance Programs: Use Case Analysis to Define Data Needs and Guidelines," July, accessible at https://www4.eere.energy.gov/seeaction/system/files/documents/finance_progams.pdf.
- 132. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), "Uniform Methods Project for Determining Energy Efficiency Program Savings, accessible at http://www. energy.gov/eere/about-us/initiatives-and-projects/uniform-methodsproject-determining-energy-efficiency-progr-0.
- 133. Consortium for Building Energy Innovation, "New Approaches to Financing Energy Efficiency Investments," *Research Digest*, April 29, 2014, accessible at http://research.cbei.psu.edu/research-digestreports/property-assessed-clean-energy-pace-financing.
- 134. National Association of State Energy Officials (NASEO), 2013, "Unlocking Demand: An Analysis of State Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Financing Programs in the Buildings and Industrial Sectors," NASEO, accessible at http://www.naseo.org/data/sites/1/documents/ publications/Unlocking-Demand.pdf
- 135. L. Milford, D. Saha, M. Muro, R. Sanders, and T. Rittner, 2014, "Clean Energy Finance through the Bond Market: A New Option for Progress," accessible at http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/reports/2014/04/clean%20energy%20bonds/cleanenergyfunds.pdf.
- 136. Center for American Progress, 2014, "Banking on Clean Energy: State Leadership in Financing a Greener Future," accessible at http://www. americanprogress.org/issues/green/news/2014/01/17/82355/bankingon-clean-energy-state-leadership-in-financing-a-greener-future-2/.
- 137. Coalition for Green Capital, "State Campaigns," accessible at http:// www.coalitionforgreencapital.com/state-campaigns.html.

CHAPTER 3: CLEANER AND MORE FUEL EFFICIENT VEHICLES

Passenger cars and light trucks (also known as light-duty vehicles)¹ account for about 16.5 percent of total U.S. greenhouse gas emissions.² New greenhouse gas and fuel economy standards established by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) require new vehicles sold in 2025 to be roughly twice as fuel efficient as those sold today. Owners of those vehicles will benefit directly from the standards—they will save on average a net \$3,400 to \$5,000 over the life of their 2025 vehicle compared with a vehicle meeting the model year 2016 standards.³

Next-generation technologies, such as electric and plugin hybrid vehicles, have begun entering the marketplace at a significant rate. In turn, increased sales, along with technological improvements, have helped drive a rapid decline in the price for advanced battery systems. Some industry analysts predict that long-range electric vehicles will become cost competitive with internalcombustion-engine vehicles by the early 2020s, even without federal tax incentives. In addition, several manufacturers are expected to offer fuel-cell vehicles in the 2015–17 timeframe.

For these next-generation technologies to fully take hold, however, they will need to overcome a variety of barriers, including a lack of fueling/charging infrastructure, drivers' "range anxiety," and higher upfront costs (even if lifetime costs of these alternative vehicles are lower).

Continued innovation and initiatives to address these barriers could make it easier and more cost effective to meet the model year (MY) 2025 standards, and possibly achieve deeper reductions after 2025. Particularly rapid advancements could even allow DOT and EPA to make the standards more ambitious during the midterm Corporate Average Fuel Economy (CAFE) standards review for MY 2022–25.⁴ In the meantime, new technologies could benefit from continued research and development, vehicle incentives and mandates, expansion of fueling and charging stations, and technology standardization. Taking these actions will allow the United States to continue to decrease its dependence on oil imports, reduce emissions of harmful air pollutants, and take a global leadership position in alternative vehicle manufacturing.

PROFILES OF CHANGE

New vehicle technologies have taken a significant step forward in recent years. Consider that:

- The number of sport utility vehicles with a fuel economy of at least 25 miles per gallon (mpg) has doubled over the last five years, while the number of car models with a fuel economy of at least 40 mpg has increased sevenfold.⁵ Looking forward, car manufacturers are making improvements to increase engine efficiency, reduce vehicle weight, and other measures to drive even more increases in vehicle efficiency.
- Hybrid vehicles accounted for over 6 percent of total passenger car sales in 2013.⁶
- Sales of electric and plug-in hybrid electric vehicles are on the rise. At the end of 2013, these vehicles accounted for about 1.2 percent of total passenger car sales almost double the number sold in 2012.⁷ Although they only account for a modest percentage of total vehicle sales, the uptake of plug-in vehicles has been far faster than the initial uptake of hybrid vehicles in the United States.
- Battery prices have fallen by more than 40 percent since 2010.⁸ This trend is likely to continue; Tesla Motors plans to build facilities by 2017 that produce batteries 30 percent cheaper than today's batteries.⁹
- Several large automakers continue to pursue hydrogen fuel-cells systems for light-duty vehicles, with early commercialization expected in the 2015–17 timeframe.¹⁰ The U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) reports that fuel-cell prices for technologies under development have dropped from \$275 per kilowatt in 2002¹¹ to \$55-\$67 per kilowatt in 2013,¹² a reduction of 76–80 percent. This is notable because fuel cell systems could reach price parity with internal combustion engines at
\$30 per kilowatt.¹³ The National Academy of Sciences projects that the cost of a fuel-cell passenger car could reach price parity with an advanced gasoline car as early as 2030.¹⁴

In October 2013, eight states announced an initiative to support implementation of their zero-emissions vehicle mandates. This initiative calls for the states to coordinate actions to develop the necessary infrastructure and incentives needed to meet their mandates to have 15 percent of new cars sold within their borders be zero-emission vehicles by 2025. The multistate effort includes California, Connecticut, Maryland, Massachusetts, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, and Vermont, which represent 23 percent of the U.S car market.¹⁵ This effort is expected to put at least 3.3 million of these vehicles on the road by 2025.¹⁶

OPPORTUNITIES FOR SCALE

New vehicle standards will roughly double the fuel economy of vehicles sold in 2025 while delivering lower costs to consumers, increased energy security, and improved air quality. This rapid change in vehicle performance is not new to the automobile industry. The key difference will be that improvements will be channeled into energy efficiency rather than making vehicles larger, faster, and more powerful. In fact, the number of car models achieving more than 40 miles per gallon has already jumped sevenfold since MY 2008, to 22 models in MY 2013.

Reducing Greenhouse Gases (GHG) while Saving Customers Money

Recent EPA and DOT greenhouse gas and fuel economy standards for light-duty vehicles demonstrate that it is possible to reduce GHG emissions while saving customers money. These standards will result in cars and light trucks that emit roughly one-half as many greenhouse gases as those sold in the United States today, and are expected to save their owners an average \$3,400 to \$5,000 net over the life of the vehicle (compared with vehicles built in 2016) as a result of lower fuel costs.^{a, 17} The entire MY 2017–2025 program is estimated to save car owners \$326 billion to \$451 billion on a net basis¹⁸ and reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 2 billion metric tons. This translates into net savings of \$186 to \$291 per metric ton of CO_2 reduced in 2030 and 2050, respectively.¹⁹ In addition, these standards will deliver \$3.1 billion to \$9.2 billion in benefits to the public over the lifetime of MY 2017–25 vehicles (net present value) because of reduced nongreenhouse gas air pollutants, according to EPA.²⁰ The combined standards from MY 2012–16 and MY 2017–25 will help reduce America's dependence on oil by more than 2 million barrels per day in 2025,²¹ which equates to just over half the daily U.S. oil imports from the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) in 2013.²²

The EPA and DOT standards will leverage technical progress abroad as other countries require improvements in vehicle fuel efficiency (see Figure 3.1). In 2020, the European Union will require vehicles to meet a standard equivalent to 60.6 mpg and Japan will require vehicles to meet a standard equivalent to 55.1 mpg. If China's efficiency targets are finalized as proposed, vehicles will meet a standard equivalent to 50.1 mpg in 2020. Thus, they would require more efficient vehicles in 2020 than required in the United States. However, on average, vehicles in most of these other countries are smaller, lighter, and have lower performance compared with vehicles sold in the United States.

Vehicle Innovation Shifts to Fuel Efficiency

This rapid change in vehicle performance is not new to the automobile industry. Over the past 40 years, vehicle performance has improved considerably.²³ However, since 1985, most improvements to light-duty vehicles have made them larger, faster, and more rapidly accelerating rather than more fuel efficient (Figure 3.2).²⁴ If technology improvements had been solely applied to improving fuel economy during these years, it is estimated that light-duty vehicle fuel economy could have been 33 to 50 percent higher in the 2000s compared with the 1980s.²⁵

a. The standards require a continuous improvement in vehicle performance, so that on average new 2025 model year vehicles emit 163 grams of carbon dioxide equivalent per mile (CO₂e/mile), which is equivalent to 54.5 miles per gallon (mpg) if the improvements are achieved exclusively through fuel economy. This results in an equivalent fuel economy standard of 49.7 mpg because DOT considers only drivetrain improvements and does not consider improvements in air conditioning leakage of hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs—See Chapter 5).



Figure 3.1 | Fuel Economy Standards Are Rising Around the World, 2000–25

Notes: (1) Solid lines: historical passenger car performance; (2) Dashed lines: enacted targets; (3) Dotted lines: proposed targets or targets under study; (4) China's target reflects gasoline vehicles only. The target may be higher after new energy vehicles are considered; (5) The U.S. standards are fuel economy standards set by NHTSA, which is slightly different from GHG standards due to A/C credits; (6) Gasoline in Brazil contains 22% of ethanol (E22), all data in the chart have been converted to gasoline (E00) equivalent; (7) Supporting data can be found at: http://www.theicct.org/info-tools/global/passenger-vehicle-standards.

Source: The International Council on Clean Transportation.



Figure 3.2 | Adjusted Fuel Economy, Weight, and Horsepower for MY 1975-2013

Source: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, December 2013, "Light-Duty Automotive Technology, Carbon Dioxide Emissions and Fuel Economy Trends: 1975 through 2013," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/fueleconomy/fetrends/1975-2013/420r13011.pdf.

Since the new vehicle standards went into effect, improvements have taken place across vehicle types. The number of sport utility vehicles (SUVs) with a fuel economy of at least 25 mpg has doubled, while the number of car models with a fuel economy of at least 40 mpg has increased sevenfold (Figure 3.3).²⁶ Five percent of the MY 2013 vehicles already meet the MY 2025 standards.^{b, 27}

Ways to Improve Fuel Efficiency

Fuel efficiency can be gained in many areas. Only a small fraction (14–30 percent) of the energy used by today's cars actually moves the car forward. The rest of the energy is consumed by engine heat losses (68–72 percent), wind resistance (9–12 percent), braking (5–7 percent), rolling resistance (5–7 percent), drivetrain losses (5–6 percent), and parasitic losses (4–6 percent).²⁸

Recent progress in fuel efficiency has been assisted by improvements in engine efficiency and reductions in losses due to braking, resulting from the increasing number of vehicles with variable valve timing, gasoline direct injection, turbochargers, gasoline direct injection, hybrid engines, and six- and seven-speed transmissions, among other technologies.²⁹ Manufacturers are continuing to innovate. For example, Toyota recently developed a new gasoline engine with 38 percent thermal efficiency, which should deliver at least 10 percent better fuel efficiency than other models. $^{\rm 30}$

Additional improvements in fuel efficiency can be achieved through better aerodynamic designs and making cars lighter. A 21–28 percent decline in aerodynamic drag resistance could occur by 2030, resulting in a 4-7 percent reduction in fuel consumption, according to analysis by the National Academy of Sciences.³¹ Nearly every car manufacturer is expected to employ mass reduction strategies going forward.³² Ford recently reduced the mass of the popular four-door F150 truck by 12-13 percent.33 Because of these improvements, as well as other increases in efficiency, reports suggest that the MY2015 F150 could achieve nearly 30 mpg in highway driving,34 compared with the current model's 23 mpg.35 Several recent studies suggest that car and truck weights could be reduced even further-"by up to 15 to 30 percent, with no impact on safety and at low, if not zero, extra cost."36 Several manufacturers have actually set weight reduction targets in this range by 2015–20.37 The National Academy of Sciences concluded, "Advanced designs that emphasize dispersing crash forces and optimizing crush stroke and energy management can allow weight reduction while maintaining or even improving safety."38

Figure 3.3 | Number of Models Meeting Fuel Economy Thresholds in MY 2008 and MY 2013



Note: Calculations are based on city/highway combined label miles-per-gallon estimates for gasoline, diesel, and hybrid vehicles, and miles-per-gallon-equivalent estimates for electric vehicles and pluq-in hybrids.

Source: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, December 2013, "Light-Duty Automotive Technology, Carbon Dioxide Emissions, and Fuel Economy Trends: 1975 through 2013," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/fueleconomy/fetrends/1975-2013/420r13011.pdf.

b. Note, this includes air conditioning credits aimed to phase out the use of high-global-warming-potential HFCs-see Chapter 5.

Box 3.1 | The Role of Reducing Vehicle Miles Travelled in Lowering Light-Duty Vehicle Emissions

Greenhouse gas emissions from passenger cars have fallen 11 percent between 2005 and 2012,^a largely because of fewer miles travelled by drivers. Following steady average growth of 1.8 percent per year from the 1970s to mid-2000s, the per capita vehicle miles travelled decreased nearly 8 percent between 2004 and 2012.^b Growth in total vehicle miles traveled (VMT), which had been rising at 3 percent per year on average since 1970, fell to 0.7 percent per year from 2005 to 2012.^{c, d} And for the first time since the 1970s, light-duty vehicle travel has not been closely aligned with the growth of economic indicators including income and employment.^e

Although the economic recession is one reason people have driven less in recent years, it is not the sole determinant as the decline began prior to the recession and has continued since. Other factors include changing demographics, rising fuel prices, and changing consumer preferences. In addition, the factors that contributed to a rising number of vehicle miles travelled in the late 20th Century—such as more women entering the workforce, the spread of low-density suburban areas and highways, increases in household income, and improvements in vehicle technology—are beginning to approach saturation according to the State Smart Transportation Initiative, U.S. Public Interest Research Group, and the Frontier Group.^{f.g}

Since 1990, driving licensing rates generally have been declining among younger age brackets, falling 5 percent over the past decade for the population under 35 years old.^h Driver's license rates among young people peaked in 1979, then declined 5 percent among 20- to 24-yearolds and 20 percent among those 19 and younger. This decline was partly caused by increased restrictions on licenses and driving for young adults, as well as preferences for urban, low-travel lifestyles among individuals ages 16 to 30.ⁱ Adults aged 65 and over are also driving less; they increased their use of public transit by 40 percent between 2001 and 2009.^j

It is uncertain whether these trends will continue or whether driving will increase as the country continues to recover from the recession, as population grows, or as new technology develops that lowers the costs of driving (e.g., more efficient or electric vehicles). The U.S. Energy Information Administration's *Annual Energy Outlook 2014* assumes growth in total vehicle miles travelled will rebound slightly to 0.9 percent per year from 2012 to 2040, but will remain below the 2007 peak through 2040.^k Other research indicates growth could slow further, potentially even flattening through 2030, as demographics and preferences continue to shift.¹

Fully addressing transportation emissions will require smart policies that provide alternative transportation options and incentives to pursue them. A handful of states—including Maryland, California, New York, Washington, and Massachusetts—are implementing smart growth and travel demand strategies to do just that, including compact development, infill, improved and expanded public transportation, and others.^m A detailed analysis of such policies, however, is beyond the scope of this analysis.

Notes:

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, "Table 2-15: Transportation-Related Greenhouse Gas Emissions (Tg CO₂ Eq.)," Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990-2012, April, EPA, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/US-GHG-Inventory-2014-Chapter-2-Trends.pdf.
- b. B. Davis and P. Baxandall, 2013, "Transportation in Transition: A Look at Changing Travel Patterns in America's Biggest Cities," December, U.S. PIRG Education Fund and Frontier Group, accessible at http://www.uspirg.org/sites/pirg/files/reports/US_Transp_trans_scrn.pdf.
- c. Ibid.
- d. U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2014, "Annual Energy Outlook 2014 with Projections to 2040," May 7, EIA Office of Integrated and International Energy Analysis, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/.
- e. Ibid.
- f. Davis, B. and P. Baxandall, 2013, "Transportation in Transition: A Look at Changing Travel Patterns in America's Biggest Cities," December, U.S. PIRG Education Fund and Frontier Group, accessible at http://www.uspirg.org/sites/pirg/files/reports/US_Transp_trans_scrn.pdf.
- g. C. McCahill and C. Spahr, 2013, "VMT Inflection Point: Factors Affecting 21st Century Travel," September, State Smart Transportation Initiative (SSTI), accessible at http:// www.ssti.us/wp/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/VMT_white_paper-final.pdf.
- h. U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2014, "Annual Energy Outlook 2014 with Projections to 2040," May 7, EIA Office of Integrated and International Energy Analysis. Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/.
- i. Fehr & Peers, Transportation Consultants, 2014, "Demographic Trends & the Future of Mobility," Insight from Fehr & Peers Think, accessible at http://www.fehrandpeers.com/ fpthink/demographictrends/.
- j. U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2014, "Annual Energy Outlook 2014 with Projections to 2040," May 7, EIA Office of Integrated and International Energy Analysis. Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/.

k. Ibid.

I. Ibid.

m. For example: Cambridge Systematics, Inc, and Michael Baker Jr., Inc., 2011, "Maryland Climate Action Plan - MDOT Draft 2012 Implementation Plan," April 11, accessible at http://climatechange.maryland.gov/site/assets/files/1392/appendix_d-1-_mdot_draft_2012_implementation_plan_draft_final.pdf>; California Environmental Protection Agency, Air Resources Board (ARB), "Sustainable Communities," SB 375 Implementation, last reviewed June 30, 2014, accessible at http://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/sb375/sb375.htm.

EMERGING OPPORTUNITIES

Steady advances in electric vehicle battery technology and the anticipated roll-out of hydrogen fuel-cell vehicles in the 2015–17 timeframe hints that the automobile industry may be on the brink of an even greater transition.

Plug-in Vehicles (Electric Vehicles and Plug-In Hybrids)

Sales of electric vehicles and plug-in hybrids are on the rise. This is due in large part to a combination of federal incentives, state mandates, and rapidly declining battery prices. If electric vehicle battery prices continue their rapid decline, electric vehicles may become cheaper than conventional gasoline or diesel vehicles when considering fuel savings over the life of the vehicle. In addition, optimizing vehicle charging to match times when electricity is cheapest could further reduce the cost of these vehicles while facilitating expansion of renewables on the electric grid.

Plug-in hybrids allow consumers to stretch a gallon of gasoline further than conventional combustion engines or standard hybrids by charging the battery directly from the electric grid. Whereas hybrids still have a conventional engine, electric vehicles are powered solely by electricity and do not have an internal combustion engine. Electric vehicles and plug-in hybrids both averaged just over 4,000 vehicle sales a month in 2013. Combined, they accounted for 1.2 percent of total car sales in 2013, which was almost double their sales percentage in 2012 (0.7 percent).³⁹ Together with hybrid vehicles, these vehicles accounted for 7 percent of total car sales in 2013. While modest compared with the size of the U.S. fleet, the uptake of electric vehicles has been faster than the initial uptake of hybrid vehicles in the United States (See Figure 3.4).

Figure 3.4 | The Uptake of Electric Vehicles Has Been Faster than the Uptake of Hybrid Vehicles



Notes: Insight was first released in the U.S. market in December 1999. Prius HEV was first released in the U.S. market in January 2000. Volt and Leaf were first released in the U.S. market in December 2010.

Source: Argonne National Laboratory Transportation Technology R&D Center, 2014, "Light Duty Electric Drive Vehicles Monthly Sales Update," Technology Analysis, U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), accessible at http://www.transportation.anl.gov/technology_analysis/edrive_vehicle_monthly_sales.html.

The rapid deployment of electric vehicles has been aided by state and federal tax incentives, zero-emission vehicle mandates, and high-occupancy vehicle (HOV) lane access incentives. The federal government offers up to a \$7,500 tax credit for electric vehicles and plug-in hybrids purchased in or after 2010, based on the capacity of the battery used to fuel the vehicle.40 These credits will be phased out for each manufacturer's line of plug-in vehicles once 200,000 are produced.41 A multi-state zero-emission vehicle mandate and memorandum of understanding between California, Connecticut, Maryland, Massachusetts, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, and Vermont (accounting for 23 percent of the U.S car market) is projected to put at least 3.3 million zero-emission vehicles on the road by 2025.42 To ensure this target is met, the states will coordinate on key actions, such as educating consumers, providing driver incentives, increasing the number of zero-emission vehicles in state, municipal, and other public fleets, and promoting workplace charging, among other actions.⁴³ In addition, some states are granting electric vehicles and plug-in hybrids access to HOV lanes to help encourage uptake.

Battery Prices are Falling

The increase in electric vehicle production has been supported by, and has helped lead to, a rapid decline in the cost of vehicle batteries.^{44, 45} While the price car producers pay for battery packs is proprietary, it has been reported that battery costs for electric vehicles have fallen by more than 40 percent since 2010,46 and the decline seems likely to continue. Several sources have estimated that current battery pack costs are in the \$400 to \$500 per kilowatt hour range.^{c, 47, 48} However, the cost of Tesla's cylindrical battery packs is reportedly much lower, around \$270 per kilowatt hour.^{49, 50} Tesla recently announced plans to build facilities by 2017 that will produce large electric vehicle batteries that are 30 percent cheaper than today's batteries (around \$190 per kilowatt hour, assuming the current reported prices).⁵¹ This would be a significant milestone as batteries for long-distance electric vehicles (280 mile

range) are expected to become cost competitive with internal combustion engines at \$125 per kilowatt hour, according to the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE).^{d, 52, 53}

Plug-in hybrid batteries are more expensive than electric vehicle batteries because of their smaller size and higher power demand, but they have seen similar trends in recent years. Although the price that car manufacturers pay for these batteries is not well known, DOE estimates that the costs of plug-in hybrid electric vehicle batteries have fallen 50 percent over the last four years, with batteries expected to cost around \$325 per kilowatt hour in the next two to four years if manufactured at a high scale.⁵⁴ DOE's target is to drive costs down to \$300 per kilowatt hour by 2015, which would become cost competitive with internal combustion engines without federal vehicle subsidies.^{e, 55, 56}

As a result of federal subsidies and falling battery prices, some models, such as the Mitsubishi iMiEV and the Nissan Leaf SE, have an upfront price lower than comparable conventional vehicles (see Figure 3.5).⁵⁷ Even more vehicles are cost competitive when considering the total cost of ownership because they offer considerable fuel and maintenance savings. The lower upfront and lifetime cost savings, however, depend on federal incentives of \$7,500 per vehicle.

Because battery prices make up a large portion of total upfront costs for electric vehicles and plug-in hybrids, these costs could fall dramatically as battery prices decrease. The operating costs of a conventional car are about one-half of its upfront costs, while the operating (powering) costs for electric vehicles are roughly onethird of their upfront costs. If battery prices come down another 30 to 50 percent, the total upfront costs of the Volt could decrease by \$2,400 to \$4,000; the LEAF by \$3,600 to \$6,000, and the Tesla Model S by \$10,500 to \$17,500.⁵⁸ Tesla projects it will release a third-generation model in three to four years that will be 20 percent smaller than the Model S and cost half the price at \$35,000 after federal subsidies, if Tesla's new manufacturing plant

c. Battery pack costs vary depending on the scale at which they are produced as well as the type of vehicle for which they are designed (e.g., smaller batteries produced for hybrid or plug-in hybrid vehicles have a higher cost in dollars per kilowatt hour than larger batteries produced for long-distance electric vehicles). For example, batteries for hybrid vehicles (high power-toenergy ratio) are required to store a small amount of energy since it is constantly recharging, while batteries for electric vehicles (low power-to-energy ratio) need more energy capacity to drive longer ranges (See M. Lowe et al., 2010).

d. According to DDE, "In developing the battery cost target for the EV Everywhere Grand Challenge, DDE assumed a gasoline price of \$3.49 per gallon (based on the U.S. Energy Information Administration's Annual Energy Outlook 2013 Reference Case projection for 2020). Taken together with other concomitant advancements (cost reductions in electric motors and power electronics, vehicle weight reduction of 30 percent, and reduction in EV auxiliary loads), a battery cost of \$125 per kilowatt hour would provide an electric vehicle with a 280-mile range the same levelized total cost of ownership over a five-year period as an internal combustion engine vehicle of similar size," (See J. Miller, August 2014).

e. This is higher than the electric vehicle battery price target partly because the plug-in battery is smaller, according to Argonne National Laboratory. Battery cells for electric vehicles are also able to use thicker electrodes, which offer additional cost savings compared with a plug-in battery (See Gallagher and Nelson, 2014).



Figure 3.5 | Total Cost of Ownership of Select Vehicles in the United States

Notes: Upfront costs calculated using manufacturer's suggested retail price and delivery charges^a as well as taxes and registration from Edmunds,^b adjusted for applicable federal credits.^c Upfront costs do not include costs for home-charging equipment beyond what is provided at purchase. Fuel costs based on manufacturers' reported fuel economy,^d DOE's Alternative Fuels Data Center's (AFDC) annual driving distance and fuel escalation cost assumptions, and DOE's current fuel price estimates.^e Maintenance costs are based on estimates from AFDC.^f Note, according to DOE, annual maintenance costs are typically less for electric vehicles than conventional cars because the battery, motor, and associated electronics require little to no regular maintenance, there are fewer fluids to change, regenerative braking significantly reduces brake wear, and there are fewer moving parts.^g Annual operating costs were discounted 5 percent and a 12-year lifetime was assumed for all cars.^h Note, these estimates do not include the potential need to replace the battery pack, although it is unclear how soon battery packs being used today will degrade.

Sources:

- a. Obtained from each vehicle's official website. Unless otherwise noted (e.g., the Nissan Leaf), the base model was assumed for each vehicle model.
- b. For vehicle makes and models not available from the Edmund's total cost of ownership tool, taxes and registration fees were assumed to be 6 percent of the vehicle's manufacturer's stated retail price.
- c. U.S. Department of Energy, "Federal Tax Credits for Plug-in Hybrids."
- d. Obtained from each vehicle's official website.
- e. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Vehicle Cost Calculator Assumptions and Methodology," last updated February 19, 2013, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www.afdc.energy.gov/calc/cost_calculator_methodology.html; U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Fuel Prices," last updated June 4, 2014, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www.afdc.energy.gov/fuels/prices.html.
- f. U.S. Department of Energy, Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Vehicle Cost Calculator Assumptions and Methodology."
- g. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Maintenance and Safety of Hybrid and Plug-In Electric Vehicles," last updated September 24, 2013, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www.afdc.energy.gov/vehicles/electric_maintenance.html.
- h. In a similar analysis, Bloomberg New Energy Finance assumed a 5 percent discount rate and a 12-year lifespan for all vehicles analyzed. See Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, "Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook."

delivers the projected battery cost savings.⁵⁹ Until these price decreases happen, federal subsidies can reduce the upfront costs and total cost of ownership of electric vehicles, which in turn, could help drive more electric vehicle purchases and promote technology development as manufacturers benefit through learning-by-doing. Further reductions in electric vehicle operating costs could occur if electricity markets become structured to incentivize charging during times when marginal generation costs are lowest. Electric vehicles are a large potential source of flexibility for grid operators. Timing electric vehicle charging to align with periods of high generation from renewable resources could provide low-cost grid stabilization and reduce charging costs for owners of electric vehicles.⁶⁰ A recent study found that optimally varying electric vehicle charging time would not only give utilities additional support for wind integration, but also cut the cost of integrating plug-in hybrids charging into the electric system by half.⁶¹ The study also found that electric vehicle owners could see additional savings up to \$70 each year above the fuel savings already achieved when comparing electricity over gas.⁶² To maximize this benefit, vehicle charging standards would need to incorporate communication standards that enable controlled charging.⁶³

Electric Vehicle Profitability

A few recent reports question the profitability of electric vehicles, and speculate whether some manufacturers are limiting their sales to the mandated state minimums.⁶⁴ However, Tesla started reporting profits in 2013⁶⁵ and Chevrolet expects the next generation of the Volt plug-in to be profitable, unlike the current version.⁶⁶ As vehicle demand increases (via state zero-emission vehicle mandates or federal greenhouse gas and fuel economy standards), increased production scale, as well as continued technological learning and declining battery costs will help increase these vehicles' profitability.⁶⁷

Hydrogen Vehicles

Hydrogen fuel-cell vehicles are also beginning to show potential. Automakers have developed and leased demonstration hydrogen fuel-cell automobiles to real-world customers for the last five years and have stated their intention to introduce these vehicles in commercial volumes of 1,000s or more in the 2014 to 2017 timeframe.⁶⁸ More specifically:

- Honda and Hyundai already lease a limited number of fuel-cell vehicles with ranges of 240 and 270 miles, respectively.^f
- Toyota has announced that they will release a fuel-cell vehicle in 2015 with an expected range of 300 miles.⁶⁹
- Mercedes expects to release their B-Class F-Cell in 2017 with an expected range of 190 miles.⁷⁰

Hydrogen fuel-cell systems can achieve greater energy density than lithium ion batteries, allowing them to achieve greater ranges than electric vehicles and making them a better fit for certain types of light-duty vehicles, as well as medium- and heavy-duty vehicles (like tractor trailers) that require more power. In addition, their use of a gaseous fuel allows for a short fueling time like conventional gasoline and diesel vehicles. While prices for these vehicles have yet to be released, the cost for fuel cells continues to decline. DOE estimates that fuel-cell prices dropped from \$275 per kilowatt in 200271 to \$55-\$67 per kilowatt in 2013,^{g, 72} a reduction of 76–80 percent.⁷³ DOE expects prices to hit \$40 per kilowatt by 2020 with an ultimate goal of \$30 per kilowatt,74 at which point DOE expects fuel cells to reach price parity with internal combustion engines.75 A recent report by the National Academy of Sciences projects that the cost of a fuel-cell passenger car could reach price parity with an advanced gasoline car as early as 2030.76

REMAINING CHALLENGES

Here we explore challenges with deploying electric vehicles, hydrogen powered vehicles, natural gas powered vehicles, as well as the implications of autonomous vehicles and changes in consumer behavior associated with the advancement of more efficient vehicles (also known as rebound effects). We find that in each case the newness of the technology coupled with their reliance on network effects^h create some barriers to further uptake. However, a number of programs and entrepreneurs are working to address these challenges.

Electric Vehicles

Without federal subsidies, the upfront and lifetime costs of most electric vehicles are more expensive than traditional internal combustion engine powered vehicles. This could change if battery prices continue to fall and more electric vehicles hit the market. In the meantime, other issues related to range, infrastructure, and longer charging times compared with petroleum-fueled vehicles remain.

g. The range of prices in 2013 is a result of manufacturing volume with the lower cost estimate based on a higher production volume assumption (See U.S. Department of Energy, June 2014).

f. Honda has been leasing a small number of their FCX Clarity vehicles (with an expected range of about 240 miles and a 59 mpg fuel economy) in southern California since 2008. A redesigned version of this vehicle is expected to be introduced in 2015 that will offer more power and a longer driving range (about 300 miles) for a lower price. Hyundai is also leasing a Tuscon fuel-cell sport utility vehicle for \$499 per month, which has a range of up to 270 miles and a 49 mpg fuel economy. This price includes all fuel and maintenance costs, with valet car pickup and delivery whenever service is needed.

h. Network effects occur when the value of a product or activity to a consumer depends on the number of others who also undertake that product or activity. For example, widespread penetration of electric cars depends on the development of a robust network of charging stations. However, it is less profitable to build new charging stations when there are only a few

drivers of electric vehicles.

Electric vehicles currently on the market have a range of 84 to 265 miles.77 The Volt can drive 38 miles on electricity only, but can go 380 miles with a full charge and full tank of gas.⁷⁸ However, factors like driving style, cargo load, and weather conditions can affect the potential driving range. Cold weather limits battery performance and drains the battery, especially if the heater is also used.⁷⁹ For example, Tesla reported that driving in 0°F to 32°F degree weather could reduce vehicle range by 8–18 percent when driving without using the heating system, and 18-30 percent when using the heating system. Other reports noted even larger decreases (30-50 percent) in freezing weather across a variety of electric vehicle models.⁸⁰ However, some owners reported that their electric vehicles were able to start in cold weather when their gasoline-powered cars would not.81

With typically lower driving ranges than conventional vehicles, providing the necessary charging infrastructure to prevent "range anxiety" is important. While charging stations for electric vehicles have been popping up across the country—there were over 8,500 public electric charging stations as of July 2014⁸²—charging stations are still only a fraction of the roughly 160,000 conventional refueling stations in the United States (see Figure 3.6).⁸³ This challenge may be less of an issue, however, in urban areas where drivers have short commutes or rely on carsharing programs.

In the long run, electric vehicles may be more appealing to urban and suburban drivers with small-to-midsize vehicles who primarily travel short distances, such as their daily commute.⁸⁴ This is especially true if other next-



Figure 3.6 | Electric Vehicle Charging Stations, mid-2014

Note: Includes all public electric vehicle charging stations open as of mid-2014.

Source: U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, Alternative Fuels Data Center: Alternate Fueling Station Locator, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http:// www.afdc.energy.gov/locator/stations/results?utf8= percentE2 percent9C percent93&location=&filtered=true&fuel=ELEC&owner=all&payment=all&ev_level1=true&ev_level2=true&ev_dc_ fast=true&radius_miles=5. generation vehicle technologies, like hydrogen fuel-cell vehicles with a typical range and refueling time similar to conventional vehicles, are able to enter the market at high volumes.

Although electric vehicles that use electricity from a lowcarbon grid typically have lower lifecycle greenhouse gas emissions than similar conventional vehicles, this advantage is not as strong in areas where coal is used heavily to generate electricity.85 However, EPA is starting to incentivize the production of clean electricity for use by electric vehicles under its recently updated renewable fuel standard (RFS).86 Specifically, electricity used to power electric vehicles produced from a wide range of bio-based sources, such as biogas from landfills, municipal wastewater treatment facility digesters, and agricultural digesters, now qualify to be used for compliance under the updated RFS. According to the Vermont Energy Investment Corporation, this new rule could create new revenue streams for utilities and farmers (that generate biogas from methane digesters) and encourage utilities to support electric vehicles.⁸⁷ EPA is also working toward decarbonizing the electric grid over time; their recently proposed Clean Power Plan would reduce the carbon intensity of the U.S. power system by roughly 15 percent in 2020 compared with business-as-usual projections for the same year.88

Hydrogen Vehicles

Like electric vehicles, hydrogen vehicles face challenges from lack of infrastructure and the carbon intensity of fuel production.

Compared with charging stations for electric vehicles, the network for hydrogen filling stations is far less developed—only 12 public hydrogen filling stations exist in the United States, 10 in California and 1 each in South Carolina and Connecticut.⁸⁹ California is clustering stations where the first fuel-cell vehicle drivers are likely to live to give both manufacturers and consumers greater confidence that stations will be available. If all stations are developed as planned, California will have about 51 public hydrogen stations in 2015.90 Other states are making progress; for example, the Texas Emission Reduction Program recently awarded partial funding to build the state's first public hydrogen fueling station.⁹¹ However, for fuel-cell vehicles to become widespread, major developments in hydrogen fueling infrastructure need to occur nationwide. Federal, state, or city mandates, in combination with

funding that continues to support stations during the initial ramp up of hydrogen vehicle penetration, could help spur this development.

Most hydrogen fuel produced in the United States (95 percent) is made by a process called natural gas reforming in large central plants. The process emits greenhouse gases;92 however, over its lifecycle, the hydrogen fuel produced has climate benefits over petroleum-based fuels.93 Researchers are also developing cleaner methods to produce hydrogen, such as using excess renewable energy for electrolysis, which could not only create fuel for vehicles but also store energy from the grid, a combination that could help the economics of renewable energy.94 California requires all proposed stations to supply hydrogen produced with at least 33 percent renewable energy and provides incentives for fueling stations that supply hydrogen produced with 100 percent renewable energy.95 The initial price for hydrogen fuel at the pump will likely be high; current estimates fall around \$10 per gallon of gasoline equivalent (untaxed).⁹⁶ Even at these prices, a fuel-cell vehicle's fuel operating cost will only be about 20 percent higher than a comparable current gasoline vehicle because the fuel-cell vehicle is expected to travel more than twice as far per gallon of gasoline equivalent because of its superior efficiency (for example, the Honda Clarity gets 60 mpg of gasoline equivalent compared with a current typical midsize car's fuel economy of 28 mpg).⁹⁷ As hydrogen production for transportation grows in scale and maturity, the cost to dispense hydrogen at a station is expected to decrease. A recent analysis by University of California Davis' Institute for Transportation Studies concluded that hydrogen fuel-cell vehicles could have fuel operating costs less than or equal to hybrid gasoline electric vehicles over the long term.98

Natural Gas Vehicles

While natural gas vehicles currently cost more than gasoline and diesel powered vehicles, the current low price of natural gas provides an enticing incentive for the development and deployment of natural gas vehicles. However, a few key challenges for natural gas cars and light trucks remain, including a limited fueling infrastructure and the size of in-vehicle natural gas storage tanks. In addition, the current methane leakage rate for natural gas systems could cause these vehicles to actually increase overall greenhouse gas emissions. Even if the rate is reduced considerably (see Chapter 4), the benefits of switching from gasoline to natural gas will remain much more limited than the benefits of switching electric generation from coal to gas.

Until recently, the only dedicated compressed natural gas (CNG) light-duty vehicle in the United States was the Honda Civic Natural Gas vehicle,⁹⁹ but several manufacturers are now offering additional dedicated or bi-fuel trucks and vans that can run on either gasoline or CNG.¹⁰⁰ The sale price for these vehicles is higher than comparable gasoline models; for example, the Civic CNG costs \$26,640 whereas a gasoline Civic Sedan costs \$19,190.¹⁰¹ However, CNG vehicles can offer savings at the pump, as long as natural gas prices stay low. As of April 2014, CNG is more than a dollar cheaper than an equivalent gallon of gasoline.¹⁰²

The large size of the compressed gas storage tank presents some challenges for CNG vehicles. These tanks can compromise the interior vehicle space and utility.¹⁰³ Higher pressure tanks can reduce the amount of space required, but come with higher costs and energy requirements to compress the gas.

As with other alternative vehicles, the refueling infrastructure for natural gas vehicles is not well developed; as of mid-2014 there were only 732 CNG fueling stations across the country.¹⁰⁴ The methane leakage from the refueling infrastructure is not well known, but ongoing studies are examining this issue.¹⁰⁵

Natural gas vehicles could help reduce petroleum consumption, but their greenhouse gas emissions, including upstream methane emissions, cast doubt on their longterm climate benefit. Many studies have found that methane leakage associated with the production and transport of natural gas can undermine the greenhouse gas benefits of its use as a transportation fuel.¹⁰⁶ For natural gas vehicles to present relative climate advantages over gasoline-fueled vehicles, the leakage rate would need to be kept below roughly 1.6 percent.¹⁰⁷ Most recent studies, however, have found that current natural gas systems have a higher leakage rate (for more discussion on this topic, see Chapter 4). Notably, the 1.6 percent leakage rate is merely the breakeven point between natural gas and gasoline. Meanwhile, natural-gas-powered electric generation emits about one-half as many greenhouse gases as a coal-fired plant. This suggests that the better climate investment is using natural gas to fuel power plants as opposed to vehicles.

Autonomous Vehicles

Some analysts have suggested that autonomous (or selfdriving) cars have the potential to revolutionize the transportation system, but doubts still remain on the net fuel savings benefit these vehicles could achieve.¹⁰⁸ While such vehicles may sound impossibly futuristic, some of these technologies, such as lane-keeping and warning systems, adaptive cruise control, parking assistance, are available now.¹⁰⁹ Google has already started testing autonomous vehicles on public roads.¹¹⁰ Because these vehicles can be programed to optimize traffic flows, some believe autonomous vehicles could lead to safer and more efficient driving.^{111, 112} However, great uncertainty remains about the net benefit of autonomous vehicles; the National Academy of Sciences noted that while potential for efficiency and safety benefits exists, new mobility opportunities available through autonomous driving could dramatically increase overall vehicle miles travelled.¹¹³ The National Renewable Energy Laboratory found that, depending on market penetration and other factors, autonomous vehicles could reduce fuel consumption by 90 percent or increase it by more than 250 percent.¹¹⁴ Legal, liability, privacy, insurance, and cost concerns also remain.¹¹⁵ For example, new regulations would be needed for auto insurance as well as new federal and state guidelines for use of autonomous vehicles on public roads (beyond testing purposes).¹¹⁶

Changes in Driving Preferences Caused by More Efficient Vehicles

Reducing per-mile transportation costs by increasing vehicle efficiency or by moving to cheaper fuels, such as electricity, could lead to an increase in vehicle miles travelled (and thus fuel consumption). However, studies have demonstrated this rebound effect is generally small for personal transportation, in the range of 10 percent.¹¹⁷ The rebound effect could be more noticeable as more drivers trade in conventional vehicles for electric vehicles, which have per-mile fuel costs that are about 70 percent lower.¹¹⁸ In theory, this could lead to a 7 percent increase in vehicle miles travelled. Even if that occurs, however, electric vehicles will still have greenhouse gas benefits over conventional cars (based on the national average emissions intensity of the electricity grid in 2013).¹¹⁹ Since most electric vehicles today have limited ranges, the rebound effect may be more limited or nonexistent. Looking ahead, improved battery technology allowing for longer ranges, changes in the greenhouse gas intensity of the electric grid, and changes in fuel costs could all affect driving patterns of electric vehicle owners.

BRINGING THESE OPPORTUNITIES TO SCALE

Current standards (finalized in 2012) will roughly double the fuel economy of new cars by 2025 while saving customers money. However, if technological progress continues, it should be easier and more cost effective to meet the 2025 standards, and might even be possible to achieve deeper reductions after 2025. It is also possible that particularly rapid advancements could even allow DOT and EPA to make the standards more ambitious during the mid-term CAFE review for MY 2022–25.^{i, 120}

Continued fuel economy improvements will also help enhance U.S. energy security and help improve air quality. Reducing light-duty vehicle CO, emissions by 80 percent below 2005 levels by 2050 could lead to \$670 billion to \$2.3 trillion in net savings because of reduced fuel costs (net present value), according to the National Academy of Sciences.^{j, 121} Realizing these goals depends heavily on the rate of technological progress. The Academy of Sciences concludes that this will require "strong and effective policies emphasizing research and development, subsidies, energy taxes, or regulations will be necessary to overcome cost and consumer choice factors." In addition, it will require policies and programs to help lay the infrastructure to support these new technologies, making it easier for early movers. Four of the key policies are profiled below.

Increase the number of alternative fuel stations, such as electricity and hydrogen.

As previously mentioned, electric vehicle and hydrogen charging stations still represent only a fraction of the number of fueling stations in the United States. Federal, state, or city funding or mandates, in combination with private funding, could help spur the construction of more stations to help ease range anxiety. For example, California's AB8, signed into law in September 2013 includes a provision to fund at least 100 hydrogen stations with a commitment of up to \$20 million a year from its Alternative and Renewable Fuel and Vehicle Technology Program.¹²² This commitment to fund infrastructure provides certainty for companies as they make their own commitments to vehicle manufacturing.¹²³ Several automakers expect to bring hydrogen vehicles to the California market in the next few years.

As the number of electric vehicles increases, private investment, from utilities for example, may gradually take over financing charging stations. For example, electric utilities could install and inspect home charging stations as well as develop public charging stations. This would not only help expand the alternative vehicle fueling infrastructure, but also open up additional revenue streams for utilities. The Georgetown Climate Center concluded that many additional benefits could be derived from this business model-the utility could ensure that the charging equipment operates efficiently on the grid without disruption, charge a fee based on the amount of electricity consumed (which non-utilities are not typically allowed to do in most states), and expand service to less profitable areas that might be ignored by other private companies, among others.124 Analysis by Silver Spring Networks, a smart grid company, found a benefit-to-cost ratio of 1.83 (net present value) for utilities that owned, installed, and operated their own electric vehicle charging equipment.¹²⁵

Improve charging options by eliminating barriers to access and adopting communication standards that provide for controlled charging.

Public charging stations can cost between \$15,000 and \$25,000, plus the cost of installation.^{126, 127} Unlike gasoline stations, which serve any driver, many charging stations are run as networks of private stations. Drivers who want to charge at a station outside their network may be refused access or asked to pay a higher cost.¹²⁸ New federal regulations or mandates that ensure open access to all electric vehicle charging stations would help address the fractured nature of these networks.

Vehicle charging standards should also incorporate communication standards that enable controlled charging. Because drivers are typically in their cars for a short amount of time during the day, electric vehicles are usually parked and could be connected to charging infrastructure for more hours than needed to receive a full charge.

Because of the long timeframe of the MY2017–25 standards and because the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) is required to conduct a separate rulemaking to establish final standards for vehicles for MY2022–25, EPA and NHTSA will conduct a comprehensive midterm evaluation and agency decision making process. This should occur by April 1, 2018 (See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012).

j. Note, this analysis defines net present value (NPV) as "the sum of all costs and benefits from 2010 to 2050, plus the fuel, GHG, and petroleum costs and benefits of vehicles sold through 2050 that will still be in use beyond that date." A 2.3 percent rate for all years was used, which is consistent with the most recent guidance of the U.S. government (See National Research Council, 2013).

Enabling grid operators to align electric vehicle charging with periods of high generation from variable renewable resources could help them cost effectively balance supply and demand. This would save grid operators money, a portion of which could be passed along in the form of savings for electric vehicle owners.¹²⁹

Expand research and development for new technologies.

Sustained research and development by federal or state governments and private investors should drive advancement of next-generation technologies and help the United States take a leadership position in alternative vehicle manufacturing. As of 2009, Asia accounted for over 90 percent of the global production of batteries,¹³⁰ which can account for up to 50 percent of the cost of a new electric vehicle.¹³¹ Expanding battery manufacturing in the United States could help American manufacturers capture more value in the battery supply chain. As mentioned, Tesla is planning to do just that and their upcoming "gigafactory" is expected to produce large electric vehicle batteries that are 30 percent cheaper than today's batteries by 2017.¹³²

Sustain and expand federal and state mandates and incentives to promote sales of alternative vehicles.

Sustained technological progress will require continued deployment of new vehicles, and the learning-by-doing that comes with it. State and federal mandates and incentives can help ensure that these early-stage vehicles make it to market. The multi-state zero emission vehicle initiative discussed previously is expected to put 400,000 zero emission vehicles on the road by 2015 and about 1.4 million by 2020, potentially accelerating the learning curve.¹³³ This initiative has developed several key actions that if implemented would help promote zero emission vehicle leases or purchases, including: providing financial incentives, promoting infrastructure development, and increasing the number of zero emission vehicles in state and municipal fleets.¹³⁴ Expanding this target to include more states or establishing an equivalent federal program could further help increase the penetration of these vehicles.

States may also wish to consider providing alternative vehicles access to high-occupancy vehicle lanes. For example, California allows drivers of CNG, hydrogen, and electric cars to travel in HOV lanes regardless of the number of occupants.¹³⁵ The first 40,000 applicants that purchased or leased a plug-in hybrid vehicle also qualified for this benefit, and the cap was hit on May 9, 2014.¹³⁶

ENDNOTES

- 1. Light-duty cars and trucks are those that have a gross vehicle weight rating of 8,500 pounds or less.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990–2012. Chapter 2: "Trends in Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2014, EPA, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/US-GHG-Inventory-2014-Chapter-2-Trends.pdf; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2014, Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990–2012, Chapter 3: "Energy," April, U.S. EPA, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/ ghgemissions/usinventoryreport.html.
- 3. The standards require a continuous improvement in vehicle performance, so that on average new 2025 model year vehicles emit 163 grams of carbon dioxide equivalent per mile (CO₂e/mile), which is equivalent to 54.5 miles per gallon (mpg) if the improvements are achieved exclusively through fuel economy improvements. This results in an equivalent fuel economy standard of 49.7 mpg because DOT considers only drivetrain improvements and does not consider improvements in air conditioning leakage of HFCs.
- 4. Because of the long time frame of the MY2017–25 standards and because National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) is required to conduct a separate rulemaking to establish final standards for vehicles for MY2022–25, EPA and NHTSA will conduct a comprehensive midterm evaluation and agency decision making process. This should occur by April 1, 2018. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA), 2012, "EPA and NHTSA Set Standards to Reduce Greenhouse Gases and Improve Fuel Economy for Model Years 2017–2025 Cars and Light Trucks," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ otaq/climate/documents/420f12051.pdf; and A.J. Krupnick, J. Linn, V. D. McConnell, 2014, " Research Questions for the Midterm CAFE Review," March, Resources for the Future, accessible at http://commonresources.org/2014/research-questions-for-the-midterm-cafe-review/.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Light-Duty Automotive Technology, Carbon Dioxide Emissions, and Fuel Economy Trends: 1975 Through 2013," December, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ fueleconomy/fetrends/1975-2013/420r13011.pdf.
- Argonne National Laboratory (ANL) Transportation Technology R&D Center, 2014, "Light Duty Electric Drive Vehicles Monthly Sales Update," Technology Analysis, U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), accessible at http://www.transportation.anl.gov/technology_analysis/edrive_vehicle_monthly_sales.html.
- 7. Ibid.
- EV Obsession, 2013, Lithium ion battery experience curve, "EV battery prices have fallen 40% since 2010," accessible at http://evobsession. com/ev-battery-prices-40-lower-than-in-2010/lithium-ion-batteryexperience-curve/.
- 9. U. Irfan, 2014, "AUTOS: Tesla Lays Out Details for Massive Proposed Battery Factory," February 27, Environment & Energy, LLC., *ClimateWire*, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/stories/1059995230/print.
- Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, "Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook," February, The Business Council for Sustainable Energy (BCSE), accessible at http://www.bcse.org/factbook/pdfs/2014%20Sustainable%20Energy%20in%20America%20Factbook.pdf.
- 11. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), About the Fuel Cell Technologies Office: "Accomplishments and Progress," accessible at http://energy. gov/eere/fuelcells/accomplishments-and-progress.

- The range of prices in 2013 is a result of manufacturing volume with the lower cost estimate based on a higher production volume assumption. See U.S. Department of Energy, June 2014, "Fuel Cell System Cost—2013," accessible at http://www.hydrogen.energy.gov/ pdfs/13012_fuel_cell_system_cost_2013.pdf.
- 13. Jacob S. Spendelow, Ph.D. Fuel Cell Technologies, U.S. Department of Energy, personal communication, April 17, 2014.
- 14. Note, this result was obtained under the "optimistic" scenario. Under the "midrange" scenario, the cost of a fuel-cell passenger car will be within \$2,000 of a gasoline car by 2030 and reach price parity by 2045. See National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels," National Academies Press, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.nap.edu/catalog.php?record_id=18264.
- 15. Governor's Interagency Working Group on Zero-Emission Vehicles, 2013, "2013 ZEV Action Plan: A Roadmap toward 1.5 Million Zero-Emission Vehicles on California Roadways by 2025," February, Office of Governor Edmund G. Brown Jr. Sacramento, CA, accessible at http:// opr.ca.gov/docs/Governor's_Office_ZEV_Action_Plan_(02-13).pdf; D. Clegern, 2013, "Governors Announce Bold Initiative to Put 3.3 Million Zero-Emission Vehicles on the Road by 2025," October 24, California Environmental Protection Agency, Air Resources Board, Sacramento, CA, accessible at http://www.arb.ca.gov/newsrel/newsrelease.php?id=520.
- 16. As noted in EPA's Regulatory Impact Analysis, EPA expects electric vehicles to make up 2 percent of the new light-duty fleet in 2025, on average. This equates to just over 316,000 electric vehicles, if 2025 sales are consistent with EIA's Annual Energy Outlook 2014 Reference Case projections (1.58 million light duty vehicle sales in 2025). See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, Regulatory Impact Analysis: "Final Rulemaking for 2017–2025 Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emission Standards and Corporate Average Fuel Economy Standards," Table 3.5–25 Final Rule Fleet Technology Penetration in MY 2025, August, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/otaq/climate/documents/420r12016.pdf; and U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Light Duty Vehicle Sales by Technology Type," in Annual Energy Outlook 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/oiaf/aeo/tablebrowser/#release=AE02014&subject=15-AE02014&table=48-AE02014®ion=1-0&cases=ref2014-d102413a.
- 17. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2012, "EPA and NHTSA Set Standards to Reduce Greenhouse Gases."
- Lifetime net present value with 7 and 3 percent discount rates, respectively, in 2010 dollars. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2012, "EPA and NHTSA Set Standards to Reduce Greenhouse Gases."
- 19. Note, in calculating these savings, EPA assumes a 10 percent fuel economy rebound effect from the efficiency gains resulting from these standards. In other words, if the per-mile fuel cost was reduced by 30 percent, then EPA takes into account an estimated 3 percent increase in vehicle miles travelled. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, "Final Rulemaking for 2017–2025 Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emission Standards," Table 3.5–25 "Final Rule Fleet Technology Penetration in MY 2025," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/otaq/climate/documents/420r12016.pdf.
- 20. According to EPA's Regulatory Assessment Report, "The final rule reduces the net human health risk posed by non-GHG related pollutants. In monetized terms, the present value of particulate matter and ozonerelated impacts associated with the Calendar Year analysis equals between \$3.1 and \$9.2 billion in benefits, depending on the assumed

discount rate (7 percent and 3 percent, respectively)." See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, "Final Rulemaking for 2017–2025 Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emission Standards."

- 21. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2012, "EPA and NHTSA Set Standards to Reduce Greenhouse Gases."
- According to EIA data, the United States imported 3.7 million barrels of oil per day in 2013 on average. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014, "U.S. Imports from OPEC Countries of Crude Oil and Petroleum Products (Thousand Barrels)," July, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler. ashx?n=PET&s=MTTIMXX1&f=M.
- 23. A.P. Bandivadekar, and J.B. Heywood, 2004, "Coordinated Policy Measures for Reducing the Fuel Consumption of the U.S. Light-Duty Vehicle Fleet," June, LFEE 2004-001 RP, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Laboratory for Energy and the Environment (LFEE), Cambridge, MA, accessible at http://web.mit.edu/sloan-auto-lab/research/beforeh2/files/bandivadekar_policy.pdf; E.W. Chow, 2013, "Exploring the Use of a Higher Octane Gasoline for the U.S. Light-Duty Vehicle Fleet," May 10, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT), accessible at http://web.mit.edu/sloan-auto-lab/research/beforeh2/files/Eric_Chow_Thesis.pdf.
- Bandivadekar and Heywood, 2004, "Coordinated Policy Measures for Reducing the Fuel Consumption of the U.S. Light-Duty Vehicle Fleet";
 E.W. Chow, 2013, "Exploring the Use of a Higher Octane Gasoline."
- 25. EPA analysis of vehicle characteristics over the period 1981–2003 indicate that if the new 2003 light-duty vehicle fleet had the same average performance and same distributions of weight as in 1981, it could have achieved about 33 percent higher fuel economy (Bandivadekar and Heywood, 2004, "Coordinated Policy Measures for Reducing the Fuel Consumption of the U.S. Light-Duty Vehicle Fleet"; Referenced to 1980 levels and controlling for horsepower, torque and weight, Knittel (2009) estimated that light vehicle fuel economy could have been 50 percent higher in 2006 than it actually was. (J. M. DeCicco, 2010, "A Fuel Efficiency Horizon for U.S, automobiles," September, University of Michigan, accessible at http://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/bitstream/handle/2027.42/78178/DeCicco_AutoEfficiencyHorizon_Sept2010.pdf?sequence=1).
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Light-Duty Automotive Technology, Carbon Dioxide Emissions, and Fuel Economy Trends: 1975 through 2013," December, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ fueleconomy/fetrends/1975-2013/420r13011.pdf.
- 27. Ibid.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), "Where the Energy Goes: Gasoline Vehicles," DOE, Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www.fueleconomy.gov/feg/atv.shtml, last modified July 16, 2014.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 2013, "Light-Duty Automotive Technology, Carbon Dioxide Emissions, and Fuel Economy Trends: 1975 through 2013."
- A. Ingram, 2014, "Toyota Gasoline Engine Achieves Thermal Efficiency of 38 Percent," *Green Car Reports*, April 14, 2014, accessible at http:// www.greencarreports.com/news/1091436_toyota-gasoline-engineachieves-thermal-efficiency-of-38-percent.
- 31. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels."

- N. Lutsey, 2012, "Assessment of Light-Duty Vehicle Mass-Reduction Costs," University of California Davis, accessible at http://www.theicct. org/sites/default/files/lutsey_lightweighting_1feb12.pdf.
- J. German, 2014, "A New Era in Vehicle Design and Manufacturing," From the Blogs, January 14, International Council on Clean Transportation (ICCT), accessible at http://www.theicct.org/blogs/staff/new-eravehicle-design-and-manufacturing.
- 34. See: Al Haas, 2014, "Ford's Weight- and Fuel-Saving F-150 Pickup is an Auto Show Star," Philly.com, February, accessible at http://articles. philly.com/2014-02-10/business/47171487_1_ford-f-150-ford-truckgroup-new-truck.
- 35. Ford Motor Company, "2014 F-150," accessible at http://www.ford. com/trucks/f150/.
- 36. German, 2014, "A New Era in Vehicle Design and Manufacturing."
- 37. N. Lutsey, 2012, "Assessment of Light-Duty Vehicle Mass-Reduction Costs."
- 38. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels."
- Argonne National Laboratory Transportation Technology R&D Center, 2014, "Light Duty Electric Drive Vehicles Monthly Sales Update," Technology Analysis, U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), accessible at http://www.transportation.anl.gov/technology_analysis/edrive_vehicle_monthly_sales.html.
- 40. U.S. Department of Energy, "Federal Tax Credits for Plug-in Hybrids," accessible at http://www.fueleconomy.gov/feg/taxphevb.shtml.
- 41. Specifically, the phase-out starts at the beginning of the second calendar quarter after the 200,000 vehicle mark is reached, at this point, each plug-in vehicle produced is eligible for a credit worth 50 percent of its original value; after another six months, the credit's value drops again to 25 percent of its original value. The credit ends one year after the 200,000 vehicle mark is reached. See U.S. Department of Energy, "Federal Tax Credits for Plug-in Hybrids." The official IRS sales tally notes that Nissan has reached almost 65,000 sales of its Leaf while Ford has reached just over 30,000 sales of its plug-in lineup. See Internal Revenue Service, May 2014, "IRC 30D—Plug-In Electric Drive Motor Vehicle Credit Quarterly Sales," accessible at http://www.irs.gov/Businesses/IRC-30D-Plug-In-Electric-Drive-Motor-Vehicle-Credit-Quarterly-Sales.
- 42. Governor's Interagency Working Group on Zero-Emission Vehicles, 2013, "2013 ZEV Action Plan"; D. Clegern, 2013, "Governors Announce Bold Initiative to Put 3.3 Million Zero-Emission Vehicles on the Road by 2025," October 24, California Environmental Protection Agency, Air Resources Board, Sacramento, CA, accessible at http://www.arb.ca.gov/ newsrel/newsrelease.php?id=520.
- For more information, see ZEV Program Implementation Task Force, 2014, "Multi-State ZEV Action Plan," May, Office of Governor Martin O'Malley, Annapolis, MD, accessible at http://governor.maryland.gov/ documents/MultiStateZEVActionPlan.pdf.
- 44. While battery prices vary depending on size, application (e.g., plug-in hybrid-10, plug-in hybrid-40, battery-electric vehicle), and production scale, all battery types have achieved reductions in overall cost.
- 45. K.G. Gallagher and P.A. Nelson, 2014, "Chapter 6, "Manufacturing Costs of Batteries for Electric Vehicles," in *Lithium-Ion Batteries: Advances and Applications, ScienceDirect*, accessible at http://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780444595133000066.
- 46. EV Obsession, 2013, "EV battery prices have fallen 40% since 2010."

- Marcy Lowe, Saori Tokuoka, Tali Trigg, and Gary Gereffi, 2010, "Lithium-ion Batteries for Hybrid and All-Electric Vehicles: the U.S. Value Chain," Center on Globalization, Governance & Competitiveness, October, accessible at http://unstats.un.org/unsd/trade/s_geneva2011/ refdocs/RDs/Lithium-Ion%20Batteries%20(Gereffi%20-%20May%20 2010).pdf.
- 48. J. Motavalli, 2013, "Lithium-Ion Cell Prices Poised for Big Plunge," PluginCars, November 4, accessible at http://www.plugincars.com/ lithium-ion-cell-prices-poised-big-plunge-says-navigant-128783.html>; TIA Webmaster, 2013, "Range Anxiety: Electric Vehicles Use New Battery Technology to Travel Farther." August 8, UC Santa Barbara Office of Technology & Industry Alliances, accessible at http://tia.ucsb.edu/rangeanxiety-electric-vehicles-use-new-battery-technology-to-travel-farther/; National Renewable Energy Laboratory, "Electric Vehicle Battery Development Gains Momentum," *Continum*, Issue 5, accessible at http://www. nrel.gov/continuum/sustainable_transportation/batteries.cfm.
- 49. Cells are approximately 70 percent of pack cost. However, this will vary depending on pack size, chemistry, and whether we are considering current pricing or long-term values (Personal communication, Kevin Gallagher, Argonne National Laboratory, June 16, 2014). Recent estimates price 2.8–3.0 amphere-hour cylindrical batteries at \$0.76 per amphere-hour, assuming 3.6 volts, this equates to \$210 per kilowatt hour. Note, these cell prices ranged from \$0.76 per amphere-hour to \$0.69 per amphere-hour throughout 2013. To remain conservative, we used the upper value from this range. For cell prices, see Energy Trend, "New Era Approaches as Gross Margin and Quantity of Lithium Battery Decrease," November 2013, accessible at http://www.energytrend.com/price/20131122-5852.html. Calculation based on feedback from Kevin Gallagher (Argonne National Laboratory.)
- 50 It is estimated that the price of cylindrical battery cells (which Tesla uses in its Model S) was around \$210 per kilowatt hour in 2013. Because battery cells make up about 70 percent of pack cost, battery packs for long-distance electric vehicles likely cost around \$270 per kilowatt hour. This price is consistent with news reports that suggest battery prices for Tesla are actually around \$200 to \$300 per kilowatt hour. See Julia Pyper, "Tesla Chief Predicts Price Parity with Gasoline-Powered Cars within 10 Years," ClimateWire, August 2014, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/2014/08/01/stories/1060003935; Chris Ciaccia, "Tesla Unveils Gigafactory: What Wall Street's Saying," The Street, February 2014, accessible at http://www.thestreet.com/ story/12459694/1/tesla-unveils-gigafactory-what-wall-streets-saving. html; Rob Wile, "Elon Musk Is Making the Most Difficult Bet of His Career," Business Insider, May 2014, accessible at http://www.businessinsider.com/elon-musk-bet-on-the-gigafactory-2014-5#ixzz399czdzdn.
- U. Irfan, 2014, "AUTOS: Tesla Lays Out Details for Massive Proposed Battery Factory," Environment & Energy, LLC., *ClimateWire*, February 27, 2014, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/stories/ 1059995230/print.
- 52. According to DOE, "In developing the battery cost target for the EV Everywhere Grand Challenge, DOE assumed a gasoline price of \$3.49 per gallon (based on the U.S. Energy Information Administration's Annual Energy Outlook 2013 Reference Case projection for 2020). Taken together with other concomitant advancements (cost reductions in electric motors and power electronics, vehicle weight reduction of 30 percent, and reduction in EV auxiliary loads), a battery cost of \$125 per kilowatt hour would provide an electric vehicle with a 280-mile range

the same levelized total cost of ownership over a five-year period as an internal combustion engine vehicle of similar size." (Personal communication, James F. Miller, Ph.D. Deputy Director, Energy Systems Division, Argonne National Laboratory, August 13, 2014). Note, the National Academy of Sciences assumed battery costs of \$450 per kilowatt hour in 2010, \$200-\$250 per kilowatt hour in 2030 and \$150-\$160 per kilowatt hour in 2050. See National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels," table F.28.

- 53. Batteries for shorter-distance electric vehicles are smaller, and therefore cheaper. However, their smaller size also causes them to have a higher cost per unit of energy storage (dollars per kilowatt hour). The end result is that they also reach price parity with conventional vehicles at a higher cost per unit of energy storage (\$ per kWh). See Lowe et al., 2010, "Lithium-ion Batteries for Hybrid and All-Electric Vehicles"; Gallagher, K.G., and P.A. Nelson. 2014. "Lithium-Ion Batteries: Advances and Applications," Chapter 6, "Manufacturing Costs of Batteries for Electric Vehicles," Figure 6.12 "Effects of Electric Vehicle Range on Price and Error Bars for Battery Pack with NMC441–Gr Cell Chemistry, 120 kW, 360 V," *ScienceDirect*, accessible at http://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/B9780444595133000066.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, "EV Everywhere Grand Challenge," January, DOE/EE-1024, U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), "Road to Success," accessible at http://energy.gov/sites/prod/ files/2014/02/f8/eveverywhere_road_to_success.pdf.
- 55. This is higher than the electric vehicle battery price target partly because the plug-in battery is smaller, according to Argonne National Laboratory, battery cells for electric vehicles are also able to utilize thicker electrodes, which offers additional cost savings compared to a plug-in battery. Gallagher and Nelson, 2014, "Lithium-Ion Batteries: Advances and Applications."
- D. Howell, 2012, "EV Everywhere Grand Challenge: Battery Status and Cost Reduction Prospects," July 26, U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/vehiclesandfuels/pdfs/ ev_everywhere/5_howell_b.pdf.
- 57. Bloomberg New Energy Finance, 2014, "Sustainable Energy in America 2014 Factbook."
- 58. Savings estimates are based on WRI's estimates of total cost of ownership. In 2012, the Volt battery cost about \$8,000 (about 27 percent of total upfront cost) while the LEAF battery cost about \$12,000 (40 to 50 percent of total upfront cost), a Tesla battery cost \$35,000, while the current Model S costs about \$67,000 (52 percent of total upfront cost), a new Tesla model (gen III), due out in three to four years, will be about 20 percent smaller than the Model S and cost half the price. Note vehicle prices include federal subsidies as well as taxes and registration. Sources: D. Howell, 2012, "EV Everywhere Grand Challenge"; Tesla, "Tesla Model S Design Studio," accessible at http://www.teslamotors. com/models/design; J. Cole, 2013, "Elon Musk: \$35,000-200 Mile Tesla Coming In 3–4 Years. Model S Refresh around 2015, New Model In 2018," Inside EVs, accessible at http://insideevs.com/elon-musk-35000-200-mile-tesla-coming-in-3-4-years-model-s-refresh-around-2015-new-model-in-2018-wvideo/>
- Cole, 2013, "Elon Musk: \$35,000—200 Mile Tesla Coming In 3–4 Years;" E.V. Susteren, 2014, "Tesla's Elon Musk Reveals More Details on Gen 3 Car," March 3, 2014. Silicon Valley Business Journal, accessible at http://www.bizjournals.com/sanjose/news/2014/03/03/elonmusk-gets-more-specific-on-gen-3.html.

- P. Denholm, E. Ela, B. Kirby, and M. Milligan, 2010, "The Role of Energy Storage with Renewable Electricity Generation," Technical Report NREL/TP-6A2-47187, January, National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL). Golden, CO, accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy10osti/47187.pdf.
- 61. A. Weis, P. Jaramillo, and J. Michalek, 2013, "Estimating the Potential of Controlled Plug-In Hybrid Electric Vehicle Charging to Reduce Operational and Capacity Expansion Costs for Electric Power Systems with High Wind Penetration," October 7, Elsevier, *Applied Energy*, accessible at http://www.cmu.edu/me/ddl/publications/2013-AplEnergy-Weis-etal-Controlled-EV-Charging.pdf.
- 62. Carnegie Mellon University, "Carnegie Mellon Study Says Electric Vehicles Could Be Cheaper to Recharge if Electricity Providers Control Charging Speeds," Press Release, January 23, 2014, Carnegie Mellon News, accessible at http://www.cmu.edu/news/stories/archives/2014/ january/jan23_cheaperelectriccars.html.
- 63. M.J. Bradley & Associates LLC., 2013, "Electric Vehicle Grid Integration in the U.S., Europe, and China: Challenges and Choices for Electricity and Transportation Policy," July, Commissioned by the Regulatory Assistance Project (RAP) and the International Council on Clean Transportation (ICCT), accessible at http://www.theicct.org/sites/default/files/ publications/EVpolicies_final_July11.pdf.
- B. Halvorson, 2014, "Compliance Car Update: Which Electric Cars Are Loss Leaders?" March 25, Green Car Reports, accessible at http://www. greencarreports.com/news/1091059_compliance-car-update-whichelectric-cars-are-loss-leaders.
- 65. P. Lienert, "Electric-Car Maker Tesla Surprises with Second-Quarter Profit," August 7, 2013, Reuters, accessible at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/07/us-teslamotors-results-idUSBRE97618K20130807.
- 66. J. Voelcker, "Next Chevy Volt \$10,000 Cheaper to Build, Profitable For GM?" May 2, 2013, Green Car Reports, accessible at http://www. greencarreports.com/news/1083890_next-chevy-volt-10000-cheaperto-build-profitable-for-gm.
- 67. E. Loveday, 2013, "Are Electric Vehicles Being Sold at a Loss? Kelley Blue Book Seems to Think So," *Inside EVs*, accessible at http://insideevs.com/are-electric-vehicles-being-sold-at-a-loss-kelley-blue-book-seems-to-think-so/; General Motors News, "GM Response to Reuters Story on Chevrolet Volt Development Costs," September 10, 2012, GM News United States, accessible at http://media.gm.com/media/us/en/gm/news.detail.html/content/Pages/news/us/en/2012/Sep/0910_volt.html.
- J. Ögden, C. Yang, M. Nicholas, L. Fulton. U.C. Davis Institute of Transportation Studies. 2014. "NextSTEPS White Paper: The Hydrogen Transition." accessible at: http://steps.ucdavis.edu/files/08-13-2014-08-13-2014-NextSTEPS-White-Paper-Hydrogen-Transition-7.29.2014.pdf.
- 69. Toyota, 2014, "The Toyota Fuel Cell Vehicle," Toyota Motor Sales, U.S.A., Inc, accessible at http://www.toyota.com/fuelcell/.
- Mercedes-Benz USA, 2014, "Imagine an Electric Car that Makes Its Own Electricity: The Road to Zero-Emission Mobility Starts Here," Mercedes-Benz USA, LLC., accessible at https://www.mbusa.com/mercedes/benz/ green/electric_car; A. Ingram, 2014, "Mercedes-Benz Could Launch Next Fuel-Cell Car In 2017," March 14, 2014, Green Car Reports, accessible at http://www.greencarreports.com/news/1090889_mercedesbenz-could-launch-next-fuel-cell-car-in-2017.

- 71. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), About the Fuel Cell Technologies Office: "Accomplishments and Progress," accessible at http://energy. gov/eere/fuelcells/accomplishments-and-progress.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Fuel Cell System Cos—2013," June 2014, accessible at http://www.hydrogen.energy.gov/pdfs/13012_fuel_cell_ system_cost_2013.pdf.
- 73. Because of the proprietary nature of fuel cell prices, DOE models stateof-the-art fuel cell technology that is currently being developed to get a sense of current and future prices. This technology is typically available on the market after five years. Jacob Spendelow, Fuel Cell Technologies, U.S. Department of Energy, personal communication, April 17, 2014.
- 74. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), About the Fuel Cell Technologies Office: "Accomplishments and Progress."
- 75. Jacob S. Spendelow, Fuel Cell Technologies, U.S. Department of Energy, personal communication, April 17, 2014.
- 76. Note, this result was obtained under the "optimistic" scenario. Under the "midrange" scenario, the cost of a fuel cell passenger car will be within \$2,000 of a gasoline car by 2030 and reach price parity by 2045. See National Academy of Sciences, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels."
- 77. The Nissan Leaf has a range of 84 miles, the Tesla Model S has a range of 208–265 miles depending on the size of the battery, while the Chevy Volt has an electric-only range of 38 miles. See Nissan Motor Co., 2014, "2014 Nissan Leaf Charging & Range," accessible at http://www.nissanusa.com/electric-cars/leaf/charging-range/; Tesla Motors, Inc., 2014, "Model S Design Studio," accessible at http://www.teslamotors.com/models/design; Chevrolet, 2014, "Chevy Volt Electric Car," accessible at http://www.chevrolet.com/volt-electriccar/faq.html.
- 78. Chevrolet, 2014, "Chevy Volt Electric Car."
- 79. K. Bullis, 2013, "Electric Vehicles Out in the Cold," December 13, 2013. *MIT Technology Review*, accessible at http://www.technologyreview. com/news/522496/electric-vehicles-out-in-the-cold/.
- 80. G. Shenhar, "Winter Chills Limit Range of the Tesla Model S Electric Car," February 15, 2013, Consumer Reports News, accessible at http:// www.consumerreports.org/cro/news/2013/02/winter-chills-limit-rangeof-the-tesla-model-s-electric-car/index.htm; B. Berman, "Electric Car Drivers Report Impact from Extreme Cold," January 8, 2014, Plugin-Cars.com, accessible at http://www.plugincars.com/electric-car-driversreport-cold-weather-impact-129218.html.
- 81. Berman, 2014, "Electric Car Drivers Report Impact from Extreme Cold."
- 82. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, Alternative Fuels Data Center: "Alternate Fueling Station Locator," DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www.afdc.energy.gov/locator/ stations/results?utf8= percentE2 percent9C percent93&location=&filt ered=true&fuel=ELEC&owner=all&payment=all&ev_level1=true&ev_ level2=true&ev_dc_fast=true&radius_miles=5.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2012, "Access to Alternative Transportation Fuel Stations Varies across the Lower 48 States," April 30, 2012, *Today In Energy*, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=6050#tabs_AltTransportFuelStations-3.
- J. German, 2013, "More Thoughts on the Hype Cycle and Electric Vehicles," October 29, 2013, From the Blogs, The International Council on Clean Transportation (ICCT), accessible at http://www.theicct.org/ blogs/staff/more-thoughts-hype-cycle-and-electric-vehicles.

- 85. U.S. Department of Energy, Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Benefits and Considerations of Electricity as a Vehicle Fuel," Accessible at http://www.afdc.energy.gov/fuels/electricity_benefits.html.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Regulation of Fuels and Fuel Additives: RFS Pathways II, and Technical Amendments to the RFS Standards and E15 Misfueling Mitigation Requirements," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/otaq/fuels/renewablefuels/documents/rfs-path-IIfr-07-02-14.pdf.
- Jeremy Martin, "What Do Ice Cream and Electric Vehicles Have in Common?" July 2014, Union of Concerned Scientists, accessible at http:// blog.ucsusa.org/ice-cream-and-electric-vehicles-rfs-587.
- 88. Environmental Protection Agency, "Carbon Pollution Emission Guidelines for Existing Stationary Sources: Electric Utility Generating Units; Proposed Rule," Part II, 40 CFR Part 60, "Table 10—Summary of CO₂ and Other Air Pollutant Emission Reductions with Option 1," Federal Register 79 no. 117, June 18, 2014, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-06-18/pdf/2014-13726.pdf. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Electricity Generation under Business-As-Usual and the Proposed Clean Power Plan. Regulatory Impact Analysis for the Proposed Carbon Pollution Guidelines for Existing Power Plants and Emission Standards for Modified and Reconstructed Power Plants "Table 3-11. Generation Mix (thousand GWh)," accessible at http://www2. epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-06/documents/20140602ria-cleanpower-plan.pdf.
- 89. U.S. Department of Energy, "Alternative Fueling Station Locator."
- California Environmental Protection Agency Air Resources Board, June 2014, "Annual Evaluation of Fuel Cell Electric Vehicle Deployment and Hydrogen Fuel Station Network Development," accessible at http://www. arb.ca.gov/msprog/zevprog/ab8/ab8_report_final_june2014.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2013, "State of the States: Fuel Cells in America 2013," October 2013, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www1.eere. energy.gov/hydrogenandfuelcells/pdfs/state_of_the_states_2013.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, "Hydrogen Production," DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at https://www1.eere.energy.gov/hydrogenandfuelcells/production/ natural_gas.html.
- 93. Ibid.
- J.Thomas, 2013, "Hydrogen: A Promising Fuel and Energy Storage Solution," last updated March 7, 2013, National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/continuum/ energy_integration/hydrogen.cfm.
- 95. California Environmental Protection Agency Air Resources Board, June 2014, "Annual Evaluation of Fuel Cell Electric Vehicle Deployment."
- Energy Independence Now, June 2012, "Incentivizing Hydrogen Infrastructure Investment," accessible at http://www.einow.org/images/ stories/factsheets/ein_california_h2_infrastructure_cost.pdf.
- 97. U.S. Department of Energy, "Model Year 2014 Fuel Economy Guide," accessible at www.fueleconomy.gov/feg/pdfs/guides/FEG2014.pdf.
- J. Ogden, C. Yang, M. Nicholas, L. Fulton. U.C. Davis Institute of Transportation Studies. 2014. "NextSTEPS White Paper: The Hydrogen Transition." accessible at http://steps.ucdavis.edu/files/08-13-2014-08-13-2014-NextSTEPS-White-Paper-Hydrogen-Transition-7.29.2014.pdf.

- 99. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels," The National Academies Press (NAP), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.nap.edu/catalog.php?record_id=18264.
- 100. Haas, I. 2014, "Ford's Weight-and Fuel-Saving F-150 Pickup is an Auto Show Star," February 10, 2014, For The Inquirer, accessible at http:// articles.philly.com/2014-02-10/business/47171487_1_ford-f-150ford-truck-group-new-truck; Chevrolet News, 2014, "Chevrolet and GMC Announce CNG Pricing Options," April 15, 2014, General Motors, Inc. A, accessible at http://www.media.gm.com/media/us/en/chevrolet/ news.detail.html/content/Pages/news/us/en/2014/Apr/0415-cngpricing.html.
- 101. American Honda Motor Co, Inc., 2014, "Compare Your Civic Natural Gas to a Honda," accessible at http://automobiles.honda.com/tools/ compare-hondas/results.aspx#hondatrim=38393&comptrim1=38006.
- 102. Chevrolet News, 2014, "Chevrolet and GMC Announce CNG Pricing Options," April 15, 2014, General Motors, Inc., accessible at http:// www.media.gm.com/media/us/en/chevrolet/news.detail.html/content/ Pages/news/us/en/2014/Apr/0415-cng-pricing.html.
- 103. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels."
- 104. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), 2014, Alternative Fuels Data Center: "Alternate Fueling Station Locator."
- 105. S. Hamburg and R. Alvarez, 2012, "What Will It Take to Get Sustained Benefits from Natural Gas? Understanding the Climate Impacts of Methane Leakage from Natural Gas," Environmental Defense Fund (EDF), New York, accessible at http://www.edf.org/methaneleakage.
- 106. J. Bradbury, M. Obeiter, L. Draucker, W. Wang, and A. Stevens, 2013, "Clearing the Air: Reducing Upstream Greenhouse Gas Emissions from U.S. Natural Gas Systems," Working Paper, World Resources Institute (WRI), Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.wri.org/sites/default/ files/clearing_the_air_full_version.pdf.
- 107. R. A. Alvarez, S. Pacala, J. Winebrake, W. Chameides, and S. Hamburg, 2012, "Greater Focus Needed on Methane Leakage from Natural Gas Infrastructure," February 13, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (PNAS), accessible at http:// www.pnas.org/content/early/2012/04/02/1202407109.full.pdf+html.
- 108. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels." The National Academies Press, Washington, DC., accessible at http://www.nap.edu/catalog.php?record_id=18264.
- 109. KPMG LLP., and Center for Automotive Research (CAR), 2012, "Self-Driving Cars: The Next Revolution," 2012, accessible at http://www. kpmg.com/US/en/IssuesAndInsights/ArticlesPublications/Documents/ self-driving-cars-next-revolution.pdf.
- 110. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels," The National Academies Press (NAP), Washington, DC. accessible at http://www.nap.edu/catalog.php?record_id=18264>.
- 111. A recent study by the Eno Center for Transportation concluded that a 10 percent penetration level could lead to 1,100 lives saved per year, 211,000 fewer crashes, 102 million gallons of fuel savings, as well as other benefits amounting to \$25.5 billion in economic cost savings; See Eno Transportation Foundation, Inc., 2013, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles Opportunities: Barriers and Policy Recommendations," October, Eno Center for Transportation, Washington, DC, accessible at https://www.enotrans.org/wp-content/uploads/wpsc/ downloadables/AV-paper.pdf.

112. Ibid.

- 113. National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels."
- 114. A. Brown, B. Repac, and J. Gonder, 2013, "Autonomous Vehicles Have a Wide Range of Possible Energy Impacts," Workshop on Road Vehicle Automation, July 16, NREL/PO-6A20-59210, National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), accessible at http://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy13osti/59210.pdf.
- 115. Ibid.; KPMG LLP and Center for Automotive Research (CAR), 2012, "Self-Driving Cars: The Next Revolution."
- 116. Eno Transportation Foundation, Inc., 2013, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles Opportunities."
- 117. For example, Gillingham et.al. found that the 2025 fuel economy standards would reduce projected energy consumption by almost 7 percent in the absence of changes in behavior and that a conservative estimate of rebound effects from driving more and purchasing additional goods would increase fuel consumption by 2 percent, leading to a net 5 percent energy reduction. Other studies have found that behavior responses could reduce energy savings by 5 to 30 percent. See K. Gillingham, M. Kotchen, D. Rapson, and G. Wagner, 2013, "The Rebound Effect is Overplayed," *Nature* 493, January, accessible at http://environment.yale.edu/kotchen/pubs/rebound.pdf; Joshua Linn, "The Rebound Effect for Passenger Vehicles," Resources for the Future, accessible at http://www.rff.org/RFF/Documents/RFF-DP-13-19.pdf; Jim Motavalli, "Don't Worry, Green Cars Don't Really Mean More Driving," April 2014, *Huffington Post*, accessible at http://www.huffington-post.com/2014/04/12/green-cars-driving-more_n_5133982.html.
- 118. We estimate that if a Ford Focus and Ford Focus EV both travel the same distance in a year, the EV will spend about 68 percent less in fuel costs over the lifetime of the vehicle, assuming initial electricity prices of \$0.12 per kilowatt hour and gasoline prices of \$3.34 (see Figure 3.5 Total Cost of Ownership for Select Vehicles in the United States, for additional calculation assumptions and data sources).
- 119. Our calculations show that a typical Ford Focus would consume 375 gallons of gasoline annually while a typical Ford Focus EV would consume around 3,700 kilowatt hours of electricity without a rebound effect and nearly 4,000 kilowatt hours with a rebound effect, assuming the national average electric grid CO₂ emissions intensity from 2013 (0.53 kilograms per kilowatt hour; U.S. Energy Information Administration, Monthly Energy Review "Table 12.6: Carbon Dioxide Emissions From Energy Consumption: Electric Power Sector," accessible at http:// www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec12_9.pdf, and "Table 7.2b: Electricity Net Generation: Electric Power Sector," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/totalenergy/data/monthly/pdf/sec7_6.pdf; and the CO₂ intensity of gasoline (8.91 kilograms of CO₂ per gallon; U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Voluntary Reporting of Greenhouse Gases Program Fuel Emission Coefficients," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/ oiaf/1605/coefficients.html#tbl2). The Ford Focus would emit 40 metric tons of CO₂ over the life of the vehicle while the Ford Focus EV would only emit 25 metric tons of CO, over the life of the vehicle.
- 120. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2012, "EPA and NHTSA Set Standards to Reduce Greenhouse Gases"; and Krupnick, Linn, and McConnell, "Research Questions for the Midterm CAFE Review."

- 121. Note, this analysis defines net present value (NPV) as "the sum of all costs and benefits from 2010 to 2050, plus the fuel, GHG, and petroleum costs and benefits of vehicles sold through 2050 that will still be in use beyond that date." A 2.3 percent rate for all years was used, which is consistent with the most recent guidance of the U.S. government. See: National Research Council, 2013, "Transitions to Alternative Vehicles and Fuels," Table 5.3 Summary of Estimated Petroleum and GHG Reductions in the Policy Cases and Table 5.4 Total Net Present Value in 2050 for Various Cases for the NPV across All Policy Cases Modeled.
- 122. B. Xiong, 2013, "Governor Brown Signs AB 8," September 30, 2013, California Fuel Cell Partnership (CAFCP). West Sacramento, CA, accessible at http://cafcp.org/getinvolved/stayconnected/blog/governor_brown_signs_ab_8.
- 123. N. Lutsey, "Don't Count Out Hydrogen Fuel Cell Electric Vehicles," November 26, 2013, From the Blogs, International Council on Clean Transportation (ICCT), accessible at http://www.theicct.org/blogs/staff/ dont-count-out-hydrogen-fuel-cell-electric-vehicles.
- 124. Kathryn Zyla, 2014, "Charging Ahead—Options for Policymakers Regarding the Regulation of Electric Vehicle Charging Markets," Discussion Paper, June, Georgetown Climate Center, accessible at http:// www.georgetownclimate.org/sites/www.georgetownclimate.org/files/ GCC%20-%20Charging%20Ahead%20-%20June%202014.pdf.
- 125. Analysis assumes a 7.5 percent discount rate. Costs amount to \$143 million (NPV) and include electric vehicle supply equipment, including hardware and embedded firmware, software, including the EV management software, installation, start-up program costs, and ongoing costs of program operation. Benefits amount to \$262 million and include reduced costs of peak generation costs, lower costs associated with transmission and distributed expansion, lower energy costs from shifting EV charging to nonpeak times, maintaining local distribution network reliability, supporting the integration of more renewable energy, and greenhouse gas abatement credits. Note, the GHG abatement credits amount to only 9.5 percent of total benefits. See Silver Spring Networks, "The Dollars—and Sense—of EV Smart Charging: Thinking through the Options for Utility Integration of Electric Vehicles," accessible at http://www.rmi.org/Content/Files/DollarsandSense.pdf.
- 126. J. Pyper, "Charger Standards Fight Confuses Electric Vehicle Buyers, Puts Car Company Investments at Risk," July 24, 2013, *ClimateWire*, accessible at http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/stories/1059984950. Note, home charging equipment typically costs much less. Most manufacturers provide a charger that can be used in any outlet with the purchase of an electric or plug-in hybrid vehicle. Drivers can also purchase faster charging equipment. For example, equipment that can charge the Nissan Leaf in five hours starts at \$999 for the charger only or \$1,999 for the charger, installation fees, and a three-year warranty. See Nissan, "Home Charger Installation and Cost," accessible at http:// www.nissanusa.com/electric-cars/leaf/charging-range/charging/.
- 127. Note, there are also several incompatible plug-in standards for electric vehicle fast-charging stations, including the CHAdeMO and SAE Combo standard. However, according to the Georgetown Climate Center, "stations are now being built to provide both." See Zyla, 2014, "Charging Ahead—Options for Policymakers."

- 128. P. Kelly-Detwiler, "Building Out the Electric Vehicle Charging Infrastructure: Greenlots Advocates for Open Standards," March 13, 2014, Forbes, accessible at http://www.forbes.com/sites/peterdetwiler/2014/03/13/building-out-the-electric-vehicle-charging-infrastructure-greenlots-advocates-for-open-standards/.
- 129. P. Denholm et al., 2010, "The Role of Energy Storage with Renewable Electricity Generation"; M.J. Bradley & Associates LLC. 2013. "Electric Vehicle Grid Integration in the U.S., Europe, and China."
- 130. Lowe et al., 2010. "Lithium-ion Batteries for Hybrid and All-Electric Vehicles."
- 131. Based on battery cost estimates for the Chevrolet Volt, Nissan Leaf, and Tesla Model S from D. Howell. U.S Department of Energy. July 2012. "EV Everywhere Grand Challenge: Battery Status and Cost Reduction Prospects." Accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/vehiclesandfuels/pdfs/ev_everywhere/5_howell_b.pdf, we estimate that batteries can amount to 27 percent to 53 percent of the total electric vehicle or plug-in hybrid upfront cost to consumers.
- 132. Irfan, 2014. "AUTOS: Tesla lays out details for massive proposed battery factory."

- 133. Historical data based on data from Argonne National Laboratory.
- 134. ZEV Program Implementation Task Force, 2014, "Multi-State ZEV Action Plan."
- 135. U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Alternative Fuels Data Center, Laws & Incentives: "California Laws and Incentives," last Updated June 4, 2014, DOE Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy, accessible at http://www.afdc.energy.gov/laws/all?state=CA.
- 136. Ottaway, L. 2014, "California's green HOV-lane access stickers are running out fast," March 26, 2014, *TorqueNews*, accessible at http://www. torquenews.com/2250/california-s-green-hov-lane-access-stickersare-running-out-fast; California Environmental Protection Agency, Air Resources Board (ARB), 2014, "Eligible vehicle list: Single occupant carpool lane stickers," last reviewed July 21, 2014, accessible at http:// www.arb.ca.gov/msprog/carpool/carpool.htm.

CHAPTER 4: IMPROVED PRODUCTION, PROCESSING, AND TRANSMISSION OF NATURAL GAS

OVERVIEW

Methane, the primary component of natural gas, is a potent greenhouse gas, with at least 34 times the global warming potential of carbon dioxide.^{a, 1} Leaks and vents of natural gas occur throughout the natural gas supply chain, from drilling through production, processing, transmission, distribution, and end use. These emissions reduce the greenhouse gas advantage that natural gas provides over coal, and can reduce or eliminate the benefits it might provide over gasoline and diesel as a fuel for cars and trucks. In addition, toxic gases co-emitted with methane cause smog and air pollution that harms human health and the environment.

The exact scale of methane leakage is not known; the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) 2014 Greenhouse Gas Inventory estimates that the natural gas system's methane leakage rate was about 1.2 percent in 2012, but many recent studies suggest that it may be much greater, perhaps in the range of 3 percent to as high as 10 percent.^{b, 2} The points of methane leakage in the natural gas production process and a comparison of the leakage rates estimated by several studies with EPA's estimates are shown in Figure 4.1. Even at a leakage rate of 1.2 percent, natural gas companies would be emitting the equivalent of the annual greenhouse gas emissions of 32 million cars or 40 coal-fired power plants.³

Figure 4.1 | Methane Leakage Sites and Rates from the Natural Gas System



Notes: This figure relies on data from the 2013 Environmental Protection Agency Inventory, Annex 3, available at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/US-GHG-Inventory-2013-Annexes.pdf.

Source: M. Lavelle, 2014, "Methane Emissions Far Worse than U.S. Estimates, but Study Concludes Natural Gas Still Better than Coal," The Great Energy Challenge, February 13, National Geographic Society, accessible at http://energyblog.nationalgeographic.com/2014/02/13/methane-emissions-far-worse-than-u-s-estimates-but-study-concludes-natural-gas-still-better-than-coal/.

- a. According to the latest estimates from the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, because it is a powerful but short-lived greenhouse gas, methane traps 34 times as much heat in the atmosphere as CO₂ over 100 years, and 86 times as much over 20 years. (See Gunnar Myhre, 2013.)
- b. Because EPA does not report an average nationwide leakage rate, WRI calculated a figure of 1.2 percent using methane emissions data from the 2014 EPA Greenhouse Gas Inventory, and natural gas production data from the U.S. Energy Information Administration. To convert volumes of methane to volumes of natural gas, we assumed an average methane content of natural gas of 90 percent across all life cycle stages. (See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, and U.S. Energy Information Administration, August 2014.)

Fortunately, reducing methane emissions is often good for business because companies are able to sell more natural gas rather than let it escape into the air. Voluntary measures to reduce emissions have already led to an increase of over \$264 million in revenue from natural gas sales, according to EPA.⁴ However, their use remains uneven largely because of market barriers, such as opportunity costs, imperfect information, and principal-agent problems, which impair the ability of drillers and other service providers to capture the increased revenue from changes in equipment and practices. Analysis has shown the natural gas industry could make over \$1 billion per year by capturing additional wasted gas.⁵

New legislation or standards, such as greenhouse gas emissions standards under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act, could overcome these market barriers and help realize this lost opportunity. Other federal agencies can take steps to help reduce emissions in ways that would complement such regulations. For example, the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) can pursue tariff adjustments, the Department of Energy (DOE) can help improve emissions measurement and control technologies, and the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (PHMSA) could require stricter inspection and maintenance standards for gathering, transmission, and distribution systems.⁶

PROFILES OF CHANGE

Recent studies support the notion that there is a "fat-tail distribution" of methane emissions, meaning that a small percentage of sources are responsible for a large percentage of the emissions.⁷ Through good practices or voluntary emissions reduction measures, many companies throughout the natural gas supply chain—from well drilling through distribution—are already taking steps to reduce methane emissions. Voluntary measures, like the ones below, already reduce about 20 percent of methane emissions from natural gas systems, according to EPA.⁸ These measures include:⁹

Using artificial lifts to increase well pressure to stimulate the flow of natural gas while liquids are removed from the well reduced emissions by 12 billion cubic feet in 2012.^c

- Using pipeline blowdown techniques to lower pressure in transmission pipelines while venting natural gas during planned maintenance or emergency shutdowns reduced emissions by over 4 billion cubic feet in 2012.
- Performing reduced emissions completions (also called green completions) at the wellhead reduced methane emissions by over 12 billion cubic feet across the country in 2012, earning companies nearly \$50 million in additional revenue from selling this gas. Performing reduced emissions completions at natural gas wells will soon be required under EPA rules.^{d, 10}

These and other actions are being taken by a number of companies throughout the natural gas industry, such as El Paso (now part of Kinder Morgan) and Southwestern Energy, which have recognized the advantages of going beyond regulations to voluntarily implement emissions reduction technologies and techniques.¹¹ Among the additional measures Southwestern adopted are: using automated compressors to reduce venting, installing no-bleed pneumatic controls, and using infrared cameras to identify leaks to be repaired. In addition, the company performed reduced emissions completions at many of its wells for years before EPA's 2012 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS).¹² State or federal standards could lead to increased deployment of these measures and other best practices across the industry.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR SCALE

New Air Pollution Rules Will Reduce Leaks and Vents

Reducing or eliminating the leaking, venting, and flaring of natural gas can also provide significant health and air quality benefits. Hazardous air pollutants and volatile organic compounds (VOCs) like benzene are released into the atmosphere along with methane, especially at the wellhead (natural gas processing removes many such impurities). Natural gas development is a major source of smog in many areas: rural areas in Wyoming with high concentrations of natural gas operations have experienced worse smog than the city of Los Angeles.¹³ While monetizing the impact of reducing emissions of methane and conventional air pollutants from natural gas systems can be challenging, studies have suggested that the health benefits

c. Assuming a natural gas composition of 85 percent methane and a 100-year global warming potential for methane of 34.

d. Beginning in October of 2012, companies have had to flare or capture natural gas emitted during well completions, the process by which a well is made ready for production. By 2015, all of this gas must be captured. WRI estimates that these rules will reduce methane emissions by 13 percent in 2015 and 25 percent in 2035 below a business-as-usual trajectory. Revenue estimate based on gas price of \$4 per thousand cubic feet. (See James Bradbury, 2013.)

due to improved air quality could be as high as \$2,640 per metric ton of volatile organic compounds nationwide, with even higher benefits in some localities.¹⁴

EPA rules to reduce emissions of hazardous air pollutants, sulfur dioxide (SO_a) and volatile organic compounds¹⁵ are projected to reduce emissions of volatile organic compounds by 172,000 metric tons in 2015 alone.16 Meanwhile, they are expected to save the natural gas industry approximately \$10 million per year once fully implemented in 2015 because the value of the natural gas saved is greater than the cost of equipment to capture it (annual savings are estimated at \$330 million versus \$320 million in compliance costs).¹⁷ The rules will have the co-benefit of reducing total greenhouse gas emissions from natural gas systems by 10 to 15 percent, or roughly 19-33 million metric tons of CO₂ equivalent.¹⁸ By 2035, methane emissions could be reduced 25 percent below annual businessas-usual projections, as old equipment is replaced over time and new equipment becomes subject to the new standards.19,20

Some states, notably Wyoming, Colorado, and Pennsylvania, have implemented rules that go beyond EPA's new air quality standards.²¹ But analysis suggests that even these states have left considerable opportunities on the table. By building on the example set by these states and going even further to require the use of many or all of the technologies that have proven to be cost-effective means of reducing emissions, the United States could make deep, lasting cuts in methane emissions.

Studies Confirm Profitability of Reducing Emissions

A significant fraction of methane emissions not currently addressed by state or federal policies could be costeffectively reduced with existing technologies, according to two recent studies. Over 20 percent of the remaining methane emissions from onshore gas development after the implementation of EPA's new standards can be reduced at net *negative* cost (that is, they generate net savings), and 40 percent of emissions can be reduced at an average cost of just \$0.01 per thousand cubic feet of natural gas produced,^e according to a 2014 study by ICF International.22 These estimates are based on conservative assumptions, including the high end of the range of equipment costs and the low end of the range for emissions reductions from that equipment, ICF notes. They also do not include the ancillary benefits of cleaner air and reduced greenhouse gas emissions. A 2012 study by the Natural Resources Defense Council suggested even greater levels of negative cost opportunity, and that legislation or standards to move the entire industry to use best practices would generate revenue of \$1.5 billion annually (at gas prices of \$4 per thousand cubic feet) and reduce U.S. greenhouse gas emissions by approximately 150 million metric tons of CO₂ equivalent in 2020,²³ while reducing emissions of harmful air pollutants.

As natural gas prices rise, the savings generated through the deployment of many of these technologies and practices will increase (see Box 4.1 for examples of costeffective emissions reduction strategies). These studies examined the cost savings available at spot prices of \$4 per thousand cubic feet, which is roughly equal to average spot prices for 2013 through the first half of 2014. However, prices are expected to increase about 20 percent by 2020,²⁴ especially if the United States begins exporting liquefied natural gas (see Chapter 1 for more details).^{f. 25} This suggests that it may be possible to achieve deeper levels of reductions while generating financial savings for industry.

However, higher prices also make more gas production economically viable, leading to increased production and the possibility of greater greenhouse gas emissions unless additional steps are taken to reduce methane emissions. Nevertheless, deploying the technologies and practices examined in the ICF and NRDC reports could significantly reduce industry-wide methane emissions below a business-as-usual trajectory, even as technological advances open up new gas reserves.²⁶ (Note, the projected increase in natural gas production is shown in Figure 4.2.)

e. For reference, in the first six months of 2014, natural gas spot prices largely fluctuated between \$4 and \$5 per thousand cubic feet (Mcf). However, for a few weeks at the start of 2014, natural gas prices jumped to nearly \$7 per Mcf due to the intensely cold winter experienced across the United States, which led to large withdrawals of natural gas from storage. Prices then quickly retreated to between \$4 and \$5 per Mcf.

f. In recent years, increased supply drove down the monthly average spot price of natural gas in the United States from \$13 per thousand cubic feet in June 2008 to a low of \$2 per thousand cubic feet in April 2012. As demand for natural gas has risen for both electricity production and as an industrial feedstock, prices have rebounded to between \$4 and \$5 per thousand cubic feet, as of this writing. (See U.S. Energy Information Administration, August 2014.)



Figure 4.2 | Natural Gas Production by Source, 1990–2040

Source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Market Trends: Natural Gas," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/MT_naturalgas.cfm.

Box 4.1 | Examples of Emissions Reductions Technologies and Techniques

Dry seal centrifugal compressors: Centrifugal compressors are used at processing plants and compressor stations to keep gas moving through the pipeline. Seals around the compressor prevent gas from escaping, but some seals work better than others. "Wet" seals use oil to prevent natural gas from escaping, while dry seals do not. Dry seals have proven more effective at reducing methane leaks, and are more reliable as well.^a Ensuring that all new centrifugal compressors use dry seals, and retrofitting wet seal compressors where appropriate, would lead to significant emissions reductions—on the order of 17 million metric tons of CO₂ equivalent from the processing and transmission stages^b—with a payback period of under three years. In July 2014, the Department of Energy proposed energy efficiency standards for natural gas compressors,^c a positive step that may indirectly reduce methane emissions, but will not be as effective as-and should be considered a complement to, not a substitute for-directly regulating methane emissions from compressors and other sources.

Low-bleed pneumatic devices: Pneumatic devices are used throughout the natural gas industry, to control and regulate temperature, pressure, and liquid levels, among other functions. These devices,

powered by pressurized natural gas, are designed to release natural gas into the atmosphere. Replacing high-bleed pneumatics with low-bleed equivalents is frequently mentioned as one of the most cost-effective emissions reduction options available to the natural gas industry. The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency estimates that pneumatic controllers are responsible for 13 percent of all methane emissions from natural gas systems,^d and that investments to replace high-bleed devices with their low-bleed equivalents can reduce emissions by up to 90 percent and pay for themselves in less than one year.

Leak detection and repair: Leaks from pumps, valves, compressors, and other equipment throughout the natural gas supply chain, can be detected in many ways, from infrared cameras to a simple soap-bubble test. Identifying and fixing leaks wherever they occur reduces waste while also improving safety at natural gas facilities and improving air quality in the surrounding areas. Depending on the cost of the technology used to identify leaks, the frequency of the leak surveys, and the quantity of gas escaping into the atmosphere, leak detection and repair programs are often one of the most cost-effective means for reducing methane emissions.

Notes:

- a. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2006, "Replacing Wet Seals with Dry Seals in Centrifugal Compressors," EPA, Washington, DC, October, accessible at http://www. epa.gov/gasstar/documents/II_wetseals.pdf.
- b. Assumes a 100-year global warming potential for methane of 34. See Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Annex 3- Methodological Descriptions for Additional Source or Sink Categories," EPA, Washington, DC, April, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/US-GHG-Inventory-2014-Annex-3-Additional-Source-or-Sink-Categories.pdf.
- c. See Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Office, 2014, "Energy Conservation Program for Certain Commercial and Industrial Equipment: Gas Compressors; Request for Information," Federal Register Pre-Publication, July 28, accessible at http://www.regulations.gov/#!documentDetail;D=EERE-2013-BT-STD-0040-0022.
- d. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Oil and Natural Gas Sector Pneumatic Devices," EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards, April, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/airquality/oilandgas/2014papers/20140415pneumatic.pdf.

REMAINING CHALLENGES

Currently, only about 20 percent of methane emissions from natural gas systems are eliminated through voluntary measures, according to EPA, leaving considerable costeffective emissions reduction opportunity on the table. If so much valuable product is going to waste, why aren't companies doing more to eliminate methane emissions?

Several market barriers prevent investment in otherwise attractive opportunities. These barriers include principalagent problems, imperfect information, and opportunity costs.

Thousands of companies are active in the U.S. natural gas industry, from service providers that drill wells to pipeline operators to the local utilities that operate the million-plus miles of small distribution pipelines, creating principalagent problems. With so little vertical integration across the industry, the incentives for investment in emissions control technologies are not well aligned; too often, the company making the investment to reduce leakage of natural gas is different from the company that will reap the benefits by having more gas to sell. Contractors and service providers in the production, processing, transmission, and distribution stages often do not own the gas flowing through their equipment, in much the same way that landlords do not often have the proper incentive to make energy efficiency investments that would benefit only their tenants.

In addition, because emissions measurement and monitoring technology is still expensive and not widely used, companies have **imperfect information** on how much methane they are emitting, and from which sources. More and better information would give these companies a better picture of how much money they could save by investing in technologies that reduce methane emissions.

For some, it is a matter of competing priorities. The **opportunity cost** of investing in equipment to reduce or eliminate natural gas leaks is less money to invest elsewhere. Although most emissions control technologies pay for themselves in three years or less, that period may not compare favorably to other investment opportunities.²⁷ Indeed, a 2007 industry publication states that "companies

and investors operate under capital constraints and the estimated financial returns of such GHG reduction projects may not justify diverting capital from other higher-return or more strategic initiatives."²⁸

Because of these barriers—principal-agent problems, imperfect information, and opportunity costs—policy intervention is required to ensure reduced methane emissions. Although new state and federal regulations will help curtail emissions while delivering savings to owners and operators of natural gas systems, additional standards are needed to realize the full scope of cost-saving opportunities that have been identified.

BRINGING THESE OPPORTUNITIES TO SCALE

New legislation or standards, such as greenhouse gas emissions standards under section 111(d) of the Clean Air Act, could overcome these market barriers and help realize this lost opportunity. Other federal agencies, such as the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, the Department of Energy, and the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration, can also take steps to increase industry's investment in cost-effective mitigation options.

Establish performance standards for industry.

The most effective way to overcome market barriers and drive investment in cost-effective mitigation options is to establish performance standards for both new and existing sources. WRI analysis has found that such policies could save producers money while driving system-wide leakage to less than 1 percent of production.²⁹ Some progress has been made on reducing methane emissions from new sources: with its 2012 standards, EPA has issued rules that will lead to cost-effective reductions in local air pollution while simultaneously reducing methane emissions and turning a profit for industry. Yet, 90 percent of naturalgas-related methane emissions in 2018 will come from infrastructure that was already in place in 2011, according to ICF International's analysis.30 Driving investment in the full range of opportunities identified here will likely also require EPA to go beyond local air pollution standards and to target greenhouse gases (methane) specifically.^{g, 31} Such standards could be in the works as the Administration

g. Upstream of the processing plant, natural gas is comprised of roughly 70–95 percent methane, and has high concentrations of volatile organic compounds (VOCs). Regulations targeting VOCs at wells and in gathering lines will therefore have large methane cobenefits. After processing strips away many of the impurities in the natural gas, however, and depending on the quality of the natural gas when it comes out of the ground, natural gas is typically between 87 and 96 percent methane. This means that even large leaks of natural gas may not emit significant quantities of VOCs, making regulations that target methane the best way to ensure emissions reductions. (See R.C. Burruss, 2004, and U.S. Department of Interior U.S. Geological Survey, 2004.)

has announced an economy-wide methane strategy that requires EPA to study opportunities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions from additional stages of the natural gas life cycle, and potentially to propose new standards that build on the success of EPA's New Source Performance Standards.³²

Of course, many other options are available to reduce methane emissions, including the use of subsidized loans or tax credits to incentivize the use of emissions control technologies, or penalties to discourage unnecessary leaks, vents, or flares of methane.³³ However, the nature of natural gas systems would seem to limit the effectiveness of policies that attempt to drive change by imposing a price signal, limiting them to a complementary role to performance standards. One challenge is that significantly shifting the actions taken by owners and operators of natural gas infrastructure could require a price signal that rivals the price of gas itself. In addition, leaks are spread out across over 700,000 wells and over 300,000 miles of transmission pipelines, making the types of monitoring and verification required for market-based programs particularly challenging.

Other federal agencies can help.

The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, the Department of Energy, and the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration can take steps to reduce GHG emissions from natural gas systems in ways that would complement emissions standards.

The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission could work with industry to overcome principal-agent problems by revising contracts so that service providers throughout the natural gas supply chain have the correct incentives for making investments in emissions reduction technologies under the Natural Gas Act of 1938 and the Energy Policy Act of 2005.^{34, 35, 36} As WRI noted in "Clearing the Air," "Tariffs and contracts between pipeline companies and their shippers are subject to oversight and approval by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC). Pipeline companies often require shippers to make inkind payments (tariffs) for natural gas used by pipeline companies and for lost and unaccounted for fuel (LAUF), both of which contribute to upstream CO_2 and methane emissions from natural gas pipeline systems. While a competitive market for natural gas transmission creates an incentive for pipeline companies to keep their tariff rates down, some tariff structures guarantee cost recovery for fuel usage and LAUF regardless of the services rendered."³⁷

Indeed, in July 2014, DOE announced that it would recommend that FERC explore opportunities for establishing such mechanisms.³⁸ Moreover, FERC could use its regulatory authority to ensure that all natural gas operations under its jurisdiction reduce leaks and vents of natural gas to the extent technologically and economically feasible (with provisions for transmission companies to recoup their expenses), both to safeguard the safety of workers and the system, and to ensure that the interstate natural gas market is functioning with as few distortions as possible.³⁹

The Department of Energy can also help improve emissions measurement and control technologies by promoting continued research and development. This could help bring down the cost of emissions measurement technologies and increase their usage across the industry. This, in turn, could drive greater investment in cost-effective greenhouse gas mitigation activities by improving the industry's ability to target leaks across the million-plus miles of pipelines.

In addition, the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration could require stricter inspection and maintenance standards for gathering, transmission, and distribution systems, which would likely help reduce methane emissions from those sectors.

ENDNOTES

- G. Myhre, D. Shindell, F.-M. Bréon, W. Collins, J. Fuglestvedt, J. Huang, D. Koch, J.-F. Lamarque, D. Lee, B. Mendoza, T. Nakajima, A. Robock, G. Stephens, T. Takemura and H. Zhang, 2013, "Anthropogenic and Natural Radiative Forcing," in *Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis*," Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, T.F. Stocker, D. Qin, G.-K. Plattner, M. Tignor, S.K. Allen, J. Boschung, A. Nauels, Y. Xia, V. Bex and P.M. Midgley (eds.), Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York: Cambridge University Press, available at http://www.climatechange2013. org/images/report/WG1AR5_Chapter08_FINAL.pdf.
- 2. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Executive Summary," in Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990–2012, accessible at http://epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/ghgemissions/ US-GHG-Inventory-2014-Chapter-Executive-Summary.pdf; and U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals and Production," August 2014, accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ ng_prod_sum_dcu_NUS_m.htm. For studies that find higher estimates of methane leakage, see A. R. Brandt, G.A. Heath, E.A. Kort, F. O'Sullivan, G. Petron, S.M. Jordaan, P. Tans, J. Wilcox, A.M. Gopstein, D. Arent, S. Wofsy, N.J. Brown, R. Bradley, G.D. Stucky, D. Eardley, R. Harriss, "Methane Leaks from North American Natural Gas Systems," Science 343, February 2014, accessible at http://www.novim.org/images/pdf/ ScienceMethane.02.14.14.pdf; and Scott Miller, Steven Wofsy, Anna Michalak, Eric Kort, Arlyn Andrews, Sebastien Biraud, Edward Dlugokencky, Janusz Eluszkieweicz, Marc Fisher, Greet Janssens-Maenhout, Ben Miller, John Miller, Stephen Montzka, Thomas Nehrkorn, and Colm Sweeney, 2013, "Anthropogenic Emissions of Methane in the United States," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, October, accessible at http://www.pnas.org/content/early/2013/11/20/1314392110. full.pdf+html. Because the natural gas industry is so diffuse, with hundreds of thousands of wells and over a million miles of pipelines, it is impossible to know the system-wide leakage rate with precision. Nearly all recent studies suggest a leakage rate greater than EPA estimates. As of this writing, the Environmental Defense Fund is coordinating a series of studies, taking direct measurements of emissions from throughout the natural gas life cycle, and making recommendations on how to minimize those emissions. See J. Bradbury, "New Study Sheds Light on Methane Leakage from Natural Gas," World Resources Institute, Blog, September 2013, accessible at http://www.wri.org/blog/new-study-sheds-lightmethane-leakage-natural-gas.
- 3. At the average 2012 Henry Hub price of \$2.82 per thousand cubic feet of natural gas, this represents \$1.03 billion in lost revenue. It would be \$1.36 billion at average 2013 prices of \$3.82 per thousand cubic feet. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Natural Gas Data," accessible at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/hist/rngwhhdA.htm. For greenhouse gas equivalencies, see U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Greenhouse Gas Equivalencies Calculator," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ cleanenergy/energy-resources/calculator.html. Note that EPA uses an outdated 100-year global warming potential (GWP) for methane of 25.
- 4. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Natural Gas STAR Program Accomplishments," August 8, 2014, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ gasstar/accomplishments/index.html#three.

- 5. As noted previously, using conservative assumptions of methane emissions and the low natural gas prices from 2012, we calculate that the natural gas industry could make \$1.03 billion per year in additional revenue by implementing cost-effective measures to reduce methane emissions. The Natural Resources Defense Council, using different assumptions, estimates that this number could be much higher. See S. Harvey, V. Gowrishankar, and T. Singer, 2012, "Leaking Profits: The U.S. Oil and Gas Industry Can Reduce Pollution, Conserve Resources, and Make Money by Preventing Methane Waste," Natural Resources Defense Council, accessible at http://www.nrdc.org/energy/files/Leaking-Profits-Report.pdf.
- 6. Note that while reducing methane emissions from landfills, coal mines, agriculture, and petroleum systems can be a cost-effective investment as well, natural gas systems are unique in that much of the infrastructure needed to bring the captured gas to market is already in place, making reductions in methane emissions from natural gas systems among the most cost effective greenhouse gas reduction opportunities available. For more information, see Nicholas M. Bianco, Franz T. Litz, Kristin Igusky Meek, and Rebecca Gasper, 2013, "Can The U.S. Get There From Here," World Resources Institute, Washington DC, accessible at http://www.wri. org/publication/can-us-get-there-here.
- See, for example, D. Allen, "Methane Emissions from Natural Gas Production and Use: Reconciling Bottom-up and Top-down Measurements," *Current Opinion in Chemical Engineering*, August 2014: 78-83, available at http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2211339814000525.
- See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Chapter 3: Energy," in Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990 –2012, April, EPA, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/ghgemissions/usinventoryreport.html.
- 9. For more information, see U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Natural Gas STAR Program," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/gasstar/.
- J. Bradbury, M. Obeiter, L. Draucker, A. Stevens, and W. Wang, 2013, "Clearing the Air: Reducing Upstream Greenhouse Gas Emissions from U.S. Natural Gas Systems," April, World Resources Institute, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.wri.org/publication/clearing-air.
- For more companies recognized by EPA for their actions to reduce methane emissions, see U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Natural Gas STAR Award Winners," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/gasstar/ newsroom/awardwinners.html.
- 12. For more information, see Southwestern Energy, "Air," accessible at http://www.swn.com/responsibility/pages/air.aspx.
- See, for example, Wendy Koch, "Wyoming's Smog Exceeds Los Angeles' Due to Gas Drilling," USA Today, March 9, 2011, accessible at http:// content.usatoday.com/communities/greenhouse/post/2011/03/wyomings-smog-exceeds-los-angeles-due-to-gas-drilling/1#.UynlHvldUmt.
- 14. For consistency, we have converted the paper's estimate of benefits from VOC reductions from \$2,400 per short ton to the equivalent value per metric ton. See N. Fann, C.M. Fulcher, and B.J. Hubbell, "The Influence of Location, Source, and Emission Type in Estimates of Human Health Benefits of Reducing a Ton of Air Pollution," Air Quality, Atmosphere, & Health, September 2009: 169-76, accessible at http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19890404. For reference, EPA's 2012 New Source Performance Standard is projected to reduce volatile organic compound emissions by 172,000 to 263,000 metric tons per year; see http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2012-08-16/pdf/2012-16806.pdf.

- 15. More specifically, this rulemaking revised existing National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants (NESHAPS) and New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) applicable to the oil and gas sector, and established a new standard (NSPS Subpart 0000) applicable to crude oil and natural gas production, transmission, and distribution. The revisions to NESHAPS and NSPS target reduction of hazardous air pollutants, volatile organic compounds, and sulfur dioxide emissions. The new rule (NSPS 0000) targets volatile organic compound emissions reductions (and indirectly methane and hazardous air pollutants) from leaking and vented emissions such as those associated with well completions by requiring implementation of reduced emissions completions or green completions technology.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2012, "Oil and Natural Gas Sector: New Source Performance Standards and National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants Reviews," Final Rule, 40 CF Part 63 (EPA-HQ-PA-2012-0505), 2010, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ airquality/oilandgas/pdfs/20120417finalrule.pdf
- 17. As EPA notes in its final rule for natural gas systems, "With the data available, we are not able to provide credible health benefit estimates for the reduction in exposure to HAP [hazardous air pollutants], ozone and PM2.5 [particulate matter] for these rules, due to the differences in the locations of oil and natural gas emission points relative to existing information and the highly localized nature of air quality responses associated with HAP and VOC [volatile organic compounds] reductions. This is not to imply that there are no benefits of the rules; rather, it is a reflection of the difficulties in modeling the direct and indirect impacts of the reductions in emissions for this industrial sector with the data currently available..." See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Oil and Natural Gas Sector: New Source Performance Standards and National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants Reviews," Final Rule, 40 CF Parts 60 and 63, *Federal Register*, August 2012, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2012-08-16/pdf/2012-16806.pdf.
- For emissions reductions, see U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Overview of Final Amendments to Air Regulations for the Oil and Natural Gas Industry," Fact Sheet, April 2012, accessible at http://www.epa. gov/airquality/oilandgas/pdfs/20120417fs.pdf.
- 19. Bradbury et al., 2013, "Clearing the Air."
- 20. This is primarily because the current EPA standards target only new equipment and do not apply to existing equipment in the field.
- 21. For more information on the steps Colorado is taking to reduce methane emissions from oil and gas development, see Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment Air Quality Control Commission, "Regulation Number 3: Stationary Source Permitting and Air Pollutant Emission Notice Requirements," 5 CCR 1001-5, February 20, 2014, accessible at http://1.usa.gov/1mAD0md; and "Regulation Number 6: Standards of Performance for New Stationary Sources," 5 CCR 1001-8, February 20, 2014, accessible at http://1.usa.gov/1nRhwko, and Regulation Number 7: Control of Ozone via Ozone Precursors and Control of Hydrocarbons via Oil and Gas Emissions," 5 CCR 1001-9, December 20, 2012, accessible at http://1.usa.gov/1jYvWzH.

- 22. ICF International, 2014, "Economic Analysis of Methane Emission Reduction Opportunities in the U.S. Onshore Oil and Natural Gas Industries," March, accessible at http://www.edf.org/sites/default/files/ methane_cost_curve_report.pdf
- 23. The revenue estimate cited here updates NRDC's findings using data from the latest Greenhouse Gas Inventory. See Harvey et al., 2012, "Leaking Profits."
- 24. For price forecasts from the World Bank, International Monetary Fund, and the Economist Intelligence Unit, see I. Kolesnikov, "Natural Gas Prices: Long Term Forecast to 2020: Data and Charts, 2011-2014," Knoema, August 2014, accessible at http://knoema.com/ncszerf/naturalgas-prices-long-term-forecast-to-2020-data-and-charts.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration, August 2014, "Henry Hub Natural Gas Spot Price," available at http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/hist/ rngwhhdM.htm.
- 26. Bradbury et al., 2013, "Clearing the Air."
- 27. For example, a typical well drilled by Cabot Oil & Gas in the Marcellus shale formation earns the company an internal rate of return of between 130 and 150 percent, at natural gas prices of \$4 per thousand British thermal units. See slide 16 of Cabot's 2013 investor presentation at http://www.slideshare.net/MarcellusDN/cabot-investor-presentation-aug-12-2013. This may not be typical of other types of investments by other companies and in other shale basins.
- 28. American Petroleum Institute and the International Petroleum Industry Environmental Conservation Association, 2007, "Oil and Natural Gas Industry Guidelines for Greenhouse Gas Reduction Projects," March, accessible at http://www.ipieca.org/publication/oil-and-natural-gasindustry-guidelines-greenhouse-gas-reduction-projects.
- 29. For more information, see Bradbury et al., 2013, "Clearing the Air." WRI analysis found that federal standards requiring the use of ten cost-effective technologies that address the largest sources of methane emissions would likely bring the system-wide leakage rate below 1 percent. Many technologies and techniques pay for themselves in three years or less simply through the sale of additional gas that would have otherwise been emitted into the atmosphere. If we include the environmental and health cobenefits of reducing emissions of a powerful greenhouse gas as well as conventional air toxics and other pollutants, even more technologies could be classified as "cost effective."
- ICF International, 2014, "Economic Analysis of Methane Emission Reduction Opportunities in the U.S. Onshore Oil and Natural Gas Industries."
- 31. For more information on the composition of natural gas, see R.C. Burruss and R.T. Ryder, "Composition of Crude Oil and Natural Gas Produced from 14 Wells in the Lower Silurian 'Clinton' Sandstone and Medina Group, Northeastern Ohio and Northwestern Pennsylvania," March 22, 2004, U.S. Department of Interior U.S. Geological Survey, available at http://pubs.usgs.gov/of/2003/of03-409/of03-409.pdf; and North American Energy Standards Board, "Natural Gas Specs Sheet," June 2004, available at https://www.naesb.org//pdf2/wgq_bps100605w2.pdf.

- 32. The White House, Climate Action Plan: "Strategy to Reduce Methane Emissions," March 2014, White House, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/strategy_to_reduce_meth-ane_emissions_2014-03-28_final.pdf.
- 33. Beginning in October 2014, North Dakota will penalize companies that flare natural gas produced as a by-product of oil drilling operations. However, the penalty doesn't apply during the first year of well operations, when natural gas production is greatest, and exempts wells where building gathering lines is not economically feasible. Therefore, some have raised questions about how effective this system will be at curtailing the flaring of natural gas. See https://www.dmr.nd.gov/oilgas/rules/rulebook.pdf.
- 34. Under Section 7 of the Natural Gas Act, the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) reviews applications for natural gas pipelines, and works with other agencies to ensure safety standards are met. And under the Energy Policy Act, FERC has broad jurisdiction to regulate the sale of natural gas in interstate commerce. For more information, see Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, "Gas Pipelines," July 2014, accessible at https://www.ferc.gov/industries/gas/indus-act/pipelines.asp, and U.S. Energy Policy Act of 2005, Public Law 109-58, August 8, 2005, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-109publ58/pdf/PLAW-109publ58.pdf.

- 35. For more information, see Bradbury et al., "Clearing the Air."
- 36. Note, in July 2014, the Department of Energy announced that it would recommend that the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission explore new funding mechanisms for incentivizing the replacement of leaky sections of transmission pipelines. For more information, see U.S. Department of Energy, "An Initiative to Help Modernize Natural Gas Transmission and Distribution Infrastructure," Factsheet, July 29, 2014, accessible at http:// www.energy.gov/articles/factsheet-initiative-help-modernize-naturalgas-transmission-and-distribution. WRI's recommendations for funding mechanisms can be found at Bradbury et al., "Clearing the Air," accessible at http://www.wri.org/publication/clearing-air.
- 37. Bradbury et al., 2013, "Clearing the Air," p. 36.
- For more information, see U.S. Department of Energy, "Factsheet," July 29, 2014, accessible at http://www.energy.gov/articles/factsheet-initiative-help-modernize-natural-gas-transmission-and-distribution.
- 39. For more recommendations, see Bradbury et al., 2013, "Clearing the Air."

CHAPTER 5: REDUCING EMISSIONS OF HIGH GLOBAL WARMING POTENTIAL GASES

OVERVIEW

Hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs) are a small but rapidly growing component of U.S. (and global) greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. These gases, which are commercially produced for use as refrigerants, foam blowing agents, and aerosols, can have very high global warming potentials (GWPs). Those with the highest GWPs trap thousands of times more heat than carbon dioxide (CO_2). Their use is on the rise as a result of the phase-out of their ozone-depleting predecessors, hydrochlorofluorocarbons (HCFCs).^a

Direct emissions occur when HFCs leak from the equipment they are servicing. In addition, depending on the particular HFC's thermodynamic efficiency, their use can affect the equipment's electricity consumption (and CO_2 emissions associated with that electricity). However, alternatives with low and even near-zero global warming potential are increasingly available. They include "natural refrigerants" such as CO_2 and hydrocarbons (HCs) as well as hydrofluoroolefins (HFOs), which contain hydrogen, fluorine, and carbon like HFCs, but have much lower GWPs.¹ Some of these alternatives also offer performance benefits (via superior thermodynamic efficiency) compared with the higher-GWP HFCs they replace, lowering the amount of electricity consumed and thereby reducing electricity bills and GHG emissions.

The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) estimated that the United States can reduce HFC emissions by over 40 percent from what would otherwise be emitted in 2030 entirely through measures that have a negative or break-even price today. This includes the retrofit of existing equipment with lower-GWP refrigerants, using new equipment, and improving equipment servicing practices. Several companies have begun using these alternatives, and many are saving money and energy while they reduce GHG emissions.

However, adoption remains uneven for a variety of reasons. Although converting to some low-GWP alternatives may offer net cost savings, some have high upfront costs or require the replacement of equipment, or even the redesign of a facility or vehicle.² Additionally, there is insufficient pull on the demand side: customers who purchase refrigeration or air conditioning equipment may not know about or ask for low-GWP alternatives. Thus, there is little reason to believe that the U.S. market will rapidly move to these alternatives without new rules or other incentives. A number of U.S. chemical manufacturers and equipment manufacturers have advocated for a global phase-down of high-GWP HFCs through amendments to the Montreal Protocol.³ International momentum appears to be gradually building for these amendments. Policy measures have already begun to promote the adoption of lower GWP alternatives in some regions, including the European Union and Japan.⁴

In the meantime, EPA can drive the adoption of negative and zero-cost technologies, as well as other low-cost technologies, using its authority under the Clean Air Act. EPA has already started offering incentives to phase out high-GWP HFC use in personal vehicles⁵ and adopted standards to control HFC leakage from air conditioning systems in pickups, vans, and combination tractors.6 Additionally, in July 2014, EPA proposed rules under section 612 of the Clean Air Act (implemented through the Significant New Alternatives Policy [SNAP] program) to approve low-GWP alternatives and move some higher-GWP HFCs out of the market for various applications.7 EPA should finalize these proposed rules as well as continue evaluating and approving low-GWP alternatives and delisting high-GWP HFC uses as alternatives become commercially available. Over time, it may also be appropriate to implement a flexible program either by EPA under section 615 of the Clean Air Act or via Congressional legislation.

a. HCFCs have been used as a replacement for CFCs, another group of ozone-depleting substances with high global warming potentials that were phased out under the Montreal Protocol (except for allowed exemptions). Because of the success of this phase-out, the Montreal Protocol has already spurred large greenhouse gas benefits. However, the rise of HFCs is causing GHG emissions from the sector to increase.

PROFILES OF CHANGE

HFC manufacturers, like Honeywell, Arkema, and DuPont, already produce a variety of low-GWP alternatives, including HFOs and HFO blends, for use in automobiles, supermarkets, home air conditioning, commercial chillers, refrigerators, coolers, and other appliances and equipment. Several companies have begun using these and other alternatives, finding them as effective as high-GWP HFCs, and, in some cases finding that they provide benefits such as improved energy efficiency and net financial savings over the lifetime of the equipment. No single solution works across all end-use applications, but innovation is occurring in many end uses. For example:

- HFO technologies or HFO-HFC blends are being used in place of HFCs in automobile air conditioning, the production of insulating foams, residential and light commercial air conditioning, domestic and commercial refrigeration, and industrial waste heat recovery. These products have GWPs 50 to 99.9 percent lower than the HFCs they replace.8 Because HFOs are a relatively recent innovation, new products are steadily coming into the market from various producers. Fifteen car companies, including General Motors, Ford, and Chrysler, are moving forward with HFO-1234yf,9 a new low-GWP refrigerant for personal vehicle air conditioners that has a GWP 99.9 percent lower than the HFC it replaces.¹⁰ An estimated 1 million cars on the road worldwide already use this low-GWP refrigerant.11 This number is expected to grow to nearly 3 million by the end of 2014.12
- CO₂ transcritical technology^{b, 13} is creating new cost saving alternatives for some refrigeration applications. Sobeys, a Canadian supermarket chain, found that using CO₂ transcritical technology in cold to moderate climates has multiple benefits, including greater cooling capacity, lower energy use (via a more efficient heat rejection process to heat the store), lower materials and installation costs, and lower operating, maintenance, and electricity costs.¹⁴ While CO₂ transcritical systems cost around 11 percent more than conventional systems, the added cost is estimated to be repaid within three years. In 2012, Sobeys made CO₂ transcritical technology a national

standard for all its new stores in Canada.¹⁵ Convenience stores using the technology in Japan have achieved 10–26 percent energy savings.¹⁶

- Coca-Cola uses CO₂ in 1 million HFC-free coolers and aims to purchase only CO₂-based equipment by 2015.¹⁷ Because of its transition to CO₂-based technology for new equipment, Coca-Cola has improved its cooling equipment energy efficiency by 40 percent since 2000, and reduced their direct greenhouse gas emissions by 75 percent.^{c,18}
- Supermarkets in Europe are increasingly adopting "cascade" systems, in which a small HFC- or HFOcharged loop cools a CO₂ loop, combining high energy efficiency and smaller HFC charge size (i.e., the amount of chemical the system uses).¹⁹ Supervalu started using this type of system in 2012 at one of its supermarkets in California and found that its total greenhouse gas impact, including recovery, losses, leakage, and energy consumption, was 84 percent lower than a comparable HFC-based system.²⁰
- Coolers introduced by PepsiCo, Red Bull, Heineken, and Ben & Jerry's are based on hydrocarbons including propane (R-290) or isobutane (R-600a). These companies combined have more than 600,000 units in use today and have seen energy efficiency improvements from 10 to 20 percent or even greater.²¹
- Centrifugal chillers (used to cool buildings like hotels, schools, healthcare facilities, and other commercial buildings)²² employing low-GWP refrigerants HFO-1234ze and HFO-1233zd are available and extensive studies have validated their high performance in these applications.²³ For example, Trane just announced a line of new HFO chillers that have 10 percent higher efficiency than the "next best chiller available."²⁴
- The Consumer Goods Forum, a CEO-level organization formed in 2009 of 400 global consumer goods manufacturers and retailers with combined revenue in excess of \$2.8 trillion, has agreed to begin phasing out HFC refrigerants in 2015 and replacing them with non-HFC refrigerants.²⁵

b. The United Nations Environment Programme defines transcritical CO₂ systems as: "Refrigeration systems that use CO₂ as a primary refrigerant...In transcritical CO₂ refrigeration systems, CO₂ is the sole refrigerant, evaporating in the subcritical region and rejecting heat at temperatures above the critical point in a gas cooler instead of a condenser." (See United Nations Environment Programme and Climate and Clean Air Coalition, 2014).

c. Note, CO₂ transcritical technology has temperature limitations and works most efficiently in cold to moderate climates.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR SCALE

According to EPA, these cases are not unusual. In a recent analysis, it found that the nation could reduce annual consumption of HFCs by 20 percent below business-asusual estimates in 2020, and 42 percent in 2030 through alternatives that pay for themselves over the life of the equipment.²⁶ This is largely the result of considerable technological progress over the past several years to make low-GWP alternatives available. Examples of these cost-effective opportunities for refrigeration and air conditioning (the largest consumers of HFCs) are shown in Table 5.1.

Table 5.1 | Examples of the Abatement Options for Refrigeration and Air Conditioning Applications in the United States

ABATEMENT OPTION	COMMENT
More efficient HFC-134a systems for light-duty motor vehicle air conditioners	Leak reductions and greater efficiency decrease direct emissions and lead to lower fuel consumption.
HFO-1234yf in light-duty motor vehicle air conditioners	HFOs (including HFO-1234yf) have begun to replace the higher-GWP HFC-134a in the United States and the European Union, and are now found in more than 1 million vehicles worldwide. The European Union banned HFC-134a beginning in 2017. A U.S. ban of HFC-134a for passenger vehicles is proposed for 2021 models.
More efficient HFO-1234yf systems in light-duty motor vehicle air conditioners	Leak reductions and greater efficiency decrease direct emissions and lead to lower fuel consumption.
Distributed systems in large retail food refrigeration systems	Reduced refrigerant charge size and lower leak rates with comparable performance and costs. Significant reduction in climate impact. Further reductions can be achieved by using lower-GWP HFO blends.
HFC secondary loop and/or cascade systems in new large retail food refrigeration systems	Technology is proven: reduced refrigerant charge and lower leak rates at comparable performance and cost. Further reductions can be achieved by using HFOs and lower-GWP HFO blends.
Ammonia ($\rm NH_3$) or hydrocarbon secondary loop and/or cascade systems in large retail food refrigeration systems	Flammability and toxicity concerns have limited adoption. Comparable performance but up-front costs may be higher.
CO_{2} transcritical systems in large retail food refrigeration systems	Good performance in cool climates, but lower efficiencies in moderate to warmer climates. Up-front costs and maintenance may be higher.
Reduced GWP refrigerants in large new retail food refrigeration systems	Use of lower-GWP HFCs or HFO blends can reduce GWP by more than 50 percent while reducing energy consumption.
Retrofits of R-404A systems in large retail refrigeration food systems	Potential to reduce direct GWP by about 50 percent while reducing energy consumption. Proven technology. Several commercial products available.
Low-GWP refrigerants in small retail food refrigeration systems	CO ₂ , HCs, and HFOs are being introduced in vending and small retail units. Flammability regulations limit charge size.
Hydrocarbons in window units and dehumidifiers	Small charge sizes and equipment modifications may allow safe use.

Table 5.1	Examples of the	Abatement Options	for Refrigeration	and Air	Conditioning	Applications
	in the United Sta	ites (continued)				

ABATEMENT OPTION	COMMENT
R-32 (difluoromethane) or HFOs in unitary air conditioners and packaged terminal air conditioners/packaged thermal heat pumps	R-32 is being introduced in small mini-split air conditioning systems. Safety evaluations are underway for larger systems. HFO-based blends are also being evaluated.
Microchannel heat exchangers in small or medium air conditioning systems	Potential for charge-size reduction. Some adoption currently underway.
Low-GWP refrigerants in chillers	Multiple HFO options available for direct expansion chillers, centrifugal and screw chillers. HCs and ammonia use are also possible for certain industrial applications.
Ammonia or $\rm CO_2$ in large refrigeration systems	Ammonia is commonly used in certain segments such as cold storage warehouses and food processing plants. Toxicity, safety, and cost may limit applications.
Refrigerant recovery at disposal	Rising cost of refrigerants may drive increased recovery.
Refrigerant recovery at servicing	Rising cost of refrigerants may drive increased recovery.
Leak repair in all systems	Increased cost and awareness driving focus on leak reduction.

Source: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, September 2013, "Global Mitigation of Non-CO₂ Greenhouse Gases: 2010 – 2030, Section IV: Industrial Processes," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/EPAactivities/MAC_Report_2013-IV_Industrial.pdf; Thomas Morris, director of commercial development, Honeywell, personal communication, July 23, 2014.

EMERGING OPPORTUNITIES

While options are available to reduce the majority of HFC emissions across most major source categories today, more technologies are in the pipeline and are expected to be available within the next five years.²⁷ For example, Honeywell recently announced plans to expand manufacturing of HFO refrigerants, blowing agents, and aerosol propellants in the United States,28 and Arkema has announced it will construct HFO production facilities.²⁹ DuPont is producing HFOs and is working on a new foam expansion agent based on HFO technology, as well as various HFO products for refrigeration and air conditioning applications.³⁰ As HFO production scales up, costs for these low-GWP alternatives are anticipated to decline. This would likely result in more widespread use of these alternatives as well as development of more new technology, which could drive prices even lower. For example, once Heineken started purchasing HFC-free coolers at a large scale, their cost dropped by 15 percent. Now the

main barriers they face to more widespread use of the new technology are legal barriers, such as the need for approval of HFC alternatives, rather than cost barriers.³¹

This would not be the first time that the industry innovated to reduce its environmental impact. With the signing and subsequent implementation of the Montreal Protocol in 1989, industry began phasing out ozone-depleting CFCs. The Protocol drove technological development and investment in a new generation of air conditioning and refrigeration equipment, leading to significant benefits to public health and the environment while producing lifetime savings for consumers.

ARC Research Consultants estimates savings of \$1.8 trillion in global health benefits and \$459 billion in avoided damages to agriculture, fisheries, and materials that would have otherwise resulted from increased depletion of the ozone layer (both cumulative estimates from 1987 to 2060).³² Meanwhile, the phase-out of ozone depleting substances also reduced greenhouse gas emissions by a net 135 billion metric tons of CO_2 equivalent from 1990 to 2010 (or about 11 billion metric tons of CO_2 equivalent per year), according to a United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) study. This net annual greenhouse gas savings is about five times higher than the Kyoto Protocol's annual global emissions reduction target for 2008–12 for all greenhouse gases.³³ Note that this figure is likely even higher, as it does not include the energy and greenhouse gas savings from using more efficient equipment.³⁴

EPA reports that the phase-out led to substantial lifetime savings through reduced energy use and reduced operation and maintenance costs, as well as improved consumer comfort.35 Consumers globally were not faced with higher prices for new products, and some of the new products were cheaper to maintain than the conventional equipment because of higher efficiencies, product quality, and reliability.36 One study noted that by the mid-1990s "virtually all of the global reductions in CFC use had come at little or no cost to consumers."37 In addition, by 2000, CFCs were phased out of 45 percent of existing chillers (large air conditioning units for buildings), which reduced energy use by almost 7 billion kilowatt hours per year, amounting to \$480 million annual savings from new equipment by 2000, according to the Air-Conditioning, Heating, and Refrigeration Institute.³⁸

REMAINING CHALLENGES

While alternatives are available today, with more expected to become available in the near future, achieving continued deep reductions of high-GWP HFCs will require continued technological progress and regulatory responsiveness, and may require transitioning to alternatives that will not pay for themselves in the short term.

Continued technological progress is needed to develop alternatives for a variety of applications—such as household refrigerators and room air conditioning units while continuing to meet strict standards for safety and performance, including efficiency and durability.^{d, 39} Hydrocarbon alternatives offer the appeal of very low global warming potentials (e.g., propane has a GWP of 3). The main challenge is that their flammability risk may make them unsuitable for certain uses. However, after extensive testing, EPA has found that some hydrocarbons can be effective and safe in certain household applications, provided the charge size remains small.⁴⁰

In the meantime, other alternatives can reduce the GWP of the refrigerants used in these products by about a factor of 10—from the thousands to the hundreds. For example, Honeywell is working on low-GWP HFO alternatives for stationary air conditioning units that provide energy efficiency benefits, reduce costs, and meet industry standards for safety and performance.⁴¹ In addition, alternatives for commercial refrigeration are being evaluated. Oak Ridge National Laboratory found that N-40 (a highly efficient low-GWP refrigerant in supermarket refrigeration) shows considerable increases in energy efficiency and reductions in environmental impact.⁴² Honeywell notes N-40 comes without flammability issues.⁴³

It can take several years before new refrigerants are included in commercial products. New chemicals may have different properties than their high-GWP counterparts, and may require development of new equipment. In addition, new chemicals must be tested for safety, health, and environmental impacts under EPA's Significant New Alternatives Policy (SNAP) program, and some may require revisions to building codes.^{e, 44} The more quickly EPA can fulfill its mission of properly testing new chemicals, the more quickly these alternatives can make it to market, reduce GHG emissions, and allow product developers to turn a profit on their innovations.

Ultimately, achieving deep GHG reductions related to HFC use may require the United States (and likely other developed countries) to go beyond applications that already save costs over the life of the equipment unless new chemicals enable cost saving reductions in GHG emissions for additional product categories. The upside is that using more expensive chemicals could encourage

d. Previous reports indicated that the preferred low-GWP refrigerant alternative for personal vehicles, R1234yf, may have flammability issues. However, EPA and scientists have worked to further understand and address these issues. In fact, EPA found that R1234yf ignited only when significant modifications to vehicle hardware and controls were made. In another case, it was found that the air conditioning systems on some vehicles ruptured during impact, increasing the risk of refrigerant flammability; however, some manufacturers already design these systems to avoid leakage after impact (See Andrew Marsh, February 2013, and Fred Sciance, October 2013). In March 2014, scientists found that R1234yf does not pose any serious safety risks, and nine vehicles are already using this new refrigerant in North America. (See EurActiv.com and Reuters, March 2013, and Elliot Maras, January 2014).

e. Note, in investigating the mitigation potential of HFC use, EPA examined technologies available today and noted that its analysis "does not explore new equipment abatement options for all refrigeration and AC equipment types, although such options may exist." Therefore, EPA's estimate that the United States can lower HFC emissions over 40 percent from what would otherwise be emitted in 2030 entirely through measures that come at a negative or break-even price today presumably includes only those technologies that have addressed the remaining issues discussed in this section (See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, September 2013).

equipment owners to reduce leakage rates, and to employ chemical capture and recycling that would help improve the overall costs and climate benefits.

BRINGING THESE OPPORTUNITIES TO SCALE

Although a number of companies already use low-GWP technologies, in many cases realizing cost and/or energy savings, uptake of these alternatives has been slow. If left unchecked, consumption of high-GWP gases is expected to continue to grow considerably. This suggests that new standards are ultimately required to realize the economy-wide cost savings possible from phasing out certain uses of high-GWP HFCs, and to drive continued technological process.

International momentum toward phasing down high-GWP HFCs appears to be building. The proposed North American amendment to the Montreal Protocol, which would reduce HFC consumption 85 percent by 2035 compared with 2008-10 levels,45 is supported by more than 100 nations.⁴⁶ Several key countries that had opposed the amendment started to change course in 2013. For example, China, which was previously opposed, released a joint statement with the United States in June 2013 in which the two countries agreed to "work together and with other countries through multilateral approaches that include using the expertise and institutions of the Montreal Protocol to phase down the production and consumption of HFCs."47 As part of a September 2013 agreement, leaders from 26 nations-including countries like India and Brazil, which have historically been hesitant to commit to phasing down the use of HFCs- expressed their support for similar action,48 though India has since continued to criticize the proposal.

A number of producers and consumers of HFCs have come out in support of a global phase-down. For example, the Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy, an industry coalition of about 100 manufacturers and businesses that rely on HCFCs and HFCs, supports a planned, orderly global phase-down of high-GWP substances, as well as action to improve energy efficiency, leakage reduction, and recovery/reuse or destruction at end-of-life.⁴⁹ DuPont, which manufactures HFCs and also develops their replacements, is also actively supporting the North American proposal to build on the outstanding success of the Montreal Protocol.⁵⁰

Despite this progress, the Montreal Protocol has yet to be amended. Therefore, countries are beginning to take action at the national level. For example, the European Union's mobile air conditioning and F-gas directives are creating transitions to low-GWP refrigerants in various end use sectors⁵¹ and Japan is also developing HFC regulations.⁵² In the United States, EPA has started offering incentives under its light-duty vehicle greenhouse gas regulations that encourage the adoption of lower-GWP automobile air conditioning refrigerants as well as air conditioning systems with lower leakage.⁵³ In addition, EPA has adopted standards to control HFC leakage from air conditioning systems in pickups, vans, and combination tractors under its medium- and heavy-duty GHG regulations.⁵⁴

While the necessary international consensus has not yet emerged, the United States should continue to work to achieve an international phase-down of HFC consumption through amendments to the Montreal Protocol. In the meantime, there are options to drive GHG emissions reductions through win-win opportunities in the United States. Specifically, we find that:

EPA should continue to take action domestically under its Significant New Alternatives Policy program (SNAP) through Section 612 of the Clean Air Act. EPA should finalize its proposed rule to delist some uses of high-GWP HFCs and continue to phase down HFCs where safer, cost-effective alternatives exist, including vehicle air conditioning, commercial refrigeration like supermarkets and vending machines, plastic foam products, and consumer aerosols. EPA estimates that the SNAP phasedown rule will reduce emissions by 31 to 42 million metric tons of CO₂e in 2020 (a 15 to 20 percent reduction in projected business-as-usual HFC emissions).⁵⁵ This rule could capture nearly all (99 percent) of the negative or net-zero cost opportunities identified.^{f. 56}

f. EPA's marginal abatement cost (MAC) curves, when applied to the most recent HFC emissions projections from the U.S. Department of State's Climate Action (CAR6) report, identified roughly 50 million metric tons CO₂e and 156 million metric tons CO₂e of potential abatement in 2020 and 2030 from these four main HFC uses, respectively, at a negative or break-even price. This amounts to 99 percent of the total negative or zero-net cost HFC abatement identified for both years (See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), September 2013, and U.S. Department of State, 2014).

- Ultimately, new chemicals will be needed to continue driving deep reductions in the use of high-GWP HFCs. EPA should work toward ensuring that the alternatives development process moves swiftly, and that new chemicals are quickly, yet thoroughly, tested for their safety and performance. EPA should also finalize its proposed rule to list new alternatives and continue evaluating and approving appropriate low-GWP alternatives.
- EPA should also extend the servicing and disposal of air conditioning and refrigeration equipment requirements for HCFCs and CFCs (under section 608 of the Clean Air Act) to HFCs as well as increase initiatives for HFC reclamation and recycling to ensure that fewer virgin HFC compounds are used until they are able to be phased down.^{g, 57}
- Over time it may also be appropriate to implement a flexible program to reduce emissions of high-GWP HFCs either by EPA under Section 615 of the Clean Air Act or via Congressional legislation, as the flexibility provided by these programs could allow for deeper reductions in a cost-effective manner.

g. The Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy recently petitioned the U.S. EPA to extend the rules on air conditioning and refrigerant management in section 608 of the Clean Air Act to HFCs (See Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy, January 2014). This action is also included in the proposed Senate bill, the Super Pollutants Act of 2014 (See "Super Pollutants Act of 2014").
ENDNOTES

- European Fluorocarbons Technical Committee, "Hydrofluoroolefins (HFOs) Factsheet," accessible at http://www.fluorocarbons.org/uploads/ Modules/Library/fact-sheet-hfos_19.pdf.
- 2. Michael Parr, federal government affairs manager, DuPont, personal communication, July 24, 2014.
- The Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy, "Responsible Policy for a Responsive Industry," accessible at http://www.arap.org/downloads/ alliance-overview.pdf; J. Parnell, 2012, "HFC Phasedown Can Cut 100bn Tonnes of Greenhouse Gases by 2050: DuPont," last updated September 25, Responding to Climate Change (RTCC), accessible at: http://www.rtcc.org/2012/09/25/hfc-phasedown-can-cut-100bn-tonnesof-greenhouse-gases-by-2050-dupont/.
- 4. European Commission, "EU Legislation to Control F-Gases," accessible at http://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/f-gas/legislation/index_en.htm; Environmental Investigation Agency, May 2013, "Landmark Revision of Japanese Fluorocarbon Regulations: Make it Count," accessible at http://eia-global.org/blog/landmark-revision-of-japanese-fluorocarbonregulations-make-it-count-1.
- Environmental Protection Agency, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, and Department of Transportation, 2012, "Rules and Regulations," *Federal Register*, Vol. 77, No. 199, October 15, 2012, accessible at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2012-10-15/pdf/2012-21972.pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2011, "EPA and NHTSA Adopt First-Ever Program to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Improve Fuel Efficiency of Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicles," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/otaq/climate/documents/420f11031.pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Protection of Stratospheric Ozone: Change of Listing Status for Certain Substitutes under the Significant New Alternatives Policy Program," 40 CFR Part 82, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/downloads/SAN_5750_SNAP_Status_Change_Rule_NPRM_signature_version-signed_7-9-2014.pdf.
- 8. Thomas Morris, director of commercial development, Honeywell, personal communication, July 23, 2014.
- Ford Motor Company, 2012, "Beyond CO₂," accessible at http://corporate.ford.com/microsites/sustainability-report-2011-12/environment-climate-issue-beyond; G. Nelson, Automotive News, December 2013, "Automakers' Switch to New Refrigerant Will Accelerate with EPA Credits, European Mandate," accessible at: http://www.autonews.com/article/20131230/OEM01/312309996/automakers-switch-to-new-refrigerant-will-accelerate-with-epa-credits-; General Motors, July 2010, "GM First to Market Greenhouse Gas-Friendly Air Conditioning Refrigerant in U.S.," accessible at: http://media.gm.com/content/Pages/news/us/en/2010/July/0723_refrigerant/_jcr_content/iconrow/wordfile/file.res/072310% 20New% 20Refrigerant% 20% 20FINAL.doc.
- HFO-1234yf has a GWP of 4 whereas the current refrigerant, HFC-134a, has a GWP of 1,430. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Final Rulemaking Protection of the Stratospheric Ozone: New Substitute in the Motor Vehicle Air Conditioning Sector under the Significant New Alternatives Policy (SNAP) Program," Fact Sheet, accessible at http://www.epa. gov/ozone/downloads/HFO-1234yf_Final_Fact_Sheet.pdf.
- 11. Simon Warburton, "Honeywell Fights Back Against r1234yf Claims," Just Auto, May 2014, accessible at http://www.just-auto.com/news/ honeywell-fights-back-against-r1234yf-claims_id145919.aspx.

- 12. DuPont, "Rapid Growth Expected in Adoption of HFO-1234yf," accessible at http://us.vocuspr.com/Newsroom/MultiQuery.aspx?SiteName=Dupont EMEA&Entity=PRAsset&SF_PRAsset_PRAssetID_EQ=128793&XSL=Ne wsRelease&IncludeChildren=True&Lang=English.
- United Nations Environment Programme and Climate and Clean Air Coalition, 2014, "Low-GWP Alternatives in Commercial Refrigeration: Propane, CO₂ and HFO Case Studies," accessible at: http://www.unep. org/ccac/portals/50162/docs/Low-GWP_Alternatives_in_Commercial_Refrigeration-Case_Studies-Final.pdf
- ATMOsphere America, 2013, "Natural Resources: Business Case North America," summary report of International Conference, June, accessible at: http://www.atmo.org/files/reports/atmo_america_report.pdf.
- 15. R744.com, "CO₂ Transcritical Milestones 3-Year Payback and Now in the US Latest from ATMOsphere America," June 27, 2013, accessible at http://www.r744.com/news/view/4345.
- 16. ATMOsphere Asia, 2014, "Technology & Innovation: Natural Refrigerants," summary report, International Workshop, Tokyo, February, accessible at http://www.atmo.org/presentations/files/401_atmo_Asia_ report_2014_final_small.pdf.
- The Coca-Cola Company, "Coca-Cola Installs 1 Millionth HFC-Free Cooler Globally, Preventing 5.25MM Metric Tons of CO₂," Press Release, January 22, 2014, accessible at http://www.coca-colacompany.com/ press-center/press-releases/coca-cola-installs-1-millionth-hfc-freecooler-globally-preventing-525mm-metrics-tons-of-co2#TCCC.
- 18. The Coca-Cola Company, "Coca-Cola Installs 1 Millionth HFC-Free Cooler Globally."
- 19. Thomas Morris, director of commercial development, Honeywell, personal communication, July 23, 2014.
- Environmental Investigation Agency, "US Market Study of HFC-Free Technologies for the Supermarket-Retail Refrigeration Sector," accessible at http://eia-global.org/images/uploads/HFC-Free_Tech_Available_in_ the_US.pdf.
- 21. PepsiCo, "PepsiCo Debuts Energy-Efficient, HFC-Free Cooler at Super Bowl," Press Release, February 2010, accessible at http://www.pepsico. com/Media/PressRelease/PepsiCo-Debuts-Energy-Efficient-HFC-Free-Cooler-at-Super-Bowl02022010.html; Red Bull, "Efficient Cooling through Ecofriendly Coolers," accessible at http://energydrink.redbull. com/coolers; Heineken, "2013 Sustainability Report," accessible at http://sustainabilityreport.heineken.com/The-big-picture/What-we-saidand-what-weve-done/index.htm; Hydrocarbons 21, "Heineken's Successful Rollout of HC Coolers- Exclusive Interview with Maarten ten Houten," December 2013, accessible at http://www.hydrocarbons21.com/news/ viewprintable/4760; Ben & Jerry's, "Experience with Natural Refrigerants," accessible at http://www.atmo.org/presentations/files/124_3_ Asch_Ben_n_Jerry.pdf.
- 22. Trane, "Trane Expands Chiller Portfolio with Breakthrough Systems Designed for European Markets," Press Release, June 2014, accessible at http://www.trane.com/commercial/europe/be/en/about-us/newsroom/ press-releases/trane-expands-chiller-portfolio-with-breakthrough--systems-desig.html.
- A.B. Pearson, "R-1234ze for Variable Speed Centrifugal Chillers," presentation for the Institute of Refrigeration at London Chamber of Commerce and Industry, April 2013.
- 24. Trane, "Trane Expands Chiller Portfolio with Breakthrough Systems Designed for European Markets."

- 25. Consumer Goods Forum, "Consumer Goods Industry Announces Initiatives on Climate Protection," November 2010, accessible at http://www. theconsumergoodsforum.com/consumer-goods-industry-announcesinitiatives-on-climate-protection.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Global Mitigation of Non-CO₂ Greenhouse Gases: 2010 –2030," executive summary, April 2014, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/EPAactivities/MAC_Report_2013-IV_Industrial.pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2013, "Benefits of Addressing HFCs under the Montreal Protocol," June, U.S. EPA, Stratospheric Protection Division, Office of Atmospheric Programs, Office of Air and Radiation. Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/ downloads/Benefits_of_Addressing_HFCs_Under_the_Montreal_Protocol_6-21-2013.pdf.
- The Wall Street Journal, "Honeywell Announces Major Investments to Increase HFO-1234yf Production in the United States," December 10, 2013, accessible at http://online.wsj.com/article/PR-CO-20131210-905083.html?dsk=y.
- Arkema, "Arkema is Announcing the Construction of Production Capacities for New Refrigerant Fluorinated Gas 1234yf," September 2013, accessible at http://www.arkema.com/en/media/news/news-details/ Arkema-is-announcing-the-construction-of-production-capacities-fornew-refrigerant-fluorinated-gas-1234yf/?back=true.
- 30. DuPont, "DuPont Fluorochemicals Announces Production Plans to Support the Introduction of a New Formacel® Foam Expansion Agent with Low Global Warming Potential," Press Release, April 10, 2014, DuPont Fluorochemicals, accessible at http://www2.dupont.com/Formacel/en_US/assets/downloads/20140410_article.pdf.
- Hydrocarbons21.com, "ATMOsphere Europe 2013: Buoyant Market for Hydrocarbons in Light Commercial Refrigeration," Shecco, October 24, 2013, accessible at http://www.hydrocarbons21.com/news/viewprintable/4648; Hydrocarbons21.com, "Heineken's Successful Rollout of HC Coolers- Exclusive Interview with Maarten Houten," Shecco, December 4, 2013, accessible at http://www.hydrocarbons21.com/news/viewprintable/4760.
- 32. A. Markandya and N. Dale, 2012, "The Montreal Protocol and the Green Economy: Assessing the Contributions and Co-Benefits of a Multilateral Environmental Agreement," Contribution to the Green Economy Initiative, United Nations Environment Programme OzonAction Branch and Economics and Trade Branch, accessible at http://www.unep.org/ozonaction/ Portals/105/documents/publications/green-economy-report.pdf.
- 33. The net cumulative greenhouse gas savings has a total value of about \$3.2 trillion if CO₂ is valued at \$24 per metric ton, the value assumed in the report. See Markandya and Dale, 2012, "The Montreal Protocol and the Green Economy."
- 34. A. Markandya and N. Dale, 2012, "The Montreal Protocol and the Green Economy."
- 35. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2011, "Benefits of the CFC Phaseout," Ozone Layer Protection section, last updated May 5, 2011, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/geninfo/benefits.html.
- 36. Markandya and Dale, 2012, "The Montreal Protocol and the Green Economy."

37. Ibid.

- 38. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Ozone Layer Protection: "Benefits of the CFC Phaseout."
- 39. See: Andrew Marsh, Auto Industry Insider, February 2013, "Debate about Air Conditioning Refrigerant R1234yf Heats Up," Auto Industry Insider, February 2013, accessible at http://www.autoindustryinsider. com/?p=5697; Fred Sciance, General Motors Public Policy Center, October 2013, "The Transition from HFC-134a to a Low-GWP Refrigerant in Mobile Air Conditioners," General Motors Public Policy Center, October 2013, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/air/caaac/mstrs/oct2013/sciance. pdf); EurActiv.com and Reuters, March 2013, "Car Coolant Rejected by Daimler Is Safe: EU Scientists," March 2013, accessible at http:// www.euractiv.com/sustainability/car-coolant-rejected-daimler-safnews-534010; and Elliot Maras, Vehicle Service Pros, January 2014, "MACS: Nine Vehicle Models that Will Use R-1234yf this Year," Vehicle Service Pros, January 2014, accessible at http://www.vehicleservicepros. com/news/11298838/macs-nine-vehicle-models-that-will-use-r-1234yfthis-year.
- 40. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Protection of Stratospheric Ozone," 40 CFR Part 82.
- L. Chin, 2013, "Recent Developments in Low GWP Refrigerants for Air Conditioning & Refrigeration Applications," Bangkok Tech Conference, June 29, Honeywell, accessible at http://www.unep.fr/bangkoktechconference/docs/IIIA-3% 20Lawrence% 20Chin.pdf.
- 42. Compared with R-404A (3700 GWP), Oak Ridge National Laboratory found that N-40 (1273 GWP) had a coefficient of performance 11.6 percent higher. Omar Abdelaziz, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, "Working Fluids: Low Global Warming Potential Refrigerants," Oak Ridge National Laboratory, 2014 Building Technologies Office Peer Review.
- 43. Honeywell reports that N-40 "provides a non-flammable solution" compared with R-404A. See Honeywell, "Honeywell Solstice N40 Improved Energy Efficiency Case Study," accessible at http://www.honeywellrefrigerants.com/india/resources/customer-case-studies/honeywellsolstice-n40-improved-energy-efficiency-case-study/.
- 44. See U.S. Department of Energy, 2011, "Research and Development Roadmap for Next-Generation Low-Global Warming Potential Refrigerants," July, accessible at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/pdfs/ next_generation_refrigerants_roadmap.pdf; and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, September 2013, "Global Mitigation of Non-CO₂ Greenhouse Gases: 2010 – 2030, Section IV: Industrial Processes," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/Downloads/EPAactivities/ MAC_Report_2013-IV_Industrial.pdf.
- 45. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Text of North American HFC Phase-Down Amendment Proposal," EPA, Washington, DC, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/downloads/HFC_Amendment_2014_Text.pdf.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Recent International Developments under the Montreal Protocol," Ozone Layer Protection section, last updated July 11, 2014, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/intpol/ mpagreement.html.
- 47. The White House, "United States and China Agree to Work Together on Phase Down of HFCs," Press Release, June 8, 2013, accessible at http:// www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/06/08/united-states-andchina-agree-work-together-phase-down-hfcs.

- 48. The White House, "United States, China, and Leaders of G-20 Countries Announce Historic Progress toward a Global Phase Down of HFCs," Press Release, September 6, 2013, accessible at http://www.whitehouse. gov/the-press-office/2013/09/06/united-states-china-and-leaders-g-20-countries-announce-historic-progres.
- The Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy, "Responsible Policy for a Responsive Industry," accessible at http://www.arap.org/downloads/ alliance-overview.pdf.
- 50. J. Parnell, "HFC Phasedown Can Cut 100bn Tonnes of Greenhouse Gases by 2050: DuPont."
- 51. European Commission, "EU Legislation to Control F-Gases," accessible at http://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/f-gas/legislation/index_en.htm.
- 52. Environmental Investigation Agency, "Landmark Revision of Japanese Fluorocarbon Regulations: Make it Count," May 2013, accessible at http://eia-global.org/blog/landmark-revision-of-japanese-fluorocarbon-regulations-make-it-count-1.
- Environmental Protection Agency, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, and Department of Transportation, "Rules and Regulations," *Federal Register*, Vol. 77, No. 199, October 15, 2012."
- 54. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2011, "EPA and NHTSA Adopt First-Ever Program to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Improve Fuel Efficiency of Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicles," accessible at: http://www.epa.gov/otaq/climate/documents/420f11031.pdf.

- 55. U.S. Department of State, "2014 U.S. Climate Action Report to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change. Chapter 5 Projected Greenhouse Gas Emissions," accessible at http://www.state.gov/documents/ organization/218993.pdf; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2014, "Proposed Rule—Protection of Stratospheric Ozone: Change of Listing Status for Certain Substitutes under the Significant New Alternatives Policy Program," Fact Sheet, accessible at http://www.epa.gov/ozone/downloads/SAN_5750_SNAP_Status_Change_Rule-Fact_Sheet_070714.pdf.
- 56. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), 2013, September 2013, "Global Mitigation of Non-CO₂ Greenhouse Gases: 2010 – 2030," accessible at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/EPAactivities/economics/non-co2mitigation.html; U.S. Department of State, "2014 U.S. Climate Action Report to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change, Chapter 5 Projected Greenhouse Gas Emissions," accessible at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/218993.pdf.
- 57. Alliance for Responsible Atmospheric Policy, January 2014, "Petition to Extend the Requirements of 40 C.F.R. Part 82, Subpart F to HFCs," accessible at http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-05/ documents/alliance-petition-31jan2014-v2-2.pdf and "Super Pol-lutants Act of 2014," accessible at http://www.murphy.senate.gov/ download/super-pollutants-act_-bill-text?id=be4ed0be-4cef-49d9-aaa2-338cdebfceba&download=1.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to acknowledge the following individuals for their valuable guidance and critical reviews: Amory Lovins, Benoit Lefevre, Bill Prindle, Cathy Zoi, Cherie Harris, Christina Deconcini, Christoph Mazur, Colin McCormick, David Farnsworth, David Rich, David Tomberlin, Doug Jordan, Drew Nelson, Forbes Tompkins, Helen Mountford, Ian deCruz, Ian Hoffman, Jan Ivar Korsbakken, Jeremy Oppenheim, Jim Bolander, Joanna Mauer, John German, John Larsen, Josh Ryor, Juan Carlos Altamirano, Kelly Levin, Kevin Gallagher, Kevin Kennedy, Laurie Burt, Manish Bapna, Mark Boling, Mark Bolinger, Matthew Ritter, Megan Ceronsky, Michael Lazarus, Michael Li, Michael Parr, Michael Tubman, Nicholas Chase, Paul Allen, Per Klevnas, Sarah Hayes, Stefan Heck, Steve Meyers, Steven Capanna, Suzanne Tegen, Thomas J. Tarka, Tom Cackette, Tomas Carbonell, Uday Varadarajan, and Vignesh Gowrishankar. The authors would also like to thank Beth Sullivan and Catherine Emma Benz for their contributions and Mary Paden for copyediting and proofreading. In addition, we thank Carni Klirs, Bill Dugan, Hyacinth Billings, and Jen Lockard for publication layout and design. Funding for this project was provided by the New Climate Economy and other WRI donors. While our reviewers were very generous with their time and advice, this working paper represents the views of the authors alone.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Nicholas Bianco is a Senior Associate at the World Resources Institute. He manages Washington D.C. operations for the New Climate Economy, and helps coordinate the Country Transitions workstream. Previously Nicholas led WRI's efforts with U.S. states and U.S. federal agencies as they work together and in parallel to develop programs to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Prior to joining WRI, he worked with the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection on climate change and air quality programs. While there, he assisted with the design and implementation of market-based air quality and climate change programs, including the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI), a CO_2 cap-and-trade program adopted by 10 Northeast and Mid-Atlantic states. Contact: <u>nbianco@wri.org</u>

Kristin Meek is an Associate in the Climate and Energy Program at the World Resources Institute. She supports WRI's efforts with the U.S. states and U.S. federal agencies as they work together and in parallel to develop programs to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Prior to joining WRI, Kristin worked with SAIC's climate change services team, where she focused on a wide range of GHG management projects for federal government agencies, local governments, and private sector entities. Contact: <u>kmeek@wri.org</u>

Rebecca Gasper is a Research Analyst in WRI's Climate and Energy Program. She supports WRI's efforts with the U.S. states and U.S. federal agencies as they work together and in parallel to develop programs to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Before joining WRI, Rebecca worked at the Center for Integrative Research (CIER) at the University of Maryland. She worked primarily on climate change mitigation and adaptation at the regional and international levels. She also has experience supporting state efforts to develop water quality markets. Contact: <u>rgasper@wri.org</u>

Michael Obeiter is a Senior Associate in WRI's Climate and Energy Program. As a member of the U.S. Climate Objective, he works to advance climate and clean energy policies at the national level. His work focuses on methane emissions from natural gas, power plant standards, and carbon taxes. Prior to joining WRI, Michael was the analyst for energy and environment for the Senate Budget Committee. Contact: <u>mobeiter@wri.org</u>

Sarah M. Forbes is a Senior Associate and project director at WRI. She leads WRI's global initiatives on CCS and her research is aimed at developing tools and analyses that inform regulatory developments and standards, with a focus on environmental and social integrity. Sarah is a member of the US Technical Advisory Group and an international liaison to the ISO Technical Committee for CCS. Sarah also has been appointed to the National Coal Council and to the Federal Advisory Committee for Methane Hydrates Research. Prior to joining WRI, she worked at the National Energy Technology Laboratory (NETL), where she led the roadmap development and outreach components for the DOE's carbon sequestration research program, oversaw the development of educational curricula, and conducted independent analyses on environmental aspects of CCS, the energy-water nexus, and climate change. Contact: <u>sforbes@wri.org</u>

Nate Aden is a Research Fellow with WRI's Climate and Energy Program. As a member of the U.S. Climate Initiative and the Greenhouse Gas Protocol teams, Nate researches industrial sector energy use, building energy efficiency, and corporate emissions reduction strategies. In addition to analyzing data on industrial energy use, Nate works with private and public sector stakeholders to realize efficiency, competitiveness, and emissions mitigation improvements. Prior to joining WRI, Nate worked at the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory in California and the U.S. Consulate in Shanghai. Contact: <u>naden@wri.org</u>

ABOUT WRI

WRI is a global research organization that spans more than 50 countries, with offices in the United States, China, India, Brazil, and more. Our more than 450 experts and staff work closely with leaders to turn big ideas into action to sustain our natural resources—the foundation of economic opportunity and human well-being.

Our Challenge

Natural resources are at the foundation of economic opportunity and human well-being. But today, we are depleting Earth's resources at rates that are not sustainable, endangering economies and people's lives. People depend on clean water, fertile land, healthy forests, and a stable climate. Livable cities and clean energy are essential for a sustainable planet. We must address these urgent, global challenges this decade.

Our Vision

We envision an equitable and prosperous planet driven by the wise management of natural resources. We aspire to create a world where the actions of government, business, and communities combine to eliminate poverty and sustain the natural environment for all people.

Our Approach

COUNT IT

We start with data. We conduct independent research and draw on the latest technology to develop new insights and recommendations. Our rigorous analysis identifies risks, unveils opportunities, and informs smart strategies. We focus our efforts on influential and emerging economies where the future of sustainability will be determined.

CHANGE IT

We use our research to influence government policies, business strategies, and civil society action. We test projects with communities, companies, and government agencies to build a strong evidence base. Then, we work with partners to deliver change on the ground that alleviates poverty and strengthens society. We hold ourselves accountable to ensure our outcomes will be bold and enduring.

SCALE IT

We don't think small. Once tested, we work with partners to adopt and expand our efforts regionally and globally. We engage with decision-makers to carry out our ideas and elevate our impact. We measure success through government and business actions that improve people's lives and sustain a healthy environment.

ABOUT THE NEW CLIMATE ECONOMY

The Global Commission on the Economy and Climate is a major new international initiative to examine the economic benefits and costs of acting on climate change. Chaired by former President of Mexico Felipe Calderón, the Commission comprises former heads of government and finance ministers, and leaders in the fields of economics, business and finance. It was commissioned in 2013 by the governments of seven countries: Colombia, Ethiopia, Indonesia, Norway, South Korea, Sweden and the United Kingdom. The Commission has operated as an independent body and, while benefiting from the support of the seven governments, has been given full freedom to reach its own conclusions.

The New Climate Economy (NCE) is the Commission's flagship project. It provides independent and authoritative evidence on the relationship between actions which can strengthen economic performance and those which reduce the risk of climate change. It aims to influence global debate about the future of economic growth and climate action.

More information is available at www.newclimateeconomy.net.

Copyright 2014 World Resources Institute. This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivative Works 3.0 License. To view a copy of the license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/